p-ISSN 1300-865X e-ISSN 2149-4533

g FST

August 2020 Volume 25 Issue 2 www.adlitipbulteni.com

> AKADEMISYEN kitabevi

Adli Tip Bulletin of Legal Medicine p-ISSN 1300-865X e-ISSN 2149-4533

1997

2020 Volume 25 Issue 2 www.adlitipbulteni.com

Adli Tip Bulletin of Legal Medicine

Adli Tıp Uzmanları Derneği & Akademisyen Yayınevi The Association of Forensic Medicine Specialists & Academician Publishing



Ethical Declaration

The editorial and publication processes of the journal are shaped in accordance with the guidelines of the International Council of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE), the World Association of Medical Editors (WAME), the Council of Science Editors (CSE), the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE), the European Association of Science Editors (EASE), and National Information Standards Organization (NISO). Helsinki Declaration 2013 [Ref: World Medical Association. World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki: Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects. JAMA. 2013;310(20):2191-2194. doi:10.1001/jama.2013.281053] and other bioethical guides [Ex: International Guiding Principles for Biomedical Research Involving Animals issued by CIOMS. Vol. 8, Veterinary Quarterly. 1986. p. 350–2. doi: 10.1080/01652176.1986.9694068] are followed. The journal conforms to the Principles of Transparency and Best Practice in Scholarly Publishing (https://doaj.org/bestpractice).

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine is the scientific periodical publication of the Association of Forensic Medicine Specialists in Turkey, being published three times a year on April, August and December. The Journal is published by an international publisher, Academician Publishing and it is internationally peer-reviewed.

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine p-ISSN 1300 - 865X e-ISSN 2149-4533 Volume: 25, Issue: 2, 2020 Owner: **Prof.Dr. Akça Toprak Ergönen** Address: İstanbul,Türkocağı Cad.No:9 Cağaloğlu,34120 Fatih/İstanbul Printing Press: **GÖKTUĞ OFSET / ANKARA,** August 2020



Adli Tıp Bülteni

EDITOR IN CHIEF

Prof. Dr. Halis DOKGÖZ, Mersin University, Mersin

EDITORS

Prof. Dr. Gürsel Çetin, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul

Prof. Dr. Serap Annette Akgür, Ege University, İzmir Prof. Dr. Kamil Hakan Doğan, Selçuk University, Konya Doç. Dr. Ümit Ünüvar Göçeoğlu, Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University, Muğla Dr. Öğr. Üyesi Uğur Koçak, Hatay Mustafa Kemal University, Hatay

INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY BOARD

Prof.Dr. Adarsh KUMAR, All India Institute of Medical Sciences, New Delhi, Hindistan Prof.Dr. Andreas SCHMELJNG, Institute of Legal Medicine, Münster, Almanya Prof.Dr. Andrei PADURE, State University of Medicine and Pharmacie "Nicolae Testemitanu", Moldova Prof.Dr. Beatrice IOAN, Grigore T. Popa University of Medicine and Pharmacy of Iasi, Romanya Prof.Dr. Bernardo BERTONI, Universidad de la Republica, Montevideo, Uruguay Prof.Dr. Carmen CERDA, Facultad de Medicina de la Universidad, Sili Prof.Dr. Charles Felzen JOHNSON, The Ohio State University, ABD Assoc.Prof.Dr. Christian MATZENAUER, Heinrich Heine University, Institute of Legal Medicine, Düsseldorf, Almanva Prof.Dr. Clifford PERERA, University of Ruhuna, Sri Lanka Prof.Dr. Cordula BERGER, Institute of Legal Medicine Innsbruck, Medical University, Innsbruck, Avusturva Prof.Dr. Cristoforo POMARA, Institute of Forensic Medicine, Department of Clinical and Sperimental Medicine, Univesity of Foggia, Malta Prof.Dr. Davorka SUTLOVIC, Split University Hospital and School of Medicine, Hırvatistan Prof.Dr. Djaja Surya ATMADJA, University of Indonesia, Jakarta, Endonezya Dr. Dt. Elif GÜNÇE ESKİKOY, University of Western Ontario, Kanada Assoc.Prof.Dr. Fabian KANZ, Medical University of Vienna, Vienna, Avusturya Prof.Dr. Gabriel M. FONSECA, University of La Frontera, National University of Cordoba, Arjantin Prof.Dr. George Cristian CURCA, Institute of Legal Medicine Bucharest, Univ. of Medicine and Pharmacy Carol Davila Bucharest, Romanya Prof.Dr. Gilbert LAU, Forensic Medicine Division, Health Sciences Authority, Singapur Prof.Dr. Harald JUNG, Institute of Legal Medicine Tîrgu Mures, Romanya Prof.Dr. Jairo Pelâez RINCON, Institute Nacional de Medicina Legal, Ciencias Forenses, Bogota, Kolombiya Prof.Dr. Jan CEMPER-KIESSLJCH, Paris Lodron University, Salzburg, Avusturya Prof.Dr. Joaquin S. LUCENA, Institute of Legal Medicine. University of Cadiz, Sevilla, İspanya Prof.Dr. Jozef SIDLO, Comenius University, Institute of Forensic Medicine, Bratislava, Slovakya

Prof.Dr. Klara TÖRÖ, Semmelweis University Budapest, Budapește, Macaristan Prof.Dr. Kurt TRUBNER, University Duisburg, Essen University Hospital, Essen Institute of Legal Medicine Hufelandstr, Essen, Almanva Prof.Dr. Marek WIERGOWSKI, Medical University of Gdansk, Polonya Prof.Dr. Maria GROZEVA, University SLKliment Ohridsky, Sofia, Bulgaristan Prof.Dr. Marika VALJ, Forensic medicine of the Tartu University. Director of the Estonian Forensic Science Institute, Tallin, Estonya Prof.Dr. Michal KALISZAN, Medical University of Gdansk, Polonva Prof.Dr. Nermin SARAJUC, University of Sarajevo, Bosna-Hersek Prof.Dr. Om Prakash JASUJA, Punjabi University, Hindistan Assoc.Prof.Dr. Önder ÖZKALIPCI, Free Lance Forensic Advisor and Trainer, Geneva, İsviçre Prof.Dr. Rahul PATHAK, Dept, of Life Sciences Anglia Ruskin University, Cambridge, İngiltere Assist.Prof.Dr. Robert SUSLO, Medical University of Wroclaw, Wroclaw, Polonya Prof.Dr. Robert Emmett BARSLEY, LSUHSC School of Dentistry Department of Diagnostic Sciences Director of Community Dentistry Forensic Dental Consultant, NewOrleans, ABD Prof.Dr. Roger W. BYARD, University of Adelaide, Avustralya Prof.Dr. Sarathchandra KODIKARA, University of Peradeniya, Sri Lanka Prof.Dr. Sophie GROMB-MONNOYEUR, University of Bordeaux, Director of the laboratory of forensic, ethics and medical law, Fransa Prof.Dr. Teodosovych BACHYNSKY, Bukovinian State Medical University, Ukrayna Prof.Dr. Teresa MAGALHÂES, University of Porto, Porto, Portekiz Assoc.Prof.Dr. Tomas VOJTLSEK, Masaryk University, Institute of Forensic Medicine, Bmo, Çek Cumhuriyeti Prof.Dr. Tomasz JUREK, Wroclaw Medical University, Polonya Prof.Dr. Tore SOLHEIM, Institute of Oral Biology, Oslo, Norvec Assoc.Prof.Dr. Ümit KARTOGLU, World Health Organization, Geneva, İsviçre

Prof.Dr. Vilma PINCHI, University of Firenze, Floransa, İtalya



Adli Tıp Bülteni

NATIONAL ADVISORY BOARD

Prof.Dr. Abdi ÖZASLAN, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Abdullah F. ÖZDEMİR, Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. Adnan ÖZTÜRK, İstanbul Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Ahmet HİLAL, Cukurova Üniversitesi, Adana Prof.Dr. Ahmet Nezih KÖK, Atatürk Üniversitesi, Erzurum Prof.Dr. Ahmet YILMAZ, Trakya Üniversitesi, Edime Doc.Dr. Ahsen KAYA, Ege Üniversitesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. Akca T. ERGÖNEN, Dokuz Evlül Üniversitesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. Akın Savaş TOKLU, İstanbul Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Ali YILDIRIM, Cumhuriyet Üniversitesi, Sivas Prof.Dr. Ali Rıza TÜMER, Hacettepe Üniversitesi, Ankara Doc.Dr. Arzu AKCAY, Adli Tıp Kurumu, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Aysun BALSEVEN, Hacettepe Üniversitesi, Ankara Prof.Dr. Aysun B. ISIR, Gaziantep Üniversitesi, Gaziantep Prof.Dr. Avse K. DERELİ, Pamukkale Üniversitesi, Denizli Prof.Dr. Avtac KOCAK, Ege Üniversitesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. Başar ÇOLAK, Kocaeli Üniversitesi, Kocaeli Prof.Dr. Berna AYDIN, Ondokuz Mayıs Üniversitesi, Samsun Prof.Dr. Birol DEMİREL, Gazi Üniversitesi, Ankara Prof.Dr. Bora BOZ, Pamukkale Üniversitesi, Denizli Prof.Dr. Bora BÜKEN, Düzce Üniversitesi, Düzce Doç.Dr. Bülent ŞAM, Adli Tıp Kurumu, İstanbul Doc.Dr. Celal Bütün, Sivas Cumhuriyet Üniversitesi, Sivas Prof.Dr. Coşkun YORULMAZ, Koç Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Cağlar ÖZDEMİR, Erciyes Üniversitesi, Kayseri Prof.Dr. Çetin Lütfi BAYDAR, S. Demirel Üniversitesi, Isparta Prof.Dr. Dilek DURAK, Uludağ Üniversitesi, Bursa Prof.Dr. Ejder Akgün YILDIRIM, Bakırköy Ruh Sağlığı ve Sinir Hastalıkları Hastanesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Ekin Özgür AKTAŞ, Ege Üniversitesi, İzmir Doc.Dr. Erdal ÖZER, Karadeniz Teknik Üniversitesi, Trabzon Prof.Dr. Erdem ÖZKARA, Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. Ergin DÜLGER, Gaziantep Üniversitesi, Gaziantep Prof.Dr. Erhan BÜKEN, Başkent Üniversitesi, Ankara Prof.Dr. Ersi KALFOĞLU, Yeni Yüzyıl Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Fatma Y. BEYAZTAŞ, Cumhuriyet Üniversitesi, Sivas Prof.Dr. Faruk AŞICIOĞLU, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Fatih YAVUZ, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul Doç. Dr. Ferah KARAYEL, Adli Tıp Kurumu, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Fevziye TOROS, Mersin Üniversitesi, Mersin Doç.Dr. Gökhan ERSOY, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Gökhan ORAL, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Gülay Durmuş ALTUN, Trakya Üniversitesi, Edime Prof.Dr. Gürcan ALTUN, Trakya Üniversitesi, Edime Prof.Dr. Gürol CANTÜRK, Ankara Üniversitesi, Ankara Prof.Dr. Hakan KAR. Mersin Üniversitesi. Mersin Prof.Dr. Hakan ÖZDEMİR, Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi, İzmir Doc.Dr. Halis ULAS, Serbest Hekim, İzmir Dr.Dt. Hüseyin AFŞİN, Yeditepe Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Hülya KARADENİZ, Karadeniz Teknik Üniversitesi, Trabzon Prof.Dr. Işıl PAKİŞ, Acıbadem Üniversitesi, İstanbul Doç.Dr. İ. Özgür CAN, Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. İbrahim ÜZÜN, Adli Tıp Kurumu, İstanbul Prof.Dr. İmdat ELMAS, İstanbul Üniversitesi, İstanbul

Prof. Dr. İsmail BİRİNCİOĞLU, Balıkesir Üniversitesi, Balıkesir Prof.Dr. Kemalettin ACAR, Pamukkale Üniversitesi, Denizli Prof.Dr. Kenan KARBEYAZ, Osmangazi Üniversitesi, Eskişehir Prof.Dr. Köksal BAYRAKTAR, Galatasarav Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Mahmut AŞIRDİZER, Yüzüncü Yıl Üniversitesi, Van Prof.Dr. Mehmet KAYA, Koç Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Mehmet TOKDEMİR, Katip Çelebi Üniversitesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. Mete Korkut GÜLMEN. Cukurova Üniversitesi, Adana Doc.Dr. Muhammed Can, Balıkesir Üniversitesi, Balıkesir Doç.Dr. Musa DİRLİK, Adnan Menderes Üniversitesi, Aydın Doc.Dr. Mustafa TALİP ŞENER, Atatürk Üniversitesi, Erzurum Prof.Dr. Nadir ARICAN, İstanbul Üniversitesi, İstanbul Doc.Dr. Nebile DAĞLIOĞLU, Çukurova Üniversitesi, Adana Prof.Dr. Necla RÜZGAR, Hacettepe Üniversitesi, Ankara Prof.Dr. Necmi CEKİN, Cukurova Üniversitesi, Adana Prof.Dr. Nergis CANTÜRK, Ankara Üniversitesi, Ankara Doc.Dr. Neylan ZİYALAR, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul Doç.Dr. Nurcan ORHAN, İstanbul Üniversitesi Aziz Sancar Deneysel Tıp Araştırma Enstitüsü, İstanbul

Prof.Dr. Nurettin HEYBELİ, Trakya Üniversitesi, Edirne Prof.Dr. Nursel G. BİLGİN, Mersin Üniversitesi, Mersin Prof.Dr. Nursel T. İNANIR, Uludağ Üniversitesi, Bursa Prof.Dr. Oğuz POLAT, Acıbadem Üniversitesi, İstanbul Doç.Dr. Oğuzhan EKİZOĞLU, Tepecik Eğitim Araştırma Hastanesi, İzmir

Doç.Dr. Ömer KURTAŞ, Kocaeli Üniversitesi, Kocaeli Doç.Dr. Özlem EREL, Adnan Menderes Üniversitesi, Aydın Doc.Dr. Rengin KOSIF, Abant İzzet Baysal Üniversitesi, Bolu Prof.Dr. Rıza YILMAZ, Kocaeli Üniversitesi, Kocaeli Prof.Dr. Salih CENGIZ, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpasa, İstanbul Doc.Dr. Sadık TOPRAK, İstanbul Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Selim BADUR, İstanbul Üniversitesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Sema DEMİRÇİN, Akdeniz Üniversitesi, Antalya Prof.Dr. Sermet KOC, İstanbul Üniversitesi-Cerrahpaşa, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Serpil SALAÇİN, Emekli Öğretim Üyesi, İzmir Doç.Dr. Sunay FIRAT, Çukurova Üniversitesi, Adana Prof.Dr. Sunay YAVUZ, Celal Bayar Üniversitesi, Manisa Prof.Dr. S. Serhat GÜRPINAR, S. Demirel Üniversitesi, Isparta Prof.Dr. Süheyla ERTÜRK, Emekli Öğretim Üyesi, İzmir Prof.Dr. Şahika YÜKSEL, Emekli Öğretim Üyesi, İstanbul Prof.Dr. Şebnem KORUR FİNCANCI, Emekli Öğretim Üyesi, İstanbul

Prof.Dr. Şerafettin DEMİRCİ, N. Erbakan Üniversitesi, Konya
Prof.Dr. Şevki SÖZEN, Emekli Öğretim Üyesi, İstanbul
Prof.Dr. Taner AKAR, Gazi Üniversitesi, Ankara
Prof.Dr. Ufuk KATKICI, Adnan Menderes Üniversitesi, Aydın
Prof.Dr. Ufuk SEZGİN, İstanbul Üniversitesi, İstanbul
Prof.Dr. Ümit BİÇER, İnsan Hakları Vakfı, İstanbul
Prof.Dr. Veli LÖK, Emekli Öğretim Üyesi, İzmir
Doç.Dr. Yalçın BÜYÜK, Adli Tıp Kurumu, İstanbul
Prof.Dr. Yaşar BİLGE, Ankara Üniversitesi, Ankara
Prof.Dr. Yeşim Işıl ÜLMAN, Acıbadem Üniversitesi, İstanbul
Prof.Dr. Yücel ARISOY, Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi, İzmir



Adli Tıp Bülteni

CONTENTS

EDITORIAL

Halis Dokgöz

RESEARCH ARTICLE

- 65. Retrospective Evaluation of Forensic Medicolegal Childhood Deaths Among Children Aged 0-6 Years 0-6 Yaşlar Arası Adli Nitelikli Çocuk Çağı Medikolegal Ölümlerinin Retrospektif Olarak Değerlendirilmesi *Ali Yıldırım, Erdoğan Polater, Celal Bütün*
- 72. Characteristics of the Sociodemographic, Clinical and Crime-Related Actions in Patients with Psychotic Symptoms Evaluated with the Claim of Committing a Crime-Related Action in a University Hospital between 2012 and 2018

Bir Üniversite Hastanesinde 2012-2018 Yılları Arasında Suç Olarak Nitelendirilen Eylemlerde Bulundukları İddiası ile Değerlendirilen Psikotik Belirtili Olgularda Sosyodemografik, Klinik ve Suç Olarak Nitelendirilen Eylemlerle İlgili Özellikler

Abdulkadir Yıldız, Faruk Kılıç, Selin Çabuk, Gizem Çağla Aktaş Çallıoğlu

83. Assessment of Suicide Attempt in The Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinic in Muğla

Muğla İlinde Adli Tıp Polikliniğine Başvuran İntihar Girişimi Olgularının Değerlendirilmesi

Muazzez Elçin Kıymet, Ümit Ünüvar Göçeoğlu, Betül Yürürdurmaz, Yasemin Balcı

90. Poison and High Dose Drug as The Cause of Death in Detective Novels: A Comparison of Agatha Christie's and Ahmet Ümit's Works

Polisiye Romanlarda Ölüm Nedeni Olarak Zehir ve Yüksek Doz İlaç: Agatha Christie ve Ahmet Ümit Eserlerinin Karşılaştırılması Zevnep Tırmıkçıoğlu

99. Violence Prediction on Somatization and Emotional Self-Awareness with Machine Learning Methods Makine Öğrenmesi Yöntemleri ile Somatizasyon ve Duygusal Öz Farkındalık Üzerinden Şiddetin Tahmini Burcu Türk, Hasan Halit Tali 106. Age-Related Metric Changes in Ear Size and Position Kulak Ölçü ve Yerleşiminde Yaşa Bağlı Metrik Değişimler Nurdan Sezgin, Gökhan Ersoy

REVIEW

- **116. Understanding Homicide-Suicide** Homisit-Suisiti Anlamak Sunay Firat, Mehmet Aykut Erk, Halis Dokgöz
- 122. Forensic Medicine Education in Problem Based Learning: The Case of Pamukkale University Probleme Dayalı Öğrenimde Adli Tıp Eğitimi: Pamukkale Üniversitesi Örneği Volkan Zeybek, Ayşe Kurtuluş Dereli, Bora Boz, Cüneyt Orhan Kara, Kemalettin Acar

128. Methyl Alcohol (Methanol) Intoxication Metil Alkol (Metanol) İntoksikasyonu

Tuğçe Koca, Ahmet Hilal

139. Evaluation of Sexually Transmitted Diseases in Cases of Sexual Assault and Abuse

Cinsel Saldırı ve İstismar Olgularında Cinsel Yolla Bulaşan Hastalıkların Değerlendirilmesi Derya Çağlayan, Ahsen Kaya, Ekin Özgür Aktaş

CASE REPORT

148. Lighter Fluid Inhalation and Neurological Sequelae as a Forensic Case Adli Bir Olgu Olarak Çakmak Gazı İnhalasyonu ve

Nörolojik Sekelleri

Ahsen Kaya, Selen Can Temürkol, Burcu Özçalışkan, Hülya Güler

154. Suicide with Like Hara-kiri Method: A Case Report

Harakiri Benzeri Yöntem ile İntihar: Bir Olgu Sunumu Ayşe Seydaoğulları Baltacı, Volkan Zeybek, Özgür Tekin, Kemalettin Acar The Bulletin of Legal Medicine, 2020; 25(2)



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tıp Bülteni

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine is indexed by

- Tübitak Ulakbim Türk Tıp Dizini
- DOAJ (Directory of Open Access Journals)
- Türkiye Atıf Dizini
- Türk Medline
- CrossRef
- Google Scholar
- Index Copernicus World of Journals
- CiteFactor Academic Scientific Journals
- Scientific Indexing Services
- Research Bible
- Open Academic Journals Index
- Universal Impact Factor
- Genamics JournalSeek



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tip Bülteni

EDITORIAL

Dear Forensic Scientists,

We are here with the second issue of the Bulletin of Forensic Medicine in 2020. The year 2020 is quite difficult for humanity, especially the pandemic.

In this issue of our Journal, we are happy to share 12 articles from different disciplines from forensic science. Our Journal is published in Turkish this year as well as in English. We also enjoy the citation of the articles by referring to them while clicking the website of our Journal from many countries. With our new issues, we hope to be able to share our crawl news of our Journal by important international databases. With the intense increase in the number of articles coming from our journal and from different disciplines, we are taking firm steps towards becoming the scientific platform of forensic medicine and forensic sciences.

Life continues to show us the importance of merit in the field of forensic sciences and how science is open to new horizons in the fields of literature and art.

We wish to raise the eligibility of our journal higher by being aware of the fact that being scientific is the only way to build up a future for forensic sciences, and we wish to continue to be a common platform sharing the latest studies in forensic medicine and forensic science areas...

Prof. Dr. Halis Dokgöz Editor



Adli Tıp Bülteni

Research Article

Retrospective Evaluation of Forensic Medicolegal Childhood Deaths Among Children Aged 0-6 Years

Ali Yıldırım*, Erdoğan Polater, Celal Bütün

Abstract: Objective: The aim of this study was to analyze the epidemiological pattern and characteristics of forensic cases resulting in death among children aged 0-6 years and to discuss the solution offers in order to prevent such events that may result in death in 0-6 years of childhood.

Materials and Methods: 73 cases of medicolegal childhood death among children aged 0-6 years whose post-mortem examinations, dead body examinations and/or autopsies were performed at the morgue of the Cumhuriyet University Hospital in a 8-year period between January 1, 2008 and December 31, 2016 were included in the study group and retrospectively analyzed. In all statistics, the SPSS v.20 statistical software was used, and a p value of <0.05 was accepted as statistically significant.

Results: The study included 73 forensic cases resulted in death whose dead body examinations and autopsies were performed. Of the cases, 52.1% (n:38) were female and 47.9% (n:35) were male. When the age groups were compared, it was found that the highest mortality rate was in the 0-1 age group with 65.8%. When the manner of death was compared by age groups after autopsy and toxicology/histopathological examinations performed, it was found that the majority of deaths among children aged 0-1 years was due to sudden infant death syndrome with 35.4% (n:17), drowning in water was the most common cause of death between 2-3 years of age with 35% (n:7), followed by accidental deaths due to fall with 30% (n:6), and the deaths among children aged 4-6 years was due to traffic accident with 100% (n:5).

Conclusion: Since a considerable portion of deaths were due to preventable and/or treatable causes such as sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS), disease and traffic accidents in conclusion of our study, it is thought that putting legal sanctions regarding these causes into effect, taking preventive and therapeutic health measures, as well as developing awareness policies with education will significantly reduce the rate of childhood deaths.

Keywords: Forensic Medicine, Pediatric Deaths, Epidemiological Pattern, Cause of Death

Öz: Amaç: Bu çalışmada 0-6 yaş grubu çocukluk çağı ölümle sonuçlanan adli olguların epidemiyolojik paterninin ve özelliklerinin analizini ve 0-6 yaş arası çocukluk çağında ölümle sonuçlanabilen bu tür olayların meydana gelmesini önlemek amacıyla çözüm önerilerinin tartışılmasını amaçladık.

Gereç ve yöntem: Çalışma Cumhuriyet Üniversitesi Hastanesi morgunda 01.01.2008-31.12.2016 tarihleri arasındaki 8 yıllık sürede postmortem incelemeleri, ölü muayene ve/veya otopsileri yapılan 0-6 yaşlar arası 73 çocukluk çağı medikolegal ölüm olgusu çalışma grubuna dahil edilerek olgular retrospektif olarak incelenmiştir. Tüm istatistiklerde SPSS V.20 istatistik programı kullanılarak p<0.05 değeri anlamlı olarak kabul edilmiştir.

Bulgular: Çalışmaya ölü muayene ve otopsileri yapılan ölümle sonuçlanmış 73 adli olgu alındı. Olguların %52.1'i (n:38) kız, %47.9'u (n:35) erkek grubunda idi. Yaş grupları arasında karşılaştırma yapıldığında en fazla ölümle sonuçlanan olgunun %65.8 ile 0-1 yaş grubunda olduğu saptandı. Ölüm şekli yaş gruplarına göre karşılaştırıldığında yapılan otopsi ve toksikolojik-histopatolojik incelemeleri sonrası 0-1 yaş arası ölümlerin büyük bölümünün %35.4 (n:17) ile ani bebek ölümü sendromuna bağlı olduğu, 2-3 yaş arası ölümlerde %35 suda boğulma (n:7) en sık ölüm sebebi olduğu, bunu %30 ile düşmeye (n:6) bağlı kaza sonucu ölümlerin takip ettiği, 4-6 yaş ölümlerin ise %100 (n:5) trafik kazası sonucu olduğu saptanmıştır.

Sonuç: Bu çalışmamızda ölümlerin önemli bir bölümünün ani bebek ölümü sendromu (ABÖS), hastalık kaynaklı ve trafik kazası gibi önlenebilir ve/veya tedavi edilebilir nedenlerden oluşması nedeniyle bunlara yönelik yasal yaptırımların uygulamaya geçirilmesi, koruyucu ve tedavi edici sağlık önlemlerinin alınması, ayrıca eğitim ile farkındalık politikalarının geliştirilmesinin çocukluk çağı ölümlerini önemli ölçüde azaltacağı düşünülmektedir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Adli Tıp, Pediatrik Ölümler, Epidemiyolojik Pattern, Ölüm Sebebi

DOI: 10.17986/blm.2019250194

Ali Yıldırım: Prof, Cumhuriyet University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Sivas Email: aliyildirim64@yahoo.com ORCID iD:https://oreid.org/0000-0002-0401-283X

Erdoğan Polater: Res. Asst. Dr. Cumhuriyet University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Sivas Email: polaterdovan-dr@yandex.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8923-4465

Celal Bütün: Assoc. Prof., Cumhuriyet University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Sivas Email: celalbutun@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2738-6559

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

The principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki were followed in our study, and since this is a retrospective research, no ethics committee approval was obtained.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "0-6 Yaşlar Arası Adli Nitelikli Çocuk Çağı Medikolegal Ölümlerinin Retrospektif Olarak Değerlendirilmesi"

Received: 26.12.2018 Revised: 21.02.2019 Accepted: 25.02.2019

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

1. Introduction

Childhood death is one of the most important criteria showing a healthy physiological, psychological and social development of children growing up in the society, as well as one of the components showing whether the individuals who are the future of societies are provided with special care and protection needs according to the Declaration of the Rights of the Child (1). It is necessary to determine the epidemiological pattern and characteristics of childhood deaths in order to better understand childhood deaths, to reduce the rate of these deaths which are a social tragedy and public health problem, to increase the measures for these deaths and to strengthen new policies. Trauma is one of the most important etiological factors responsible for childhood and adolescent deaths and is the primary cause of approximately 15000 deaths in the United States each year, more than 50% of which are pediatric deaths (2-3). In pediatric deaths, children become more vulnerable to traumas due to their poor physical structure and durability, small body volumes, lack of awareness of dangers, being exposed to environmental risks, being curious about finding and learning and deaths due to severe traumas occur more commonly (4). Especially children in the age group 0-6 years are more susceptible to events that may result in injury, especially trauma, than adults since they still do not possess sufficient developmental characteristic to protect themselves and have not yet completed their physical development (5). Therefore, pediatric forensic deaths represent a specific group in terms of their management and processes. In a study conducted in our country, it was indicated that the cause of death was an accident in a considerable portion of forensic deaths among children aged 0-18 years; traffic accidents ranked first among deaths due to accidents, followed by traumatic events such as falls, drowning in water, burns, poisonings and firearm injuries, although the order may vary (6-7). In the United States, accidents rank first in the etiology of childhood deaths, followed by drowning in water, burns, although the order may vary (8-9). In numerous studies, it has been observed that males are at a higher risk for trauma than females, and in terms of childhood, the age group 0-4 years and adolescent males aged 15-18 years are at a higher risk of trauma (10-11). Another specific group in childhood deaths is the cases of unexpected sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS), which usually occurs in infants with normal development aged between 1 week and 1 year, the rate of which is unknown in our country and which continues to be one of the most important problems in forensic medicine. SIDS is not a specific disease, but is a diagnosis made as a result of excluding the causes that are difficult to detect, such as metabolic diseases; however, it is difficult to exclude intentional and accidental deaths in this diagnosis, even if all conditions are met. The cause cannot be figured out in about 80% of unexpected sudden infant deaths under 1 year of age (12-13); however, mechanical asphyxia is known to be the most important cause of preventable deaths under 1 year of age (4).

In this study, it was attempted to explain the epidemiological pattern of pediatric medicolegal deaths in the 0-6 age group, risk factors associated with deaths, accidents that have an important place in childhood deaths and what can be done to reduce the rate of childhood deaths occurring due to preventable causes, such as unexpected sudden infant death syndrome, and the importance of raising awareness about this issue through preventive and interventionist education policies.

2. Materials and Methods

In this cross-sectional study, the cases of forensic childhood death occurred in the city center and whose postmortem examinations were performed, were retrospectively investigated. The postmortem examination of all cases was carried out by the chief public prosecutor's office at the morgue of the Cumhuriyet University, Faculty of Medicine Hospital with reference to a protocol between the Ministry of Justice and our university. After analyzing the forensic files along with dead body examination and autopsy reports of the forensic cases (n:73) aged 0-6 years whose dead body examinations and autopsies were performed by the Department of Forensic Medicine at the morgue of the Cumhuriyet University Hospital between 01.01.2008 and 31.12.2016, these cases were evaluated in terms of data such as gender, age, year, season, month, referred place, place of death, incident scene evidence, manner of death, cause of death, tests performed, manner of accident, site of injury and type of injury. The study groups were divided into 3 groups as 0-1, 2-3 and 4-6 years of age.

The data obtained from our study were loaded in the SPSS (version 22.0) software, and in the analysis of the data, the chi-square test was used for multi-way contingency table analysis, when the assumptions of the chi-square distribution could not be met in multi-way contingency table analysis, the chi-square value was calculated by Monte Carlo model from the chi-square exact tests and the margin of error was taken as 0.05. The data are presented as numbers and percentages.

Ethical Declaration

The principles outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki were followed in our study, and since this is a retrospective research, no ethics committee approval was not obtained.

3. Results

73 cases of medicolegal childhood death among children aged 0-6 years whose post-mortem examinations, dead body examinations and/or autopsies were performed in a 8-year period between 2008 and 2016 were included in the study group and retrospectively analyzed. When 73 pediatric deaths forming the study group were analyzed by years and gender, it was observed that the deaths most commonly occurred in 2009 and 2013, and of the deaths, 52.1% were female (n:38) and 47.9% (n:35) were male (Figure 1).



Figure 1. Distribution of pediatric deaths by gender

The male to female ratio was found as M/F: 1.08, and there was no significant difference in terms of gender distribution. When the distribution of pediatric death cases was analyzed by age range, it was found that the majority of cases were between 0-1 years of age with 65.8% (n:48), between 2-3 years of age with 27.4% (n:20), and between 4-6 years of age with 6.8% (n:5). When the manner of death was compared by age groups after autopsy and toxicology/histopathological examinations performed, it was found that the majority of deaths in children aged 0-1 years was due to sudden infant death syndrome with 35.4% (n:17), drowning in water was the most common cause of death among children aged 2-3 years with 35% (n:7), followed by accidental deaths due to fall with 30% (n:6), and the deaths among children aged 4-6 years was due to traffic accident with 100% (n:5). Figure 2 shows the distribution of pediatric deaths by age groups and manner of death. When the deaths were compared in terms of seasonal frequency, it was found that of the deaths, 20.3% occurred in winter, 33.8% in autumn, 32.4% in summer and 13.5% in spring; when compared by months, it was found that deaths most commonly occurred in September with 17.6%, in July with 14.9%, in August with 10.8% and in October with 10.8%. In conclusion, it was found that deaths more commonly occurred during the summerautumn transition period. When compared in terms of location, the majority of deaths were found to be at home with 52.7% (n:39), followed by on the motorway with 12.2% (n: 9). Figure 3 shows the distribution of pediatric deaths by location.



Figure 2. Cause of death and distribution by ages



Figure 3. Place/Location of death and number of deaths

In the comparison of deaths by age range regarding the most common season, it was found that the deaths among children aged 1-3 years most commonly occurred in the summer and the deaths among children aged 0-1 years most commonly occurred in the winter months. In the statistical analysis conducted on whether there is any trauma finding in the death cases, it was found that there were no (could not be found any) trauma finding in 79.2% of deaths in the 0-1 age group, trauma findings were found in 50% of deaths in the 2-3 age group, and trauma findings were observed in all cases in the 4-6 age group. Figure 6 shows the presence of trauma finding by age groups. When the rates of ordering test to determine the cause of death were compared by age groups, toxicology and histopathology tests were ordered in all cases in the 0-1 age group, as the cause of death could not be found in the external examination and autopsy series, while no test was performed in the 2-6 age group since the cause of death was obvious. When the causes of death were compared by age groups, the majority of deaths among children aged 0-1 years were due to natural causes with 64.6% (n:31), and the deaths among children aged 2-6 years were due to unnatural causes/forced deaths caused by trauma-accident. Figure 4-5 shows the causes of deaths and the distribution by age and gender groups.



Figure 4. Cause of death and distribution by gender



Figure 5. Cause of death and distribution by age groups



Figure 6. Presence of trauma finding in pediatric deaths

4. Discussion

According to the State of the World's Children 2016 report of UNICEF, it is seen that 16 thousand children under 5 years of age still die every year, and that these deaths are one of the most important indicators of the welfare status of the children and their future generations. According to the same report, there are 6 million 821 thousand children under 5 years of age in Turkey with a population of 78 million 666 thousand, and 19 of every 1,000 children dying annually in Turkey were determined to be children under 5 years of age (14). According to the UNICEF, the death rate among children under 5 years of age in 2015 was determined as 14%, and according to the Turkish Statistical Institute, the death rate among children under 5 years of age between 2011-2016 was 12.1%, while this rate was found to be 10.8% in the Central Anatolia (15).

Autopsy is one of the gold standard tools to determine the cause of childhood death and postmortem examinations have an important place in pediatric deaths, especially in the 0-6 age group. In our study, it was found that of the 73 autopsied pediatric cases, 65.8% (n:48) were 0-1 years old, 27.4% (n:20) were 2-3 years old and 6.8% (n:5) were 4-6 years old. It was found that the majority of deaths among children aged 0-1 years was due to sudden infant death syndrome with 35.4% (n:17), the most common cause of death in children aged 2-3 years was drowning in water with 35% (n:7), followed by deaths resulted from accidents due to fall with 30% (n:6), and deaths among children aged 4-6 years was due to traffic accident with 100% (n:5). In our study, deaths by natural causes were classified as disease-related, prematurityand SIDS-related. Although SIDS-related deaths (n:17) are common among deaths among children aged 0-1 years, it is seen that this is followed by disease-related deaths (n:12) and prematurity- or maternal disease-related stillbirths (n:7). As is consistent with our region, in a study of 642 cases conducted by Demirci et al. regarding childhood deaths, it was reported that 35% of the deaths occurred between 0-4 years of age, and that there was no sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS)-related death in this age group (16); in another study included 178 cases conducted by Tokdemir et al., it was reported that 38.2% of the deaths were between 0-5 years of age, and that infectious diseases and their complications and cardiac anomalies were at the forefront in sudden deaths due to pathological causes among children aged 1-4 years. (6) Compared to the international literature, the most common causes of death are seen to be SIDS due to mechanical asphyxia following falls from height. (8-17) We think that the reason for the significantly higher incidence of deaths due to SIDS caused by preventable mechanical asphyxia in the 0-1 age group in our study compared to the national and/or international studies (6,8,16,17,18) is due to the fact that the risk factors are unknown to the locals. In a study of 207 cases without trauma finding and unknown cause of death by postmortem examinations conducted by Pakis et al. regarding SIDS-related deaths among children aged 1 week-1 year between 2000 and 2006, later detection of SIDS in 52 cases shows how it is extremely difficult to find the cause of death among children aged 1-2 years. (19). The most important reason for the higher incidence of deaths at home in the comparison of location-related deaths in our study is common SIDS deaths resulted from preventable mechanical asphyxia due to lying in the wrong position (positional asphyxia). We are of the opinion that determination of risk factors, such as face-down lying position, use of soft beds, sharing the same bed with the mother, and raising awareness of the locals about this issue have an important role in reducing and preventing the cases in this age group. Again, disease-related deaths were most commonly encountered in the 0-1 age range in our study, and it is seen that how this age range is susceptible to deaths by natural causes due to insufficient development of respiratory system. In a study of 140 cases conducted by Okoye et al. regarding the epidemiological pattern of childhood deaths, the fact that 30% of the cases (42/140) were disease-related or sudden infant death syndromerelated is consistent with our study and demonstrates that child deaths in this period are generally deaths by natural causes due to insufficient development of respiratory organs and muscles (20). The classification of deaths by natural causes between 0-1 years of age, which is the



Figure 7. Natural cause of death



subject of our study, is presented in Figure 7. Another important point to note is that SIDS- and prematurity-related deaths among deaths by natural causes between 0-1 years of age secondary to SIDS, disease and prematurity due to environmental stress occur more commonly in males (21), whereas deaths by natural causes more commonly occurred in females in our study. The reason for this is that deaths due to disease are more common among females. Again, in line with the literature (6), it was seen that infectious deaths caused by pneumonia and gastroenteritis were the most common among the disease-related deaths, followed by cardiac anomalies. **Figure 8** presents the classification of disease-related deaths.

Accidental deaths continue to be a serious public health problem that may lead to disability and/or death for growing children worldwide. In numerous international statistical studies published in the literature, it is seen that childhood accidents continue to be one of the most important causes of death (22-25). In our study of 73 cases, it is seen that deaths were mostly due to forced and/or accidental causes, deaths secondary to SIDS due to mechanical asphyxia resulted from accident were remarkable in deaths among children aged 0-1 years (n:17), drowning- (n:7) and fall-related (n:6) deaths resulted from accident were common in deaths among children aged 2-3 years, and all deaths among children aged 4-6 years (n:5) were due to traffic accidents. Deaths due to drowning in water are the second most common cause of deaths in infants and children following traffic accidents in the USA and Australia (26,27). In numerous autopsy series, it was observed that males were at a greater risk than girls during childhood in terms of childhood deaths in addition to pre-school children aged 0-4 years (10,11). In the national literature, in a study of 301 cases conducted by Aydin et al. regarding medicolegal childhood deaths in Samsun, it was reported that drowning in water (n:33) was remarkable as the most common cause of death following traffic accidents (n:112) and falls (n:34) (28); again, in a study by Tokdemir et al., it was reported that deaths among children aged 0-5 years were due to drowning in water (6). The high incidence of deaths due to drowning in water and falls among pre-school children aged 2-3 years in our study was observed to be consistent with the national and international literature. We are of the opinion that the primary cause of these deaths is the presence of natural water sources, such as river, stream, dam water, or irrigation canals close to settlements in our region, and that children swim unawares in these waters without knowing the depth and characteristics of water, and that children tend to be more accident-prone since they cannot gain motor skills in this period. Figure 9 presents the most common causes of death among children aged 2-3 years.



Figure 9. Deaths among children aged 2-3 years

Although the most common cause of death is accidental injury among children, the rate of deaths due to traffic accidents especially increases when children are in play age and commonly play in areas open to motorized traffic and start cycling. In our study, it was observed that especially all of children in the 4-6 age group died due to traffic accident. The fact that the most common cause of deaths due to accidents in childhood is motor vehicle accidents in many studies shows that children are more prone to accidents in this period since their cognitive functions have not fully developed and they have not gain avoidance skills, and that accidents result in death in this period when they are vulnerable. Considering the most common injury site in traffic accidents, it was found to be head and limb. Figure 10 shows the distribution of injury sites.



Figure 10. Injury sites due to traffic accidents

In conclusion, sudden and unexpected asphyxial deaths can be severely traumatic for families. In numerous studies, infants' sleep environments have been found to be the most important factor regarding sudden and unexpected deaths. Parents or childminders should keep clothes, toys that may be potential suffocation items for infants or objects that may lead to asphyxia away from the cradles or sleep environments of infants, as well as should prevent children from lying in positions that may lead to positional suffocations such as face-down lying (prone) position. The American Academy of Pediatrics and NBSC (National Back To Sleep Campaign) suggest that avoidance of prone/face-down sleeping position in children will provide an about 40% reduction in SIDSrelated deaths (33). Again, sharing the same bed should be avoided as families' or other children's sharing the same bed with infants may present a potential danger that could lead to accidental suffocations. Another important point is the deaths and/or injuries that occur in environments where there is insufficient environmental measures such as traffic accidents, falls, drowning in water, especially for children who are in pre-school age and who want freedom of play. In order to reduce the rate of childhood deaths, first of all, studies requiring multidisciplinary approach should be conducted on a national scale rather than local scale to determine why children die and how their deaths can be prevented. Statistical studies from the autopsy series that forensic medicine specialists perform frequently regarding the causes why children die each year should be taken into consideration, and precautions should be taken by the relevant institutions in line with these results. Community health, family health and public health physicians, non-governmental organizations and the relevant units of the government should come together with regard to child health and discuss the measures to reduce the rate of child deaths according to the statistics determined and should get into the act. International data should be compared and the measures taken to reduce deaths in countries where child deaths are common should be evaluated and the conclusions obtained should be shared with the community. We are of the opinion that creating awareness campaigns in this regard, informing and enlightening the community about this issue, and implementing legally preventive measures and deterrent penalties will reduce the rate of childhood deaths.

References^a

- Children's bill of rights. Available at: http://ncpcr.gov.in/ Acts/Childrens_Bill_of_ Rights_Adopted_by_NCERT.pdf. Nov. 23, 2010.
- Palimer V, Arun M, Bhaghavat P. Pediatric fatalities due to trauma: medicolegal update. Ind Med 2006;6(4):2006-12
- Karch DL, Logan J, McDaniel D, Parks S, Patel N. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Surveillance for violent deaths-National Violent Death Reporting System, 16 states, MMWR Surveill Summ 2012;61:1-43.
- N.Yayci I. Pakis, M. Karapirli, S. Celik, C. Uysal, O. Polat, The review of autopsy cases of accidental childhood deaths in Istanbul, Journal of Forensic and Legal Medicine, 2011;18): 253-56 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jflm.2011.04.009

- Bostanci N, Albayrak B, Bakoglu CS. Effect of Childhood Traumas on Depressive Symptoms in University Students. New Symposium Journal 2006;44:189-95.
- Tokdemir M, Kafadar H, Duzer S. Evaluating the 0-18 Years Old Cases Autopsied between 2001-2007 in Elazıg. Firat Journal of Medicine; 2009;14(2):111-14
- Cekin N, Hilal A, Gulmen MK, Kar H, Aslan M, Ozdemir MH. Medicolegal childhood deaths in Adana, Turkey. Tohoku J Exp Med 2005;206(1):73-80. https://doi. org/10.1620/tjem.206.73
- Byard RW, Cohle SD. Sudden death in infancy, childhood and adolescence. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press; 1994. p. 114-30.
- Rosenberg ML, Rodriguez JG, Chorba TL. Childhood injuris: where we are. Pediatrics Suppl, 1990;86:1084-91
- Zuckerman GB, Conway EE. Drowing and near drowing: a pediatric epidemic. Pediatr Ann 2000;29:360-6. https://doi. org/10.3928/0090-4481-20000601-09
- Mackie IJ. Between 1992-1997 Patterns of drowning in Australia, Med J Aust 1999;171(12):587-90. https://doi. org/10.5694/j.1326-5377.1999.tb123808.x
- Tumer L, Tumer AR, Post mortem diagnosis in sudden and unexpected neonatal death due to inherited metabolic disorders, Turkish Clinics J Foren Med 2006;3(1):31-8
- Atilmis U, Dokgoz H, Yemiscigil A, Sudden infant death sydrome, The Bulletin of Legal Medicine 2006;11(1):30-9. https://doi.org/10.17986/blm.2006111603
- https://www.unicef.org/publications/files/UNICEF_ SOWC.pdf. 2016; p.117-33.
- http://www.tuik.gov.tr/PreHaberBultenleri.do?id, Death and Statistics,2016;24649.
- Demirci S, Dogan K.H, Erkol Z, Deniz I, Deaths occurred in the 0-18 age group in Konya between 2001-2006, Turkish Clinics J Foren Med 2007;4:121-26.
- Agran PF, Anderson C, Winn D, Trent R, Walton-Haynes L, Thayer S. Rates of pediatric injuries by 3-month intervals for children 0 to 3 years of age. Pediatrics 2003;111: 683-92. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.111.6.e683
- Noland VJ, Morissette B, Liller KD. Child death review team findings: implications for health educators. Int Electron J Health Educators 2000;3(4):291-7.
- Evaluation of deaths among children aged 0-1 years in terms of unexpected sudden infant death syndrome, Pakis I, Turan N, Yılmaz R, Yıldız N, Gurpinar S, Turkish Clinics J Med Sci 2009;29(5):1178-82
- C.N. Okoye, M.I. Okoye, Forensic epidemiologic of childhood death in Nebraska, USA, Journal of Forensic and Legal Medicine 2011;18: 366-74 https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jflm.2011.07.013

- Tennessee Department of Health. Bureau of Health Informatics. Overview of Tennessee childhood deaths,1997-1999: Analysis of child fatality review data. Available at: http:// www.childdeathreview.org/reports/Tennessee; June 2002. Retrieved May 15, 2011.
- 22. Canturk N, Esiyok B, Ozkara E, Canturk G, Ozata AB, Yavuz MF. Medico-legal child deaths in Istanbul: data from the morgue department. Pediatr Int 2007;49:88-93 https:// doi.org/10.1111/j.1442-200X.2007.02298.x
- Fraga AMA, Fraga GP, Stanley C, Costantini TW, Coimbra R. Children at danger: injury fatalities among children in San Diego county. Eur J Epidemiol 2010;25:211-17 https:// doi.org/10.1007/s10654-009-9420-1
- Noland VJ, Morissette B, Liller KD. Child death review team findings: implications for health educators. Int Electron J Health Educators 2000;3(4):291-7.
- 25. Sauvageau A, Racette S. Child and adolescent victims in forensic autopsy: a 5- year retrospective study. J Forensic Sci 2008;53(3):699-702 https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1556-4029.2008.00695.x
- 26. Somers GR, Chiasson DA, Smith CR. Pediatric drowing. A 20-year review of autopsied cases: I.demographic features. AmJ Forensic Med Pathol 2005;26:316-9. https://doi. org/10.1097/01.paf.0000188094.09946.05
- Witernute GJ. Childhood drowing and near drowing in the United States. Am J Dis Child 1990;144:663-9. https://doi. org/10.1001/archpedi.1990.02150300061018
- Medicolegal childhood deaths in Samsun, Aydin B, Turla A, Mutlu H, Journal of Forensic Medicine, 2014;19(3):169-75. https://doi.org/10.17986/blm.2014193802
- Svien LR, Senne SA, Rasmussen C. South Dakota accidental childhood deaths, 2000-2007: what can we do? South Dakota J Med 2010;63(5):163-5
- CDC. Childhood Injury Report: Patterns of unintentional injuries among 0-19 years old in the United States, 2000-2006. Available at: http://www.cdc.gov/ safechild/images/ CDC-ChildhoodInjury.pdf. Nov. 15, 2010.
- Sauvageau A, Racette S. Child and adolescent victims in forensic autopsy: A 5- year retrospective study. J Forensic Sci 2008; 53(3): 699-702. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1556-4029.2008.00695.x
- Waylen AE, McKenna FP. Risky attitudes toward road use in pre-drivers. Accid Anal Prev 2008;40(3):905-11 https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2007.10.005
- 33. National Institute of Child Health and Human Development. Pampers will print back to sleep logo across the diaper fastening strips of its newborn diapers. Available at: http://:www.nichd.nih/gov/sids/pamperscfm, Dec. 2, 2010.



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tip Bülteni

Research Article

Characteristics of the Sociodemographic, Clinical and Crime-Related Actions in Patients with Psychotic Symptoms Evaluated with the Claim of Committing a Crime-Related Action in a University Hospital between 2012 and 2018

Abdulkadir Yıldız*, Faruk Kılıç, Selin Çabuk, Gizem Çağla Aktaş Çallıoğlu

Abstract: Objective: The present study aims to investigate characteristics of the sociodemographic, clinical and crime-related actions in patients with psychotic symptoms and also to explore the effects of these characteristics on their criminal behavior and criminal responsibility.

Materials and Methods: In this study, 597 Forensic Medicine Board Reports issued for criminal responsibility assessment between 2012 and 2018 were investigated retrospectively. The reports and patient files of the 182 individuals diagnosed with psychotic symptoms were examined in detail.

Results: The findings obtained in this study showed that 85.7% of the cases were male and the mean age at the time of the crime was 40.87 ± 11.78 . Among 182 individuals, 78.6% of them did not have a profession and were unemployed. The mean duration of education was 7.98±3.19 years, 72% of them were single, divorced or separated, the mean disease duration of cases was 10.49 ± 7.98 years, 22.5% of them had a comorbid psychiatric disorder and 14.6% of the comorbid diseases were substance use disorder. The persecutory delusion was the most common delusion with a rate of 45%. 44.5% had a crime-related action history, 77.5% of them had committed violent crime-related actions and most of the crime victims were individuals that patients were familiar with them. 67% of them did not have criminal responsibility, while 12.1% of them diminished criminal responsibility and 11.5% had criminal responsibility.

Conclusion: In the evaluation of criminal responsibility, sociodemographic, clinical and crime-related action characteristics should be considered in a holistic approach. Investigating the risk factors concerning crime-related activities will help us to understand the reasons for the patients to take such actions and will guide the studies about mental health and forensic psychiatry in cases with psychotic symptoms evaluated for criminal responsibility.

Keywords: Psychotic Symptoms, Crime, Violence, Criminal Responsibility

Öz: Amaç: Suç olarak nitelendirilen eylemlerde bulunan psikotik belirtili bireylerin sosyodemografik, klinik ve suç olarak nitelendirilen eylemlerle ilgili özelliklerini belirleyerek bu özelliklerinin suç davranışına ve ceza sorumluluklarına etkilerini incelemek amaçlanmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Süleyman Demirel Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi Adli Tıp Anabilim Dalına 2012 – 2018 yılları arasında ceza sorumluluğu değerlendirmesi için gönderilen olgulara düzenlenen 597 Adli Tıp Kurul Raporu retrospektif taranarak psikotik belirtileri bulunan ve bir tanı konulmuş olan 182 yetişkin hastanın raporu ve hasta dosyası Adli Tıp ve Psikiyatri uzmanlarınca ayrıntılı bir şekilde incelenmiştir.

Bulgular: Suç sırasındaki yaş ortalaması 40,87±11,78 olarak saptanan olguların %85,7'si erkekti. Olguların eğitim süreleri ortalamasının 7,98±3,19 yıl olduğu, %78,6'sının meslek sahibi olmadığı ve çalışmadığı, %72'sinin bekar, eşinden ayrılmış veya boşanmış olduğu saptanmıştır. Olguların hastalık süresinin ortalama 10,49±7,98 yıl olduğu, %22,5'inde komorbid bir psikiyatrik hastalık bulunduğu, komorbid hastalıklardan %14,6'sının madde kullanım bozukluğu olduğu belirlenmiştir. Olgularda %45 gibi bir oranla en çok kötülük görme sanrısı saptanmıştır. %44,5'inin daha önce de suç olarak nitelendirilen eylem öykü-sünün bulunduğu, %77,5'inin suç olarak nitelendirilen şiddet içerikli eylemlerde bulunduğu, suç mağdurlarının belirgin bir şekilde olguların tanıdıkları bireylerden oluştuğu bulunmuştur. Raporlarda olgulara, %67'sinin "ceza sorumluluğunun bulunduğu", %12,1'inin "ceza sorumluluğunun bulunduğu" şeklinde sonuçlar verildiği görülmüştür.

Sonuç: Ceza sorumluluğu değerlendirmelerinde sosyodemografik, klinik ve suç olarak nitelendirilen eylemlerle ilgili özelliklerin bütüncül bir yaklaşımla dikkate alınması gerekmektedir. Suç olarak nitelendirilen eylemler açısından risk faktörlerini belirlemek hastaların söz konusu eylemlerde bulunma nedenlerini anlamaya ve ceza sorumluluğu değerlendirmesi yapılan psikotik belirtili olgularda ruh sağlığı ve adli psikiyatri yönünden yapılacak çalışmalara yön verecektir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Psikotik Belirtiler, Suç, Şiddet, Ceza Sorumluluğu

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1322

Abdulkadir Yıldız: Asst. Prof., Department of Forensic Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Süleyman Demirel University, Isparta, Turkey. e-mail: kadiryildiz05@yahoo.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4247-8462

Faruk Kılıç: Asst. Prof., Department of Mental Health and Diseases, Faculty of Medicine, Süleyman Demirel University, Turkey. e-mail: drfarukk33@hotmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2259-4028

Selin Çabuk: Res. Asst., Department of Forensic Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, Süleyman Demirel University, Isparta, Turkey. e-mail: selincabukk@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-2096-3010

Gizem Çağla Aktaş Çallıoğlu: Res. Asst., Department of Mental Health and Diseases, Faculty of Medicine, Süleyman Demirel University, Isparta, Turkey e-mail: agizemcagla@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4640-6044

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Ethical approval was obtained from Süleyman Demirel University Clinical Research Ethical Committee with date 10.05.2019 and number 69328, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Bir Üniversite Hastanesinde 2012-2018 Yılları Arasında Suç Olarak Nitelendirilen Eylemlerde Bulundukları İddiası ile Değerlendirilen Psikotik Belirtili Olgularda Sosyodemografik, Klinik ve Suç Olarak Nitelendirilen Eylemlerle İlgili Özellikler"

Received: 23.07.2019 Revised: 09.08.2019 Accepted: 17.09.2019

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

1. Introduction

When examining the criminal responsibility subject, we should keep in mind that "insanity" is not a psychiatric, but a legal term (1, 2). A legal term can generally be compatible with the medical diagnosis, but it cannot be the total equivalent of medical diagnosis (2). Among the conditions diminishing or removing criminal responsibility by affecting free will or conscious behavior, the most common is "not guilty by reason of insanity" defence. Although insanity is a legal concept, the defence history of insanity was highly influenced by the medical and organic models of abnormal behaviors. Thus, it should be proven that the person was under the influence of a mental disorder when the criminal behavior was committed, for the "not guilty by reason of insanity" defence to be effective (1). Although "not guilty by reason of insanity" defence has a long history, the case of Daniel M'Naughtan, an insane person who attempted to assassinate British Prime Minister Sir Robert Peel in 1843, influenced the recent past (3). A short time after the case review, The House of Lords defined a series of official criteria for insanity known as M'Naughten Rules and stated as follows: "[....] that to establish a defence on the ground of insanity, it must be clearly proven that, at the time of the committing of the act, the party accused was laboring under such a defect of reason, from disease of the mind, as not to know the nature and quality of the act he was doing; or if he did know it, that he did not know he was doing what was wrong" (4). M'Naughten Rules and its variations state that the defendant must know (i) the quality of the act he committed and (ii) that the act was wrong to be legally responsible for a criminal act were started to be used in the legal systems of countries like United States, England, Canada, Australia, Portuguese and New Zealand (5-7). In these countries, forensic psychiatrists determine whether the individuals who have a mental disorder and are establishing a defence on the ground of insanity are under the influence of insanity when committing the crime-related acts and a two-way evaluation is performed to see whether the individual has criminal responsibility or not (6, 7). Different from this two-way evaluation, criminal responsibility is based on a graded scale in some countries, such as Holland, Belgium, Germany, Greece and China. For example, while the criminal responsibility of an accused party is based on five grades, including full responsibility, mildly diminished responsibility, diminished responsibility, severely diminished responsibility and completely diminished responsibility in Holland, it is based on three grades, including full responsibility, diminished responsibility and completely diminished responsibility in Greece and China (6, 8, 9). In Sweden, "not guilty by reason of insanity" concept is missing, while the "guilty but insane" concept is present. This means that anyone committing a crime is regarded to be guilty and the presence of insanity is evaluated only after the offender is found guilty and this may cause a compulsory treatment decision (2, 6, 10). All named countries other than Sweden have accepted that mental disorders may diminish criminal responsibility within the scope of insanity. While it is universally acknowledged that major mental disorder symptoms, including psychotic symptoms, limit criminal responsibility, personality disorders and psychopathy, seem to be more controversial. For individuals who have mental disorders and commit crime-related actions, these countries prefer to provide rehabilitation in hospitals as an alternative or supplementation to confinement (6).

There are two main constituents in criminal responsibility determination, according to the Turkish Criminal Code (TCC). The first constituent is whether the individual can perceive the legal meaning and results of their actions and the second is whether the individual has the ability to lead his/her behaviors or not. Concerning insanity, while the offender lacks criminal responsibility in the presence of insanity significantly diminishing any of these constituents according to TCC Article No 32/1, the criminal responsibility diminishes in case of insanity, which insignificantly diminishes the behavior leading ability which is the second constituent according to Article No 32/2.

All legal insanity standards cover the presence of a mental disorder causing a significant loss in the ability of an individual to understand the legal characteristics of his behavior and to be aware of its results (11). Individuals committing crime-related actions under the influence of psychotic symptoms meet the legal criteria for insanity based on the details of each case and the valid legal standards (12).

Although some studies show that there is a relative violence risk among the individuals with the mental disorder compared to the general population, many studies also show that the absolute violence risk among mental disorder patients as a group is still very low and only a small ratio of the violence in the society can be attributed to the individuals with a mental disorder (13). Although all psychiatric disorders do not have the same potential about violence behavior, it is considered that violence becomes common also in individuals with a psychiatric disorder in parallel to the increasing crime-related actions in the whole society (14).

Although psychosis terminology is no longer covered in the current classification system used for diagnostic disease codings, psychosis is regarded as a psychiatric disease that may cause the diminishing or lack of criminal responsibility depending on its severity in older forensic psychiatry books (15). Psychosis is defined as a group of symptoms which include symptoms like disorganized speaking and common disruptions in behavior and the perception of reality in general and it is a group of symptoms which means delusions and/or hallucinations and causes disruptions in the mental capacity, emotional reaction and communication and relationship with others in its narrowest sense. Schizophrenia, schizophreniform disorder, delusional disorder, brief psychotic disorder, substance or medication-induced psychotic disorder and general medical condition-related psychotic disorders are among psychotic disorders (16). Although it was reported that mental disorders increase homicidal violence risk twice in males and six times in females and schizophrenia increases violent behavior six to ten times in males and eight to ten times in females, it is not clarified why some patients with mental disorders commit violent actions while others do not (17). The findings in some studies suggest that the patients with a mental disorder are not more dangerous than the general population, but among these patients, there is a group who presented behaviors, such as committing crime-related actions, alcohol-substance use or non-compliance to treatment in the past, too (18-20). Thus, sensible acting is important to prevent individuals with a mental disorder from the labelization of being associated with violent actions.

Although there is a relationship between the lack or diminishing of criminal responsibility and psychotic symptoms, this relationship is determined through sociodemographic, developmental and clinical factors (2).

In addition to harming other individuals or the society, crime-related actions of the individuals with psychotic symptoms have several effects, such as restricting their own freedom and increasing social labelisation against them. Determining risk factors for committing crime related actions in patients included in psychosis diagnosis group and taking necessary precautions may keep these individuals from such actions (21).

The present study aims to investigate the effects of sociodemographic, clinical and crime-related action characteristics of individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group who commit crime-related actions on committing crimerelated actions and their criminal responsibilities.

2. Materials and Methods

Retrospectively scanning 597 Forensic Medicine Board Reports issued for the cases transferred to the Department of Forensic Medicine, Faculty of Medicine at the Isparta Süleyman Demirel University from Isparta and nearby cities for criminal responsibility assessment between 2012 and 2018, reports and files of adult patients who had psychotic symptoms and were diagnosed were examined in detail by a Forensic Medicine Expert and a Psychiatrist and the patients with missing information in their files were excluded from this study and 182 adult patients in all were included in this study. Sampling group included patients whose consultation was demanded from Department of Mental Health and Diseases following the examination of investigation and/or legal proceeding files and medical documents (if available) and the completion of medical examination in the Department of Forensic Medicine and who were diagnosed according to Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders Revised Fourth Edition (DSM-IV-TR) by Psychiatrists. It was observed that a criminal responsibility decision was based on whether the individual was under the effects of the disease at the time of the incident considering a bill of indictment, accused, victim and witness statements, medical documents taken before and after the date of the crime, anamnesis of the patient and relatives if necessary, diagnosis, how the crime took place and statements of the patient and relatives about the crime available in the Forensic Medicine Board Reports. Examining sociodemographic characteristics, clinical symptoms, characteristics of crime-related actions and report results of the cases, their connections with criminal behavior and effects on their criminal responsibility were investigated in this study. "SPSS for Windows 18.0" package program was used for data analysis. Descriptive characteristics and constant variables were given as mean \pm standard deviation and discrete variables were given as number and percentage.

Ethical Declaration

Ethical approval was obtained from Süleyman Demirel University Clinical Research Ethical Committee with date 10.05.2019 and number 69328, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

3. Results

3.1. Sociodemographic Characteristics

Data on sociodemographic characteristics are provided in Table 1. In this study, it was detected that a diagnosis was made due to psychotic symptoms in 30.4% of 597 individuals (n=182) who were investigated and/or prosecuted for committing crime between 2012 and 2018 and were sent to the Department of Forensic Medicine for criminal responsibility evaluation with insanity suspicion/allegation.

Table 1. Sociodemographic Characteristics of the Cases					
		Mean ± SD	n (=182)	%	
Age	Age at the time of medical examination	44.65±11.7			
	Age when the crime was committed	40.87±11.78			
Gender	Male		156	85.7	
	Female		26	14.3	
Marital Status	Married - living together		51	28	
	Married - separated		37	20.3	
	Single		59	32.4	
	Divorced		35	19.2	
Education	None		16	8.8	
	Elementary school graduate		112	61.5	
	High school graduate		45	24.7	
	University graduate		9	4.9	
	Education duration	7.98±3.19			
Employment Status	Yes		39	21.4	
	No		143	78.6	
Lives with	Spouse		9	4.9	
	Spouse and child (children)		42	23.1	
	Child (children)		13	7.1	
	Mother and/or father		64	35.2	
	Alone		54	29.7	

In this study, 85.7% of the cases was male, and 14.3% of the cases was female and the age distribution was between 22 and 75 at the time of medical examination with a mean age of 44.65 ± 11.7 years. The mean age at the time of the crime was 40.87 ± 11.78 , and criminal responsibility evaluation examinations were performed 3.90 ± 2.62 years after the crime-related actions on average.

When the educational conditions of the patients were examined, it was observed that 8.8% of them did not have any education at all and 61.5% of them were elementary school, 24.7% of them were high school and 4.9% of them were university graduates and mean education duration was 7.98 ± 3.19 years.

When the professional statuses of the cases were examined, it was detected that a high ratio of 78.6% of the cases did not have a profession and was unemployed.

Concerning marital status, 48.3% of them were married, 32.4% of them were single and 19.2% of them were divorced. 20.3% of married individuals were living apart from their spouses. In this study, 4.9% of the cases were living only with their spouses, 23.1% with spouse and child(ren), 7.1% only with child(ren), 35.2% with mother and/or father and 29.7% were living alone.

3.2. Clinical Characteristics

Clinical characteristics of the cases are given in Table 2 and mean disease starting age was 33.92 ± 11.07 and disease duration was 10.49 ± 7.98 years based on disease characteristics. Diagnosis distribution of the cases was schizophrenia in 35.2%, not otherwise specified (NOS) psychotic disorder in 54.4%, schizoaffective disorder in 8.2%, brief psychotic disorder in 1.1% and delusional disorder in 1.1%. 53.8% of the cases were under regular medical treatment and follow-up and 70.9% had a history of minimum one hospitalization count of the patients who had inpatient treatment changed between 1 and 20 and the mean hospitalization count was 2.51 ± 2.36 . 19.2% of the cases were using depot antipsychotic and 22.5% had a comorbid psychiatric disease.

Based on delusion and hallucination content of the cases at the time of crime-related actions, the highest ratio was for persecutory delusion with 45%, 29.7% of them only had a persecutory delusion, 10.4% of them had both persecutory delusion and auditory hallucination and 4.9% of them had both persecutory delusion and visual hallucination. While 4.9% of the cases had only auditory, 1.6%

of the cases had only visual and 2.2% of them had both auditory and visual hallucinations, 2.7% of them had jealous, 3.8% of them had grandiose and 1.6% of them had bizarre delusions and symptoms could not be detected or other delusions were detected in 37.4% when committing crime-related actions.

The distribution of comorbid diseases was detected as depression in 26.8%, personality disorder in 19.5%, anxiety disorders in 14.6%, substance use disorders in 14.6%, mental retardation in 14.6% and obsessive-compulsive disorder in 9.8% of the cases (Table 3).

3.3. Characteristics of Crime-Related Actions

Data for crime-related actions of the cases are provided in Table 4. A total of 77.5% of the cases were sent with violent crime committing claims, including 45.6% injury, 22% insult and threat, 3.8% damage to property, 4.9% with sexual assaults and 1.1% with homicide while 10.4% were sent with the claim of theft, 2.7% with calumny and 9.3% with the claim of other crimes, such as traffic offenses, forgery, fraud, drug possession and trade, 44.5% had a history of crime-related actions, and 11% had alcohol or substance use at the time of the action. When the relationship between the cases and the victims of the claimed crime-related actions were evaluated, 25.5% of them was family members, 4.4% of them was relatives, 1.5% of them was colleagues, 39.4% of them were acquaintances, such as neighbors or fellow villagers and 29.2% of them were random people.

Based on the report results of the committee of experts, it was detected that 67% of the cases diagnosed with psychotic symptoms did not have criminal responsibility within the scope of TCC Article No 32/1 and 12.1% had diminished criminal responsibility and 11.5% had criminal responsibility within the scope of TCC Article No 32/2 and it was also detected that an opinion was issued in 9.3% claiming that the accused individuals must be kept under surveillance within the scope of Turkish Criminal Procedure Code (CPC) Article No 74 to determine whether they had criminal responsibility.

Table 2. Clinical Characteristics	of the Cases			
		Mean ± SD	n (=182)	%
Disease duration		10.49±7.98		
Disease starting age		33.92±11.07		
Diagnosis	Schizophrenia		64	35.2
	NOS psychotic disorder		99	54.4
	Schizoaffective disorder		15	8.2
	Brief psychotic disorder		2	1.1
	Delusional disorder		2	1.1
Regular follow-up and treatment	Present		98	53.8
	None		84	46.2
Psychiatry service hospitalization	Present		129	70.9
	None		53	29.1
Depot antipsychotic use	Present		35	19.2
	None		147	80.8
Comorbid psychiatric disease			41	22.5
Symptom at the time of CRA	Persecutory delusion		54	29.7
	Persecutory delusion + auditory hallucination		19	10.4
	Persecutory delusion +visual hallucination		9	4.9
	Jealous delusion		5	2.7
	Grandiose delusion		7	3.8
	Bizarre delusion		3	1.6
	Auditory hallucination		9	4.9
	Visual hallucination		3	1.6
	Auditory + visual hallucination		4	2.2
	Unidentified or Other		66	37.9
CRA= Crime-Related Action, NOS= 1	Not Otherwise Specified			

Table 3. Distribution of Comorbid Psychiatric Diseases				
	n (=41)	%		
Depressive disorder	11	26.8		
Personality disorders	8	19.5		
Mental retardation	6	14.6		
Anxiety disorders	6	14.6		
Substance use disorders	6	14.6		
Obsessive-compulsive disorder	4	9.8		

Table 4. Characteristics of Crime-Related Actions of the Cases

		n (=182)	%		
Report results	Full criminal responsibility	21	11.5		
	No criminal responsibility	122	67		
	Diminished criminal responsibility	22	12.1		
	Observance	17	9.3		
CRA characteristic	Injuring	83	45.6		
	Insult, threatening	40	22		
	Theft	19	10.5		
	Sexual assault	9	4.9		
	Damage to property	7	3.8		
	Killing	2	1.1		
	Calumny	5	2.7		
	Other	17	9.3		
Alcohol/ substance use during CRA		20	11		
CRA story		81	44.5		
Violent CRA		141	77.5		
Characteristics of CRA victims	Family	35	25.5		
	Relative	6	4.4		
	Colleague	2	1.5		
	Acquaintance	54	39.4		
	Random person	40	29.2		
CRA=Crime Related Action					

Based on the distribution of violent crime-related actions, a total of 28.4% included verbal violence like insult and threat, a total of 65.2% arose from physical violence, including 2.1% firearm injury, 19.1% injury with sharp, incisive or penetrating tools, 37.6% injury with bare hand or foot, 1.4% homicide and 5% damage to property and 6.4% included sexual violence (Table 5).

		n (=141)	%
Verbal violence		40	28.4
Physical violence		92	65.2
	Firearm injury	3	2.1
	Injuring with sharp, incisive or perforating tool	27	19.1
	Injury with bare hand	53	37.6
	Killing	2	1.4
	Damage to property	7	5
Sexual violence		9	6.4

Table 5. Distribution of Acts Defined as Violent

4. Discussion

4.1. Sociodemographic Characteristics

Based on the gender distribution of the cases, males had a ratio of 85.7%, which was a higher ratio than females. Almost all studies presented that males committed more crime-related actions than females among individuals with psychotic symptoms (7, 10, 22-24). Considering that the male gender, in general, is more related to violent and illegal behaviors in the whole population, given that males also have an overwhelming ratio among the cases with psychotic symptoms committing crime-related actions can be considered as an expected result. Based on the Turkish Statistical Institute data, 95.6% of the total number of convicts and prisoners in 2017 were male (25).

With a mean age of 44.65 years, the age distribution of the cases was between 22 and 75 at the time of medical examination. The mean age at the time of the crime was 40.87 and the criminal responsibility evaluation examinations were performed 3.90 years after the crime-related actions on average. The mean ages detected in the studies changed between 38.10 and 43.96 (7, 10, 21, 23, 24, 26). In our study, the average age at disease onset was detected as 33.92 ± 11.07 and similar to other studies, it was evaluated that the high ratios of committing crime-related actions around the age of 40 could be related to factors, such as the weak social support provided for individuals with a mental disorder in long disease duration and lack of regular and efficient treatment.

When the educational backgrounds of the cases were examined, it was observed that 8.8% of them did not have any education at all and 61.5% of them were elementary school, 24.7% of them were high school, and 4.9% of them were university graduates and mean education duration

was 7.98 ± 3.19 years. Based on the studies in our country, mean education duration was detected as 6.06 ± 3.50 years by Oncu et al. (24), as 7.99 ± 3.81 years by Oncu et al. (21) and as 6.18 ± 3.42 years by Inan et al. (26). In a study conducted in Italy, on cases whose forensic psychiatric evaluations were completed and more than half of which were patients with a schizophrenia spectrum disorder, it was detected that 68.9% did not have any education at all or were secondary school graduates in line with the ratios detected in our study (23).

When the professional statuses of the cases were examined, a high ratio of (78.6%) cases did not have a profession, was unemployed and had a low socioeconomic level. In studies comparing patients with psychotic symptoms who committed or did not commit crime-related actions, unemployment ratios of the individuals who committed crime-related actions were observed to be significantly higher compared to cases who did not commit such actions (21, 27). Again, the studies on schizophrenia patients who committed crime-related actions presented that high unemployment ratio (28) and low socioeconomic level (7, 21, 29, 30) were among the common characteristics of these cases. Low education levels, unemployment and lack of a profession should primarily be considered as an expected result of their disease for the individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group. It was considered that the provision of employment opportunities in suitable areas for individuals with psychotic symptoms who have the opportunity to work based on the characteristic of their diseases could be helpful for their rehabilitation phases.

Based on marital status, 28% of the cases were married and were living with their spouses while the ratio was 32.4% for single individuals and 20.3% for married cases living apart from their spouses and 19.2% of the cases were divorced. Similar to our study, many studies in the literature show that unmarried patients commit more crime-related actions (7, 8, 21, 23, 24, 26, 28).

In this study, 4.9% of the cases were living with the spouse, 23.1% with spouse and child(ren), 7.1% with child(ren), 35.2% with mother and/or father and 29.7% were living alone. In a study on cases with psychotic symptoms who committed crime-related actions in Australia, the ratio of homeless individuals was reported as 18.03% (27) and in a study carried out on 1476 patients mostly including schizophrenia, schizotypal and delusional disorder patients whose forensic psychiatric evaluations were completed, the ratio of homeless individuals was 72% (10). In a study conducted in our country, the ratio of homeless individuals among the cases with psychotic symptoms who committed crime-related actions

was detected as 2.9%, while the ratio was 15.7% for the patients living alone (21). As also detected in our study, it was considered that the significantly lower ratio of the cases with psychotic symptoms who are homeless or are living alone in our country compared to Europe is based on social and sociocultural differences and the mothers, fathers and children provide care to patients with psychotic symptoms who need care in our country.

4.2. Clinical Characteristics

In our study, it was detected that a diagnosis was made due to psychotic symptoms after the medical examinations performed by Forensic Medicine Experts and Psychiatrists in 30.4% of 597 individuals (n=182) who were investigated and/or prosecuted for committing a crime and were sent to the Department of Forensic Medicine for criminal responsibility evaluation with insanity suspicion/allegation between 2012 and 2018. In a study conducted in a forensic psychiatry unit in Portugal on 274 patients without criminal responsibility due to mental disorders, 50.5% of the patients were diagnosed with schizophrenia (7). In a study carried out on 61 patients without criminal responsibility due to mental disorders in Italy, it was reported that 54.1% of the patients were diagnosed with schizophrenia, delusional disorder, schizoaffective disorder, substance use related psychotic disorder, schizophrenia spectrum disorder and other psychotic disorders (23) and in a study conducted in Sweden on 1476 patients for whom judicial authorities decided upon compulsory psychiatric treatment and who were evaluated in forensic psychiatry unit, 59% were diagnosed with schizophrenia, schizotypal and delusional disorder (10). Since the sampling groups in the mentioned studies included patients with a mental disorder without criminal responsibility, it was evaluated that the higher rates of diagnosis with psychotic symptoms among all cases compared to our study constituted an expectable result.

In this study, 35.2% of the cases were diagnosed with schizophrenia, 54.4% with NOS psychotic disorder, 8.2% with schizoaffective disorder, 1.1% with a brief psychotic disorder and 1.1% with delusional disorder. Mean disease duration was found as 10.49 ± 7.98 . In a study, including schizophrenia patients presenting homicidal behavior, it was reported that mean disease duration was 12.65 ± 8.94 years and long disease duration was related to homicidal behavior tendency (28). In a study comparing patients with psychotic symptoms who committed or did not commit crime-related actions, the mean disease duration of the individuals who committed crime-related actions was found 13.14 ± 8.55 years, but a statistical difference was

not found among the two groups (21). In a study comparing patients with psychotic symptoms who presented homicidal behavior and the patients with psychotic symptoms who did not commit crime-related actions between 1988 and 2001, chronicity of the disease was among the significant factors in presenting homicidal behavior (31). In another study, it was reported that 40.3% of the patients who were diagnosed with schizophrenia and related disorders, did not have criminal responsibility and committed crime-related violent actions committed crime-related actions after a disease duration of 10 years and 20.8% committed them after a disease duration of 5-10 years (8). The disease duration of individuals who committed crime-related actions and were diagnosed with psychotic symptoms in our study was found in line with the literature and when long disease duration combined with factors, such as the lack of social support, suitable treatment and follow-up, they were considered to be effective in their committing of crime-related actions, mainly violent actions.

In our study, 46.2% of the cases did not have regular psychiatric treatment and follow-up. This finding of our study is consistent with the EUFEST study (32), stating 42% of the treatment noncompliance. Depot antipsychotic use was detected as 19.2% in our cases. It is inevitable that the active arrangement of the regular follow-ups and treatments, including depot antipsychotic treatments, considering the crime-related risks in the individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group, would be preventive for crime-related actions.

In this study, it was detected that 22.5% of the cases had a comorbid psychiatric disorder and 19.5% of these were personality disorders and 14.6% were substance use disorders. Based on the studies abroad, it was detected that comorbid diseases were at higher rates compared to the studies in our country and high substance use disorder rates were especially € interesting. Substance use disorder rates of patients in psychosis diagnosis group committing crime-related actions were reported as 44.3% by White et al. (27) and as 32% by Heinrich and Sam (29). Comorbid disease ratios in our country were detected as 25% by Oncu et al. (24) and as 13.1% by Inan et al. (26). Alcohol-substance use ratios when committing the crime were determined as 14.2% by Oncu et al. and as 10% by Ural et al. (33) and Belli et al. determined the ratios as 5.2% for alcohol and as 2.2% for drugs (34). Lower comorbid disease ratios in our study and other studies in our country compared to Europe may be due to lower alcohol-substance use in our country compared to western countries. Detection of the facts that 11% of the cases in our study (n=20) were under the effects of alcohol or substance while committing crime-related actions and that 60% of these patients committed violent acts was found in line with studies showing that alcohol-substance use was a risk factor for crime-related violence acts (8, 23, 28).

Many studies showed that delusions are related to violent actions (8, 33, 35). In the studies, it was stated that emotions, such as skepticism, hostility, nervousness and anger occurring due to persecutory delusions, caused the patients to present violent behavior (35-37). High violence crime and persecutory delusion rates in patients determined to be in the psychosis diagnosis group in our study support that the delusions and hallucinations are effective in violent crime-related actions.

4.3. Characteristics of the Crime-Related Actions

Given that 77.5% of the individuals with psychotic disorder commit crime-related violent actions in our study is in line with literature information stating that violent behavior risk is high for the individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group (17, 23). Concerning the quality of violence, it was observed that 28.4% of the cases in our study committed verbal, 65.2% committed physical and 6.4% committed sexual violence and among cases applying physical violence, 37.6% did not use any tools and 5% damaged property. In terms of the essence of violence, committing physical violence without substantial verbal violence and crime weapon were found in line with the data acquired from other studies (33, 38) and this condition made us consider that the individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group were facing impulse control issues as an effect of their diseases and were committing crime-related actions without planning.

Because 44.5% of the cases also committed crimerelated actions before was found in line with the literature information stating that history of crime-related actions was an important data to determine the recurrence risk of such actions (8, 24, 39, 40).

It was detected that the victims of the crime-related actions significantly included family members, relatives and acquaintances of the cases. Our results have a significant similarity with other studies on this subject (8, 24, 28, 33). It was considered that this condition could arise from individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group needing the care of their families because of their diseases, their social relations mostly being restricted with their families and relatives and their delusions being towards these individuals as a natural result.

Based on the results of the reports issued for cases by a committee of experts, 67% of the cases did not have a

criminal responsibility within the scope of TCC Article No 32/1 and 12.1% diminished responsibility within the scope of TCC Article No 32/2. In line with our study, a study conducted in China showed that 74% of the 1108 schizophrenia-diagnosed cases who committed the crime did not have a crime responsibility and 21% of them diminished criminal responsibility (9) and in many similar studies, most of the patients with no or diminished crime responsibility were in psychosis diagnosis group (7, 10, 39, 41). Considering that psychosis in general covers disorganized behavior and deteriorations in reality perception, mental capacity, emotional reaction, reality perception ability and the communication and relationship with others (16), lacking or diminished criminal responsibility in individuals with psychotic symptoms can be an expected result of the disease. However, the main issue in determining criminal responsibility is to examine the mental condition, free will and intentional acting ability of the offender when the crime was committed (1). The examination to be performed is based on forensic psychiatric inspection and medical examination. The important thing here is not whether the individual had any psychiatric presentation before or after the incident but the presence or lack of criminal responsibility (consciousness and freedom of action) when the crime was committed (42). Within this concept, based on the nature of the crime, it was observed that an opinion stating that 11.5% of the cases evaluated not to be under the influence of disease while committing the crime and that 9.3% of the cases should be kept under supervision within the scope of CPC No 74 to be able to make this distinction was issued. For the individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group without any causality relation between the disease symptoms and the crime and for whom a view stating that they had full criminal responsibility was issued, giving liberty-restricting penalties should be discussed - since they may exacerbate the symptoms and increase the destruction- and a solution should be found. In addition to hindering the treatments, it is obvious that giving libertyrestricting penalties to individuals with psychotic symptoms would not serve the corrective and deterrent aims of punishment. Although it was stated in Items 32 and 57 of Turkish Criminal Code that rehabilitation will be applied in hospitals with high security and safety precautions to individuals with diminished or no criminal responsibility due to insanity, no regulation covering such rehabilitation was applied for individuals who have both insanity and full criminal responsibility For individuals in the psychosis diagnosis group but evaluated to have full criminal responsibility since there was no causality connection between the committed crime and disease, it was considered that completing the penalty duration of their crimes under treatment and follow-up in hospitals with high security instead of prison would be a way of solution. Also, the doctors evaluating criminal responsibility should present their medical views on the health precaution conditions under which the execution should be performed due to the disease/diseases of the individual and on the fact that the individual should not be kept in prison in their reports even if this is not covered in the laws and not asked by concerned authorities.

We can name the inaccessibility of data on the treatments received by the cases, their accordance with the treatment and the effects of provided treatments on criminal behavior and the lack of clinical diagnosis scales among the limitations of our study since this is a retrospective study.

Determination of criminal responsibility is quite a complicated subject that requires a careful examination. It is interesting that while education, socioeconomic levels, employment ratios and regular follow-up and treatment ratios were low for the individuals with psychotic symptoms who committed crime-related actions in our study, disease duration was long, especially persecutory delusion among all delusions were observed at a high ratio, and previous crime-related actions had a high ratio. It is also interesting that crime-related violence actions are also committed against family members and acquaintances rather than random people. Although the effects of psychotic symptoms on criminal responsibility and their relationship with criminal behavior are known by the experts of the subject, the characteristics of sociodemographic, clinical and crime-related actions should be considered in criminal responsibility evaluations with a holistic approach. Our descriptive study would be helpful for psychiatrists and forensic medicine experts concerning crime risk to analyze the behavioral variables defined as a crime in individuals with psychotic symptoms, mainly violence crimes.

References

- Berman ME, Coccaro EF. Neurobiologic correlates of violence: relevance to criminal responsibility. Behav Sci Law 1998; 16(3), 303-318. https://doi.org/10.1002/(SICI)1099-0798(199822)16:3%3C303::AID-BSL309%3E3.0.CO;2-C
- Tsimploulis G, Niveau G, Eytan A, Giannakopoulos P, Sentissi O. Schizophrenia and Criminal Responsibility: A Systematic Review. J Nerv Ment Dis 2018; 206(5), 370-377. https://doi.org/10.1097/NMD.000000000000805
- Kelly BD. Criminal insanity in 19th-century Ireland, Europe and the United States: Cases, contexts and controversies. Int J Law Psychiatry 2009; 32, 362–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2009.09.005

- United Kingdom House of Lords Decisions (1843) Daniel M'Naughten's case. http://www.bailii.org/uk/cases/ UKHL/1843/J16.html.
- Radovic S, Meynen G, Bennet T. Introducing a standard of legal insanity: The case of Sweden compared to The Netherlands. Int J Law Psychiatry. 2015;40: 43–49. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2015.04.009
- Grossi LM, Green D An international perspective on criminal responsibility and mental illness. Practice Innovations. 2017; 2:2–12. https://doi.org/10.1037/pri0000037
- Almeida J, Graça O, Vieira F, Almeida N, Santos JC. Characteristics of offenders deemed not guilty by reason of insanity in Portugal. Medicine, Science and the Law 2010;50(3):136-139. https://doi.org/10.1258/msl.2010.100003
- Ntounas P, Katsouli A, Efstathiou V, Pappas D, Chatzimanolis P, Touloumis C ve ark. Comparative study of aggression–Dangerousness on patients with paranoid schizophrenia: Focus on demographic data, PANSS, drug use and aggressiveness. Int J Law Psychiatry 2018;60:1-11. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2018.06.001
- Hu J, Yang M, Huang X, Liu X, Coid J. Forensic psychiatry assessments in Sichuan province, People's Republic of China, 1997–2006. The Journal of Forensic Psychiatry and Psychology 2010;21(4):604-619. https://doi. org/10.1080/14789941003642504
- Degl'Innocenti A, Hassing LB, Lindqvist AS, Andersson H, Eriksson L, Hanson FH ve ark. First report from the Swedish national forensic psychiatric register (SNFPR). Int J Law Psychiatry 2014;37(3):231-237. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. ijlp.2013.11.013
- Smith SR. Neuroscience, ethics and legal responsibility: The problemof the insanity defense: Commentary on "the ethics of neuroscience and the neuroscience of ethics: A phenomenological-existential approach". Sci Eng Ethics. 2012;18:475–81. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11948-012-9390-7
- Dietz PE. Mentally disordered offenders. Patterns in the relationship between mental disorder and crime. Psychiatr Clin North Am. 1992;15:539–551. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0193-953X(18)30222-3
- Mulvey EP. Assessing the Evidence of a Link Between Mental Illness and Violence. Psychiatric Services 1994, 45(7): 663-68. https://doi.org/10.1176/ps.45.7.663
- Tırtıl L, Biçer Ü, Oral G. Adli Psikiyatri. Dokgöz H (Ed) Adli Tıp ve Adli Bilimler, Akademisyen Kitabevi, Ankara, 2019: 541-81
- 15. Dinçmen K. Adli Psikiyatri, Birlik Yayınları, İstanbul 1984.
- Stahl SM. Stahl'ın Temel Psikofarmakolojisi. Alkın T (Çev. Ed.) İstanbul Tıp Kitapevi, 2015, s.79.
- Richard-Devantoy S, Olie J-P, Gourevitch R. Risk of homicide and major mental disorders: a critical review. L'Encephale 2009;35(6):521-530. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. encep.2008.10.009
- Yee NYL, Large MM, Kemp RI, Nielssen OB. Severe nonlethal violence during psychotic illness. Aust N Z J Psychiatry 2011; 45:466-72. https://doi.org/10.3109/00048674.201 1.541417

- Taylor PJ, Gunn J. Homicides by people with mental illness: myth and reality. Br J Psychiatry 1999; 174:9-14. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.174.1.9
- Shaw J. Mental disorder and clinical care in people convicted of homicide: National clinical survey. Br J Psychiatry 1999; 318. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.318.7193.1240
- Öncü F, Sercan M, Ger C, Bilici R, Ural C, Uygur N. Sosyoekonomik etmenlerin ve sosyodemografik özelliklerin psikotik olguların suç işlemesinde etkisi. Türk Psikiyatri Derg 2007; 18, 4-12.
- Kalenderoğlu A, Yumru M, Selek S, Savaş HA. Gaziantep Üniversitesi tıp fakültesi adli psikiyatri birimine gönderilen olgularin incelenmesi. Nöropsikiyatri Arşivi 2007; 44, 86-90
- Lombardi V, Veltri A, Montanelli C, Mundo F, Cesari GRD, Maccari M ve ark. Sociodemographic, clinical and criminological characteristics of a sample of Italian Volterra REMS patients. Int J Law Psychiatry 2019;62:50-55. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ijlp.2018.09.009
- 24. Öncü F, Soysal H, Uygur N, Özdemir F, Türkcan S, Yeşilbursa D ve ark. Zorunlu klinik tedavi sonrası yineleyici suç işleyen adli psikiyatri olgularının tanı ve suç niteliği açısından değerlendirilmesi. Düşünen Adam, Psikiyatri ve Nörolojik Bilimler Dergisi 2002;15(3):132-148.
- Türkiye İstatistik Kurumu. URL: http://tuik.gov.tr/PreTablo.do?alt_id=1070 Access Date: 20.05.2019.
- 26. İnan S, Yıldızhan E, Öncü F. İnsana Yönelik Ciddi Suç İşleyen Adli Psikiyatri Olgularının Hastalık Öyküleri, Sosyodemografik ve Suç Özellikleri. Turk Psikiyatri Derg 2018;29(4). DOI : https://doi.org/10.5080/u22822
- White P, Chant D, Whiteford H. A comparison of Australian men with psychotic disorders remanded for criminal offences and a community group of psychotic men who have not offended. Australian and New Zealand journal of psychiatry 2006;40(3):260-65.
- Belli H, Ozcetin A, Ertem U, Tuyluoglu E, Namli M, Bayik Y ve ark. Perpetrators of homicide with schizophrenia: sociodemographic characteristics and clinical factors in the eastern region of Turkey. Compr Psychiatry 2010;51(2):135-141. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.comppsych.2009.03.006
- 29. Heinrichs RW, Sam EP. Schizophrenia and Crime: How Predictable Are Charges, Convictions and Violence? International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction 2012;10(1):122-131. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s11469-010-9308-z
- 30. Eriksson Å, Romelsjö A, Stenbacka M, Tengström A. Early risk factors for criminal offending in schizophrenia: a 35year longitudinal cohort study. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2011;46(9):925-932. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00127-010-0262-7
- Fazel S, Buxrud P, Ruchkin V, Grann M. Homicide in discharged patients with schizophrenia and other psychoses: a national case-control study. Schizophr Res 2010;123(2-3):263-269. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2010.08.019
- 32. Kahn RS, Fleischhacker WW, Boter H, Davidson M, Vergouwe Y, Keet IP ve ark. Effectiveness of antipsychotic drugs in first-episode schizophrenia and schizophreniform disorder: an open randomised clinical trial. The

Lancet 2008;371(9618):1085-1097. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0140-6736(08)60486-9

- Ural C, Öncü F, Belli H, Soysal H. Adli psikiyatrik süreç içindeki şizofreni hastalarının şiddet davranışı değişkenleri: bir olgu kontrol çalışması. Turk Psikiyatri Derg 2013;24:17-24. https://doi.org/10.5080/u6913
- Belli H, Özçetin A, Ertem Ü, Alpay E, Bahçebaşı T, Kıran Ü ve ark. Şizofreni hastalarında bazı sosyodemografik özellikler ve tedavi ile ilişkili etkenler. Anadolu Psikiyatri Dergisi 2007;8(2):102-112.
- 35. Krakowski M, Czobor P, Chou JC-Y. Course of violence in patients with schizophrenia: relationship to clinical symptoms. Schizoph Bull 1999;25(3):505-517. https://doi. org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a033397
- 36. Arango C, Barba AC, González-Salvador T, Ordóñez AC. Violence in inpatients with schizophrenia: a prospective study. Schizoph Bull 1999;25(3):493-503. https://doi. org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.schbul.a033396
- Appelbaum PS, Robbins PC, Monahan J. Violence and delusions: Data from the MacArthur violence risk assessment study. Am J Psychiatry 2000;157(4):566-572.

- Nordström A, Kullgren G. Victim relations and victim gender in violent crimes committed by offenders with schizophrenia. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2003;38(6):326-330. DOI: https://doi.org/ 10.1007/s00127-003-0640-5
- Türkcan S, İncesu C, Canbek Ö, Can Y, Sercan M, Uygur N. 1831 adli olgunun tanı dağılımı ve tanı-suç bağlantısının değerlendirilmesi. Düşünen Adam, Psikiyatri ve Nörolojik Bilimler Dergisi 2000;13(3):132-137.
- Valdiserri EV, Carroll KR, Hartl AJ. A study of offenses committed by psychotic inmates in a county jail. Psychiatric Services 1986;37(2):163-166. https://doi.org/10.1176/ ps.37.2.163
- Ferranti J, McDermott BE, Scott CL. Characteristics of female homicide offenders found not guilty by reason of insanity. J Am Acad Psychiatry Law 2013;41(4):516-522.
- Biçer Ü, Tırtıl L, Kurtaş Ö, Aker T. Adli Psikiyatri. Koç S, Can M (Ed) Birinci Basamakta Adli Tıp, 2. Baskı, İstanbul Golden Print 2012;242-252



Adli Tıp Bülteni

Research Article

Assessment of Suicide Attempt in The Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinic in Muğla

Muazzez Elçin Kıymet*, Ümit Ünüvar Göçeoğlu, Betül Yürürdurmaz, Yasemin Balcı

Abstract: Objective: Suicides and suicide attempts are an important public health problem. In the study, by evaluation of the forensic reports of the suicide attempts patients in the Forensic Medicine outpatient clinic; it was aimed to present sociodemographic/regional characteristics, methods and develop recommendations for protective measures.

Materials and Methods: The reports between 01.06.2014 and 31.12.2018 were evaluated retrospectively and statistically.

Results: 405 (5.3%) of cases attempted suicide, 263 (64.9%) were women, 142 (35.1%) were men, mean age was 27.7 years. 11.8% of them were under 18years-old, 66.9% (n:271) of them was in the 15-29-age group, 27.8% (n:111) was in the 30-49-age group. There is a significant difference was found between age-group and sex (p <0.001). No significant difference was found between months and seasons. The most commonly used method was drugging (86.2%, n:349). In terms of severity of the injury, it was found that 3.2% of the cases had a life-threatening injury, 88.4% of them were mild with simple medical intervention and 8.4% were mild/moderate.

Discussion and Conclusion: The most common method was taking drugs. One of the striking results that, the rate of attempting suicide of women under 19 years of age is higher than men, and men in the 30-39 age group are higher. In this result for women; gender roles, identity problems and freedom restrictions are playing a role, and for men; gender roles, identity problems, economic problems are playing a role. The findings are important to shed light on protective measures. It would be useful to refer the patients who applied to social support units.

Keywords: Suicide Attempt, Suicide Method, Forensic Medicine, Forensic Report.

Öz: Amaç: İntiharlar ve intihar girişimleri önemli halk sağlığı sorunlarından biridir. Çalışmada Muğla Sıtkı Koçman Üniversitesi Eğitim/Araştırma Hastanesi Adli Tıp Polikliniğinde intihar girişimi nedeniyle adli rapor düzenlenen olguların değerlendirilmesiyle; bölgesel ve sosyodemografik özellikler ve kullanılan yöntemler ortaya konularak, koruyucu önlemler açısından öneriler geliştirmek amaçlanmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: 01.06.2014-31.12.2018 tarihleri arasında Adli Tıp Polikliniğinde intihar girişimi nedenli başvuruların raporları retrospektif değerlendirilerek verilerin istatistik analizleri yapılmıştır.

Bulgular: Olguların 405'inin (%5.3) intihar girişiminde bulunduğu görülmüştür. 263'ü (%64.9) kadın, 142'si (%35.1) erkektir, yaş ortalaması 27.7 yıl (SD:11.1), aralık 12-76 yıldır. Olguların %11.8'i (n:48) 18 yaş altında, %66.9'u (n:271) 15-29 yaş aralığında ve kadınlar çoğunlukta, %27.8'i (n:111) 30-49 yaş aralığındadır. Yaş gruplarına göre cinsiyette anlamlı bir fark bulunmaktadır (p<0.001). Ay ve mevsimlere göre anlamlı bir farklılık saptanmamıştır. Yöntemler içinde en sık ilaç alma (%86.2, n:349) kullanılmıştır. Bunu kesici alet kullanma (%8.9, n:36) ve ası (%2.2, n:9) yöntemleri izlemiştir. Yaralanma ağırlığı; olguların %3.2'sinde yaşamsal tehlike, %88.4'ünün basit tıbbi müdahale ile giderilebilecek nitelikte hafif, %8.4'ünde ise hafif olmadığı şeklindedir.

Tartışma ve Sonuç: İntihar girişiminde bulunan olguların çoğunluğu yöntem olarak ilaç kullanımını seçmiştir. 19 yaş ve altında kadınların intihar girişiminde bulunma oranı erkeklere göre fazla, 30-39 yaş grubunda ise erkeklerin oranı daha fazla bulunmuştur. Bunda; kadınlar için toplumsal cinsiyet rolleri, ergenlerin kimlik arayışı, özgürlük kısıtlamaları; erkelerde ise yine toplumsal cinsiyet rolleri, ekonomik nedenlerin rol oynadığı düşünülmüştür. Elde edilen bulgular koruyucu önlemlere ışık tutması açısından önemlidir. İntihar girişimi nedeniyle başvuran olguların sosyal destek birimlerine yönlendirilmesi faydalı olacaktır.

Anahtar Kelimeler: İntihar Girişimi, İntihar Yöntemi, Adli Tıp, Adli Rapor.

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1307

Muazzez Elçin Kıymet: Res. Asst. Dr., Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Faculty of Medicine Forensic Medicine Department, Muğla Email: elcinkiymet@gmail.com <u>ORCID</u>: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0946-3653

Ümit Ünüvar Göçeoğlu: Assoc. Prof. Dr., Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Faculty of Medicine Forensic Medicine Department, Muğla Email: uunuvar@gmail.com,

ORCIDiD:https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1646-7492

Betül Yürürdurmaz: Res. Asst. Dr. Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Faculty of Medicine Forensic Medicine Department, Muğla Email: betulyururdurmaz1991@gmail.com ORCIDiD:https://orcid.org/0000-0003-1549-2207

Yasemin Balcı: Prof. Dr. Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Faculty of Medicine Forensic Medicine Department, Muğla Email: yaseminbalci@mu.edu.tr ORCIDiD:https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5995-9924

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Ethical approval was obtained from Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Human Research Ethical Committee with date 05.02.2019 and number 180200, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Muğla İlinde Adli Tıp Polikliniğine Başvuran İntihar Girişimi Olgularının Değerlendirilmesi

Received: 29.04.2019 Revised: 18.06.2019 Accepted: 12.12.2019

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

1. Introduction

Suicides and suicide attempts are among the major public health problems. Suicide-related deaths and suicide attempts are increasing in the world and in our country (1).

World Health Organization (WHO) reported that suicides have constantly increased in recent years and are among the top ten causes of death, and that one person attempts suicide every 40 seconds (2). More than one million people attempt suicide every year, and suicide attempts to account for 1.8% of the burden of disease in the world (1-3). It is reported that attempted suicides are 10-20 times higher than completed suicides and thus it creates a much more important public health problem (1,4).

Suicide attempts are all willful attempts towards the self-annihilation individuals, which does not result in the death he / she has carried out in order to kill himself. It is reported that the rate of suicide increases with age and completed suicides are higher in males, whereas suicide attempts are more common in adults and women (5-8).

It is of great importance to identify the people at risk in terms of suicidal behavior in advance, and make the necessary examinations and interventions without delay. It has been reported that many suicide attempts are of repetitive nature and that raising the awareness of healthcare professionals are in this regard is highly critical (7). In one study, it was reported that 50-75% of suicide cases met with a doctor little earlier before the suicide attempt, while a few of them received psychiatric treatment, whereas proper assessment and treatment of the psychiatric conditions of the cases could be effective in terms of preventive measures (6).

According to the criminal law in our country, the action taken by the person who attempted suicide does not constitute crime, but those who persuade, encourage, strengthen someone else's suicide decision, and help in any way are punished (9).

Suicide attempts are examined in forensic medicine outpatient clinics within the scope of forensic cases, and the severity of the action of the person performed on himself is reported with the forensic report. For this reason, the vast majority of cases attempting suicide are directed to forensic medicine outpatient clinics.

In cases of suicide attempts that do not result in death, it is the physician's responsibility to determine the methods and causes of suicide attempts and to take prudential preventive measures and ensure the participation of individuals in psychiatric rehabilitation processes. Forensic examinations should also be considered as an opportunity to recognize the suicide attempts reported to the forensic outpatient clinics, to initiate the treatment processes by guiding the patients correctly and to reduce the risk of recurrence In this study, the reports of suicide attempts that were referred to Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Training and Research Hospital Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinic with forensic report request were analyzed backwards, sociodemographic characteristics, suicide attempt methods and level of severity of the damage caused by the person were examined. By determining the socio-demographic characteristics and regional dynamics of suicide attempts in our region, it is aimed either to raise awareness for guiding people to psychiatry and related units and to shed light on regional preventive measures.

2. Materials and Methods

Sample; 405 cases who applied to the Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinic of Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Training and Research Hospital between 01 June 2014-31 December 2018, with the request for a forensic report on suicide attempt were included in the study.

Criteria for inclusion in the study; Forensic reports of all age group male and female cases who were admitted to the hospital with a history of suicide attempts within the reported date range and about whom forensic reports were issued, and the reports were evaluated retrospectively.

By creating a data collection form; the distribution of the cases according to gender, age, suicide attempt method, month and season, degree of health damage and report results were recorded in the form. Statistical analysis; for descriptive statistics data were evaluated using SPSS version 22 program, percentage, rate, mean and standard deviation were used, chi-square test was used in comparative analysis and p <0.05 was considered as an indicator of significant difference.

Ethical Declaration

Ethical approval was obtained from Muğla Sıtkı Koçman University Human Research Ethical Committee with date 05.02.2019 and number 180200, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

3. Results

Between the June 01, 2014 and December 31, 2018, a total amount of 7556 forensic reports were issued in the Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinic, of which 405 (5.3%) are reports of attempted suicides.

263 (64.9%) of the cases, for which a forensic report was issued on attempted suicide, were female and 142 (35.1%) were male (Chart 1). The female / male ratio was found to be 1.8.

Table 1. Distribution of age groups by gender						
Age Groups	Male		Female		Total	
	n	%	n	%	n	%
Under 15 and 15-29	77	54.3	194	73.8	271	66.9
30-49	55	38.7	56	21.3	111	27.4
50 and over	10	7.0	13	4.9	23	5.7
Total	142	100.0	263	100.0	405	100.0



Figure 1. The gender distribution of suicide attempts.

The average age of the cases is 27.7 years (SD: 11.1), the age range is 12-76 years, 48 cases (11.8%) are under the age of 18. The distribution of age groups according to the gender of the cases where reports were issued on suicide attempts are given in Table 1. Age groups; In accordance with the age groups reported by WHO; they are grouped as under 15 years old, 15-29 years old youth group, 30-49 and 50 years old and above. According to WHO, since the number of cases aged 65 and over, the elderly group, was very low in our study, this group was included in the group of over the age of 50.

In the distribution of cases for which a report was issued on suicide attempts by age groups; a group of under 15 and 15-29 constitute the largest group (66.9%). Under the age of 19 (in the children group), the rate is 24.2% (n: 48), and in the age range of 20-29, the rate is 42.7%. There was a statistically significant difference between the genders in terms of age groups of the patients who attempted suicide which is (p <0.01). 73.8% of female cases are in the adolescent and youth age group (age 15 and 15-29). In this age group, the rate of women attempting suicide is higher than men, while in other age groups, the rate of men is higher than women. Nine of the female cases were found to be pregnant during a suicide attempt.

It was observed that 361 (89.1%) of the cases referred to the outpatient clinic for forensic reports were sent from the provinces, the rest were directed from the counties, 90.4% of the cases were requested by law enforcement units and 8.4% (n: 34) of the prison administration.

In the distribution of the cases according to the months and seasons in which the suicide attempt was made, it was determined that 100 people (24.7%) in the winter months, 109 people in the spring (26.9%), 95 people in the summer (23.4%), 101 people in the autumn (25%) attempted suicide. No significant difference was detected according to the months and seasons.

The distribution of the methods used in the suicide attempt is given in Table 2. The most used method is drug intake with a rate of 86.2%. The most commonly used drugs were a antidepressant group and nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory/pain killer medication groups. Addictive substances such as amphetamine, methamphetamine, opiate, benzodiazepine, tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) were also detected in the examinations performed in 11 of the patients who attempted suicide by taking medication. 49 (12.0%) of the cases were brought to the hospital for a suicide attempt, it was found that they also had alcohol when brought to hospital. 23 of the patients who had alcohol were women and 26 of them were men.

Drug taking method was followed by making an incision in the body with a cutting tool with a rate of 8.6% and the hanging method with a rate of 2.2%.

Table 2. Distribution of methods used in a suicide

attempt		
Suicide attempt method	n	%
Drug taking Drug + addictive substance association (n: 11)	349	86.2
Creating an incision in the body	36	8.9
Hanging	9	2.2
Gunshot wound	2	0.5
Jump from high place	4	1.0
Multiple method	5	1.2
Total	405	100.0

The distribution of the severity of the damage caused by the cases after the suicide attempt within the framework of Articles 86 and 87 of the Turkish Criminal Code (TCK) is given in Table 3. The severity of injury of 88.4% of the cases was found to be 'mild enough to be resolved by a simple medical intervention'. The severe injury was detected in only 13 cases (3.2%), to the extent that it could be life-threatening.

Table 3. Distribution of severity of injuries				
Severity of injury	n	%		
Mild enough to be resolved by simple medical intervention	358	88.4		
Not mild enough to be removed by simple medical intervention	34	8.4		
Life-threatening	13	3.2		
Total	405	100.0		

4. Discussion

It has been reported that suicide attempts constitute 1.8% of the burden of disease in the world and create a much more important public health problem as it is seen much more than completed suicides (1-4). In this study, the forensic reports of forensic cases who attempted suicide applied to a forensic medicine clinic of an education and research hospital were evaluated.

It was found in our study that 65% of the cases who attempted suicide were women. In line with our work, in various studies conducted in different parts of Turkey in patients with suicide attempts the majority of women are emphasized (3,5,8,10-16). In studies conducted worldwide, it has been reported that the rate of women in suicide attempts is high (17-21). Studies emphasize that the number of women in suicide attempts (incomplete suicide) is high, and the number of men is high in suicide events resulted in death (completed) (13,22). In a study conducted for 14 years, covering the years between 2002-2015, in Turkey, the average of men who committed suicide has been reported that approximately 2 times greater than the average number of women. Of those who committed suicide in 2018, 75.6 percent were men while 24.4 percent were women (https://www.bik.gov.tr/ turkiyenin-2018-olum-istatistikleri-aciklandi/).

In studies in Turkey (22-26) and in studies that evaluated the sociodemographic characteristics in the world (15.27 to 35), it is stated that the attempted suicide rate of women is higher than men. As in our study on suicide attempts, the high number of female cases around the world suggests that women use less lethal methods and the suicide attempt is actually a cry for help.

In our study, the mean age of the patients who attempted suicide was 27.7 years. There are 48 cases under the age of 18. In the study conducted by Arslan et al. (10) ; It was reported that 81.48% of the cases were female and the youngest case was 13 years old. In a study conducted in Urfa, 76.54% of the cases were reported to be in the 13-24 age group, 78 % were female while 22% thereof were male (3). In our study, the rate of suicide attempts in the adolescent and youth age group was found as 66.9%. 73.8% of female cases are in the adolescent and youth age group (under the age of 15 and between the age of 15-29). In this age group, the rate of women attempting suicide is much higher than that of men, while in other age groups, the rate of men is higher than that of women and a significant difference was determined. In this, gender roles for women, adolescent's search for identity pressures, and gender roles in men as well, economic reasons and pressures are thought to play a role. The conducted studies have stated that suicide rates increase in the young population, and it was emphasized that the main reasons for this are stress and indifference (13, 19).

When we look at the distribution of the units requesting reports, it was seen that the highest number of report requests was made from the police centers with the ratio of 78.8% and a from gendarmerie centers with a ratio of 11.6%. While the Forensic Medicine Branch Directorate, which is available in our city, as it works with the UYAP system, it can only serve the cases sent by the courts and public prosecution offices. In the Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinics, it can additionally be served to the requests coming from authorities such as Police Departments, Police and Gendarmerie Patrol Commands working on behalf of the prosecution

Although the seasonal fluctuation at neurochemical levels was associated with completed suicide and suicidal behavior (17,18), no significant difference was detected between suicide attempts and month and seasonal distribution in our study.

According to the suicide statistics of Turkey Statistical Institute's concerning 2011 data (26) the most commonly used methods of suicide were reported to be hanging (52.0%), firearms (26.1%), high jump (10.1%), use of chemicals (5.3%) The first method in suicide attempts was given as high dose drug intake.

In our study, the most common method used in 'suicide attempt' was the high dose of drug intake with a rate of 86.2% (Table 2). In many studies, it has been reported that the most frequently used method is chemical intake and these chemicals are drugs that are frequently prescribed (3,8,11,21,22). In our study, it was observed, in accordance with other studies that, drugs the most frequently used in suicide attempts were antidepressant, anti-inflammatory and analgesic group drugs that were prescribed. Similarly, the use of drugs or toxic substances ranks first in the literature (36-38). It is reported that men use more traumatic methods such as hanging, using cutting tools, and firearms in completed or incomplete suicides (38-40). In our study, the use of cutting-piercing tools as a suicide method in male cases varies significantly compared to women. This supports the fact that men use more traumatic methods in attempting suicide.

Addictive substances such as amphetamine, methamphetamine, opiate, benzodiazepine and THC were detected in 11 of the cases who attempted suicide by taking medication, and alcohol was detected in 49 cases. In studies investigating risk factors leading to suicide in young people (31) and (41-43) in studies related to recurrent suicide attempts alcohol and substance abuse are said to be risk factors for suicide

The distribution of the severity of the damage caused by the cases after the suicide attempt within the framework of Articles 86 and 87 of the Turkish Penal Code (TCK) is given in Table 3. It was observed that 88.4% of the cases were 'mild enough to be relieved with a simple medical intervention'. In only 13 cases (3.2%) severe injury was detected, which could be life-threatening. It has been observed that a large part of the drug intakes used as a method is not at the level being life- threatening.

Risk factors in suicide cases resulting in death are as follows; being young, male gender, unemployment, living in the urban area, having family problems, having a mental illness (10,13,14,24,25).

As for the risk factors for suicide attempts are young age, female gender, living alone or separated, low education level and unemployment, as well as past suicide attempts or a history of severe mental disorder. It has also been reported to be associated with some socio-demographic variables (16,44). Among the risk factors reported in our study in accordance with the literature; it was found that the majority of the cases were in the youth age group and the excess of the female gender. As our study is retrospective, it is its shortage that other risk factors other than age and gender could not be evaluated. Within the borders of our city and in all Turkey comprehensive studies evaluating every aspect of suicides and suicide attempts should be conducted and preventive measures for risk factors should be developed.

5. Conclusion

In this study, the forensic reports of the patients who attempted suicide and applied with a request of forensic report to the Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinic in Muğla province within a 4.5-year interval were evaluated. With this study, which evaluates the sociodemographic characteristics of suicide attempt cases, suicide attempt methods and results of forensic reports, an evaluation that has not been done in our province has not been made before and regional characteristics have been revealed.

Suicide attempts are more common in young adults and women. Suicide attempts are too complex to be considered a social scream or a simple incident. It is very important to identify the people at risk for suicidal behavior in advance, and make the necessary evaluations and interventions without delay. Regional predisposing factors and risk factors will be guiding in terms of solutions. We think that this study will create a database for both comprehensive and preventive studies.

Our country needs national suicide prevention programs, having measurable targets, the effectiveness of which can be evaluated, and covers the whole society and permanent. These programs should be carried out as part of public health implementations. Considering that suicidal behavior has many genetic, psychological, social and cultural risk factors; prevention programs should be multidisciplinary and governments, mental health workers, educators, media, and family should work together to prevent suicide.

References

- Polat S, Çelik FH, Köroğlu A, Aslan M, Hocaoğlu Ç. Bir Eğitim Hastanesine İntihar Girişimi ile Başvuran Olguların Değerlendirilmesi. Kocatepe Tıp Derg. 2016;17 (1) :18-23.
- World Health Organization. Programmes: mental health. World Mental Health Day 2019: focus on suicide prevention [Internet]. Available from: https://www.who.int/newsroom/events/detail/2019/10/10/default-calendar/worldmental-health-day-2019-focus-on-suicide-prevention. Accessed 11.12.2019.
- Atlı A, Uysal C, Kaya MC ve ark. Acil Ünitesine İntihar Girişimi Nedeniyle Başvuran Olguların Değerlendirilmesi: Şanlıurfa Örneklemi. J Mood Disorders. 2014;4 (3) :110-114. https://doi.org/10.5455/jmood.20131230123128
- Teti GL, Rebok F, Rojas SM, et al. Systematic review of risk factors for suicide and suicide attempt among psychiatric patients in Latin America and Caribbean. Rev Panam Salud Publica 2014;36 (2) :124-33.
- Yavuz Y, Yürümez Y, Küçüker H, Demirel R, Küçük E. İntihar sonucu meydana gelen ölümlerin incelenmesi. Genel Tıp Derg. 2006;16 (4) :181-85.
- Özgüven HD. İntihar davranışının epidemiyolojisi. Türkiye Klinikleri Psychiatry-Special Topics. 2008;1 (3) :1-7.
- Sayıl I, Can S. Yineleyici İntihar Girişimleri. Kriz Dergisi. 2004;12 (3) :53-62.

- Küçüker H, Aksu A. Elazığ'da Görülen İntihar Olgularının Adli Tıp Açısından İncelenmesi. Düşünen Adam Derg. 2002;15 (1):16-20.
- Gümüş B, Özer E, Yıldırım A, Çetin İ. TÜİK verilerine göre Türkiye'de intihar olgularının değerlendirilmesi. Adli Tıp Bülteni. 2010 1;15 (3) :104-9. https://doi.org/10.17986/ blm.2010153715.
- Arslan MM, Duru M, Kuvandik G, Bozkurt S, Kaya E. Hatay'da İntihar Girişiminde Bulunan Olguların Analizi. Adli Tıp Derg. 2008;22 (3) :9-14.
- Şenol V, Ünalan D, Avşaroğulları L, İkizceli İ. İntihar girişimi nedeniyle Erciyes Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi Acil Anabilim Dalı'na Başvuran olguların incelenmesi. Anadolu Psikiyatri Derg. 2005;6:19-29.
- 12. Alptekin K, Duyan V, Demirel S. Adıyaman'da intihar girişimleri. Anadolu Psikiyatri Derg. 2006;7 (3) :150.
- Özcan B, Şenkaya S, Özdin Y, Dinç A. Türkiye'deki İntihar Vakalarının Çeşitli Kriterlere Göre İstatistiksel Olarak İncelenmesi. Sosyal Politika Çalışmaları Derg. 2018;40: 11-34.
- Günderci A, Karatay G, Gökçe S, Güler B. Tunceli' de 2005-2015 yılları arasında gerçekleşen intiharlara ilişkin epidemiyolojik bir inceleme. Klinik Psikiyatri 2017;20:121-128. https://doi.org/10.5505/kpd.2017.86580.
- Boz B, Demırkan O, Boz A, Kugu N. Cumhuriyet Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi Hastanesi'nde 2000-2001 Yıllarında İntihar Girişimi Nedeniyle Adli Raporları Verilen Olguların İncelenmesi. Adli Tıp Derg. 2003;17 (2):35-40.
- 16. Karacaoğlu E, Keten A, Akçan R, İçme F, Karagöl A, Avcı E. Bir Eğitim ve Araştırma Hastanesi Acil Servisine İntihar Girişimi Nedeniyle Başvuran Olguların İncelenmesi. Adli Tıp Derg. 2013; 27 (1) : 29-35 | https://doi.org/10.5505/ adlitip.2013.38039.
- Harmaner P. Dünya'daki ve Türkiye'deki intihar vakalarının sosyodemografik özellikler açısından incelenmesi. Hacettepe Üniversitesi Sağlık Bilimleri Fak Derg. 2015. https:// dergipark.org.tr/en/download/article-file/88833.
- Soloff PH, Lynch KG, Kelly TM, Malone KM, Mann JJ. Characteristics of suicide attempts of patients with major depressive episode and borderline personality disorder: a comparative study. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;1;157 (4) :601-8. https://doi.org/10.
- Vaiva G, Ducrocq F, Meyer P, Mathieu D, Philippe A, Libersa C, Goudemand M. Effect of telephone contact on further suicide attempts in patients discharged from an emergency department: randomised controlled study. BMJ. 2006; 25;332 (7552) :1241-5. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi. ajp.157.4.601
- 20. Hall RC, Platt DE, Hall RC. Suicide risk assessment: a review of risk factors for suicide in 100 patients who made severe suicide attempts: evaluation of suicide risk in a time of managed care. Psychosomatics. 1999;1;40 (1) :18-27. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0033-3182 (99) 71267-3
- 21. Sayil I, Devrimci-Ozguven H. WHO/EURO Multicentre Study of Suicidal Behaviour. Suicide and suicide attempts

in Ankara in 1998: results of the WHO/EURO Multicentre Study of Suicidal Behaviour. Crisis. 2002;23:11-6. https:// doi.org/10.1027//0227-5910.23.1.11

- Eskin M, Kaynak-Demir H, Demir S. Same-sex sexual orientation, childhood sexual abuse, and suicidal behavior in university students in Turkey. Arch Sex Behav. 2005;34:185-95. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-005-1796-8.
- Kocabaş Ö, Kavaklı T, Ecevit Ç, ve ark. Çocukluk çağı intihar girişimleri. Ege Pediatri Bülteni 2004;11: 119-124.
- Aktepe E, Kandil S, Göker Z, Sarp K, Topbaş M, Özkorumak E. İntihar Girişiminde Bulunan Çocuk ve Ergenlerde Sosyodemografik ve Psikiyatrik Özelliklerin Değerlendirilmesi. TSK Koruyucu Hekimlik Bülteni 2006;5 (6) :444-454.
- Çuhadaroğlu F, Sonuvar B. Adölesan intiharları risk faktörleri üzerine bir inceleme. Türk Psikiyatri Derg. 1992;3:222-6.
- TUİK intihar istatistikleri, 2011. TUİK yayınları, Yayın no: 3695. Ankara, https://biruni.tuik.gov.tr/yayin/views/visitor-Pages/index.zul
- Pavia M, Nicotera G, Scaramuzza G, Angelillo IF and The Collaborative Group. Suicide mortality in Southern Italy: 1998–2002. Psychiatry Resh 2005;134:275-9. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.psychres.2005.02.004
- Kraitman N. Suicide, age and marital status. Psychol Med 1988;6:113-21. https://doi.org/10.1017/ S0033291700001951
- Diekstra RFW. Suicidal Behavior and depresive disorders in adolescents and young adults. Neuropsychobiol 1989;22:194207. https://doi.org/10.1159/000118617
- Lester D. Suicide in mainland China by sex, urban/rural location and age. Per Mot Skills 1990;71:1105. https://doi. org/10.2466/pms.1990.71.3f.1090
- Mc Quillan CT, Rodriguez J. Adolescent suicide: A review of the literature. Bol Asoc Med PR. 2000;92 (1-3) :30-38.
- Balcı YG. Eskişehir'de 1997-2001 yılları arasındaki intiharlar. Adli Tıp Derg 2003;17:33-9.
- Rothschild MA, Raatschen HJ, Schneider V. Suicide by selfimmolation in Berlin from 1990 to 2000. Forensic Sci Int 2001:124;163-6. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0379-0738 (01) 00590-4
- Turker M, Beyaztaş FY, Boz B. 1994-1996 yılları arasında Sivas'ta görülen intihar olgularının Adli Tıp açısından İncelenmesi. Ege Tıp Derg 2000;39:79-83.
- Charlton J, Dunnel K, Evans B. Suicide deaths in England and Wales: Trend in factors associated with suicide death. Popul Trend 1993;71:34-42.
- 36. Birkhead GS, Galvin VG, Meehan PJ, O'Carroll PW, Mercy JA. The emergency department in surveillance of attempted suicide: findings and methodologic considerations. Public Health Rep. 1993;108:323-31.
- Serinken M, Yanturalı S. Acil serviste intihar amaçlı zehirlenmelerin geriye dönük analizi. Turkish J Toxicol 2003;1:15-9.
- Stack S, Wasserman I. Race and method of suicide: culture and opportunity. Arch Suicide Res 2005;9:57-68. https:// doi.org/10.1080/13811110590512949

- 39. Şengül CB, Serinken M, Şengül C, Bozkurt S, Korkmaz A. Acil Servise İntihar Girişimi Nedeniyle Başvurusu Ardından Psikiyatri Polikliniğinde Değerlendirilen Olguların Sosyodemografik Verileri. Türkiye Acil Derg 2008;8:127-31.
- Kreitman N, Casey P. Repetition of parasuicide: An epidemiological and clinical study. Br J Psychiatry. 1988;157:792-800.
- Bridge AJ, Goldstein TR, Brent AD. Adolescent Suicide And Suicidal Behavior. J Child Psychol Psychiatry. 2006; 47: 372–94. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-7610.2006.01615.x
- Oyefeso A, Ghodse H, Clancy C ve ark. Suicide among drug addicts in the UK. Br J Psychiatry, 1999;175:277-282. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.175.3.277
- 43. Kokkevi A, Politikou K, Stefanis C. The relationship of suicide attempts to licit and illicit drug use. AJ Botsis, CR Soldatos, CN Stefanis (Ed), Suicide: Biopsychosocial approaches Amsterdam, Elsevier, s.55-63.1997.
- 44. Renberg ES. Self-reported life -weariness, death wishes, suicidal ideation, suicidal plans and suicide attempts in general population surveys in the north of Sweden 1986 and 1996. Soc Psychiatry Psychiatr Epidemiol 2001;36:429-36.



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tip Bülteni

Research Article

Poison and High Dose Drug as The Cause of Death in Detective Novels: A Comparison of Agatha Christie's and Ahmet Ümit's Works

Zeynep Tırmıkçıoğlu*

Abstract: Objective: The aim of this study was to compare the use of poison or highdose drugs as the cause of death in Western and Turkish literature.

Materials and Methods: The works of Agatha Christie and Ahmet Ümit were examined as examples of crime novels. The use of poison or high-dose drugs as the murder weapon and cause of death, the properties of these drugs and substances, and the findings of poisoning were given in the work were evaluated comparatively.

Results: In the Agatha Christie novels, various poisons and drugs are given by mixing them into the victim's food or drink. The causes of the victims' death are cyanide in "Ten Little Niggers (And Then They Were None)", "Sparkling Cyanide" and "Mirror Crack'd from Side to Side"; and morphine in "Sad Cypress" and "Death Comes As The End". In Agatha Christie's other novels, strychnine, taxine, thallium, phosphorus, arsenic, hemlock, aconitine, belladonna, physostigmine, nicotine and a drug containing barbituric acid have been used as the murder weapon.

In the novels of Ahmet Ümit, murder weapons such as knives and pistols appear instead of poisonous preparations that kill the victim. On the other hand, Ahmet Ümit's novel "İstanbul Hatırası" shows that the victims were neutralized with propofol, a short-acting anesthetic, before being killed, and mivacurium, a neuromuscular blocker, in "Kırlangıç Çığlığı". The main theme in the novel "Sultanı Öldürmek" is that Fatih Sultan Mehmet may have been poisoned with opium or a similar substance, while in this novel the murder weapon is a letter opener.

Conclusion: The use of poison and high-dose drugs as a murder weapon is noteworthy in the works of Agatha Christie, while in only a few novels of Ahmet Ümit there have been statements about the use of certain drugs for a short period of time. Although killing with poison is a mysterious subject in Ottoman history, it can be interpreted as a foreign element in terms of the Turkish conception of crime.

Keywords: Agatha Christie, Ahmet Ümit, Crime, Drug, Poison

Öz: Amaç: Bu araştırmada Batı ve Türk edebiyatından polisiye eserlerde ölüm nedeni olarak zehir ya da yüksek doz ilaç kullanımının karşılaştırmalı olarak incelenmesi amaçlandı.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Polisiye roman örnekleri olarak Agatha Christie ve Ahmet Ümit'in eserleri incelendi. Cinayet silahı ve ölüm nedeni olarak zehir ya da yüksek doz ilaç kullanımı olup olmadığı, varsa bu ilaç ve maddelerin özellikleri ile zehirlenme bulgularının eser içerisinde veriliş şekli karşılaştırmalı olarak değerlendirildi.

Bulgular: Agatha Christie romanlarında çeşitli zehir ve ilaçların, kurbanın yemeğine ya da içeceğine karıştırılarak verildiği görülmektedir. Kurbanların ölüm nedenleri "Şampanyadaki Zehir", "On Küçük Zenci", "Ve Ayna Kırıldı"da siyanür; "Koltuktaki Ölü", "Sonunda Ölüm Geldi" romanlarında morfindir. Agatha Christie'nin diğer romanlarında striknin, taksin, talyum, fosfor, arsenik, baldıran otu, yüksük otu, güzel avrat otu ile barbitürik asit içeren bir ilaç cinayet silahı olarak kullanılmıştır.

Ahmet Ümit romanlarında ise kurbanı öldüren zehir terkipleri yerine bıçak, tabanca gibi cinayet silahları karşımıza çıkmaktadır. Öte yandan Ahmet Ümit'in "İstanbul Hatırası" romanında kurbanların öldürülmeden önce kısa etkili bir anestezik olan propofol ile, "Kırlangıç Çığlığı"nda ise nöromüsküler blokerlerden mivaküryum ile etkisiz hale getirildikleri görülmektedir. "Sultanı Öldürmek" romanında ana tema Fatih Sultan Mehmet'in afyon veya benzeri bir madde ile zehirlenerek öldürülmüş olabileceği iken bu romanda da cinayet silahı bir mektup açacağıdır.

Sonuçlar: Zehir ve yüksek doz ilacın cinayet silahı olarak kullanımı Agatha Christie eserlerinde dikkat çekici olarak karşımıza çıkmakta iken Ahmet Ümit'in sayılı romanında kısa süreli olarak bazı ilaçların kullanıldığına dair ifadelere rastlanmıştır. Zehirle öldürmek, Osmanlı tarihinde gizemli bir konu olsa da, Türk toplumsal suç anlayışı açısından yabancı bir unsur olarak yorumlanabilir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Agatha Christie, Ahmet Ümit, İlaç, Suç, Zehir

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1390

Zeynep Tırmıkçıoğlu: Assoc. Prof. izmir Atatürk Training and Research Hospital, Department of Clinical Pharmacology and Toxicology, İzmir. E-mail: dr.zeyneb@hotmail.com ORCIDiD:https://orcid.org/0000-0002-5639-4665

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Some part of this study was presented as poster presentation at "XXVth. National Congress of Pharmacology" held in İzmir, entitled as "Polisiye Romanlarda Ölüm Nedeni Olarak Zehir ve Yüksek Doz İlaç".

Ethical Declaration

This study was written in accordance with the Helsinki Declaration, and the ethics committee approval was not obtained since written documents were examined in terms of comparative literature.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Polisiye Romanlarda Ölüm Nedeni Olarak Zehir ve Yüksek Doz İlaç: Agatha Christie ve Ahmet Ümit Eserlerinin Karşılaştırılması"

Received: 05.03.2020 Revised: 07.05.2020 Accepted: 11.05.2020

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

- 91 -

1. Introduction

Detective novels are literary works about crime and reflect the conception of crime in the society. Crime can be studied in a wide range from concealing an important truth to human murder, but in detective novels, death and enigma often form the main subject. However, detective novels, which must ultimately have logic and reason, are different from stories that contain fantastic elements related to ghosts and the other world (1,2). Detective novel, also known as murder novel *(cinai)* and crime novel, has gained its true identity in the 20th century. In Western and Turkish literature, there are important representatives of this literary genre, which has evolved and changed over time.

Agatha Christie (1890- 1976), English detective novelist, is the world's greatest crime writer. Agatha Christie, who has written more than 80 crime novels, also wrote short stories in the final years of her life. She wrote one of her most famous novels, "Murder on the Orient Express" in the Pera Palace Hotel in Istanbul, which maintains Christie's room as a memorial to the author. After her marriage to an archaeologist in Syria, Istanbul served as a bridge between them (3,4). Agatha Christie is also known as the most-translated author and the best-selling fiction writer of all time. Hercule Poirot and Miss Marple are detective characters introduced by the author and internationally renowned.

Ahmet Ümit (1960-) is one of the most successful detective novelists of Turkish literature. He began to write his first stories in 1983, and his first detective novel "Sis ve Gece" (Fog and Night) (1996), also translated into Greek, has earned the title of the first Turkish detective novel translated into a foreign language. Ahmet Ümit, who uses the lenses of various scientific disciplines like philosophy, psychology, sociology, history and toxicology in his works, takes on social events and organized crime rather than individual crimes. The author, who considers mystery to be one of the most important literary genres, argues that crime and evil re-present life to us. During the last 30 years, he has published nearly 30 works, most of them are detective novels. The Chief Inspector Nevzat stands out as the main character repeated in his works (5).

A detective novel has three main elements: the murder (crime), the killer, and the police detective investigating the murder and trying to find the killer. Besides this question "who is the killer", how the crime is committed, time and space dimensions of the narrative, and the psychological analysis of the characters are also important building blocks of the detective novel. Criminal evidence can be presented to the reader in varying ways during the narrative, and the author's cunning and the reader's awareness compete at this point. The murder weapon can often be cutting/ piercing instruments, firearms and sometimes poisons.

Although it is thought that detective novel does not convey real-life situations, it is possible to be inspired by real events, since a logical fiction is essential. For example, Ahmet Ümit's novel "Kar Kokusu" (Odor of Snow), published in 1998, shows traces of the author's experience in Moscow. "Kukla" (Puppet), another novel of Ahmet Ümit, was also written inspired by the Susurluk incident (5). Agatha Christie's inspiration came from drugs and poisons. She worked as a volunteer nurse during the First World War, and it provided her with medical knowledge as well as experience in the effects and side effects of drugs (6).

Agatha Christie in Western literature and Ahmet Ümit in Turkish literature are authors who have not only given the best examples of detective novels but also contributed to the development of this literary genre. The aim of this study was to examine the use of poison or highdose drugs as the cause of death in the novels of Agatha Christie and Ahmet Ümit by comparing Western and Turkish literature.

2. Materials and Methods

The criminal elements and the novel structures in Agatha Christie's and Ahmet Ümit's works were examined. Agatha Christie's novels mentioning poison or high dose drug use as murder weapon, "Sparkling Cyanide"(7), "Mirror Crack'd from Side to Side" (8), "And Then They Were None/ Ten Little Niggers" (9), "A Pocket Full of Rye" (10), "Sad Cypress" (11), "Curtain" (12), "Death Comes as The End" (13), "Cards on The Table" (14), "Lord Edgware Dies" (15), "The Mysterious Affair at Styles" (16), "The 4.50 from Paddington/ What Mrs. McGillicuddy Saw!" (17), "The Pale Horse" (18), "Dumb Witness" (19), "The Big Four" (20), "Appointment with Death" (21), "Five Little Pigs" (22), "They Do It with Mirrors" (23), "Three Act Tragedy" (24), "A Caribbean Mystery" (25), "Crooked House" (26) were compared with Ahmet Ümit's novels, "İstanbul Hatırası" (A Memento for Istanbul) (27), "Sultanı Öldürmek" (To Kill a Sultan) (28) and "Kırlangıç Çığlığı" (Swallow's Cry) (29) in terms of properties of substances used, delivery routes, drug effects and poisoning findings. The way the authors handled these items and all the data were evaluated with the relevant literature.
3. Results

Poisons and drugs used in Agatha Christie's and Ahmet Ümit's novels, their administration routes and toxicological findings are presented in Table 1.

In the novels of Agatha Christie, various poisons and drugs were given by mixing into the victim's food and drink or injecting. In these fictional murders, the victim took the poison without any suspicion, died in accordance with the chemical properties of the substance used and also showed signs of poisoning. What poison was used as a murder weapon could be understood at the end of the novel's by simple toxicological assessments and observations.

Cyanide was the poison that Agatha Christie used most often in her novels when fictionalizing murder. The cause of the victim's death was cyanide in the novels "Sparkling Cyanide" (7), "Mirror Crack'd from Side to Side" (8) and "Ten Little Niggers" (9); and taxine alkaloids in "A Pocket Full of Rye" (10). These poisons, which could act quite quickly, suddenly killed the victims in such a way as to maximize dramatic effect. There was a single victim in "A Pocket Full of Rye" (10), while serial murders were observed in "Ten Little Niggers "(9), "Sparkling Cyanide" (7), and "Mirror Crack'd from Side to Side" (8). In the novels, poisons were given by mixing them into the victims' drinks.

In the novel "Sad Cypress" (11), the murder was committed with morphine mixed into tea. The killer, a nurse using her pharmacology knowledge, drank the same tea, but she injected herself with apomorphine which induced vomiting and emptying her stomach. Morphine as a murder weapon was also used in Agatha Christie's other novels "Curtain" (12) and "Death Comes as the End" (13), in which the poison was given by adding it into the victims' drinks.

In Agatha Christie's novels, another character who used his authority and knowledge of medicine to commit murder is Dr. Roberts in "Cards on the Table" (14). He killed his victim with an injection of *Evipan*, a depressant drug such as morphine and containing hexobarbital; however, he incapacitated the victim with a drug called a *Veronal* (barbiturate) tablet prior to that. Dr. Roberts murdered his other victims with anthrax bacilli contamination and vaccine injection including an unspecified pathogen. *Veronal* tablet was a widely used painkiller until the middle of the 20th century. In the novel "The Murder of Roger Ackroyd", it was used by the killer to commit suicide. *Veronal* also was the murderer's chosen weapon in "Lord Edgware Dies" (15).

"The Mysterious Affair at Styles" (16) was Agatha Christie's first published novel. The murder weapon in the novel was strychnine. Strychnine, which could be very effective orally and lead to death even in low doses, was placed in the victim's dinner. The victim's death occurred later in the night after dinner. Strychnine, an ideal poison due to its quick absorption, was replaced by tasteless and odorless arsenic in "4.50 from Paddington/ What Mrs McGillicuddy Saw!" (17). Because of its easy dissolution, especially in hot drinks such as tea, the poison was given by adding into the drinks. In this novel, unlike the fiction of murder with sudden death, deaths occurred as a result of chronic exposure to arsenic.

Another novel by Agatha Christie comprising chronic poisoning cases was "The Pale Horse" (18). In this novel, the victims were exposed to a rare poison thallium. In addition to nonspecific symptoms such as fatigue and stomach complaints, typical hair loss symptoms were also mentioned in the novel. In "Dumb Witness" (19), another unpredictable poison was chosen as a murder weapon: high doses of phosphorus. The poison that was administrated in the victim's liver pills was detected by its characteristic glow in the dark.

In addition to lethal drug applications, some poisonous plants appeared in Agatha Christie's detective fictions. In "A Pocket full of Rye" (10), the victim was killed with cyanide and taxoides in yew plants. In the novel" The Big Four "(20), one of the victims helped solve the murder by writing in ink "yellow jasmine" on his newspaper before his death. The poison mentioned in the novel was gelsemine, and its source was Yellow Jasmine. Yellow Jasmine also was a plant growing all over the house where the victim died. In the novel "Appointment with Death" (21), it was seen that digitalis (or digoxin), cardiac drug derived from the foxglove plant, was given in lethal doses and by injection.

Coniine, one of the poisons derived from plants, was mentioned in the novel "Five Little Pigs" (22). Coniine had been stolen from a laboratory, and it was found in a glass from which the victim had drunk beer. Like coniine from hemlock, aconitine extracted from monkshood or wolfsbane plant was used as a murder weapon in "4.50 From Paddington/ What Mrs McGillicuddy Saw!" (17) and "They Do It with Mirrors" (23). Nicotine, one of the alkaloid phytotoxins, also appeared as the poison that killed the victims in the novel "Three Act Tragedy" (24).

Another plant mentioned in Christie's novels was Atropa belladonna known as the source of the parasympathomimetic drug atropine. In the novel "A Caribbean Mystery" (25), this drug, which could be hallucinogenic in high doses, was added to the cosmetic ingredients of the victim and caused terrible nightmares. In this novel, as an example of local administration, the death of the poisoned person did not occur. Interestingly, physostigmine that is the atropine antidote also was used as a murder weapon in the Christie's novel "Crooked House" (26).

Agatha Christie often used her knowledge of toxic substances in her novels written in the 1900s, and prepared her murder fiction in the light of this knowledge. When the novels written by Ahmet Ümit were examined from this point of view, it could be seen that he was interested in toxicology in his recent works. Ahmet Ümit's first detective novel "Fog and Night" was published in 1996. Murder weapons such as knives, iron sticks and pistols appeared in all of his novels. Agatha's poison preparations were replaced by cutting and piercing tools or firearms in the works of Ahmet Ümit.

Ahmet Ümit's novel "İstanbul Hatırası" (A Memento for Istanbul) (27) explored serial murders related to the history of Istanbul. The profile of the killer chosen by the author, who also narrated the details of the historical places in Istanbul, was made clear that the murderer had knowledge of medicine. Toxicological analysis of the blood of the victims revealed that an anesthetic substance called propofol, was used to incapacitate the victims, although not used as murder weapon. Propofol was also important in the novel as evidence that caught the killer.

A few years after "İstanbul Hatırası" (A Memento for Istanbul) published in 2010, Ahmet Ümit wrote a new novel named "Sultanı Öldürmek" (To Kill a Sultan) (28) published in 2012. In this novel, the author focused on a subject much discussed by historians, the death of Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror. The main characters in the novel were two history professors; one of them was killed with a letter opener. The author questioned that the possibility that Sultan Mehmed's death was a murder. He used details of slain professor's research with reference to the Freudian theory of "patricide", and then tried to reveal clues of a possible murder by referring to rumors that Bayezid, first son of Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror, was addicted to opium drugs, and that Sultan Mehmed considered his other son to be the Sultan after him. The history professor, the first victim in the novel, was killed while investigating this issue and making attempts for toxicology analysis. While the main characters of the novel argued that a simple toxicological analysis would be sufficient to clarify the possible murder of Sultan Mehmed, it was observed that the word "toxicology" was emphasized in different parts of the novel and even the short definition of "toxicology" was given.

Another novel by Ahmet Ümit, "Beyoğlu'nun En Güzel Abisi" (*When Pera Trees Whisper*), published in 2013, told about street children using volatile substances, but the murder had no relation to substance use in the novel. The author returned to the theme of serial murders in the novel "Kırlangıç Çığlığı" (*Swallow's Cry*) (29) published in 2018. Similar to "İstanbul Hatırası" (*A Memento for Istanbul*), he created fiction that the killer had knowledge of drugs in murders involving messages. Ahmet Ümit, who also created a doctor character in "Kırlangıç Çığlığı" (*Swallow's Cry*) (29), described the use of drugs as a misleading element by letting the main character, Chief Inspector Nevzat, say: "The killer must have knowledge of medicine". However, the doctor was not the killer.

In "Kırlangıç Çığlığı" (Swallow's Cry) (29), the drug that used by the killer to incapacitate his victims was a neuromuscular blocker named mivacurium. In the novel, the characteristics of this drug were given in detail with the words of the character Zeynep, who was introduced by the author as a criminologist and had knowledge of toxicology. It was predicted that an overdose of the drug paralyzed the victims and killed them in higher doses; after the injection, they were aware of what was going on, but unable to act.

4. Discussion

Agatha Christie's novels show that the author has knowledge of toxicology. In a significant number of his works, she used poison or high-dose drugs as an effective means of murder. It is not surprising that Agatha Christie knew so much about drugs, as she is known to have worked in a hospital during the First World War and to have acquired her knowledge of chemistry here as well (6). In almost every novel she chose a different substance as a murder weapon and used it in her novel fiction in accordance with its physicochemical properties. In the author's novels, it can be seen that poisons thrown into the tea, that is, the hot drink. This is not coincidental; rather it is related to the dissolution properties of substances in hot liquids (30).

Apart from the solubility of the drugs, Agatha Christie also used their other important properties such as being colorless and odorless, or toxic to cause sudden death in low doses (7-10, 17). Strychnine and cyanide as murder weapon could cause sudden death after a single dose. In some of her novels, Agatha Christie used substances such as arsenic and thallium to describe the poisoning of victims as a result of chronic exposures. The findings of poisoning were detailed in the novels, and the preliminary determination of the poison that caused the death was done in this way. An example of this is thallium causing hair loss (18, 31). In addition to the effects of poisons on the body, their physical properties are also presented as evidence in Agatha Christie's novel fiction. In one of her novels, the victim was poisoned with phosphorus, which was determined by its characteristic glow in the dark. (19).

In Agatha Christie's novels involving poisons or highdose drugs, it is seen that poisons are often given orally. In addition to substances that may be poison, the author also used toxins and high doses of routine drugs as the cause of death in the novel fiction. The vaccine toxin and Evipan (hexobarbital) given by injection can be cited as an example in terms of both the causative agents and the ways of administration (14). Veronal tablet, which was widely used as a painkiller until the 1950s, is also a drug containing barbiturates and is seen as the cause of poisoning in high doses in Agatha Christie novels. Barbiturates are drugs that can have dose-dependent anesthetic and lethal effects; therefore, their use as a painkiller did not last long (32).

Apart from toxic substances in nature, toxins and high doses of some routinely used drugs, Agatha Christie also appears to have important information about plants that may be poisonous. The phytotoxins mentioned in the author's novels are coniine (hemlock), taxine (yew leaves), atropine (belladonna), gelsemine (yellow jasmine), aconite (wolfsbane) and nicotine. Atropine is a drug typically given as eye drops which is also used to treat certain eye conditions today (33). This drug was locally administered by adding to the victim's cosmetic materials in one of the novels (25). While drugs given by oral or parenteral route have systemic effects, drugs applied locally do not show intense systemic effects, except when skin integrity is impaired, or when applied to the mucosa. In the novel, it could be seen that the victim did not die, despite showing signs of intoxication.

Ahmet Ümit, who took his place among Turkish crime writers with his first detective novel "Sis ve Gece" (Fog and Night), has used historical and social events as well as crime and mystery in his works. The author states that there are no individual crimes that can be the subject of detective novels in Turkey, and that he chooses the subjects from organized crime (5). From this point of view, Ahmet Ümit's novels are not only literary works, but also include important sociological and historical analyses. He has written many detective novels and stories from the late 1990s to the present. "Agatha'nın Anahtarı" (Agatha's Key), which includes short crime studies from Turkey, was published in 1999. Agatha's traces are also seen in the first story of his newest book "Aşkımız Eski Bir Roman" (Our Love is an Old Novel), published in 2019.

The novels of Agatha Christie, the most widely read books in the 1900s, and Ahmet Ümit's novels presenting crime and social structure at the end of the century, have common features in terms of being translated into many languages. No note on poison or high-dose drug use was found in Ahmet Ümit's works until his book "İstanbul Hatırası" (*A Memento for Istanbul*), published in 2010. In "İstanbul Hatırası" (*A Memento for Istanbul*) (27), the killer character's use of propofol to incapacitate the victims is remarkable in this respect. Like Agatha Christie's barbiturates, propofol is a dose-related anesthetic, and its use is common today in surgery. Propofol, which is also a veterinary drug, is presented in the novel as an evidence to help solve the murder (34).

In relation to propofol mentioned in "İstanbul Hatırası" (A Memento for Istanbul) (27), there are details about the pharmacokinetics of this drug as well as the dose-dependent effect. Evidence based on propofol levels suggests that the victims did not resist before they were killed, but because the bodies could not be found in less than 48 hours, it could be not possible to detect the drug in blood. The onset time of propofol, a drug with rapid dispersion (half-life: 2-4 minutes) and rapid elimination (half-life: 30-60 minutes), is also approximately 30 seconds after single parenteral administration. It is a highly lipophilic drug that provides rapid induction of anesthesia (35). Propofol, which is applied into the vein and prepared as a lipid emulsion, is also called "Amnesia milk" because of its milk-like appearance. Propofol, which can cause severe cardiac dysfunction and respiratory failure in high doses, is also known as the drug that caused the death of African-American singer Michael Jackson, known as the "King of pop" in 2009, and the famous singer's death is still under discussion (36, 37).

"Kırlangıç Çığlığı" (Swallow's Cry) (29), one of Ahmet Ümit's latest novels, is similar to "İstanbul Hatırası" (A Memento for Istanbul) (27) in terms of murder fiction. In this novel, it is seen that the victims were incapacitated by high dose drugs before they were killed. The drug chosen in this novel is mivacurium, a neuromuscular blocker. It is used as an adjunct drug in anesthesia and provides relaxation of muscles in short-term surgical procedures. Its effect begins in approximately 2-3 minutes depending on the intravenous dose, and it is rapidly hydrolyzed by the plasma enzyme cholinesterase. Clinical efficacy lasts approximately 15-20 minutes in adults and the drug's effect disappears within half an hour (38). Mivacurium became more known in 2001 when Vickie Dawn Jackson, a former nurse, killed 10 patients with this paralyzing drug (39). This drug, which can cause death due to apnea and bradycardia at higher doses, can also be toxic and fatal in individuals with pseudocholinesterase deficiency.

Propofol and mivacurium, mentioned in Ahmet Ümit's novels, are seen only as drugs that facilitate murder, although overdoses of the drugs can be lethal. The author's novel "Sultanı Öldürmek" (To Kill a Sultan) (28) also contains toxicological assessments and determinations; however, the murder is seen to be committed with a cutting- piercing tool. In this novel, the first victim investigated the death of Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror, and mysteriously died leaving some papers about another mysterious death, the death of the Sultan. The author, who opened the doors of history to the reader while following the murderer, makes references to Franz Babinger's book "Mehmed the Conqueror and His Time" (40). Babinger's book, published in 1953, on the fifth centenary of Istanbul's conquest, mentions that the Conqueror may have been killed by poisoning. In the novel, it is stated that the artist and eminent museum curator Elif Naci suggested opening the Sultan's tomb in 1964 and conducting toxicological analysis, and that the intellectuals of the period did not see any harm in this; however, the matter faded away. The notes of history and the dialogues between the characters created as historians show that there is no consensus on this issue, and also those who think that the possibility of the Sultan being killed should not be discussed at all are not in the minority. If Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror was killed with a metal-like poison, and his body was mummified, it is thought possible to detect traces of poison today.

To date, no evidence has been found that Mehmet the Conqueror was poisoned and no analysis has been done. In the novel "Sultani Öldürmek" (To Kill a Sultan) (28), the author tells about a poem by Aşıkpaşazade, a contemporary chronicler of history, which suggests that the Sultan died as a result of poisoning: "To whom did the physicians give that fatal vial/ From which the sultan drank, Lacerating his liver (lungs)/Destroying him, consuming him in toxic fire/ As he fell, he asked why they had slain him/ Leaving him to perish in blood and agony..." These lines, which Babinger considered as the depiction of poisoning, were not questioned by most of the Turkish historians, and they stated that none of the curatives or medicines was effective and that he died due to illness. Without any evidence, only based on the physical properties of the Sultan, it has been also suggested that Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror had diabetes and his death was caused by diabetic ketoacidosis, because gout disease which was a known illness of the Sultan would not result in such a clinical picture (41, 42).

In his novel "Sultanı Öldürmek" (*To Kill a Sultan*) (28), Ahmet Ümit reviews the death of Sultan Mehmed and the Freudian theory of "patricide" through the first

victim's research. The relationship between the Sultan's sons, Cem Sultan and Bayezid II, who took the throne in place after dying the Sultan, are mentioned in the novel. It is also mentioned in letters documenting that Bayezid was addicted to opium-like drugs in his youth and therefore apologized to his father. In the novel, Ahmet Ümit includes Babinger's suspicion of poisoning related to the death of the Sultan and likely being his son Bayezid II who killed the Sultan.

In 1966, Tekindağ (43) published his article "Fatih'in Ölümü Meselesi" *(The Question of the Conqueror's Death)*, and under the titles "poisoning hypothesis" and "denial of poisoning hypothesis" he emphasized that Babinger's claims were not acceptable, and that the death of Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror was due to gout attack, and it was detailed in the texts of Aşıkpaşazade. The words of Aşıkpaşazade cited by Tekindağ are as follows: "*The cause of his death was the pain in his foot, the physicians were incapable of treating, and they gave şarabı fariğ (a kind of syrup), and he died.*" Although there is no information about the content of the drug given to the Sultan, it is known that gout can cause severe pain.

Gout is a disease not only suffered by Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror, but also by the sultans who came after him. It is known that surincan pill containing colchicine or surincan paste was used in the sultans' gout treatment (44). Colchicine is one of the oldest drugs obtained from plants and is currently used in acute gout treatment. It is used in acute attacks until nausea, vomiting or diarrhea begins. Many different types of medicines have painrelieving properties may be also used in gout attacks. During the Ottoman period, opium was used as a paste and pill because of its painkiller properties. Those who sold opium (afyon) and opium preparations, which were also used as pleasantries, were called "esnaf-1 afyonci*van*". The production opium and its use in the Ottoman Empire were described in the itineraries of European travelers who lived in 16th-18th centuries. The Turkish opium cultivated in the Aegean region containing high quantity morphine, was regarded in Europe as the best quality of opium (45). Morphine-like opiates are known to have pain-relieving properties, but one of the characteristics is to reduce bowel movements and stop diarrhea.

It is known that Moses Bin Hamon, a Jewish-born physician who had been a palace physician since Bayezid II, treated Sultan Suleiman the Magnificent's gout attacks with opium-containing drugs, and other physicians opposed this treatment method (44). Opium may have been preferred by the Conqueror's physicians in case of a non-stop gout attack because it relieves pain and reduces diarrhea caused by colchicine. Ahmet Ümit illustrates

Table 1. Poisons and drugs mentioned in the novels of Agatha Christie and Ahmet Ümit							
POISON/ DRUG	NOVEL NAME	ROUTE	EFFECTS OF POISON/ DRUG				
		AGATHA CHRI	STIE NOVELS				
Cyanide	Sparkling Cyanide	Oral	Headache, dizziness, dispnea and vomiting, seizures, bradycardia,				
	Ten Little Niggers	Oral	hypotension, loss of consciousness, and cardiac arrest				
	A Pocket Full of Rye	Oral					
	Mirror Crack'd from Side to Side	Oral					
Morphine	Sad Cypress	Oral	Nausea, vomiting, stomach and intestinal spasm, constipation,				
	Curtain	Oral	respiratory depression, pupillary constriction, coma				
	Death Comes as the End	Oral					
Barbiturates	Lord Edgware Dies	Oral	Headache, paresthesia, speaking and walking difficulties,				
	Cards on the Table	Parenteral/Injection	bradycardia, relaxation of muscles, breathing difficulty and respiratory arrest				
Strychnine	The Mysterious Affair at Styles	Oral	Restlessness, tremors, tachypnea, muscle spasm, tachycardia, pupillary dilation, cyanosis				
Arsenic	4.50 from Paddington	Oral	Acute: nausea, vomiting, burning in mouth and throat, severe abdominal pains, circulatory and heart failure Chronic: weakness, diarrhea, impaired consciousness, nervous system disorder, anemia, and typical lines in nails				
Thallium	The Pale Horse	Oral	Acute: nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, neuralgia, paralysis, behavioral disorders Chronic: fatigue, headache, depression, loss of appetite, foot pains, hair loss				
Phosphorus	Dumb Witness	Oral	Confusion and respiratory distress, arrhythmia, liver and kidney toxicity (by converting to phosphine gas in the stomach)				
Taxsines/ Yew leaves	A Pocket Full of Rye	Oral	Nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain, arrhythmia, bradycardia, hypotension, headache, decreased respiratory rate				
Gelsemine/ Yellow Jasmine	The Big Four	Parenteral/Injection	Vomiting, diarrhea, involuntary contractions, vision loss, blindness, paralysis				
Digitalis/ Foxglove	Appointment with Death	Parenteral/Injection	Nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, yellow-green halos around objects, headache, lethargy, confusion, coma, bradyarrhythmias				
Coniine/ Hemlock	Five Little Pigs	Oral	Headache, ataxia, excessive salivation, and tachycardia; bradycardia, motor paralysis, respiratory arrest (in late stage)				
Aconitine/ Wolfsbane, Monkshood	4.50 from Paddington	Oral	Diarrhea, cold sweats, tingling in the body, excessive salivation, dry mouth				
Niestine	They Do It with Mirrors	Oral	Vanising pausa lathang tashuardi siyung ang				
Nicotine	I hree Act I ragedy	Orai	respiratory arrest and cardiac arrest				
Atropine/ Atropa belladonna	A Caribbean Mystery	Local	Hallucinations, short-term memory loss, agitation, respiratory failure, dry skin, fever, tachycardia, cardiovascular arrest (dose dependent)				
Physostigmine	Crooked House	Oral	Nausea, vomiting, diarrhea, loss of appetite, dizziness, headache, sweating, seizures, respiratory failure, cardiac arrest				
		AHMET ÜM	IT NOVELS				
Propofol	İstanbul Hatırası (A Memento for Istanbul)	Parenteral/Injection	Short-term sedative hypnotic effect; acute bradycardia, asystole, rhabdomyolysis, respiratory arrest in high doses				
Mivacurium	Kırlangıç Çığlığı (Swallow's Cry)	Parenteral/Injection	Short-term neuromuscular blocker and skeletal muscle relaxant; paralysis, loss of consciousness and respiratory arrest in high doses				
Opium/ Morphine	Sultanı Öldürmek (To Kill a Sultan)	Oral	Nausea, vomiting, stomach and intestinal spasm, constipation, respiratory depression, pupillary constriction, coma				

this point in "Sultanı Öldürmek" (To Kill a Sultan) (28) when he states "For days, the sultan had been battling severe pains in his stomach and the pain was now getting worse. His Persian physician, Hamideddin el-Lari, was the first to treathim, but try as he might, none of the curatives or medicines he administered seemed to have any effect. The sovereign, his face and body contorted in agony, called for Maestro Iacopo, also known Yakup Paşa was dismayed, and told his friend and sultan that el-Lari had given him the wrong medicines. The curatives he had been administered had clogged up his intestines and now there was little that could be done. And unfortunately, Iacopo was right. On the 3rd of May, a Thursday, Fatih Sultan Mehmed, writhing in agony, succumbed to his maladies and breathed his last." As noted in the novel, medication considered useful was given to the Sultan, but the drug blocked his intestines and poisoned him. This suggests that the opium preparation used as a painkiller may have caused such an effect. If it is thought that opium (or morphine) overdose may have caused the death of the Sultan, it is expected that the lung (not the liver) is the most affected organ (i.e. respiratory depression) along with intestine obstruction. Opiates are known to cause pulmonary hemorrhage (bleeding in the lung) in high doses (46). Asıkpasazade's words "... From which the sultan drank/ Lacerating his liver (lungs)/ destroying him, consuming him in toxic fire/ Leaving him to perish in blood and agony ... " actually indicate that the substance given to the Sultan damaged his lungs (not the liver) and caused a visible bleeding. "Ciğer" used by Asıkpasazade is a general term for the lungs (akciğer) and the liver (karaciğer). In English version of the book, this word has been translated as "liver", but it should be "lungs".

Whether Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror was killed by his son Bayezid II or he died due to wrong medicine and his illness is a controversial issue. However, it is known that Ottoman familicide is the subject of many investigations. Ahmet Ümit, in his novel "Sultanı Öldürmek" (To Kill a Sultan) (28), tried to find the answer to the guestion and the possible killer: "Who would benefit from the victim's death?" After the death of Sultan Mehmed the Conqueror, his eldest son Bayezid II became Sultan despite the opposition of the Conqueror's other son, Cem Sultan. Bayezid, whose death also was suspicious, was forced to relinquish his throne under the pressure of his son Selim II. Like his father, Bayezid II is known to be suffering from gout and to be on regular medication, and historical documents on Bayezid's death indicate that he may have been poisoned as well (47).

5. Conclusion

The use of poison and high-dose drugs as a murder weapon is remarkable in Western literature, especially in the works of Agatha Christie.

Agatha Christie has knowledge of the effects of drugs and toxins. There are many examples of pharmacological aspects such as dose-related effects, administration-based effects, antagonistic effects, drug absorption and adverse effects in the author's novels. Similarly, half-life of drugs and dose-related effects have been used in Ahmet Ümit's works.

In Ahmet Ümit's novels, drugs seem to be used to incapacitate the victims, and while high doses may also cause death. In the author's novel about the death of Mehmet the Conqueror, which remains mysterious today, the poisoning has been mentioned, but there is no clear statement regarding the name or content of the poison. As a result, although discussed in Ottoman history, murder by poison can be interpreted as a foreign element in terms of the Turkish conception of crime.

References

- Moran B. Türk Romanına Eleştirel Bir Bakış 3. 12. baskı. İstanbul: İletişim Yayınları; 2015.
- Oskay Ü. Tek Kişilik Haçlı Seferleri. 1. baskı. İstanbul: İnkılâp Kitabevi; 2000.
- Canatak, M. Postmodern Polisiye Roman ve Pınar Kür'ün Bir Cinayet Romanı. Türkiyat Araştırmaları Enstitüsü Dergisi. 2013;43:223-37. https://doi.org/10.14222/Turkiyat1236
- Polisiye Edebiyatının Başkenti İstanbul. 2019, Türkiye'nin Kültür Dergisi. http://trdergisi.com/polisiye-edebiyatininbaskenti-istanbul/ (Access Date: 20.01.2020)
- Gezer H. Türk Edebiyatında Polisiye Roman ve Ahmet Ümit'in Polisiye Roman Kurguları (Basılmamış Yüksek Lisans Tezi). Süleyman Demirel Üniversitesi Sosyal Bilimler Enstitüsü; 2006.
- Bardell EB. Dame Agatha's dispensary. Pharm Hist. 1984; 26(1): 13-9.
- Christie A. Şampanyadaki Zehir. Suveren G (çeviren). 8. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2017.
- Christie A. Ve Ayna Kırıldı. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 3. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2012.
- Christie A. On Küçük Zenci. Yazıcıoğlu S (çeviren). 37. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2018.
- Christie A. Porsuk Ağacı Cinayeti. Suveren G (çeviren). 8. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2018.
- Christie A. Esrarengiz Sanık. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 4. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2017.
- Christie A. Ve Perde İndi. Suveren G (çeviren). 7. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2016.

- Christie A. Sonunda Ölüm Geldi. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 2. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2016.
- Christie A. Briç Masasında Cinayet. Suveren G (çeviren). 8. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2019.
- Christie A. LordEdgware'i Kim Öldürdü? Suveren G (çeviren). 4. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2010.
- Christie A. Ölüm Sessiz Geldi. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 6. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2019.
- 17. Christie A. 16.50 Treni. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 16. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2018.
- Christie A. Ölüm Büyüsü. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 4. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2018.
- Christie A. Sessiz Tanık. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 4. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2019.
- Christie A. Büyük Dörtler. Suveren G (çeviren). 9. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2007.
- 21. Christie A. Ölümle Randevu. Suveren G (çeviren). 6. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2017.
- 22. Christie A. Beş Küçük Domuz. Suveren G (çeviren). 8. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2019.
- Christie A. Zarif Bir Cinayet Gecesi Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 1. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2014
- 24. Christie A. Üç Perdelik Cinayet. Suveren, G (Çeviren). 3. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2000.
- 25. Christie A. Ölüm Adası. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 4. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2019.
- Christie A. Çarpık Evdeki Cesetler. Öztekin Ç (çeviren). 7. baskı. İstanbul: Altın Kitaplar; 2018.
- 27. Ümit A. İstanbul Hatırası. 17. baskı. İstanbul: Everest Yayınları; 2017.
- Ümit A. Sultanı Öldürmek. 11. baskı. İstanbul: Everest Yayınları; 2017.
- Ümit A. Kırlangıç Çığlığı. 1. baskı. İstanbul: Everest Yayınları; 2018.
- Souther K. The Tea Cyclopedia: A Celebration of the World's Favorite Drink. 1st ed. New York: Skyhorse; 2013.
- Rusyniak DE, Furbee RB, Kir MA. Thallium and Arsenic Poisoning in a Small Midwestern Town. Ann Emerg Med. 2002;39:307–11. https://doi.org/10.1067/ mem.2002.122008
- López-Muñoz F, Ucha-Udabe R, Alamo C. The History of Barbiturates A Century After Their Clinical Introduction. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2005;1(4):329-43.

- 33. Al B. The Source- Synthesis- History and Use of Atropine. J Acad Emerg Med. 2014;13(1):2-3. https://doi.org/10.5152/ jaem.2014.1120141
- McKeage K, Perry CM. Propofol: A Review of Its Use in Intensive Care Sedation of Adults. CNS Drugs. 2003;17(4):235-72. https://doi.org/10.2165/00023210-200317040-00003.
- Akın Ş. Propofol İnfüzyon Sendromu. J Turk Soc Intens Care. 2011;9: 116-9. https://doi.org/10.4274/tybdd.09.22
- Michael Jackson. 2020, Vikipedi. https://en.wikipedia.org/ wiki/Michael_Jackson (Access Date: 20.01.2020)
- Coroner Releases New Details About Michael Jackson's Death. 2010, CNN. http://edition.cnn.com/2010/ CRIME/02/09/michael.jackson.autopsy/index.html (Access Date: 20.01.2020)
- Savarese JJ, Ali HH, Basta SJ, et al. The Clinical Neuromuscular Pharmacology of Mivacurium Chloride (BW B1090U). A Short Acting Nondepolarizing Ester Neuromuscular Blocking Drug. Anesthesiology. 1988;68(5):723– 32. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000542-198805000-00010
- Farrell M. Profiles of Selected Serial Poisoning Cases. In: Criminology of Serial Poisoners. Herefordshire: Palgrave Macmillan; 2018.
- Babinger F. Fatih Sultan Mehmed ve Zamanı. Körpe, D (çeviren). 5. baskı. İstanbul: Oğlak Yayıncılık; 2003.
- Akpınar T. Fatih Sultan Mehmed'in Ölümündeki Esrar: Fatih Zehirlendi Mi? Tarih ve Toplum. 1993;111:158-64. http://dx.doi.org/10.14225/Joh1080
- Uğurluel T, Kayatekin BM. Fatih Sultan Mehmed'in Ölüm Nedeni Nedir? Tarih Okulu Dergisi. 201; 30:51-9. https:// doi.org/10.14225/Joh1080
- Tekindağ M . Fatih'in Ölümü Meselesi.Tarih Dergisi. 1966;16: 95-108.
- Genç V. Kanuni Sultan Süleyman'ın Nikris Hastalığına Atfedilen Farsça Bir Reçete. Belleten. 2016; 80:40-58.
- Mat A. Osmanlı İmparatorluğu'nda Afyonun Tarihi. Osmanlı Bilimi Araştırmaları. 2010; 11: 285-90.
- 46. Morrow RL, Bassett K, Maclure M, Dormuth CR. Outcomes Associated with Hospital Admissions for Accidental Opioid Overdose in British Columbia: A Retrospective Cohort Study. BMJ open. 2019;9(5):e025567. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2018-025567
- Koçu RE. Osmanlı Padişahları. 6.baskı. İstanbul: Doğan Yayıncılık; 2015.



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine

Adli Tıp Bülteni

Research Article

Violence Prediction on Somatization and Emotional Self-Awareness with Machine Learning Methods

Burcu Türk*, Hasan Halit Tali

Abstract: Objective: This study aims to predict the violent victimization of individuals using the classification of algorithms of supervised learning, one of the methods of machine learning through somatization and emotional self-awareness concepts.

Materials and Methods: This study consisted of 552 participants, 149 (27%) male and 403 (73%) women. Personal Information Form, Somatization Scale and An Emotional Self Awareness Scale-10 (A-DÖFÖ-10) were used as data collection tools in this study. K-Nearest Neighbor, Support Vector Machines, Naive Bayes and Logistics Regression, one of the classification algorithms frequently used in machine learning, were applied.

Results: The performance comparison of the relevant classers was made according to the model performance criteria. Given accuracy and f1-score values, the best classification performance was derived from Logistics Regression with 0.74 accuracy and 0.82 f1-score value.

Conclusions: Accordingly, it is possible to say that the methods of machine learning through somatization and emotional self-awareness concepts can be used to estimate the victimization of violence of individuals at a certain rate of accuracy.

Keywords: Violence, Somatization, Emotional Self-Awareness, Machine Learning

Öz: Amaç: Bu çalışma, somatizasyon ve duygusal öz farkındalık kavramları üzerinden makine öğrenmesi yöntemlerinden biri olan gözetimli öğrenmenin sınıflandırma algoritmaları ile bireylerin şiddet mağduriyetlerinin tahmin edilmesi amacını taşımaktadır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Bu çalışmada, 149 (%27) erkek ve 403 (%73) kadın olmak üzere toplam 552 katılımcıdan oluşmaktadır. Araştırmada veri toplama araçları olarak Kişisel Bilgi Formu, Somatizasyon Ölçeği ve A Duygusal Öz Farkındalık Ölçeği-10 (A-DÖFÖ-10) kullanılmıştır. Makine öğrenmesinde sıkça kullanılan sınıflandırma algoritmalarından K-En Yakın Komşu, Destek Vektör Makineleri, Naive Bayes ve Lojistik Regresyon kullanılmış olup; ilgili sınıflayıcıların performans karşılaştırması model başarım ölçütlerine göre yapılmıştır.

Bulgular: Doğruluk ve f1-skoru değerleri göz önüne alındığında en iyi sınıflama performansı 0.74 doğruluk ve 0.82 f1-skoru değeri ile Lojistik Regresyondan elde edilmiştir.

Sonuç: Bu doğrultuda, somatizasyon ve duygusal öz farkındalık kavramları üzerinden makine öğrenmesi yöntemleri ile bireylerin şiddet mağduriyetlerinin belirli bir doğruluk oranında tahmin edilebildiğini söylemek mümkündür.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Şiddet, Somatizasyon, Duygusal Öz Farkındalık, Makine Öğrenmesi

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1385

Burcu Türk: Asst. Prof. Dr., Haliç Üniversitesi, Psikoloji Bölümü, İstanbul. Email: burcuturk@halic.edu.tr ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-3290-5886

Hasan Halit Tali: Asst. Prof. Dr., Haliç Üniversitesi, Matematik Bölümü, İstanbul. Email: hasantali@halic.edu.tr ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1704-3694

Acknowledgement * Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Ethical approval was obtained from Haliç University Clinical Research Ethical Committee with date 31.01.2020 and number 8, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Makine Öğrenmesi Yöntemleri ile Somatizasyon ve Duygusal Öz Farkındalık Üzerinden Şiddetin Tahmini"

Received: 21.02.2020 Revised: 04.06.2020 Accepted: 11.06.2020

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

1. Introduction

The importance of violence, which is as old as human history, continues concerning individuals and societies today. While the Turkish Linguistic Society defines violence as "the degree of power, intensity, stiffness", "speed", "power arising from a movement" and "brute force", etymologically it is related to the word "şidda(t)" in Arabic and has the meaning of toughness, rigidness and hardship (1,2).

World Health Organization (WHO) defines violence as the intentional use of physical force or power, threatened or actual, against oneself, another person, or against a group or community that either results in or has a high likelihood of resulting in injury, death, psychological harm, maldevelopment, or deprivation (3,4). It is seen in the literature that there are different types of violence. The WHO has divided violence into three categories as follows: self-directed violence, interpersonal violence and collective violence. Self-directed violence; while it involves self-harm and suicidal behavior, interpersonal violence is seen as family and spouse/partner, group violence, and collective violence is seen as social, economic and political (5,6).

The emergence of acts of violence is classified as physical violence, sexual violence, psychological/emotional violence and neglect/deprivation (4). Physical violence is defined as any kind of attack that harms the integrity of someone else and makes them suffer; It includes several methods, such as slapping, punching, kicking, pushing, biting, bending his arm, squeezing his throat, injuring with a cutting or piercing tool, torturing, burning with fire or boiling water (7). All aggressive behaviors with sexual content are evaluated under the heading "sexual violence" (8), which includes behaviors, such as forcing sexual intercourse with physical strength, threats and intimidation, performing degrading sexual acts, and taking away the right to take measures to protect against sexually transmitted diseases (9). Psychological/emotional violence has been defined as repeated or multiple forms of acts, such as verbal humiliation, following, controlling, limiting one's communication with others and threats (10). Negligence can be defined as the deprivation of the basic needs of the person, such as food, clothing and warming (11). In addition to this classification, it is also necessary to mention economic violence. Economic violence may involve behaviors, such as knowingly stealing money or resources, harming the economic well-being of a partner, controlling the financial situation, pleading for money, not buying basic needs and sabotaging business performance (12).

There are many negative effects of interpersonal violence, both physically and mentally. Physically it has consequences ranging from insignificant injuries to brain damage or even death. There may be possible cases of a decrease in self-confidence, depression, anxiety disorder, post-traumatic stress disorder, sleep disorders, eating disorders, alcohol and substance abuse, self-injury and suicidal behaviors, attention problems and learning difficulties (13, 3). Somatization also appears as a mental result of interpersonal violence.

Somatization can be defined as the expression of mental distress and psychosocial stress with physical symptoms rather than being emotional and cognitive (14). Many theories have been proposed to explain the emergence of somatization. According to one of these, negative childhood experiences contribute to the development of somatization behavior (15). The presence of physical illness or illness behavior in family members and the experiences of the individual about attracting interest and love from the environment through physical complaints and the presence of secondary gains are also factors that support somatization. Especially due to the traumatic experiences of childhood, emotions that cannot be verbalized due to the individuals' limited ability to express their emotional lives are expressed through physical symptoms (14). At this point, it is necessary to consider the concept of emotional self-awareness. Emotional self-awareness requires focusing attention on emotions, thinking on emotional experiences, and making general evaluations about emotions. Individuals who lack the ability to recognize and make sense of their emotions experience difficulties in managing and coping with negative emotions because they cannot evaluate their emotions correctly (16).

In recent years, it has been observed that machine learning methods, one of the phases of artificial intelligence, have been used in research in many fields, including Psychology, Psychiatry and Forensic Sciences. When looking at studies using machine learning methods, Oh, Yun, Hwang & Chae (2017) predicted suicide in over 573 participants. Their findings showed that the general accuracy rate of the model used was found to be 93.7% in one month, 90.8% in one year and 87.4% in lifelong suicide attempts (17). In the studies of Chekroud et al. (2016), the prediction rate was found to be 59.6% in one of the models used for the treatment of depression and 59.7% in the other model (18). In Yöntem and Adem' (2019) study, when the polynomial distribution findings in the Support Vector Machines (SVM) model are examined, it can be seen that automatic thoughts can predict the level of alexithymia to a great extent. This finding shows that it is useful for the treatment of alexithymia within the scope of cognitive-behavioral therapies (19).

Machine learning is defined as programming computers to increase their performance using sample data or past experience (20). Methods based on machine learning consider the interaction between data units and are also used in classification, diagnosis and protective measures by making statistical inferences (21,22). Supervised learning, which is one of the methods based on machine learning, is used to predict a feature. The property you want to predict can be a category or a numerical value. For this, a relationship between different properties and the target value is investigated through the utilization of previously observed and known data set (23).

This study aims to estimate the violence victimization of individuals with the classification algorithms of supervised learning, which is one of the methods of machine learning through the concepts of somatization and emotional self-awareness. In this context, it is believed that this could work as a guide for the applications to primary healthcare institutions that enables ease in receiving responses regarding the physical complaints and emotional self-awareness of the individuals, and that accelerates the processes to recognize the violent victimization, to identify and inform the judicial authorities and to start the treatment process. This study also aims to provide a resource for future work.

2. Materials and Methods

Ethical Declaration

The participants of this study were contacted after the approval of the Haliç University Ethics Committee dated 31.01.2020 and numbered 8, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study. The participants were informed about this research before the scales were applied and it was stated that the participation was on a voluntary basis.

The total number of participants was 12,823,598 people. According to the 2018 Turkish Statistical Institute (TÜİK) data (24), they are young adults between the ages of 18-30. When sampling through a simple random sampling method from the universe, 95% confidence interval and 5% error margin was decided to be sufficient for analysis with at least 385 participants. The final research was conducted with 552 people.

Personal Information Form, Somatization Scale and An Emotional Self-Awareness Scale-10 (A-DÖFÖ-10) were used as data collection tools in this study.

Personal Information Form: Personal Information Form was prepared by the researchers to determine the demographic characteristics of the participants. This form includes questions about some variables, such as gender, age, marital status and education level.

Somatization Scale: The Somatization Scale was taken from the items related to the somatization disorder of the Minnesota Versatile Personality Inventory (MMPI). The scale consisted of 33 items in total and was evaluated by Dülgerler (2000). Internal consistency reliability coefficient of the somatization scale (Kuder Richardson-20) 0.83, test-retest reliability coefficient 0.996, test half technique (Split-Half), 1st half alpha value 0.8810, 2nd half alpha value 0.8439, SCL-90-R scale correlation with the scale (Pearson Moments Product correlation coefficient) was found to be 0.80 (Each item in the 25th scale has two choices: "right" or "wrong." 1-4-5-6-7- 10-11-19-20-21-22-23-26-27- 32-33 is given 1 point when the answer is "right", 0 point when the answer is "wrong", 2-3-8-9-12-13 -14-15-16-17-28-24-25-28-29-30-31 is given 1 point when the answer "wrong", and 0 when the answer is "correct." Total score is obtained by the sum of the correct and wrong answers. The scores obtained from the scale vary between 0-33. The increase in the total score indicates that the symptoms of somatization are high. According to these data, the somatization scale was determined to be a valid and reliable scale (25).

An Emotional Self-Awareness Scale-10 (A-DÖFÖ-10): According to the reliability and item analysis results for the scale consisting of 10 items, the internal consistency reliability coefficient was calculated as 0.85 in both the female and the male group. The scale is a 5-point Likert type and the range of scores varies between 10 - 50 and the high score indicates the high level of skill for reading and noticing emotions. (16).

In this study, a supervised learning method, one of the machine learning methods, was used. Using the input values, the classification algorithms of the supervised learning method and the victims of violence were estimated. In addition, using the confusion matrix, deductions were made by calculating the accuracy, precision and recall rates. The programming language used for machine learning is Python, and the medium used to write the codes is designated as Spyder in Anaconda.

Classification Algorithms used in this study are as follows:

i. K-Nearest Neighbor (KNN)

The K-Nearest Neighbor rule is one of the non-parametric classifiers. In the K-Nearest Neighbor algorithm, the class of a new sample is determined by calculating the distance from the samples in the current sample, based on a specified k value. The algorithm is expressed as follows:

First of all, the new sample whose class is to be determined is calculated by determining the distance from the other samples. Then the calculated distances are listed. The smallest figure is selected. Finally, voting is done to determine the class of the new sample.

Let's choose $X = x_1, x_2, x_3, ..., x_n$ as a sample space, for an arbitrary sample of $x_i \in X$, $a_r(x_i)$, x_i , shows x_i 's value of the attribute.

$$d(x_{i}, x_{j}) = \sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (a_{r}(x_{i}) - a_{r}(x_{j}))^{2}}$$
(1)

the function is used as the distance function (Euclidean distance) for the algorithm in this study. In addition, majority voting was used as the voting in this study, where the most recurring class was the researched class (K = 19 was chosen) (26).

ii. Naive Bayes

Naive Bayes algorithm is a statistical method based on calculating the probability of the effect of each attribute on the result. This algorithm is expressed as follows:

$$X = \begin{bmatrix} \overline{x_1} \\ \overline{x_2} \\ \vdots \\ \overline{x_m} \end{bmatrix} \text{ m times sample set, } \begin{bmatrix} x_{11} x_{12} \cdots x_{1n} \\ x_{21} x_{22} \cdots x_{2n} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots \\ x_{m1} x_{m2} \cdots x_{mn} \end{bmatrix} \in \mathbb{R}^{mxn}$$

observation matrix consisting of n times attribute and m times data set C_1, C_2, \dots, C_k sample space class value and if $\vec{x} \in X$ sample taken from sample set and unclassified data set is presented below;

$$P(c_j | \vec{x}) = \frac{P(\vec{x} | c_j) \cdot P(c_j)}{P(\vec{x})}, j = 0, 1, 2, ..., k$$
(2)

$$P(\vec{x}|c_j) = \prod_{i=1}^{n} P(x_{a_i}|c_j), i = 0, 1, 2, ..., n, j = 0, 1, 2, ..., k$$
(3)

Unclassified sample class is calculated by the equation:

$$\underset{c_{j}}{\operatorname{argmax}} \left\{ P(x_{a_{i}}|c_{j}), P(c_{j}) \right\}$$
(4)

Gaussian method was used in this study.

In the equation μ_{c_j} was assigned the mean, and σ_{c_j} as standard deviation,

$$P(x_i|y_i) = \frac{1}{\sigma_{c_j} \cdot \sqrt{2\pi}} \cdot e^{\frac{-1}{2}} \left(\frac{x_i - \mu_{c_j}}{\sigma_{c_j}}\right)^2$$
(5)

iii. Logistic Regression

Regression Analysis is used to measure relationships between two or more variables, providing descriptive and inferential statistics. The main purpose of the Logistic Regression Analysis is to establish an acceptable model that can define the relationship between dependent and independent variables to achieve the best match with the least variable.

In this study, binary logistic regression, which is the two-category state of the dependent variable, was used. The Logistic Regression Model is expressed as follows:

 x_{ik} are the elements of the design matrix, y_i are the elements showing the successes observed in each population, N is the total number of populations, M is the total number of observations, n'_i^s are number of observations for i. population and β being parameter vector log-likelihood function is expressed as

$$l(\beta) = \sum_{i=1}^{N} y_i \cdot \left(\sum_{k=0}^{K} x_{ik} \cdot \beta_k\right) - n_i \cdot \ln\left(1 + e^{\sum_{k=0}^{K} x_{ik} \cdot \beta_k}\right)$$
(6)

 β_k 's are resolved by taking the first order derivative being equal to zero for each β of this function.

$$\frac{\partial l(\beta)}{\partial \beta_k} = \sum_{i=1}^N y_i x_{ik} - n_i \pi_i x_{ik} = 0 \tag{7}$$

iv. Support Vector Machines (SVM)

Support Vector Machines use the margin as a criterion. Model parameters are written as the weighted sum of the effects of a subset of learning examples, and these effects are defined by an application-specific similarity kernel.

The Logistic Regression Model is expressed as follows:

Let the sample $X = \{x^t, r^t\}$, if $x^t \in C_1$, if $r^t = +1$ and $x^t \in C_2$ ise $r^t = -1$, *w ve w*₀. Then parameters

$$r^{t}(w^{T}x^{t} + w_{0}) \ge +1 \tag{8}$$

meet the conditions. In the case of linear separation, these two classes of data can be separated by a hyperplane. The aim is to choose the hyperplane that will make the classification error the smallest. For this, a valid w and w0 values should be determined.

$$\min\frac{1}{2}\|w\|^2 \tag{9}$$

The solution under the constraint of the problem (8) gives the best values of . (20).

In this study, the linear kernel function is used in this algorithm.

Model Success

In this study, the Confusion Matrix was used to measure the success of classification algorithms. The definitions and formulas of the confusion matrix are as follows:

The confusion matrix is roughly; it is a matrix with predicted values on one axis and actual values on the other axis.

The confusion matrix consists of the expressions True Positive, True Negative, False Positive and False Negative.

In fact, if the class classifies the positive model as positive, this condition is named as true positive and false if it is classified as a false negative.

In fact, if the model classifies the negative as a negative model, this is called true negative, if it is classified as positive, it is called false positive.

Table.1 Complexity matrix							
	Forecast C ₁	Forecast C ₁					
Real C_1	True Positive(TP)	False Negative(FN)					
Real C_1	False Positive(FP)	True Negative(TN)					

Accuracy: The ratio of the number of correctly classified samples to the total number of samples.

$$Accuracy = \frac{TP + TN}{TP + TN + FP + FN}$$
(10)

Precision: The accuracy rate in the observations that the model classifies in the positive group.

$$Accuracy = \frac{TP}{TP + FP}$$
(11)

Sensitivity (Recall): The accuracy rate of the model in observations that are in the positive group.

$$Recall = \frac{TP}{TP + FN}$$
(12)

fl-score: The fl-score value found by calculating the harmonic average of precision and sensitivity is also used as a model performance indicator (23).

fl-score = 2. (Accuracy. Sensitivity) / (Accuracy + Sensitivity) (13)

$$f1 - score = 2. \frac{Accuracy. Sensitivity}{Accuracy + Sensitivity}$$
 (13)

3. Results

The research group in this study consisted of 552 participants, of which 149 (27%) were men and 403 were (73%) women. The ages of the participants ranged from 18 to 30 ($\bar{x} = 20.69$, SD = 2.68). The average age of male participants was 21.87 ± 2.90, and the average age of female participants was 20.25 ± 2.46.

The findings obtained in this study showed that 309 (77%) of the female participants and 82 (55%) of the male participants were exposed to some type of violence.

I. Data Set

This study consisted of 552 data. Each of these data has 52 features consisting of answers to the questions of the Personal Information Form, Somatization and Emotional Self-Awareness Scales. The cleaned data set inputs, in which the Machine Learning Algorithms would be used are in the size of (552,52), outputs, on the other hand, were in the size of (552,1) (Dataframe), which consisted of the victims of violence.

II. Evaluation

The data set used in this study consisted of 552 data. 33% (183 data) of this data set was reserved for testing, 67% (369 data) for training. Then, the input data in the training and test cluster was standardized. KNN, Naive Bayes, SVM and Logistic Regression models were created with standardized training data. Confusion matrices for each model were obtained from the test data to P-value, showing the number of people who had been subjected to violence and N value showing the number of people who had not been subjected to violence.

Table 2. Confusion matrices from models							
	Fore	ecast					
			Р	N			
KNN	Real	Р	113	16			
		N	44	10			
SVM	Real	Р	106	23			
		N	30	24			
NAİVE BAYES	Real	Р	83	46			
		N	21	33			
Logistic Regr.	Real	Р	109	20			
		N	27	27			

Accuracy, precision, sensitivity and fl-score values were obtained for each model with data in confusion

matrices. Considering the accuracy and f1-score values, the best classification performance was obtained from Logistic Regression with 0.74 accuracy and 0.82 f1-score value.

Table 3. Model success values									
Method	Accuracy	Precision	Sensitivity	f1-score					
KNN	0.67	0.72	0.88	0.79					
SVM	0.71	0.78	0.82	0.80					
Naive Bayes	0.63	0.80	0.64	0.63					
Logistic Regr.	0.74	0.80	0.84	0.82					

4. Discussion and Conclusion

This research was conducted to estimate the victims of violence with the classification algorithms of supervised learning, which is one of the methods of machine learning through the concepts of somatization and emotional self-awareness. K-Nearest Neighbor, support vector machines, Naive Bayes and logistic regression were used, which are frequently used in machine learning. Performance comparison of the related classifiers was made according to model performance criteria. When these performance criteria are examined, the highest values are obtained from logistic regression.

An average accuracy rate between 70% and 74% is measured in a meta-analysis study (Singh, Grann & Fazel, 2011) (27). Blair, Blattman and Hartman (2015) concluded in their research that their models using 2008 risk factors predicted 88% of the violence in 2012 (28). Menger, Scheepers and Spruit (2018) described the 78% accuracy rate that they had reached in assessing the risk of violence as promising (29). In case of this study, a 74% accuracy rate is observed as the estimated rate of violence.

In line with the findings of this research, it is possible to say that, in accordance with the literature, somatization, which is a psychological result of violence, and the lack of skills to recognize and make sense of emotions, the classification algorithms of supervised learning, which is one of the methods of machine learning through emotional self-awareness concept, can be estimated at a certain accuracy rate. To our knowledge, although there is no study on the prediction of violence through the concepts of emotional self-awareness and somatization in the literature, there is a parallel accuracy rate with studies having similar purposes. In this context, during the applications of physical complaints to health institutions, with the knowledge that it is possible to obtain answers about the emotional self-awareness of people, the method could be used to help identify whether they are the victim of violence. At the point of being noticed, it may be possible to have more detailed interviews about the violence experience, to make a diagnosis and to start the treatment process as soon as possible. If there is a need to report to judicial authorities, the legal process can be accelerated. Furthermore, it will also be possible to identify and prevent those who are at risk of victimization. In this respect, this research focuses on the importance of prevention strategies.

Considering the frequency of violence events both in the world and in our country, as well as because there are barriers that prevent individuals to verbalize and/or report when they are victims of violence, it is significant to realize and make necessary interventions. Violence can only be prevented through active consciousness, determination of needs and application of necessary procedures.

In this study, violence is evaluated only on emotional self-awareness and somatization dimensions. In the future, it is suggested that conducting research on other observable results of violence on the subject proves beneficial. Furthermore, increasing the number of data and samples can help increase the accuracy rate estimation.

The present study aims to reveal the victims of violence, to contribute to both future studies and prevention activities and to be guiding. However, 73% of the individuals participating in this study were female, and 27% were male, making it challenging to compare between genders. In future research on the subject addressed here, it would be appropriate to have a close number of male and female participants. It is also assumed that it would be appropriate to include different age groups. Additionally, it is suggested that while this research focuses only on whether the victim is exposed to any type of violence, future work on different types of violence will also be useful.

Finally, we should note that the contribution of machine learning together with technological developments to our life will contribute to many areas, including Psychology, Psychiatry and Forensic Sciences.

References

- Turkish Linguistics. Violence. http://sozluk.gov.tr/Time of access: 13.12.2019.
- https://www.nisanyansozluk.com/?k=%C5%9 Şiddet. Time of Access: 13.12.2019.
- Güleç H, Topaloğlu M, Ünsal D, Altıntaş M.(2012) Violence as a vicious circle. Current Approaches in Psychiatry 4(1):112-137. https://doi.org/10.5455/cap.20120408
- 4. World Health Organization (2002). World report on violence and health. Geneva: WHO. World Health Organization

- Mil, H.İ. ve Şanlı, S. (2015). Violence in sports and effect of the medya: Analysis of a game. Electronic Social Sciences Journal 14 (55):231-247. https://doi.org/10.17755/ esosder.54183
- Karslı, N.(2016). Psichosocially Violence . Journal of Religious Studies Academic Research. 16(3):63-89
- Özgentürk, İ., Karğın, V. ve Baltacı, H (2012). Domestic Violence and Transmission of Violence from Generation to Generation. Journal of Police Sciences. Volume:14(4):55-77.
- Kayı, Z., Yavuz, M. F., & Arıcan, N. (2000). Sexual Assault Victim Survey for Women University Youth and Graduates. Forensic Medicine Bulletin, 5(3), 157-163. https://doi. org/10.17986/blm.200053421.
- Krantz, G.& Garcia-Moreno, C. (2005). Violence against women. J Epidemiol Community Health. 59 (10): 818-821. 10.1136/jech.2004.022756. https://doi.org/10.1136/ jech.2004.022756
- Leithner, K., Assem-Hilger, E., Naderer, A., Umek, W., Springer-Kremser, M. (2009). Physical, sexual, and psychological violence in a gynaecologicalpsychosomatic outpatient sample: prevalence and implications for mental health. Eur J Obstet Gynec Reprod Biol; 144: 168–72. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ejogrb.2009.03.003
- Akdemir, P., Görgülü, A., Çınar, Y. (2008). Elderly Abuse and Neglect. Hacettepe University Journal of Nursing Faculty, 15 (1), 68-75. Retrieved from https://dergipark.org.tr/ tr/pub/hunhemsire/issue/7845/103307
- Davis, M. (2018) The Intersection of Intimate Partner Violence Perpetration, Intervention and Faith. Arts & Sciences Electronic Theses and Dissertations. 1524. https://openscholarship.wustl.edu/art_sci_etds/1524
- Okan İbiloğlu, A. (2012) Domestic Violence -Current Approaches in Psychiatry;4(2):204-222. https://doi. org/10.5455/cap.20120413
- Kesebir S (2004) Depression and Somatization. Clinical Psychiatry. Supplement 1:14-9.
- Stuart, S. & Noyes, R. Jr. (1999) Attachment and interpersonal communication in somatization. Psychosomatics;40:34-43. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0033-3182(99)71269-7.
- 16. Tatar, A., Özdemir, H., Çelikbaş, B., & Özmen H. E. (2018). A Development of Emotional Self Awareness Scale and Investigation of the Role of Emotional Self Awareness in Anxiety and Depression in a Non-Clinical Sample. Social, Mentality and Researcher Thinkers Journal, 4(13), 793-806. https://doi.org/10.31576/smryj.125
- 17. Oh, J., Yun, K., Hwang, J-H. and Chae, J-H. (2017) Classification of Suicide Attempts through a Machine

Learning Algorithm Based on Multiple Systemic Psychiatric Scales. Front. Psychiatry 8:192. https://doi.org/10.3389/ fpsyt.2017.00192

- Chekroud, A.M., Zotti, R.J., Shehzad, Z., Gueorguieva, R., Johnson, M.K., Trivedi,M.H., Cannon, T.D., Krystal, J.H. & Corlett, P.R. (2016) Cross-trial prediction of treatment outcome in depression: a machine learning approach. Lancet Psychiatry 3, 243–250. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S2215-0366(15)00542-8
- Yöntem, M. ve Adem, K. (2019). Estimation of Alexithymia Level by Applying Machine Learning Methods to Automatic Thoughts. Current Approaches in Psychiatry, 11 (), 64-78. https://doi.org/10.18863/pgy.554788
- Alpaydın, E. (2018). Artificial Learning (4th Edition). Boğaziçi University Publishing House.
- 21. Uyulan, Ç., Tekin Ergüzel, T. ve Tarhan, N. (2019) Using Deep Learning Algorithms in Analysis of Electroencephalography Based Signals. The Journal of Neurobehavioral Sciences: 6(2): 108-124. https://doi.org/10.5455/ JNBS.1553607558
- Yılmaz Akşehirli, Ö., Ankaralı H, Aydın D, Saraçlı Ö. (2013) An Alternative Approach in Medical Prediction: Support Vector Machines. Journal of Clinical Biostatistics Turkey;5(1):19-28.
- Arslan, İ. (2019). Data Science with Python (1st Edition). Pusula 20 Technology and Publishing.
- TÜİK (2018) Turkey Statistical Institute Statistics. https:// tuik.gov.tr/. Access date: 17.02.2020.
- Dülgerler, Ş. (2000). Validity and reliability of the somatization scale in primary school teachers. Ege University Health Sciences Institute, Master Thesis, Izmir.
- 26. Balaban, M. E., Kartal E., (2015). Data Mining and Machine Learning (1st Edition). Istanbul: .Caglayan Bookstore
- Singh, J.P., Grann, M. & Fazel, S. (2011) A comparative study of violence risk assessment tools: a systematic review and metaregression analysis of 68 studies involving 25,980 participants. Clin. Psychol. Rev., 31 (3): 499-513. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2010.11.009
- Blair, R., Blattman, C. & Hartman, A. (2015) Predicting Local Violence. American Journal of Political Science. 1-81. https://doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2497153
- Menger, V., Scheepers, F., Spruit, M. (2018) Comparing Deep Learning and Classical Machine Learning Approaches for Predicting Inpatient Violence Incidents from Clinical Text. Appl. Sci., 8 (6), 981. https://doi.org/10.3390/ app8060981



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tip Bülteni

Research Article

Age-Related Metric Changes in Ear Size and Position

Nurdan Sezgin*, Gökhan Ersoy

Abstract: Objective: In the field of identification, the effects of age on the face have always been an interesting subject, especially concerning age estimation. Although there are many studies on this subject with front face images, the profile (side face) images, especially the ear studies, are insufficient, which remained underresearched., in this study, we aimed to examine the changes in human face profile and ear with age and contribute to future age estimation studies in the literature.

Materials and Methods: Data regarding human face profile and ear that provide statistically significant results were included in this study. Within the statistically significant data, the values that showed a continuous increase/decrease with age focused on seeing how the effects of age on the face are. Linear regression analysis was performed using 19 anthropometric points (landmarks) together with profile face and ear area measurements.

Results: A total of 369 volunteers' profile images and ear images (166 female, 203 male) were gathered in this study. Profile face and ear measurements were taken and analyzed in ImageJ. It was observed that the continuous increase in profile and ear measurements was in the ear in women. Similar to women, an increase in ear size was observed in men, as well as an enlargement in the auricle.

Conclusion: According to the data, the findings suggest that in a forensic case, when the age is estimated from the human facial images, the profile image and the ear image can be helpful in cases where the front image cannot be obtained. If more data and parameters are used in future studies, more successful results can be obtained.

Keywords: Age Estimation; Forensic Sciences; Anthropometry; Biometry; Ear; Identification.

Öz: Amaç: Kimliklendirme alanında özellikle yaş tahmini açısından yaşın yüze etkisi her zaman ilgi çekici bir konu olarak görülmektedir. Konuyla ilgili ön yüz görüntüleriyle yapılmış çok sayıda çalışma bulunmasına rağmen profil ve özellikle kulak ile ilgili çalışmalar yetersiz kalmaktadır. Dolayısıyla bu çalışmada, insan yüz profilinde ve kulakta yaşla birlikte meydana gelen değişikliklerin metrik olarak incelenmesi ve ileride yapılacak yaş tahmin çalışmalarına katkı sağlanması amaçlanmıştır.

Gereç ve Yöntem: Elde edilen değerlerden istatistiksel olarak anlamlı sonuç verenler çalışmaya dahil edildi ve bunların içinde, yaşın yüze etkisinin ne yönde olduğunu görebilmek için yaşla birlikte sürekli artma/azalma gösteren değerlere odaklanıldı. Yan yüz ve kulak alan hesaplamalarıyla birlikte, 19 antropometrik nokta kullanılarak doğrusal mesafe ölçümleri alındı.

Bulgular: Çalışmada 166 kadın, 203 erkek olmak üzere 369 gönüllünün yan yüz ve kulak görüntüleri üzerinden ImageJ programıyla ölçüler alındı. Kadınlarda yan yüz ve kulak üzerinden alınan ölçüler içinde sürekli artışın kulakta olduğu gözlendi. Erkeklerde de kadınlara benzer şekilde kulak boyutunda artış gözlenmekle birlikte kulak kepçesinde de genişlenme olduğu belirlendi.

Sonuç: Çalışmada elde edilen verilere göre, adli bir vakada kişilerin yüz görüntüsü üzerinden yaş tahmini yapılırken, ön yüz görüntüsünün elde edilemediği durumlarda profil görüntüsü ve kulak için yardımcı olabilecek nitelikte oldukları söylenebilir. Gelecek çalışmalarda veri sayısının ve parametrelerin artırılması halinde daha başarılı sonuçlar elde edilebilir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Yaş Tayini; Adli Bilimler; Antropometri, Biyometri; Kulak; Kimliklendirme.

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1273

Nurdan Sezgin: Asst. Prof., Kütahya Health Sciences University Department of Forensic Sciences, Kütahya Email: nurdansezgin@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9850-5730

Gökhan Ersoy: Assoc. Prof., İstanbul University -Cerrahpaşa Institute of Forensic Sciences and Legal Medicine, İstanbul Email: drgokhanersoy@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4594-7172

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

This study was carried out using the doctoral thesis study on the subject "Digitally metric examining of age-related changes in the human face" supported by the Scientific Research Project Coordination Unit of Istanbul University (Project number: 51199).

Conflict of Interest

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The author's doctoral thesis received financial support from Istanbul University-Cerrahpasa, Medical Faculty Clinical Research Ethics Committee (Project No: 51199). Through to this support, the purchase of basic materials such as paraflash sets, tripods and camera for the establishment of an amateur studio was provided.

Ethical Declaration

Permission was obtained from the Istanbul University Cerrahpasa, Medical Faculty Clinical Research Ethics Committee for this study, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Kulak Ölçü ve Yerleşiminde Yaşa Bağlı Metrik Değişimler"

Received: 15.01.2019 Revised: 11.03.2019 Accepted: 02.03.2020

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

1. Introduction

Human shows different forms of aging on different ages. However, there are general changes and similarities during aging. Skin aging is the most understandable change in aging. During the first growth and development of the face, the biggest change consists of the craniofacial region (1).

When a person's age is found suspicious by legal authorities, they can ask age estimation. Nowadays, any age estimation method can accurately detect the chronological age (2). Since the difference between calendar age and medical age increases as the person gets older, the error rate can be up to 10 years (3).

Whether or not identification can be made from a visible part of a person's body is an issue that has been explored for years (4). Ear is a significant feature because it has been used in forensic science for years due to its shape, cartilaginous structure, and specificity of the auricle tissue (5,6). Since ear does not change much with facial expression and head movements, it has some advantages over identification concerning the face (7).

The most common method used in studies is ear images. The human ear grows comparatively throughout life. Although ear shape applications are not widely used, it is interesting for crime research. On the other hand, there is no standardized and generally accepted description used for the ear, unlike the face. We can remember people from their faces, but it is quite difficult to remember from their ears (8).

The effect of age on the face is an interesting subject for years. Different methods have been used for this subject. Although many studies are conducted with the front face images, the profile and especially the ear research are insufficient. Thus, in this study, we examined the changes that occur with age on the human face, especially on the ear.

2. Materials and Methods

2.1. Sample Group

Ethical Declaration

Permission was obtained from the Istanbul University Cerrahpasa, Medical Faculty Clinical Research Ethics Committee for this study, and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

The data obtained in this study were from 166 female, 203 male, 369 participants who were randomly selected from the Marmara Region. Height and weight information and Body Mass Index (BMI) of the 369 volunteers were measured, and the participants in the obesity group, they were excluded from this study. After that, this study was completed using the data of a total of 345 participants, including 151 female participants and 194 male participants. Volunteers ages were divided into five groups, as follows: 18-28, 29-38, 39-48, 49-58, 59-68+. The number of people in these age groups is given in Table 1 with their gender information.

2.2. Methods

Volunteers' front and profile photos were taken in the amateur studio by one of the researchers in this study. The tools used in the studio were as follows: Elinchrom D-Lite-4 for lighting in the studio; Fancier 532 tripod to fix the camera; a white curtain to create white background; Nikon D5100 (18-55 mm lens) to take the photographs of the volunteers; hydraulic rotating stool, so that they could sit down during the photo shoot; digital scale with height meter for weight and height measurements. The purpose of this study was explained to the volunteers, and to record the information, the questionnaire form was filled, and informed consent forms were signed. Volunteers' height and weight measurements were taken first; then, the face photos were taken at a distance of 1 m, with 800 ASA and 50 mm flat lighting. Measurements on the images were taken by the ImageJ 1.50i (9).

Anthropometric Landmarks and Field Information Used in this Study

Otobasion superius (Obs): It is the connecting point of the helix in the temporal region and determines the upper border at which the ear meets the face (10).

Otobasion inferius (Obi): It is the point of attachment of the ear lobe to the cheek. Determines the lower border at which the ear meets the face (10).

Nasion (N): The point where the nasal bone meets the median sagittal line and forehead bone (11).

Gnathion (Gn): The lowest point in the median sagittal line in the lower jaw (11).

Pronasal (Prn): The most protruding point of the nose tip on the median sagittal line to the front (11).

Glabella (Gl): The point between the two eyebrows that protrudes forward in the median sagittal line (11).

Supramental (Sm): The deepest point of the concavity extending from the bottom of the lower lip to the chin (12).

Tragus (T): The part protruding in front of and above the auditory canal (13).

Superaurale (Sa): The highest point of the auricle (11). Subaurale (Sba): The lowest point of the auricle (11). Postaurale (Pa): The most outer point of the curvature of the auricle backwards (11).

Preaurale (Pra): The front of the ear. Positioned at the level of helix attachment to the head (14).

Intertragic notch (Íntno**):** Deep notch between the Tragus and antitragus (intertragic notch) (15).

Ear rectangular area (ERA): Using the 'rectangular' selection tool in the ImageJ, using Obs and Obi landmarks, whichever is more external; Sa above; on the outside Pa; Sba points at the bottom are accepted as the boundary, the ear is placed in the frame and the area is calculated.

Ear polygon area (EPA): Obs, Sa, Pa, Sba, Obi and T landmarks on the ear were used for polygonal calculation. The area of the polygon obtained with the lines drawn between the placed points was calculated.

Linear distance measurements taken using the given anthropometric landmarks were handled in four different groups:

Distance between profile landmarks and Tragus: T-Gl, T-N, T-Prn, T-Sm, T-Gn (Figure 1).

Distance between the landmarks on the ear and Tragus: T-Obs, T-Sa, T-Sba, T-Obi (Figure 2).

Distances between the landmarks on the ear: Obs-Obi, Sa-Sba, Sa-Pa, Pa-Sba, Obi-Sba, Obi-Pa, Intno-Obi, Intno-Sba, Pra-Pa (Figure 3).

Ear area measurements: Ear Rectangle Area (Figure 4) and Ear Polygon Area (Figure 5).



Figure 2. T-Obs, T-Sa, T-Sba, T-Obi (Distance between the ear and Tragus) [Published with the permission of the participant]



Figure 1. T-Gl, T-N, T-Prn, T-Sm, T-Gn (Distance between profile points and Tragus) [Published with the permission of the participant]



Figure 3. Obs-Obi, Sa-Sba, Sa-Pa, Pa-Sba, Obi-Sba, Obi-Pa, İntno-Obi, İntno-Sba, Pra-Pa (In-ear measurements) [Published with the permission of the participant]



Figure 4. Ear Rectangle Area [Published with the permission of the participant]



Figure 5. Ear Polygon Area [Published with the permission of the participant

2.3. Statistical Analysis

ANOVA analysis was performed to compare measurement averages together with descriptive analyzes giving the number of volunteer participants in age groups. Post hoc tests for the groups that differed by ANOVA analysis were completed using the Tukey test. SPSS 20.00 (Statistical Package for the Social Sciences) was used for statistical analysis.

3. Results

In this study, after excluding data from a group of volunteers due to obesity, the information of 151 female, 194 male, a total of 345 volunteers was included, and the age groups and gender distribution are shown in Table 1.

Table 1. Distribution of participants by age groupsand genders								
Age groups Female Male								
	Ν	%	Ν	%				
18-28	35	23,2	36	18,6				
29-38	32	21,2	43	22,2				
39-48	28	18,5	45	23,2				
49-58	27	17,9	33	17,0				
59-68+	29	19,2	37	19,1				
Total	151	100,0	194	100,0				

The average height of female volunteers was 161,77 cm, the average weight was 64,30 kg; the average height of male volunteers was 174,70 cm and the average weight was 81,90 kg (Table 2).

Table 2. Height and weight information of the volun-teers with gender								
	Height Weight							
	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.				
Female	161,77	6,292	64,30	11,414				
Male	174,70	7,425	81,90	12,471				

The averages of female volunteers' measurements by age groups are given in Table 3. No statistical significance was observed in Profile-Tragus measurements in female (P<0,05) participants. However, all measurements in the Ear-Tragus, in-ear points and ear areas groups differed by age groups (Table 3).

In the measurements taken from male volunteers, there was a significant difference (P < 0,05) in all measurement groups (Profile-Tragus, Ear-Tragus, In-ear measurements, Ear area) by age groups (Table 4).

Results related to measurements between Profile-Tragus Landmarks

There was no significant difference found in female all measurements, but a significant difference was found in all measurements in male participants (Table 4). In post hoc analysis, for male, 59-68+ age group were not different from the age group of 49-59 (P=0,583) in the measurements between Tragus-Supramental, and higher than all the other groups (age groups from young to adult, P= 0,004; 0,019; 0,007, respectively). Again, in the 59-68+ age group, it was observed that it was higher than for the distance between Tragus and Gnathion from 39-48 age group (P=0,038), for the distance between Tragus and Pronasal, from both 18-28 (P=0,018) and 39-48 age group (P=0,030), for the distance between Tragus and Glabella only from 18-28 age group (P=0,048) (P<0,05). Although in ANOVA analysis, there was a difference in the measurements between Tragus and Nasion, there was no difference between groups in post hoc analysis (Tables 3, 4).

Results related measurements between Ear-Tragus Landmarks

18-28 age group values were significantly (P<0,05) lower than 59-68+ age group in female (P=0,012) and 49-58 age group in male (P=0,029) participants for the distance between Tragus and Superaurale. There was no difference between other age groups in both genders.

It was found that the measurement between Tragus and Subaurale in 59-68+ age group in female participants was significantly higher than all age groups (P=0,000 in all other age groups) (P<0,05) except the 49-58 age group (P=0,078). Again, the 49-58 age group was higher than the groups under 38 in both genders (P=0,000; 0,003 in female; P=0,000; 0,002 in male) (P<0,05).

59-68+ age group in female participants was higher than 18-28 (P=0,000) and 39-48 (P=0,002) age groups; 59-68+ age group in males was higher than all the age groups in the measurements between Tragus-Otobasion superior landmarks. Also, in male, the 49-58 age group measurements were higher in the 18-28 (P=0,000) and 39-48 age groups (P=0,043) (P<0,05).

59-68+ age group in female was higher in the measurements between Tragus-Otobasion inferior landmarks from all the other groups (P=0,000; 0,001; 0,031; 0,032, respectively) (P<0,01-0,05). Groups over the age of 39 did not differ among themselves; however, they were found higher than the age groups 18-28 (P=0,000) and 29-38 (P=0,014) in male (P<0,01 – 0,05) participants.

Results Related Measurements between the In-ear Landmarks

Distances between the Otobasion inferior-Otobasion superior and Otobasion inferior-Intertragic notch in the 59-68+ age group (P=0,000; 0,001; 0,003; 0,002, respectively for Obs-Obi and P=0,000; 0,000; 0,001; 0,012, respectively for Intno-Obi) was higher than all age groups

Table 3. Average values and standard deviations of ear measurements by age in female												
Measurements	Measurements	18-28		29-38	29-38		39-48			59-68+		Р
groups		Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	
PROFILE-	T-Gl	151,34	10,47	150,13	10,91	151,73	11,10	153,31	11,27	154,26	11,89	0,633
TRAGUS	T-N	138,53	11,28	136,76	10,18	139,33	12,33	142,20	12,39	141,76	11,86	0,345
	T-Prn	162,60	12,97	158,24	12,04	160,80	13,58	163,11	13,78	162,70	11,93	0,548
	T-Sm	148,85	12,44	142,13	12,06	144,02	12,95	147,54	11,64	147,88	11,91	0,145
	T-Gn	157,10	12,59	151,88	13,14	153,60	12,84	156,75	11,05	158,08	12,94	0,259
EAR-TRAGUS	T-Obs	35,86	3,81	37,36	3,07	36,15	3,37	37,39	4,17	40,25	5,39	0,000
	T-Sa	50,91	4,93	51,59	3,44	51,29	4,05	54,54	4,62	54,76	5,61	0,001
	T-Sba	32,38	3,65	33,94	3,91	35,51	4,78	37,98	3,76	40,85	4,60	0,000
	T-Obi	27,16	4,57	28,39	4,57	29,54	5,48	29,51	4,94	33,44	5,55	0,000
IN-EAR	Obs-Obi	60,48	6,29	62,42	6,01	62,77	6,70	62,50	9,30	70,16	8,87	0,000
	Sa-Sba	80,72	6,93	83,03	6,05	84,09	7,65	89,89	6,88	94,09	8,44	0,000
	Pa-Sba	37,97	7,17	37,57	7,57	35,67	3,96	38,97	6,32	43,55	6,77	0,001
	Obi-Sba	10,02	3,32	10,53	3,71	10,52	3,93	13,21	4,37	13,16	5,24	0,003
	Obi-Pa	62,22	7,29	64,34	8,30	65,80	8,33	68,27	9,93	70,43	8,02	0,002
	Intno-Obi	19,55	3,68	20,82	4,61	21,64	4,65	22,49	4,27	26,56	6,06	0,000
	Intno-Sba	26,08	2,97	28,28	3,60	28,51	4,39	31,10	3,32	34,14	4,81	0,000
	Pra-Pa	47,30	3,94	48,61	5,42	46,56	5,14	48,99	4,76	52,66	6,58	0,000
EAR AREA	ERA mm2	4113,63	613,97	4378,51	590,75	4437,04	773,55	4995,76	779,88	5265,96	899,25	0,000
	EPA mm2	2377,39	319,87	2469,08	283,26	2526,57	420,22	2761,97	374,82	2954,23	562,20	0,000

- 111 -

in female participants and there was no significant difference between the other age groups (P<0,05). The distance between Preaurale and Postaurale was only in the 59-68+ age group from other groups in female (P=0,001; 0,028; 0,000, respectively); it was higher than the groups under the age of 39 in male (P=0,000; 0,027, respectively) participants.

In both genders, distances between Intertragic notch-Subaurale was different in the 59-68+ age group (P=0,000; 0,000; 0,000; 0,029, respectively in female; P=0,000; 0,000; 0,003 respectively in male); the distance between Superaurale and Subaurale was different in all groups under the age of 49 (P=0,000 in both genders). Also, it was higher than the 49-58 age group in female in all groups except the 59-68+ age group (P=0,000; 0,004; 0,036, respectively); in male, in the groups under the age of 39 (P=0,000; 0,013) (P<0,05).

In the female participants, the measurements between Postaurale and Otobasion inferior, in 49-58 age group was higher than 18-28 age group (P=0,045); 59-68+ age group was higher than the groups under the age of 39 (P=0,002; 0,044, respectively) (P<0,005 – 0,05).

In the male participants, the distance between Otobasion superior-Otobasion inferior was lower in the 18-28 age group than all age groups (P=0,045, respectively, and P=0,000 in the other three groups); in the 29-38 age group, it was lower than the two groups over the age of 49 (P=0,003; 0,004, respectively) (P<0,005 – 0,05). While the distances between Superaurale- Subaurale (P=0,000

in two groups over the age of 49 in the age group 18-28; P=0,013; 0,000 in the age group of 29-38, respectively), Intertragic notch-Otobasion inferior (18-28 age group in all groups above the age of 39 P=0,000; 29-38 age group above the age of 39 P=0,013; 0,001; 0,003, respectively) and Intertragic notch-Subaurale were smaller in the 18-28 age group than the older groups (P=0,000) and in the 29-38 age group was smaller than over the age of 49 (P=0,000) (P<0,005 – 0,05), no difference was found between the groups above the age of 49 (P<0,05). For this last measurement, the 59-68+ age group was higher than the 39-48 age group (P=0,003) (P<0,05).

In female, the distance between Otobasion superior and Otobasion inferior was higher in the 59-68+ age group compared to other groups (P=0,000; 0,001; 0,003; 0,002, respectively). In 59-68+ age group, the distance between Superaurale and Subaurale was higher than the all groups except 49-58 age group (P=0,000); in the 49-58 age group, it was higher in all younger groups (P=0,000; 0,004; 0,036, respectively). In the 59-68+ age group, the distance between Intertragic notch-Otobasion was inferior compared to all other groups (P=0,000; 0,000; 0,001; 0,012, respectively); the distance between the Intertragic notch-Subaurale in the 49-58 age group from the under the age of 39 (P=0,000; 0,045, respectively); in the 59-68+ age group, it was higher than all groups (P=0,000; 0,000; 0,000; 0,029, respectively) (P<0,05).

The distance between Otobasion inferior-Subaurale in female was higher in both groups over the age of 49

Table 4. Average values and standard deviations of ear measurements by age in male participants												
Measurements	Measurements	18-28		29-38		39-48		49-58		59-68+		Р
groups		Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	Mean	S.D.	
PROFILE- TRAGUS	T-Gl	153,26	13,39	154,29	11,90	154,32	11,68	159,68	11,27	160,93	10,65	0,012
	T-N	140,75	12,70	142,03	11,56	142,61	11,16	146,46	11,25	147,82	10,10	0,042
	T-Prn	163,10	13,58	165,06	13,23	164,16	11,37	169,85	12,84	172,51	12,98	0,006
	T-Sm	148,47	12,07	150,18	12,10	149,41	10,18	154,30	12,15	158,50	13,22	0,001
	T-Gn	161,10	11,12	161,90	12,92	161,17	10,45	165,92	11,75	168,69	12,60	0,017
	T-Obs	39,47	3,94	41,86	3,03	41,78	3,77	44,11	3,38	43,72	3,86	0,000
EAR-TRAGUS	T-Sa	54,47	5,18	56,04	3,90	54,96	4,94	57,95	4,76	57,52	5,58	0,008
	T-Sba	34,16	3,55	35,32	4,21	37,96	4,35	39,45	4,54	42,97	6,21	0,000
	T-Obi	27,65	4,89	28,99	4,50	32,48	5,06	32,45	4,94	32,50	4,99	0,000
	Obs-Obi	63,43	6,50	67,61	6,23	71,00	7,04	73,25	6,58	72,98	6,67	0,000
IN-EAR	Sa-Sba	85,89	6,83	88,90	6,41	90,10	8,12	94,65	7,42	98,60	9,28	0,000
	Pa-Sba	67,58	10,63	68,64	8,92	69,73	9,48	73,13	11,12	76,41	8,56	0,001
	Obi-Sba	10,86	3,09	10,94	3,19	10,69	3,78	12,98	3,97	14,72	5,31	0,000
	Obi-Pa	67,83	9,68	69,40	8,42	71,03	8,53	74,24	10,42	74,53	7,35	0,004
	Intno-Obi	20,14	4,42	21,56	4,69	24,67	4,85	25,73	5,01	25,30	3,34	0,000
	Intno-Sba	27,48	3,43	29,05	3,66	31,46	3,79	33,27	4,53	34,90	5,66	0,000
	Pra-Pa	46,47	6,36	48,83	6,40	49,28	5,79	50,79	6,62	53,10	6,45	0,000
EAR AREA	ERA mm2	4544,29	697,10	4786,64	740,18	4935,57	943,22	5509,41	833,82	5690,62	967,50	0,000
	EPA mm2	2600,99	424,93	2734,12	425,34	2793,18	463,83	3115,75	538,64	3209,55	545,24	0,000

compared to the 18-28 age group (P=0,025; 0,024, respectively); the distance between Postaurale-Subaurale was higher in both groups over the age of 49 compared to the 18-28 age group (P=0,005; 0,001, respectively) (P<0,005 – 0,05). In the distance between Postaurale and Otobasion inferior, two groups over 49 were higher than the 18-28 age group (P=0,045; 0,002, respectively); it was also higher in above the age of 59 than the age group of 29-38 (P=0,044) (P<0,05). In the distance between Preaurale and Postaurale, for the 18-28, 29-38 and 39-48 age groups were smaller than the 59-68+ age group (P=0,002; 0,028; 0,000, respectively) (P<0,05-0,005).

The distance between Otobasion inferior-Subaurale was higher than all groups (P=0,000) above the age of 59, except the 49-58 age group in male. The distance between Postaurale- Subaurale was higher above 59 years of age than all groups (P=0,001; 0,004; 0,020, respectively) except the 49-58 age group. The distance between Postaurale and Otobasion inferior was lower in the 18-28 age group than over the age of 49 (P=0,025; 0,013). In the same way, the distance between Preaurale and Postaurale as lower in the 18-28 age group than over the age of 49 (P=0,040; 0,000) and also over the age of 59 was bigger than 29-38 age group (P=0,027) (P<0,05).

Results of the Ear Area Measurements

There were no differences in the ear polygon and ear rectangular area measurements for both female and male participants in two groups over the age of 49, and the values in these two groups were larger than the other age groups (P < 0.05 - 0.001). The the female ear rectangular area in the 59-68 age group was larger than other groups, except the 49-58 age group (P=0,000); in the 49-58 age group, it was also larger than other groups, except over the age of 59 (P=0,000; 0,014; 0,047). The ear polygon area was also larger in the 59-68 age group than the other groups, except the 49-58 age group (P=0,000; 0,000; 0,001, respectively); in the 49-58 age group, it was larger than the other groups, except over the age of 39 (P=0,002; 0,047, respectively). The male ear rectangular area was larger in the 59-68 age group, except for the 49-58 age group (P=0,000; 0,000; 0,001, respectively); in the 49-58 age group, it was also larger than the other groups, except over the age of 59 (P=0,000; 0,003; 0,028, respectively). The ear polygon area was larger in the 59-68 age group than the other groups, except the 49-58 age group (P=0,000; 0,000; 0,001, respectively), in the 49-58 age group was also larger than the other groups, except over the age of 59 (P=0,000; 0,007; 0,030, respectively) (P<0.05).

4. Discussion

In regional studies on human face images, the ear is an important parameter because it is unique, it can be used with different methods (e.g., earprints and ear images) and it can be used concerning identification on the faces that are tried to be hidden in the security cameras and on the face viewed from the side.

For the first time in the 18th century, Lavator started to examine the ear by illustrating the ears of the people in his reports. In 1894, Bertillon used the earprint for identification and tried to reveal the characteristic features of the ear with anthropometric measurements. In 1906, Dr. Imhofer revealed all the characteristic features of the ear and permission of the earprint to be used in identification. The ear was used for the identification of a criminal for the first time in 1965. Iannarelli compared ten thousand earprints in 1989 and determined that they were different from each other. In later years, especially in forensic cases, the ear continued to be used as a parameter (16).

Today, such studies are tried to be developed by producing novel methods with technology. The importance of ear in forensic science has been increasing in recent years. Thus, in this study, especially by taking many measurements on the ear, its relationship with age was examined and tried to contribute to the literature.

Nabiyev (17) defended that the success rate in identification will increase when information about ear used with other features, such as nose, lips and forehead. Sforza et al. (18) stated that age-related growth/enlargement was observed more frequently in the ear during the aging process.

In this study, similarly, the statistical significance rates (P<0,05) of ear measurements resulted better than face profile measurements. While the *Tragus* was fixed point, the lateral measurements (Profile-Tragus) taken from the profile did not show any statistical significance with age in female participants, but the difference was observed in all age groups in male (P<0,05) participants. An increase was observed with age in profile dimensions, especially due to soft tissue sagging. It can be seen that the ear moves downward with age by the increase in the Glabella-Tragus and Nasion-Tragus distances of the profile (lateral measurements) in male.

Sforza et al. (18) stated that the ear length in 15-17 age group girls was slightly higher than the adult group values and found that the ear length in both genders developed more than the ear width. Gualdi-Russo (19) stated that the ear size and ear area develop faster than ear width. In the study conducted in the Caucasians, the ear length was found to be 65 mm on average in males between the ages of 21-65 (20), Özkoçak (21) stated that ear length is higher than Caucasians and increases with age.

In this study, in female, there is a significant difference observed in the ear length, ear lobe length and ear width in their 60s age compared to other age groups. While ear lobe length did not differ among female in young age groups, it increased in 60s ages compared to other groups. The ear length and ear lobe length increased up to the age of 50s, after which this increase almost stopped in male. Moreover, ear width has increased from the age of 60s compared to other age groups. While there is a continuous increase in the measurements that Tragus-Subaurale, Intertragic notch-Otobasion inferius and Intertragic notch-Subaurale taken from the ear lobe, as the reason for not being seen only in the Otobasion inferius-Subaurale, the Otobasion inferius is thought to be moving downward with age like Subaurale.

The auricle is one of the few organs that continue to develop during its lifetime (22). Aroral noted that the size of the auricle increases with age, even after full development and the values are higher in older individuals. This increase may be due to the elastic fibers in the ear cartilage (23). It has been stated in other studies that the increase in ear size is also related to the decrease of the elasticity of the skin and gravity (24). Also, in a study of age-related morphological changes in adult human auricle elastic cartilage, it was observed that the auricle significantly increased with age in both genders. It has been suggested that this situation is associated with changes in elastic fibers after childhood (25). Another study stated that almost all linear dimensions of the auricle increased with age in both genders. It has been stated that this increase can be associated with decreasing tensile strength or decreasing elasticity of gravity with age (26).

Gender and age are the main factors affecting earlobe length in the adult population. Ethnicity, skin structure, gravity and BMI are not complicated (27). Shireen (2015) stated that an aging deformity that may develop with aging could cause the ear lobe to extend, and this is attributed to the loss of elastic fibers and gravity (28,29,30,31). Azaria stated that ear lobe length increased with age in both genders. In multiple regression models, age was seen as the most important factor affecting ear lobe length and affecting female twice as much as the male. It has been stated that the ear lobe length increased by 30-35% from the youngest group (the group of age 20-40) to the oldest group (age of 60). These changes have been linked to a decrease in the tensile strength of the connective tissue over time, similar to other studies mentioned (32). Extension of the ear lobe slows down significantly in the female after the age of 40. It has been stated that earrings

increase the weight on the ears as a reason for the increase in female, which affects the lobe length. It has also stated that the width of the auricle continues to older ages in male and that gender differences may be affected by genetic factors (27,28). Eboh stated that ear lobe length was statistically significantly higher in girls than in boys, which was linked to population-specific factors (32).

Verma (2016) observed that ear measurements increased significantly with age in both genders and suggested that this change was related to changes in elastic fibers, which are seen faster in male than in female (29). Differences between studies on ear morphology can be affected by various factors, such as geographic location, ethnicity and genetics (32).

The projection at the levels of Superaurale and Tragus showed a decreasing trend with increasing age. It is stated that this decrease may be due to possible sleep position and skin elasticity (26).

When the in-ear measurements are examined, no comparison can be made due to the lack of similar measurements in the literature. However, it has been observed that the upper ear length has increased since the 60s for female and the 50s for male, and the lower ear length has increased since the 50s for both genders. This is thought to be due to the soft tissue sagging that occurs because the ear lobe does not contain bone and cartilage tissue, and the lower part of the ear is more prominently affected by aging. It was observed that, especially in the Tragus-Otobasion inferior, distance developed in the male until the 40s, unlike the female, and did not show any significant difference afterwards. It is thought that the ear lobe may be deformed female more than male due to the use of accessories; however, this analysis has not been strengthened.

Azaria (2003) stated that body mass index significantly affects ear lobe length in female, and in male, the weight, height and body mass index are not statistically significant (P<0,05) to ear lobe length (27). Due to the studies about the effects of obesity on ear measurement values, obese volunteers were not included in this study by looking at their BMI values.

5. Conclusion

Studies on identification in forensic science are gaining importance day by day as security issues are experienced due to the increasing number of people. This study is also important in the field of identification, to reach an age, especially in terms of emphasizing the ear. In security cameras, such studies constitute a statistical basis for age estimation, especially since the information on the side and ear is important when the person is viewed from the side.

The ear is an important biometric field of identification, as it is personal. When its own measurements and its relationship with the face are determined, it will enable the production of more practical studies in terms of identification in forensic cases in the future. Metric and morphological knowledge and evaluation of each biometrics on the face are not only for forensic cases; they are also important for biometric technologies that include facial identification.

In a forensic case, when we evaluate the averages of the side and/or ear images at hand, within the age ranges, we can make an estimate of the age group of the person in the image. In future studies, more parameters should be used with a wider age group to obtain better results.

References

- Yeşilyurt S. Yüzün yeniden yapılandırılmasında burun tiplerinin önemi ve Ankara ilinde yaşayanların burun tiplerinin incelenmesi, [Master's of ScienceThesis]. Ankara: Ankara Üniversitesi; 2006.
- Kocaman B. Ear biometrics in personal identification, [Master's of ScienceThesis]. İstanbul: İstanbul Teknik Üniversitesi Bilim ve Teknoloji Enstitüsü; 2008.
- Eikvil L, Kvaal SI, Teigland A, Haugen M, Grogaard J. Age Estimation in Youths and Young Adults: A Summary of The Needs for Methodological Research and Development. Norway: Norwegian Computing Center, 2012;pp.7-26
- Fu Y, Guo G, Huang TS. Age Synthesis and Estimation Via Faces: A Survey, IEEE 2010; 32(11):1955-1976. https://doi. org/10.1109/TPAMI.2010.36
- Choi SE, Lee YJ, Lee SJ, Park KR, Kim J. Age Estimation Using a Hierarchical Classifier Based on Global and Local Facial Features. Pattern Recognition 2011;44:1262-1281. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.patcog.2010.12.005
- Nabiyev VV, Günay A. LBP Yardımıyla Görüntüdeki Kişinin Yaşının Bulunması. Cankaya University J of Sci and Engineering 2011;8(1):27-41
- Jain A, Bolle R, Pankanti S, editors. Biometrics: Personal identification in networked society. 1st ed. USA: Kluwer Academic Publishers; 1999.
- Porter G, Doran G. An Anatomical and Photographic Technique for Forensic Facial Identification. Forensic Sci Int 2000;114:97-105. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0379-0738(00)00290-5
- [Son güncelleme 10 Şubat 2019] Rasband, W.S., ImageJ, U. S. National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, Maryland, USA, https://imagej.nih.gov/ij/, 1997-2018.
- [Son güncelleme 11 Ocak 2019] Auricular Acupuncture [Internet]. ABD: [cited 2017 Oct 19] Anthropometry of The Outer. Availablefrom: https://www.doctorabel.us/auricularacupuncture/anthropometry-of-the-outer-ear.html

- Duyar İ. Antropometri (Yayınlanmamış ders notları), Ankara Üniversitesi DTCF Antropoloj Bölümü [PDF belgesi], 2000;s.11-15.
- 12. Bahadıroğlu S, Büyükberber SG, Güçlü S, Gürbüz S, Karslıoğlu A. Alt yüz (üst dudak, alt dudak ve çene) yükseklik oranlarının cinsiyete bağlı olarak değerlendirilmesi. XV. Öğrenci Sempozyumu; 2013 Mayıs 14-16; Ankara.
- [Son güncelleme 29 Mayıs 2017] The Visual Dictionary [Internet]. Kanada: TheAssociation; c20005-2016. ExternalEar. Available from: https://infovisual.info/en/ human-body/external-ear
- Swennen GR. 3-D Cephalometric Soft Tissue Landmarks In: Swennen GR, Schutyser F, Hausamen JE, editors. Three-Dimensional Cephalometry. New York: Springer Verlag Berlin Heidelberg; 2006. p. 186-226. https://doi. org/10.1007/3-540-29011-7
- 15. [Son güncelleme 8 Mart 2017] Tıbbi Sözlük [Internet]. Türkiye: Intertragic Notch. Available from: http://www. tibbisozluk.com/arama.php?terim=intertragic%20notch (Access Date: 8/03/2017)
- Kunt V. Kulak izinden kimliklendirme. Sosyal Antropoloji Dergisi 2013;26:73-81. https://doi.org/10.1501/ antro_000000010
- Nabiyev VV. Kulak biyometrisine göre kimlik tespiti. 2. Mühendislik ve Teknoloji Sempozyumu; 2009 Nisan 30; Çankaya Üniversitesi, Ankara.
- Sforza C, Grandi G, Binelli M, Tommasi DG, Rosati R, Ferrario VF. Age- andSex-Related Changes in The Normal Human Ear. Forensic Sci Int 2009;187,110.e1110.e7. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2009.02.019
- Gualdi-Russo E. Longitudinal Study of Anthropometric Changes with Aging in an Urban Italian Population. Journal of Comparative Human Biology 1998;49(3):241-259
- 20. Modabber A, Galster H, Peters F, Möhlhenrich SC, Kniha K, Knobe M et al. Three-Dimensional Analysis of The Ear Morphology. Aesthetic Plast Surg 2017;42(3):766-773. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00266-017-1027-4
- Özkoçak V, Özdemir F. Anadolu Erkeklerinde Sağ ve Sol Kulak Kepçesinin Yaşa Göre Değişimi. Turkish Studies 2018;13(18):1047-1058. https://doi.org/10.7827/ TurkishStudies.13547
- Barut C, Aktunç E. (2006). Anthropometric measurements of the external ear in a group of Turkish primary school students. Aesthet Plast Surg 30(2):255-259e. https://doi. org/10.1007/s00266-005-0182-1
- Aora L, Singh V. (2016) Morphometric study of human auricle in the age group of 18-24 years in North West part of India. Global J Med and Public Health, 5(6):1-6.
- Purkait R, Singh P. (2007) Anthropometry of the normal human aurice: a study of adult Indian men. Aesthetic Plast Surg. 31(4):372-379. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00266-006-0231-4
- 25. Ito I, Imada M, Ikeda M, Sueno K, Arikuni T, Kida A. (2001) A morphological study of age changes in adult human auricular cartilage with special emphasis on elastic fibers. The Laryngoscope 111(5):881-886. https://doi. org/10.1097/00005537-200105000-00023

- Wang B, Dong Y, Zhao Y, Bai S, Wu G. (2011) Computed tomography measurement of the auricle in Han population of North China. J Plast Reconstr Aesthet Surg. 64(1):34-40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bjps.2010.03.053
- Azaria R, Adler N, Silfen R, Regev D, Hauden DJ. (2003) Morphometry of the adult human ear lobe: a study of 547 subjects and clinical application. Plastic Reconstr Surg. 3:2398-2402. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.PRS.0000060995.99380.DE
- Shireen S, Karadkhelkar VP. (2015) Anthropometric measurements of human external ear. J Evolution of Med and Dental Sci. 4(59):10333-10338. https://doi.org/10.14260/ jemds/2015/1489
- 29. Verma P, Sandhu HK, Verma KG, Goyal S, Sudan M, Ladgotra A. (2016) Morphological variations and biometrics

of ear: an aid to personal identification. J Clin and Diagn Res. 10(5):ZC138-ZC142. https://doi.org/10.7860/ jcdr/2016/18265.7876

- Adamson JE, Hortox CE, Crawford HH. (1965) The growth pattern of the external ear. Plast Reconstr Surg. 36(4):466-470. https://doi.org/10.1097/00006534-196510000-00008
- Brucker MJ, Patel J, Sullivan PK. (2003) A morphometric study of the external ear: Age and sex-related differences. Plast Reconstr Surg. 112(2):647-652. https://doi. org/10.1097/01.prs.0000070979.20679.1f
- 32. Eboh D. (2013) Morphological changes of the human pinna in relation to age and gender of Urhobo people in Southern Nigeria. J Cli Exp Anat. 12:68-74. https://doi. org/10.4103/1596-2393.127964

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine

Adli Tıp Bülteni

Review

Understanding Homicide-Suicide

Sunay Fırat*, Mehmet Aykut Erk, Halis Dokgöz

Abstract: The term "Homicide-Suicide" is described with interpersonal violence where a perpetrator commits suicide after murders at least one victim. Homicidesuicide is mostly considered an act that is posterior to the decision of suicide of the dominant family member. In various cases, this situation is considered as a concern of the dominant member about leaving no-one behind. It has been considered that in those cases where an individual has suicided or has been killed, perpetrators persuade the victims even if they are not willing to do it. By homicide-suicide's very nature, perpetrator and victim are deceased. Thus, several sorts of information do not include sufficient nuance about the causes and dynamics of the event. This study aims to examine fundamentals, prevalence and differences of homicide-suicide and provide a perspective about the specific traits of sub-types of the cases in light of the literature. The method of the psychological autopsy, which is conducted to investigate the psychological/psychiatric antecedents and risk factors of the cases, includes all kinds of data collection and examination. Due to these reasons, it is very important to profiling the individuals and to enlighten the causes of homicide-suicide with examinations and evaluations. Thus, to prepare a protocol for psychological autopsy and to support professions can be useful given that it would be beneficial for risk prevention studies, both individually and socially.

Keywords: Homicide-Suicide, Interpersonal Violence, Psychological Autopsy, Psychological Antecedents

Öz Homisit-suisit (cinayet-intihar) bir failin en az bir kurbanı öldürdüğü ve ardından intihar ettiği kişilerarası şiddet durumunu belirtmek için kullanılan ifadelerdir. Çoğunlukla ailede baskın olan üyenin intihar eylemine karar verdikten sonra diğer üyeleri de buna sürüklemesi olarak düşünülmektedir. Birçok olguda bu durumun intihara karar veren baskın üyenin sorumluluğunu üstlendiği diğer aile fertlerini "geride bırakmak" istemediğinden kaynaklı olabileceği düşünülen eylemlerdir. Birden fazla bireyin intihar ettiği ya da öldürüldüğü olguların birçoğunda faillerin diğer bireyleri gönülsüz olsa bile ikna ettiği ya da rızaları olmadan kazara veya bilinçli bir şekilde öldürdüğü düşünülmektedir. Homisit-suisitin doğası gereği, fail ve kurban bu olaylarda ölmekte, bu nedenle, kullanılan veri kaynakları tipik olarak ilgili nedenleri ve olayın dinamikleri hakkında ayrıntılı bilgi içermemektedir. Bu çalışmada homisit-suisitin temellerini, görülme sıklığının doğasını, farklılıklarını incelemek ve eylemin alt tiplerinin spesifik özelliklerine literatür temelli genel bir bakış sunmak amaçlanmaktadır.

Homisit-suisit olgularının psikolojik/psikiyatrik öncüllerini ve risk faktörlerini belirlemede kullanılan psikolojik otopsi yöntemi, ölen bireyler ile ilgili her türlü verinin toplanmasını ve incelenmesini içermektedir. Bu nedenlerle, incelemeler ve değerlendirmeler sonucunda elde edilen bilgiler ile homisit-suisitlerin olası nedenleri ve bireylerin profillerinin ortaya konulması bu tür eylemlerin önlenmesi açısından çok önemlidir.

Sonuç olarak, ülkemiz için bir psikolojik otopsi protokolünün hazırlanması ve ilgili meslek elemanlarının bu protokol dahilinde desteklenmesi ve uygulamaya sunulması bireysel ve toplumsal önleme yollarının geliştirilmesine katkı sağlayacağı düşünülmektedir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Homisit-suisit (Cinayet-intihar), Kişilerarası Şiddet, Psikolojik Otopsi, Psikolojik Öncüller

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1384

Sunay Firat: Assoc. Prof., Çukurova University, Addiction and Forensic Sciences Institute, Department of Forensic Sciences, Adana Email: sunayfirat@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9960-0836

Mehmet Aykut Erk: Asst. Prof., Çukurova University, Addiction and Forensic Sciences Institute, Department of Forensic Sciences, Adana Email: maykuterk@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-4362-2729

Halis Dokgöz: Prof. Dr., Mersin University, Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Mersin Email: halisdokgoz@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4946-3826

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest:

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study and no ethical approval is need for this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Homisit-Suisiti Anlamak"

Received: 16.02.2020 Revised: 12.05.2020 Accepted: <u>13.05.2020</u>

p-ISSN: 1300-865X e-ISSN: 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

1. Introduction

In recent years, every year, 800.000 individuals have been losing their lives by committing suicide worldwide. Approximately one-third of this number is formed by the young population. According to the World Health Organization (WHO), while suicide is the second leading cause of death among men aged 15-29, it is reported that suicide is the third leading cause of death among females aged 15-29. Suicide has recently been becoming a growing problem, especially in high-income countries. However, studies have shown that 79% of the suicide cases occurred in the middle-income and low-income countries (1).

When the family members, friends, and the environment of the individuals who attempted suicide or lost their lives by committing suicide are considered, it is regarded that billions of individuals are affected by the suicide case (2,3). However, given that the suicide phenomenon is a delicate issue, both in the individual and social context, the legal aspects of suicide has become a question of debate in recent years. Social, cultural, psychological, and more risk factors may affect suicide behavior. Especially negative effects in individuals, such as depression, helplessness, and despair, which are psychological/ psychiatric risk factors, are thought to be able to form a mental basis for suicide (4). Suicide is defined as that the individuals cannot find a way out as a consequence of conflicts between their individualistic routines and unmet needs and depression feeling that may cause stress, and the wish to flight from reality (5). However, suicide cases may be seen in various types differing from the situation that only one individual is concerned. Psychiatrist Forbes Winslow, who played a role in the clarification of a lot of suicides and murders, such as "Jack the Ripper", stated in his article published in 1840 about the mutual suicide cases. Suicide can be recognized in various types as the suicide pact, and homicide-suicide, which is a type of interpersonal violence. In this regard, this study aims to examine the fundamentals of homicide-suicide, to analyze the nature and the differences of the prevalence of homicide-suicide, and to provide a general perspective of the specific traits of the sub-types within the literature basis.

2. Suicide Pacts and the Homicide-Suicides

A suicide pact is defined as the group members who have different social and cultural backgrounds, form a pact with similar motivations, and commit suicide at the same time (6). It is encountered that individuals who were the members of a social or religious group committed mass suicide upon their beliefs, mostly under the leadership of a charismatic authority (7). According to the statistics, mass suicides covers approximately 0,6-4% of all suicide cases (8,9).

Differing from suicide pact, in homicide-suicide cases, the perpetrator commits suicide after the murder. It has been considered that in those cases where an individual has suicide, perpetrators persuade the victims even if they are not willing to do it (10,11). According to the studies ran in the United States of America, it has been reported that every year, the frequency of homicide-suicide cases ranges between 0,134 and 0,55 per 100.000 (12,13), and 1000-1500 deaths arise from homicide-suicide (14).

3. Types of Homicide-Suicide

Even though homicide-suicides in the literature remind the suicide pact (7) concerning the act that is posterior to the decision of suicide of a family member, mostly, the dominant member, in various cases, this situation is considered as a concern of the dominant member about leaving no-one behind. When it is interpreted in this aspect, mass suicides realized, as mentioned, can be classified as homicide-suicide. Homicide-suicides separate into various groups depending on how the action takes place (4). When the homicide-suicide cases are considered, it is more common that one of the adult family members commit suicide posterior to the murder of the other one, while it is rare that a family member in the guardian position commits suicide after killing the other ones (mostly parent-child). In fact, according to the study by Knoll and Freidman (2015), it has been detected that approximately 78% of the homicide-suicides occurred among adults, while 17% of them were intended from an adult family member to a child family member (15). Marzuk et al. (1992) were the first researchers who conducted a study to develop a classification system, which categorized homicide-suicide related to the relationship between the perpetrator and the victim. This categorization contains the spousal homicide-suicide, the homicide-suicide involving children, the familicide (the homicide-suicide incident involving both parents and children), and the homicide-suicide among people who do not have a bond with marriage (14). On the other hand, in the literature, there is a term for a child's murder by their parent, which is called "filicide". Even though it evokes a homicide-suicide type, because the parent (perpetrator) does not attempt to suicide after the murder, a different categorization is needed. This phenomenon that is seen in a few cases, especially in the literature are classified as "altruistic filicide", "acutely psychotic filicide", "unwanted child filicide" and "spousal revenge filicide" (16). As an example of similar cases in the literature, a series of cases appeared in Turkey in November 2019 and gathered huge reactions nationally among the public. Characteristics of such cases have qualified as "altruistic filicide" by the authors after in-depth analysis and studies have been conducted for the clarification of the mentioned cases, and the findings showed that it is needed to be classified diversely other than all filicide or homicide-suicide types. When the reasons for this kind of action are analyzed, it is understood that mostly after the parent or the family member, who is obliged to look after the other family members, has economic difficulties and/or has to reduce their physical activity as they are diagnosed chronic or terminal illness. Thus, they assume that the individuals left behind cannot survive and live independently (17-23).

Although it is not be perceived as an altruistic behavior at first that a parent or a treater (a person who is obliged to look after the others) murder their child or dependents, when the individual's psychological/psychiatric structure is examined, it will become clear that they are depressive and ready to commit suicide, that they love too much, and even that the destroying the child they think as an inseparable part when the individual's psychological/ psychiatric structure is examined (15,24). As it can be discussed in another case that involves four siblings from November 2019 once again, a treater or a parent's abnormal love towards the children or the dependents, and the damaged parent-child relationship may cause the parent or the treater regard the other as a reflection of themselves (25). However, the treater may reflect their depressive thoughts to others. In this respect, the dependents may turn into the individuals that they should end their own lives from the perspective of the treater who attempts to homicide (26,27).

It has now become ordinary in the Japanese culture that the family member, who is obliged to look after the others, attempts to homicide before attempting suicide due to the idea that they cannot support the other family members, especially economically. Some kind of suicide pact can also be detected in these suicide types called "oyaka-shinju" (parent-child suicide), "ikka-shinju" (spousal suicide), and "kazoku-shinju" (familicide) (28). However, in some cases, it can be seen that the family member who is obliged to look after the others commit suicide after the murder of the family member/members, assuming that their family's honour will be tarnished after their death (29). As it is examined within the historical context, once more, this case has been detected to manifest itself as consecutive family suicides. In fact, it has even been found out that the increasing number of familicides, committed as breathing deadly chemicals like carbon monoxide, and the illustrations of these incidents in the papers had negative effects on the public (30).

4. Psychological Autopsy

A psychological autopsy is a holistic initiative that has been using since 1958 in America for the investigation of suspicious deaths, that deals with all reports, crime scene, socio-demographic characteristics, information gathered from the perpetrator's/victim's relatives about all psychiatric symptoms that the perpetrator/victim had and all the precipitants leading the case acquired about it. When suicide pacts among the family members and homicidesuicide cases performed by the treaters towards other family members are examined with the "psychological autopsy" method in the context of psychological trajectors and leading factors, many antecedents emerge (31).

Psychological autopsy is considered a superior method than the examination of the absolute documents approach to determining the psychological/psychiatric antecedents and risk factors (32). Cases can be enlightened using various psychological/psychiatric methods for defining the perpetrator's relationship with the victims, and the motivations for the homicide-suicide action such as jealousy, altruism, revenge (20). For example, the factors found out with the help of the psychological autopsy method in homicide-suicide cases among the family members can be defined as domestic violence history, on and off relationships, the existence of firearms and symptoms of major depressive disorder (15). The psychological autopsy method involves gathering and examining all kinds of information related to deceased individuals. This method aims to reveal the possible reasons of the homicide/suicide and profile of the individuals with the help of the information, gathered from judicial records, medical records containing psychiatric and other medical information, socioeconomic and cultural research, the interviews with the individual's family and the social environment that they had a relationship or connection, and the examination of all forensic investigation files (33).

4.1 Judicial Records

It is made an inference on the motivation of the actions of the perpetrator in the homicide-suicide case, acquiring data, such as records related to the crime scene, police interrogations, and quality of the evidence. The criminal past is another important data that should be acquired to investigate the risk factors and analyze the structure of the case. Knoll et al. (2015) investigated 18 homicide-suicide cases; their findings showed that 50% of the perpetrator number had had a criminal past (15). In this respect, it can be said that the criminal past is a determiner concerning the realization of this behavior. However, the existence of the material evidence or the criminal past alone is thought not to be adequate to reveal suicide or homicide-suicide cases.

4.2. Psychiatric History

Conduct disorder with disruptive behaviors in childhood, major depression and schizophrenia spectrum disorder, and other psychotic disorders' diagnosis may be a determiner in the homicide-suicide cases. Knoll and Hatters-Freidman's (2015) research showed that 78% of the homicide-suicide perpetrators had offensive behaviors in the past, while 22% of them still has had treatment history connected to a psychiatric disorder (15). It has been confirmed that 94% of the perpetrators fulfill any kind of a psychiatric diagnosis according to the same study. According to another study, this rate was 93% (4). In this regard, it is considered that negative changes in the perpetrator's mental health may be effective for the realization of these actions.

4.3 The Interviews with the Family and the Relatives

A psychological autopsy should be practiced with a comprehensive approach. In fact, it is important to reveal all the data existing other than the individual in the homicide-suicide or suicide cases. In this regard, the family history should be obtained, and the family members and the relatives of the individual should be interviewed. The presence of a suicide attempt history and major depression in the family may form a risk factor for the perpetrators. Along with the genetic impacts, conflicts with the family members and the loss of their relatives are assumed to be significantly important. It has been detected that especially middle-aged men are in the risk group for suicide in the event of losing one of their family members (34). However, how the individual acts towards the stressors around themselves and the sources of these stressors are accepted as a determiner. The individuals who cannot know how to act to the problems in their lives and have a weak problem-solving ability have been detected to tend to commit suicide when they face life events, such as a loss of a relative one or end of a relationship (35). Thus, it is suggested to conduct comprehensive research interviewing with the family members and relatives about the stress factors before the incident.

5. Conclusion and Suggestions

Perpetrator and victim may die in the homicide-suicide incidents. Thus, data resources used does not include detailed information about typically relevant causes and dynamics of the incident. Previous studies on homicidesuicide are based on only a few countries, and mostly, on case studies.

Interviewing with the relatives of the deceased, the examination of the hospital records belonging to the individual, the investigation of the criminal records supporting the evidence, analyzing physical and mental health, personality, social problems, and socialization of the homicide-suicide victim/victims (36) are substantial concerning clarifying of the incident with the help of the psychological autopsy method.

Studying on the survivors of homicide-suicide incidents may provide information about the basic causes of this action (37,38). Also, the information obtained about perpetrators and victims will ensure to use of the psychological autopsy method for further research (39).

It is substantial to implement legal regulations to investigate preventive measures in the sense of community health care (40). It should not be forgotten that most of the preventive measures used for homicide-suicide are similar to the measures that have already been used for only suicide and only homicide. Along with the examination of all components (only suicide or homicide) of homicide-suicide, as well as all of its aspects, risk factors that trigger homicide-suicide should be studied (5). Conducting further research in bigger sample groups will ensure the use of the psychological autopsy method.

Following a homicide-suicide incident, the press should not publish news without certain information, if it is possible. According to a study conducted with newspaper reports, it has been determined that false and unnecessary speculations about the homicide-suicide incident, and the mental disorders of the perpetrators (41). Also, studies have shown that these labels on individuals performing these kinds of incidents have mental disorders, and the news on the press was not accurate. However, it has also been determined that this may lead individuals with the same emotional problems to seek for a similar type of help. According to the studies, a negative attitude against the individuals who have mental disorders is common in public (42). In recent years, individuals' addiction to social media as a current news resource has increased, so how these types of news are presented may increase the stress level of public and can turn these actions into more sensational news (43).

In Turkey, the individuals contributing to the psychological autopsy practices for research of dynamics in homicide-suicide cases and serve as a protector-preventer for these incidents not to occur, healthcare professionals providing first-degree healthcare services (family physicians and nurses), and/or psychological counselors/ psychologists, social workers and child development personnel who work in Provincial Directorates of Family, Labor and Social Services need to be empowered with the in-service training based on mental health and disorders. Besides, it is necessary that a psychological autopsy protocol is made and put into practice, and the related members of the profession are given support within this protocol. It is significantly important that following the psychological autopsy protocols, psychosocial evaluations are made, and "psychosocial evaluation reports" qualified as protector-preventer are drawn up by the related members of the profession.

Consequently, the classification scheme, which is widely accepted, should be used to conduct the studies on homicide-suicide. When homicide-suicide sub-types are comprehended in more detail, it is considered that different risk factors for different sub-types may be originated. Research on similar and different aspects of the different subtypes of homicide-suicide can contribute to individual and social prevention methods in practice with a better understanding of risk factors.

References

- WHO Global health estimates. Geneva: World Health Organization, 2018. http://www.who.int/healthinfo/global_ burden_disease/en Access Date: 08.11.2019
- Cerel J, Brown MM, Maple M, Singleton M, van de Venne J, Moore M et al. How many people are exposed to suicide? Not six. Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior. April 2019; 49(2):529-534. https://doi.org/10.1111/sltb.12450.
- Pitman A, Osborn D, King M, Erlangsen A Effects of suicide bereavement on mental health and suicide risk. Lancet Psychiatry. 2014;1(1):86–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S2215-0366(14)70224-X.
- Flynn S, Gask L, Appleby L, Shaw J. Homicide-suicide and the role of mental disorder: a national consecutive case series. Social psychiatry and psychiatric epidemiology. 2016;51(6):877-884. https://doi.org/10.1007/ s00127-016-1209-4.
- Kaplan HI, Sadock BJ, Grebb JA. Synopsis of psychiatry. Baltimore-Marylant, Williams&Wilkins Comp. 1994:803-811. https://doi.org/10.1521/suli.32.1.91.22186.
- Mancinelli ID, Comparelli A, Girardi P, Tatarelli R. Mass Suicide: Historical and Psychodynamic Considerations. Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior. 2002;32(1):91-100. https://doi.org/10.1521/suli.32.1.91.22186.
- Kuttichira P. The phenomenon of family suicides: An explorative study into consecutive 32 Incidents in Kerala. Indian journal of psychological medicine. 2018;40(2):108. https://doi.org/10.4103/IJPSYM_IJPSYM_109_17
- Brown M, King E, Barraclough B. Nine suicide pacts: A clinical study of a consecutive series 1974-93. Br J Psychiatry. 1995;167(3):448-51. https://doi.org/10.1192/ bjp.167.4.448

- Fishbain DA, D'Achille L, Barsky S, Aldrich TE. A controlled study of suicide pacts. J Clin Psychiatry. 1984; 45(2):154-157.
- Selkin J. Rescue fantasies in homicide-suicide. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 1976;6(2):79–85. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1943-278X.1976.tb00672.x
- Dietz PE. Mass, serial and sensational homicides. Bull N Y Acad Med. 1986;62(5): 477–491.
- Bridges F, Lester D. Homicide-suicide in the United States, 1968–1975. Forensic Sci Int. 2011;206(1–3):185–189. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2010.08.003
- Malphurs JE, Cohen D. A newspaper surveillance study of homicide suicide in the United States. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2002;23(2):142–148.
- Marzuk PM, Tardiff K, Hirsch CS. The epidemiology of murder-suicide. JAMA. 1992;267(23):3179–3183. https:// doi.org/10.1001/jama.1992.03480230071031
- Knoll JL, Hatters-Friedman S. The homicide–suicide phenomenon: findings of psychological autopsies. Journal of forensic sciences. 2015;60(5):1253-1257. https://doi. org/10.1111/1556-4029.12819
- Resnick PJ. Child murder by parents: a psychiatric review of filicide. American Journal of Psychiatry. 1969;126(3):325-334. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.126.3.325
- Baker J. Female criminal lunatics: a sketch. Journal of Mental Science. 1902;48(200):13-28. https://doi.org/10.1192/ bjp.48.200.13
- Carp EA. Psychologic study of murder of own child. Case, Nederl. T. Geneesk. 1947;91:1766-1769.
- Tuteur W, Glotzer J. Murdering mothers. American Journal of Psychiatry. 1959;116(5):447-452. https://doi. org/10.1176/ajp.116.5.447
- Knoll JL. Understanding homicide-suicide. Psychiatric Clinics. 2016;39(4):633-647. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. psc.2016.07.009
- https://www.cnnturk.com/turkiye/fatihte-supheli-olum-dikkat-siyanur-var-notu-yazili-not-evde-4-kardes-olu-bulundu Access Date: 27.12.2019.
- https://www.cnnturk.com/turkiye/antalyada-4-kisilik-aileolu-bulundu-siyanur-bulgusuna-rastlandi Access Date: 27.12.2019.
- https://www.mynet.com/bakirkoy-de-siyanur-dehsetibabanin-yazdigi-mesaj-ortaya-cikti-esimi-ve-cocugumuzehirleyip-intihar-edecegim-110106142455 Access Date: 27.12.2019.
- Batt JC. Homicidal incidence in the depressive psychoses. Journal of Mental Science. 1948;94(397):782-792. https:// doi.org/10.1192/bjp.94.397.782
- https://www.cnnturk.com/turkiye/fatihte-4-kardesin-intihari-hakkinda-33-yillik-arkadaslari-konustu-ben-olursemonlar-da-olmeli?page=1 <u>Access Date: 27.12.2019.</u>
- Bender L. Psychiatric mechanisms in child murderers. The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease. 1934;80(1):32-47.
- Resnick PJ. Child murder by parents: a psychiatric review of filicide. American journal of Psychiatry. 1969;126(3):325-334. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.126.3.325
- Pinguet M. Voluntary Death in Japan. Malden, MA: Polity. 1993.

- Alvarez M. Internet-asslited suicide in Japan, 1998-2013. Technoculture: An Online Journal of Technology in Society. 2018;8.
- Luauté JP. Family suicide by carbon monoxide poisoning, Paris 1890-1899. Role of popular illustrations. Histoire des sciences medicales. 2015;49(3-4):427-439.
- Snider JE, Hane S, Berman AL. Standardizing the psychological autopsy: addressing the Daubert standard. Suicide and Life-Threatening Behavior. 2006;36(5):511-518. https://doi.org/10.1521/suli.2006.36.5.511
- 32. Conner KR, Beautrais AL, Brent DA, et al. The next generation of psychological autopsy studies. Part I. Interview content. Suicide Life Threat Behav. 2011;41(6):594–613. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1943-278X.2011.00057.x
- 33. Knoll IV, JL. The psychological autopsy, part I: applications and methods. Journal of Psychiatric Practice. 2008;14(6):393-397. https://doi.org/10.1097/01.pra.0000341894.35877.1b
- Department of Health Preventing suicide in England: a cross-government outcomes strategy to save lives. Department of Health, London, 2012.
- Mitchell AJ, Vaze A, Rao S Clinical diagnosis of depression in primary care: a meta-analysis. Lancet. 2009;374:609–619.
- Cavanagh JTO, Carson AJ, Sharpe M, Lawrie SM. Psychological autopsy studies of suicide: a systematic review. Psychological Medicine. 2003;33:395–405. https://doi. org/10.1017/S0033291702006943

- Brett, A. Murder-parasuicide: a case series in Western Australia. Psychiatry, Psychology and Law. 2002;9:96–99.
- Hillbrand M. Homicide–suicide and other forms of co-occurring aggression against self and against others. Professional Psychology: Research and Practice. 2001;32:626–635. https://doi.org/10.1037/0735-7028.32.6.626
- Shneidman ES. The psychological autopsy. Suicide and Life-threatening Behavior. 1981;11:325–340.
- Holman E, Garfin D, Silver R. Media's role in broadcasting acute stress following the Boston Marathon bombings. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA. 2014;111(1):93–98. https://doi. org/10.1073/pnas.1316265110
- Flynn S, Gask L, Shaw J. Newspaper reporting of homicide-suicide and mental illness. Bjpsych Bull 2015;39(6):268–272.
- 42. Bizer G, Hart J, Jekogian A. Belief in a just world and social dominance orientation: evidence for a mediational pathway predicting negative attitudes and discrimination against individuals with mental illness. Pers Individ Dif. 2012;52:428-432. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2011.11.002
- 43. Liu Z. Media errors and the 'nutty professor': riding the journalistic boundaries of the sandy hook shootings. Journalism. 2016;17:155–172. https://doi. org/10.1177/1464884914552266



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tıp Bülteni

Review

Forensic Medicine Education in Problem Based Learning: The Case of Pamukkale University

Volkan Zeybek*, Ayse Kurtulus Dereli, Bora Boz, Cüneyt Orhan Kara, Kemalettin Acar

Abstract: As a result of the health system and legal regulations in our country, primary care physicians have a great number of responsibilities related to forensic medicine services, but it is a known fact that our physicians describe forensic medicine as the most feared task because of the insufficiency of undergraduate forensic medical education.

A horizontal and vertical integration, spiral structured training program is implemented at Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine. While they learn the basic concepts in the first years, in the fifth grade they take active education methods through the two-week task. In this forensic medicine education, it will enable the students to develop their interest in forensic medicine and to achieve the objectives of gaining knowledge, skills, and attitude in the core program. In this study, the undergraduate forensic medicine education model of Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine is presented in detail.

Keywords: Forensic Medicine Education, Task-Based Learning, Problem-Based Learning

Öz Ülkemizdeki sağlık sistemi ve yasal düzenlemeler sonucunda birinci basamak hekimlerine, adli tip hizmetleri ile ilişkili çok sayıda sorumluluk yüklenmiş olmakla birlikte mezuniyet öncesi adli tıp eğitiminin yetersizliği nedeniyle hekimlerimizin adli hekimlik görevini en çok korkulan görev olarak nitelendirdikleri bilinen bir gerçektir.

Pamukkale Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi'nde (PÜTF) yatay ve dikey entegrasyonu sağlanmış, spiral yapılanma gösteren bir eğitim programı uygulanmaktadır. PÜTF'deki adli tıp eğitim programında öğrenciler adli tıp konularıyla birinci sınıftan itibaren karşılaşmaktadırlar. İlk yıllarda temel kavramları öğrenirlerken, 5. sınıfta ise iki haftalık task boyunca aktif öğrenme yöntemlerinin kullanıldığı bir eğitim almaktadırlar. Adli tıp eğitiminde bu şekilde yıllara yayılmış, interaktif yöntemlerin uygulandığı, yapılandırılmış beceri eğitimi etkinliklerinin yer aldığı eğitim programlarının öğrencilerin adli tıp konularına ilgilerini artıracak, çekirdek programda yer alan bilgi, beceri ve tutum kazanma hedeflerine ulaşmalarını sağlayacaktır. Bu çalışmada PÜTF adli tıp eğitim modeli ayrıntılı olarak sunulmuştur.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Adli Tıp Eğitimi, Taska Dayalı Öğrenim, Probleme Dayalı Öğrenim

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1313

Volkan Zeybek: Asst. Prof. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: vzeybek@pau.edu.tr ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8079-2671 Ayşe Kurtuluş Dereli: Prof. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: akurtulus@pau.edu.tr ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0592-585X Bora Boz: Prof. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: bboz@pau.edu.tr ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-4354-8060 Cüneyt Orhan Kara: Prof. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Otorhinolaryngology, Denizli

Email: cokara@pau.edu.tr ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-2219-4283

Kemalettin Acar: Prof. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: kacar@pau.edu.tr ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0200-4764

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest:

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Permission letter dated 07.02.2019 and number 9245 was obtained from Pamukkale University non-interventional clinical research ethics committee for our study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Probleme Dayalı Öğrenimde Adli Tıp Eğitimi: Pamukkale Üniversitesi Örneği" This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Probleme Dayalı Öğrenimde Adli Tıp Eğitimi: Pamukkale Üniversitesi Örneği"

Received: 21.05.2019 **Revised:** 08.08.2019 Accepted: 12.11.2019

p-ISSN: 1300-865X e-ISSN: 2149-4533

1. Introduction

Primary care physicians have been assigned numerous responsibilities related to forensic medicine services as a result of the health system and legislative regulations. It is a known fact that our physicians describe forensic medicine as the most feared task because of the insufficiency of undergraduate forensic medical education. In various studies and meetings, the lack of forensic medicine education in medical schools has been stated as the beginning of the problems faced by physicians in conducting forensic medicine services (1, 2). In the meetings of the Deans Council by Medicine Faculty of Higher Education Council, it is observed that decisions have been made regarding the review of forensic medicine education programs before graduation.

On the other hand, in parallel with the developments in the world, medical education programs are changing in our country. Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine (PAUMF) has been using the active training method in student education since 1999. This training has been conducted in the first three years under the name of active problem-based training and under the name of taskbased training in the next two years. In the active education process, unlike traditional medical education, our students encounter forensic medicine subjects from the first year of medical school. Forensic Medicine Faculty members are also engaged in pre-graduation medical education from the early years. This article is aimed to present PAUMF as an example of pre-graduation forensic medicine education as a medical school using the active training method.

Ethical Declaration

Permission letter dated 07.02.2019 and number 9245 was obtained from Pamukkale University non-interventional clinical research ethics committee for our study.

2. Development of Forensic Medicine Education Program in PAUMF

As a department, our pre-graduation education program at the Faculty of Medicine was first established in 1997. The contents of the first program were prepared by taking into consideration the needs of other medical schools in our country and forensic medicine programs. In subsequent years it has also been reviewed twice according to the national core program (3). At the end of each education period, both the content and the educational strategies are constantly shaped according to the observations of the faculty members and the feedback of the students.

3. Period of Study

In the first three years of the PAUMF training program, active problem-based training is implemented, and task-based learning is implemented in grades 4 and 5. The method mentioned is a training program with horizontal and vertical integration, showing spiral structure (4, 5). In the first, second and third grades, the students ' encounters with forensic subjects begin with the learning objectives in problem-based learning sessions and presentations made in these modules. In grade 1 "forensic approach to cases", in grade 2 "approach to trauma patient " and "the child criminal responsibility", in grade 3, "medical malpractice", "forced treatment in schizophrenia", "the responsibility of the emergency physician", "about end of life ethical issues", "legal and ethical issues in the process of termination of pregnancy" is one of the titles within the module.

In addition, in the first three-semester education period of PAUMF students, Forensic Medicine faculty members are also employed in special study modules (SSM). SSM is educational activities that provide students with opportunities to learn in depth in a field, to establish and develop the foundations of scientific method, to learn self, to reach knowledge, to develop the skills to present the results of the study in written, oral and visual form, and etc. (6). With these practices, the students who choose the SSM opened by the Forensic Medicine faculty members, meet both forensic and forensic faculty members in the first years of medical education and do projects under the guidance of the faculty members. Independent practices such as the SSM make it a good option for students to meet Forensic Medicine in the early years of their medical education. Our students are successful in this field. Our students who prepared the SSM study titled "A look at the theme of death in Turkish Folk Music" which was opened by our department received the poster award at the National Medical Education Symposium 2017 (7) and the presentation made by the students organized by Faculty of Medicine, Dokuz Eylül University. It was met with interest at the 10th SSM Symposium.

Students who pass grade 5, a two-week forensic medicine task in a block called multisystem-II block which consists of tasks belonging to five different disciplines that are not directly related to each other. This task is repeated 4 times during the school year with different groups of students. The forensic medicine task program includes task presentation, task sessions, clinical skill practices, examination of deceased, autopsy and outpatient practices, presentations, independent learning processes and academic activities of the department. This task program is presented in Table 1.

Table 1. The Task Program of Forensic Medicine										
(1. WEEK)										
	Monday Tuesday		Wednesday	Thursday	Friday					
08:00- 08:45		Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning					
08:55- 09:40	Introduction of Task 1st. Task session	Presentation		8						
09:50- 10:35	Dracontation	Death and Postmortem Interval	Practice	Practice	Practice					
10:45- 11:30 11:40- 12:25	Approach to forensic cases and forensic reports	Presentation <i>Wounds</i>	Forensic Autopsy G1/ Policlinic G2	Forensic Autopsy G2/ Policlinic G3	Forensic Autopsy G3/ Policlinic G1					
12:25- 13:30	Lunch Break	Lunch Break	Lunch Break	Lunch Break	Lunch Break					
13:30- 14:15		Presentation	Presentation Crime Scene Investigation	Presentation Traffic Accidents and Forensics	Presentation Forensic Psychiatry					
14:25- 15:10	Practice	Firearm Injuries	Conference Asphyxia Deaths	Presentation Child Deaths	Presentation Sudden deaths from natural causes					
15:20- 16:05	Preparing of Forensic Report	Presentation Laboratory and Paternity in Forensic Medicine	Department Event Bodies Removed From Water	Department Event Child Abuse	Department Event					
16:10- 16:55		Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Juvenile Delinquency					
		(2	. HAFTA)							
	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday					
08:00-08:45	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning					
08:55-09:40	Practice	Practice	Practice	Presentation Alcohol and Forensics	Presentation Identification in Forensics					
09:50-10:35 10:45-11:30	Forensic Autopsy G1/ Policlinic G2	Forensic Autopsy G2/ Policlinic G3	Forensic Autopsy G3/ Policlinic G1	Presentation Expertness	Presentation					
11:40-12:25					Legal Responsibilities Of The Physician					
12:25-13:30	Lunch Break	Lunch Break	Lunch Break	Lunch Break	Lunch Break					
13:30-14:15		Presentation Human Rights and forensics	Presentation Pregnancy-birth and forensics	Practice Forensic Examination	Task Evaluation					
14:25-15:10	Practice	Presentation Sexual Assaults	Presentation Domestic Violence	of Deceased						
15:20-16:05	Preparing of Forensic Report	Department Event Drug Addiction	Department Event Forensic View Of Community Gender Inequality	Presentation Poisonings						
16:10-16:55		Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning	Autonomous Learning						

The first session, held on the first day of the task, is the process in which the task program is introduced, information about the program such as practices, presentations, academic activities of the department, as well as routine functioning and expectations of the students are explained. After the introduction part of the task, students are divided into 3 groups as 'autopsy group' who will attend autopsy during practice hours, 'polyclinic group' who will be trained at forensic medicine clinic and 'free group' who is expected to do autonomous learning.

Throughout the task, all students are expected to follow at least two postmortem procedures from beginning to end and perform the examination of deceased process in person, accompanied by a medical examiner. The students in the forensic medicine outpatient clinic are divided into smaller groups and observe the evaluation processes of the patients consulted to clinic and discuss them with the faculty members.

Presentations not only consist of lecture presentations but also are enriched with case discussions. Our program also includes structured skills training for students to acquire the skills that they will use in their medical life. It is aimed that every student who finishes the forensic medicine task, will be able to write a proper forensic report. "Practice of Judicial Report Editing" has been developed for this purpose. On the first day of this two-day practice, students are divided into 4 groups and organize the "general forensic examination form" through 4 different forensic case samples, present these reports to the whole group and discuss the reports together with the faculty member who is the executor of the practice. In the second practice, 'general forensic examination form' is distributed to all students. It is asked to fill out the forms appropriately through projected case example on the board and wound photos. Completed forms are collected and evaluated at the end of the practice, feedbacks are provided to the students. Besides, the scores from this practice contribute to the students for their in-task activity evaluation note.

The second structured skill activity in the task is a dead examination. It is aimed that every student who finishes the forensic medicine task will be able to carry out a proper forensic dead examination. In the practice of forensic dead examination, students gather in the training skills laboratory. Divided into two groups, they move into two different halls. Groups are distributed in two different scenarios similar to those in problem-based learning sessions. In these scenarios, the preparations to be made before moving to the scene and what needs to be considered while at the scene are discussed and at the end of the discussion, the skill application step is taken to perform the dead examination. At this step, students are presented with mannequins dressed according to the script and with wound photographs placed on them. Students perform the dead examination steps to these mannequins accompanied by a practical guide prepared for them. Finally, the two groups combine to present the forms they have filled out throughout the practice and discuss them with the faculty members (8).

With the department events, it is tried to be reached some learning goals by discussing about current events with edited reports and experienced cases. For instance, while mentioned 'Crimes against sexual inviolability', in this regard, a phenomenon that has recently cost society through the media, is addressed in all aspects. The missing forensic reports about this case are reviewed and the students reach the correct conclusion.

Independent learning times are processes in which students meet their learning needs under the guidance of faculty members or from a variety of sources.

4. Assessment and Evaluation Process

Measurement and evaluation is not done with a single exam as in traditional educational processes. All activities of the student during the task are evaluated. Students have 'Study Record Cards' that contain the assignments they need to do during the program. Each student is obliged to complete the activities included in the report card throughout the task. In this way, the regular participation of students in the in-task activities is also provided.

Students ' absentee status in the task, "general forensic examination form" organized in the forensic report practice, mini written exam results made by faculty members in the task and active participations in practices are evaluated. An in-task activity grade is given for the forensic medicine task by the instructor in charge of the task. At the end of the block, a written exam consisting of multiple-choice questions and a structured oral exam are conducted. In the structured oral exam, students are asked questions about cases they may encounter in real life, accompanied by short scenarios and photographs. In all these assessment and evaluation results, it is observed that our students have achieved their learning goals.

5. Feedbacks of Students

Students receive written and oral feedback at the end of each task. In the directions of these feedback, the task program can be reorganized.

Examples of feedback from 154 students who participated in the forensic medicine task in the 2017 - 2018 academic year were presented in order to show students ' reactions to the applied program. • The majority of students stated that they were satisfied with the task process and the interest of the faculty members in general and that they had an efficient task.

"I think the applications and courses are very efficient, beautiful, instructive and educational. Our teachers and assistants have also been very helpful."

"It was a planned, instructive and very useful task. We conducted one-to-one examinations and autopsies with active training."

"Both the lectures and the narration were very interesting."

"The forensics task was one of the most productive weeks in medical school, where we evaluated every minute of it so well."

• There have been students who have indicated a change in attitudes towards forensic medicine and forensic medicine expertise.

"My perspective on forensics has changed. I understood that I needed to learn my rights and responsibilities."

"Normally I would think of the law as boring, but I loved forensics, and I think our teachers played a big part in it."

"Now, when I see an unpleasant death, my first reaction is not to be shocked, I will think about the technical details we learned to clarify the incident. Now forensics has risen to the top of the list of branches that I seriously intend to specialize in."

"There was an awareness of what a profession we were doing in association with law."

• Some of the students stated that they felt more adequate and secure against future problems related to forensic medicine.

"I learned what problems I could face and what I had to do."

"I'm sure It'll be very useful in my career."

"I feel like we've had our responsibilities, the situations we'll face when we graduate. Seeing these things in advance will add a lot to us."

"I learned important information for my future medical life, and with that information I learned well in this task what I can do in difficult situations."

 Students stated that participation in forensic case assessments and forensic report applications in outpatient clinic were reinforcing to learn about the approach to forensic cases; and, their participation in the autopsy and the practice of the dead examination contributed to the process of learning about this issue; even, they have learned permanently by being given the chance to practice what is told theoretically.

"The practice of autopsy in particular was very instructive. It was one of the most productive tasks I've ever had."

"The faculty was one of the most diverse tasks I've ever taken on in my life. It was quite interesting to be involved in the practices and the fact that the issues were different."

"It was one of the most instructive and active passing tasks of the fifth grade."

"In polyclinic, we examined patients together, talked about the cases, discussed them, and it was productive."

"It was really instructive and catchy to reinforce the subjects with practices."

"It was very helpful to fill out a forensic case report in class."

• They stated that they learned by doing group work on their practices during the Task, completing each other's deficiencies.

"Our practices in the form of group work were very enjoyable."

• Some of the students suggested that groups consist of fewer people, that more autopsies be performed, that the number and duration of theoretical presentations be shortened.

"The lessons were sufficient but the classes of autopsies could be increased."

"Some of the lessons were exhausting to take long." "Applications could be made with smaller groups."

When the attendance status of the students was examined, it was seen that the participation rate of the forensic medicine task of 156 students who enrolled in grade 5, was 95.2% in the 2017-2018 academic year.

6. Conclusion

One of the most important differences and advantages of PAUMF forensic medicine education is the beginning of the early years of Education. In accordance with the spiral structured training program, students encounter forensic subjects through patient scenarios in the first years and prepare for clinical training in the following periods (4).

In the early years of medical education, special study modules can also be an opportunity for students to become acquainted with forensic subjects. Special study modules are an increasingly common practice in medical schools in our country. It is recommended that forensic faculty members take this opportunity and take an active role in the SSM.

The importance of forensic medicine education before graduation in medical faculties is great in order to ensure that physicians do not have problems with the forensic medicine services that are responsible in accordance with the legal regulations in our country. The positive effects of applied skills training on the learning process such as forensic report writing and forensic dead examination have been shown in the studies (8, 9). Forensic report writing and dead examination practices in the task is one of the most important features of our training. These two activities must be carried out in laboratory conditions, as we do, until full learning is achieved in the students. When viewed by the student, it is observed from task feedback that students participate in forensicsrelated activities with great enthusiasm and give positive feedback. It is seen that they develop a positive attitude towards Forensic Medicine, understand the relationship between medicine and law, and understand that what they learn in the task will be useful in their professional lives. They also found the applications educational and wanted to increase application times. The 95% complete attendance of the task can also be interpreted in favor of students ' interest in the forensics task.

The most important problem we face in the education process is the increasing number of students. Due to the increase in the number of students in recent years, it is known that there are problems especially in the theoretical and outpatient applications of the patient, that large groups force the system and that there is a decrease in the motivations of the faculty members (10). Besides to study in our department, the large increase in the number of students has led to a lack of situations made in previous years such as "attending the hearing in person in court", "application of addictive substances in narcotics branch" and "crime scene investigation branch visit". The forensic medicine task process applied in our department has also adversely affected.

In the Forensic Medicine Education Program in PAUMF, students encounter forensic medicine subjects from the first year onwards. While they learn basic concepts in the early years, in the fifth grade they receive an education that uses active learning methods during the two-week task. This will increase the interest of the students in forensic medicine subjects and enable them to achieve the objectives of gaining knowledge, skills and attitudes in the core program. It is recommended to develop similar student-centered training programs in order to train physicians with the expected proficiency in Forensic Medicine Education and the success of Forensic Medicine Education.

References

- Balcı Y. (ed.) Adli tıp hizmet modeli ve insan gücü planlaması, 2007, Adana, https://www.atud.org.tr/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/hizmet_modeli.pdf, (ATUD web sitesi), Access Date: 06.02.2019
- Kumral B, Ozdes T. Assessment of physicians' approaches to the applications of forensic medicine in Tekirdag province. J. For. Med. 2014;28(2):141-53. doi:10.5505/adlitip.2014.76376
- Mezuniyet Öncesi Tıp Eğitimi Ulusal Çekirdek Eğitim Programı - 2014
- Kara CO, Aybek H. Pamukkale Üniversitesi tıp fakültesi eğitim programı. E Gürpınar, editör. Dünden bugüne Türkiye'de uygulanan tıp eğitim program örnekleri. Ankara: Türkiye klinikleri. 2018; 57-60
- Pamukkale Üniversitesi Eğitim Bilgi Sistemi. http://ebs.pau.edu.tr/BilgiGoster/BolumBilgi. aspx?Ing=1&dzy=3&bt=23&bt=7893
- General Medical Council (2015) Outcomes for graduates (Tomorrow's Doctors) available from: https://www.gmc-uk. org/static/documents/content/Outcomes_for_graduates_ Dec_16.pdf
- Ulusal Tıp Eğitimi Sempozyumu UTES'17 2017 Bildiri Kitapçığı
- Zeybek V, Acar K, Kurtuluş Dereli A, Kara CO. Yapılandırılmış Senaryo Eşliğinde Maket Üzerinde Adli Ölü Muayenesi Eğitiminin Değerlendirilmesi. Adli Tıp Bülteni, 2018; 23(1): 6-12
- Demirci Ş, Günaydın G, Doğan KH, Aynacı Y, Deniz İ. Adli rapor düzenlemede uygulamalı eğitimin önemi. Adli Tıp Dergisi 2007; 21(1): 10-14
- Musal B, Kılınç O, Çapa Kaya G. Dokuz Eylül Üniversitesi Tıp Fakültesi klinik eğitim programı ve işleyişine ilişkin eğitici ve öğrenci görüşleri. DEÜ Tıp Fakültesi Dergisi, 2016; 30(3): 125-130


The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tıp Bülteni

Review

Methyl Alcohol (Methanol) Intoxication

Tuğçe Koca*, Ahmet Hilal

Abstract: Methanol is a clear, colorless and highly toxic substance obtained from destructive distillation of wood. Methanol, which is generally used as solvent and antifreeze in industrial solvents, paints, varnishes, gasoline mixtures and automobiles, is a type of non-drinking alcohol due to its taste and odor. It can be produced as a by-product during the production of distilled alcoholic beverages. Accidental or suicidal ingestion of methanol may cause intoxication. Methanol often brings about oral intoxications. Methanol intoxication occasionally occurs in epidemics. Metabolites of methyl alcohol are toxic. Most of the symptoms of methanol intoxication are associated with metabolic acidosis. Symptoms are usually related to the central nervous system, eyes and gastrointestinal tract and may occur after a latent period. It may have serious consequences, such as blindness and death. Prognosis is correlated with the degree of metabolic acidosis. The toxic dose of methyl alcohol in human is in a wide range. Hemorrhage and necrosis in the basal ganglia and hemorrhage in the putamen are the findings obtained in radiological examinations and autopsy studies. Methanol levels in the blood of the autopsy cases are quite different. In our country, there has been a significant increase in the number of intoxication cases and deaths as individuals started to produce their own drinks or turned to fake drinks due to the increasing prices of alcoholic beverages. Not to increase the number of intoxication cases and deaths, the government should make the necessary arrangements and take precautions as soon as possible. This paper aims to evaluate all aspects of methanol poisoning and present it as a guide to forensic medicine specialists.

Keywords: Methanol, Methanol Toxicity, Death

Öz Metanol odunun destrüktif distilasyonundan elde edilen berrak, renksiz ve yüksek derecede toksik bir maddedir. Genellikle endüstriyel çözücülerde, boyalarda, verniklerde, benzin karışımlarında ve otomobillerde çözücü ve antifriz olarak kullanılan metanol, tadı ve kokusundan dolayı içilemeyen bir alkol türüdür. Distile alkollü içkilerin üretimi sırasında yan ürün olarak ortaya çıkabilmektedir. Metanolün kazara ya da intihar amacıyla alınması intoksikasyona neden olabilmektedir. Sıklıkla oral yoldan intoksikasyonlara neden olur, nadiren de inhalasyonla veya cilt yüzeyinden emilimle vücuda alınmaktadır. Metanol intoksikasyonu zaman zaman epidemiler halinde ortaya çıkmaktadır. Metil alkolün metabolitleri toksiktir. Metanol intoksikasyonunda semptomların çoğu metabolik asidoz ile ilişkilidir.Semptomlar genellikle santral sinir sistemi, gözler ve gastrointestinal sistem ile ilgilidir ve latent bir periyodun ardından ortaya çıkar. Körlük ve ölüm gibi çok ciddi sonuçları olabilmektedir. Prognoz metabolik asidozun derecesiyle koreledir. İnsanda metil alkolün toksik dozu geniş bir aralıktadır. Radyolojik incelemelerde ve otopsi çalışmalarında bazal ganglion kanaması ve nekrozu, putamende hemoraji elde edilen bulgulardır. Otopsi yapılan olguların kanındaki metanol düzeyleri oldukça farklılık göstermektedir. Alkollü içki fiyatlarında artış ile birlikte bireylerin kendi içkilerini üretmeye başlaması veya sahte içkiye yönelmeleri intoksikasyon vakalarında ve ölümlerde ciddi bir artışa neden olmuştur. İntoksikasyon olgularının ve ölümlerin daha fazla artmaması için toplumun bilgi düzeyini arttırmaya yönelik gerekli düzenlemelerin yapılması gerekmektedir.

Anahtar kelimeler: Metanol, Metanol İntoksikasyonu, Ölüm

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1336

Tuğçe Koca: Res. Asst., Cukurova University Faculty of Medicine Balcalı Hospital, Department of Forensic Medicine, Adana E-mail: tugcekoca02@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-5936-9089

Ahmet Hilal: Prof. Dr., Cukurova University Faculty of Medicine Balcalı Hospital, Department of Forensic Medicine, Adana E-mail: ahmethilal@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-8316-8105

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest:

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study and no ethical approval is need for this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Metil Alkol (Metanol) İntoksikasyonu"

Received: 12.09.2019 Revised: 11.12.2019 Accepted: 27.01.2020

p-ISSN: 1300-865X e-ISSN: 2149-4533

1. Introduction

Methanol was first isolated in 1661 by Robert Boyle by wood distillation and its chemical composition was first discovered in 1834 by Dümas and Peligot (1). Methyl alcohol (methanol) has the simplest structure among aliphatic alcohols. It is also used as a solvent in the industry (2).

Methyl Alcohol (Methanol CH3OH) is colorless, volatile liquid, which has a smell similar to ethyl alcohol and has a burnt flavor. The molecular weight of pure methanol is 32 g / mol, its appearance is colorless and clear. Its boiling point is $65 \degree \text{C}$. It is flammable and the flash point is $10 \degree \text{C}$. It is explosive when found in the air at a rate of 7.3-36.5%, while at 464 ° C it burns. Synonyms of methyl alcohol are as follows: methanol, methyl hydroxide, methyl hydrate, denatured alcohol, wood spirit and wood naphtha. Methyl alcohol is used as lacquer and varnish solvent in industry and as antifreeze in automobiles. It is used in the preparation phase of many organic materials (such as plastic paint, film) and, of course, alcohol denaturation (prepared by adding 5-10% methyl alcohol) to ethyl alcohol) (3-5).

Methyl alcohol is a potentially alternative fuel. Therefore, it is predicted that its production will increase gradually. Methanol can be produced using several different carbon-based raw materials, such as natural gas, naphtha, heavy oil fractions and coal (4,5). The risk of exposure may increase due to its entry into the agenda as an alternative automotive fuel, in addition to its use in industrial products (5-7).

According to the Distilled Alcoholic Beverages Communiqué of Turkish Food Codex published in the Official Gazette No. 30014 dated March 21, 2017, distilled alcoholic beverage is a beverage prepared for human consumption, alcohol amount is at least 15% by volume at +20 °C, produced by direct distillation of natural fermentation products with added or not added flavor and/or maceration of herbal substancesor blending of aromatic substances, sugar or other sweetening products in accordance with the Turkish Food Codex, into ethyl alcohol of agricultural origin or distillate or distillate beverages of agricultural origin.

While producing distilled alcoholic liquids, mainly methanol, aldehydes (acetaldehyde, acetal), esters (ethyl acetate, methyl acetate) and high alcohols (2-butanol, n-propanol, isobutanol, n-butanol 2-methyl-1-butanol, 3-methyl 1-butanol) are existing in the distillate of the alcoholic liquid formed by alcohol fermentation, other than water and ethyl alcohol. The amounts of these compounds, most of which are over a certain dose, toxic and harmful to health, should be kept within the limits considered to be health-safe in the final product. During production, the compounds are separated from each other by the distillation method by making use of the boiling points of these compounds. For this purpose, the distillate is divided into three parts as follows: the head, middle and end (tail) product. By separating the head product (with acetaldehyde, acetal, methyl acetate, ethyl acetate and methanol) with a lower boiling point than ethyl alcohol, and the end product with higher alcohols (2-butanol, n-propanol, isobutanol, n-butanol, 2-methyl-1-butanol, 3-methyl-1-butanol) with higher boiling point medium product rich in ethyl alcohol is taken and processed into raki. However, the compounds other than ethyl alcohol pass into the raki somewhat depending on the time of taking the middle product. Methanol, which is present in distilled spirits, consists of pectin through pectolitic enzymes while fermentation occurs. Pectin is found mostly in the peel and core of raisins and fresh grapes. During the production of alcohol, grape chips are included in fermentation along with the crust, core and stem. Therefore, the soluble pectic substances found in these parts pass into the gravel, are hydrolyzed by pectolitic enzymes, and as a result, methyl alcohol is formed (8).

According to the Tobacco and Alcohol Market Coordination Committee's (TAPDK) data, in our country, fully denatured and T-type denatured ethyl alcohol products contain certain amounts of methyl alcohol. Known by the people as blue spirit or white spirit used for cleaning is not pure methyl alcohol, although it is actually ethyl alcohol, but it also contains methyl alcohol due to denaturation transaction (9).

Household products containing methanol include automotive windshield washer fluids and de-icers, domestic spirits fuels, paints, paints, varnishes, wood dyes, paint reducers and removers, and a variety of other solvents. Also, not to consume ethanol, methanol can be added specially in it, and these products are called denatured alcohol (9,10).

The cost of methanol is much lower compared to other alcohols because it can be easily obtained by destructive distillation of wood. Because of this reason, consumption of products known to contain methanol by imposters into alcoholic drinks or accidental intake of these products by children may cause death (11,12). In addition, intoxications due to inhalation and skin toxicity have been reported rarely (13-16).

In our country, Turla et al. reported 124 deaths due to methanol intoxication in their study between 1992-1997, whereas İnanıcı et al. reported 205 deaths in another study between 1994-1998 (17-19).

In Eke et al.'s study between the years 2001-2004, by determining retrospectively the cases of forensic autopsy, which was performed over a 4-year period, the ethyl alcohol in 18 of and methyl alcohol in 22 of the 40 cases of alcohol intoxication were detected. When the source of methanol was investigated in cases with methyl alcohol intoxication, it was found that there were spirit alcohol in three cases, cologne in 10 cases, and spirit and cologne in one case. It was reported that information was not available in eight cases. In the study of alcohol levels, it was stated that it was in the range of 279-516 mg / dl in ethyl alcohol cases (20).

Gülmen et al. in the retrospective study of autopsy cases between 1997-2003 in Adana, the findings showed that the source of the death of 41 cases was direct methanol poisoning (21).

Sönmez et al. evaluated intoxication cases admitted to the emergency department within four years. In their study, drugs were found as the most used substance. However, methyl alcohol (33%) was found to be the deadliest substance (22). Drugs were found as the most used substance. However, methyl alcohol (33%) was found to be the most fatal substance (22).

Death cases due to methyl alcohol intoxication are very common in forensic medicine practice. However, if we look at the statistics, it is seen that deaths due to methanol intoxication have made periodic peaks in our region since 2016 (23,24). With the deaths that arise from methanol intoxication, many patients are disabled. All this indicates the necessity to bring the methanol intoxications that cause deaths and injuries to the agenda of the physicians.

2. Metabolism

Methanol is easily absorbed from the gastrointestinal tract, and then quickly distributed to body fluids. Methanol does not bind to plasma proteins. Methanol is slowly metabolized with alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH) at a ratio of 1/10 ethanol by 0 degree kinetics. The halflife detected depends on the methanol serum concentration (as the serum level increases, the half-life extends) and whether the metabolism is inhibited (by ethanol, fomepizole). It can vary between 2.5-87 hours. Only approximately 3% is excreted unchanged by the kidneys and less than 10-20% by inhalation (25).

Alcohols are sensitive to chemical or physical oxidation. Thus, alcohol dehydrogenase and aldehyde dehydrogenase, which oxidize alcohols to acids, are the main means of detoxification of ethanol and methanol. With the effects of alcohol dehydrogenase enzyme in the liver, methyl alcohol oxidizes formaldehyde, catalysts are NAD / NADH (26).

Ethanol is a competing substrate for alcohol dehydrogenase and greatly inhibits the metabolism of methanol to formaldehyde (27). Formaldehyde is 33 times more toxic than methanol. However, the formaldehyde cannot be detected in the blood due to the very short half-life (about 1-2 minutes). The return of formaldehyde to formic acid takes a very short time. Formic acid, which is six times more toxic than methanol, is excreted from the body by converting it into CO₂ and H₂O through enzymes bound to folate (10,26,28) (Figure 1). The half-life of endogenous formic acid is between 1.9-9.3 hours, and during dialysis, half-life may decrease up to 1.5-3.1 hours (25).



Figure 1. Metabolic biotransformation and clinical manifestations of methanol (28).

3. Intoxication

Methyl alcohol, which is added as a denaturing agent to ethyl alcohol, is the most common cause of intoxication. Alcoholic individuals' consumption of denatured alcohol products such as spirits as a liquor is an example of this (29).

Chronic alcoholics tend to drink anything that contains alcohol. Intoxication may develop as a result of using products containing methanol or consuming illegally prepared alcoholic beverages that should not contain methanol under normal conditions. In young individuals, intoxication may occur accidentally as a result of suicide or using methanol instead of ethanol (27).

Exposure to methyl alcohol steam or dermal exposure may cause intoxication in the industry. The workplace exposure limit (TLV-TWA) for inhalation recommended by ACGIH (Association Advancing Occupational and Environmental Health, USA) is 200 ppm on average over an 8-hour period, STEL: 250 ppm. The level (IDLH) reported to be urgently dangerous to human life and health is 6000 ppm (25,30-32). According to ACGIH data, the maximum permissible concentration for skin contact is 200 ppm (270 mg / m³) (31-33).

Methyl alcohol may sometimes lead to epidemics. As a result, mass poisoning and mass death may occur (27, 34-36). The most known mass disaster in the world occurred in 1951 in Atlanta. 90-gallon illegal whiskey containing 35-40% methanol was consumed, resulting in 323 poisoning and 41 deaths (10,27,37). In our country, it was reported that 21 people died in 2004, 23 people died in 2005, 28 people died in 2015, and tens of people were hospitalized due to the methanol in fake raki consumed (23,38,39).

Kaya et al. reported that the deaths of 78 cases occurred due to methanol intoxication in the study in which the autopsies were performed retrospectively in Adana Forensic Medicine Institute from May 2016 to 2017 (24).

Methanol is easily and rapidly absorbed in the human body by all contact routes (skin, respiratory tract or gastrointestinal tract). Methanol passes through all membranes, so it is a liquid type that can be distributed evenly to all tissues and organs according to the amount of water. The normal blood concentration in the human body is 0.00015 g/dL or less. This is obtained from endogenous production and dietary sources. (3.40).

The fatal dose for humans has not been established with certainty. However, studies have shown that this rate may vary widely. The minimum fatal dose is reported to be approximately 100 ml (10). In various studies, the lethal dose of oral methanol is reported to be 30-240 ml (25.41), 1gr/kg (41), 300-1000mg/kg (42), 0.5 ml/kg

(43). The minimum fatal concentration in the blood is 0.04 g/dL (3).

In Bennett et al.'s study, 323 cases, it was reported that fatal intoxication occurred after only 15 ml intake of 40% methanol (37), Ziegler reported in his study that when taking methyl alcohol pure, one teaspoon caused blindness and one ounce of death (44). On the other hand, in a reported case, oral intake of more than 500 ml of methanol did not cause death or blindness (10). Ocular morbidity is a well-known consequence of methanol poisoning. Cases of blindness have been reported after consumption of up to 4 ml (9,10).

According to an opinion, consuming in ethanol before consumption of methanol or consuming methanol and ethanol together may affect toxicity for a certain dose of methanol. It is also important whether the person has a folate deficiency. Thus, the width of the minimum toxic dose limit in the human body can also be explained (10,45).

As a result of intake of methanol with different exposure patterns, the highest methanol concentration can be found in blood, aqueous-vitreous humor and bile, brain, kidneys, lungs and spleen (40).

In fact, methanol itself is non-toxic, which may cause drunkenness, but it does not have cytotoxic properties. The main cause of toxicity is methanol metabolites (10). Methanol is first metabolized to formaldehyde and then to formic acid by dehydrogenation. Formaldehyde and formic acid are highly reactive, easily bound to tissue proteins, and leads to inhibition of the cytochrome oxidase system, which affects oxidative metabolism (10,46).

Most of the toxicity is thought to arise from formaldehyde. However, it has been reported that formic acid is more responsible for these effects. In studies of serum formic acid concentrations and methanol levels, it has been shown that formic acid concentration is more compatible with clinical findings (10). Studies have shown that ocular symptoms that arise from methanol poisoning can be reproduced in animal models by applying formic acid alone (40,47). Humans and primates are highly sensitive to methanol-induced neurotoxicity because their capacity to oxidize formic acid is limited (40).

At the beginning, formic acid cumulation may directly cause acidosis. There is a cytochrome oxidase complex at the far end of the respiratory chain in mitochondria, and as a result of its inhibition, "histotoxic hypoxia" occurs. Oxidative degrades in phosphorylation, causes accumulation of lactic acid, thereby deepening acidosis. Formic acid interacts with intracellular respiration and promotes anaerobic metabolism, thereby producing lactate. Increased lactate concentrations and tissue hypoxia, lowers pH and causes further undissociated formic acid formation. Format and lactic acid, both of them, contribute to anion gap increase in methanol poisoning (48).

4. Clinic

The symptoms and signs of methanol poisoning are usually related to the central nervous system, eyes, and gastrointestinal tract. Most symptoms are associated with metabolic acidosis (10,25,48).

The clinic of methanol intoxication contains typically mild central nervous system depression followed by partial dose of methanol a latent time of approximately 12-24 hours. The conversion of methanol to formaldehyde is slow, which causes delay time. The fact remains that, this range can be quite variable and it can be less than an hour or up to 72 hours. If methanol is taken simultaneously with ethanol, the latent period is longer (10,25,48).

Acidosis is usually not seen, as it is not metabolized to toxic products in the first few hours after oral intake of methanol. A marked increase in osmolar space can be observed; an osmolar space of the 10 mOsm/L is correlated with the toxic concentrations of methanol (25).

After a latent period of up to 30 hours, severe anion gap can be detected with metabolic acidosis, visual disorders, blindness, seizures, coma, myoglobinuria, and acute renal failure and death. The primary toxic factor is metabolic acidosis in methyl alcohol intoxication. In this type of intoxication, drunkenness is not an important symptom (9).

Visual impairments are common and diverse. These disorders may lead to blackout, blurred vision, flash, photophobia, hemianopsia, visual disorder expressed as "seeing a snowstorm" of patients, or even to the total loss of light perception. It is reported that, in a large epidemic, some visual symptoms have been detected in all patients with mild acidosis and more than half of patients without acidosis. Abnormal pupil light reflexes; It has a wide range from a decreasing reaction to fixed and dilated pupils (10,25,49,50). Funduscopic examination may detect optic disc hyperemia or paleness, venous enlargement, peripapillary edema, and retinal or optic disc edema. Visual disorders may occur within 6 hours in conscious patients (25,49).

In mild-to-moderate methanol poisoning, headaches, drowsiness, abirritation and confusion can often be seen. Very little euphoria occurs compared to methanol ethanol. In severe cases of methanol poisoning, coma and contractions indicate the presence of brain edema. In addition to blindness, people who survive after severe methanol poisoning may develop a Parkinson's-like extrapyramidal syndrome characterized by rigidity, bradykinesia, mild tremor, mask face, abirritation and mild dementia. These clinical effects are generally associated with radiographic evidence of necrosis and sometimes hemorrhage in putamen and subcortical white matter. Some authors claim that these hemorrhages occur due to heparin used during dialysis; the fact remains that, it has been shown that putaminal hemorrhage develops in patients who have not received dialysis treatment. Rare neurological complications of severe methanol poisoning like transverse myelitis, cognitive deficit and pseudobulbar palsy may occur even without hypoxia and hypotension (17,48,51).

Methanol may typically cause nausea, vomiting and abdominal pain. Abdominal pain, which is a consequence of the development of pancreatitis, can be very severe. Nevertheless, the absence of gastrointestinal symptoms does not exclude serious toxicity. Acute pancreatitis, defined by high serum amylase, is a common complication of severe methanol poisoning, and pancreatitis has been confirmed in autopsy studies. The increase of the level of hepatic aminotransferases is generally mild and temporary (10,48).

Myoglobinuria is a rare complication of methanol poisoning. And also, the presence of myoglobinuria may cause kidney dysfunction (48,52).

Kussmaul breathing may be observed in cases with severe acidosis. Bad prognostic factors are bradycardia, shock, long-term coma, seizure, persistent acidosis and anuria. Deaths that occur during epidemia of methanol poisoning usually occur as a result of respiratory insufficiency and sudden respiratory arrest (10).

5. Laboratory Properties

a. Acid - base disorders

The presence of severe metabolic acidosis with increased anion gap and increased osmolar gap indicates strong methanol or ethylene glycol poisoning. Still, similar laboratory abnormalities can be detected in some clinical situations. Examples are diabetic ketoacidosis, alcoholic ketoacidosis, multiple organ failure, chronic kidney failure, and critical disease (10,48,50).

b. Osmolal gap (OG)

Osmolarity (osmol per liter solution) and osmolality (osmol per kilogram solvent) are measurements of the amount of particles solubilized in the solution. Osmolal gap is a quick estimate of unmetered osmotically active components in serum based on the difference between the measured osmolality and the calculated osmolarity. Osmolal gap is a rapid prediction of unmetered osmotically active components in serum based on the difference between the measured osmolality and the calculated osmolarity. In the physiological state, there is an osmolal gap of approximately 10 mOsm/kg H₂O. Significant value for OG is greater than 10-15 mOsm/kg H₂O. Consuming methanol may cause significant osmolal cavity (OG) production. For every milligram of methanol per deciliter, OG increases by approximately 0.34 mOsm/kg. A methanol concentration (500 mg/L) of 50 mg/dL increases OG by 17 mOsm/kg H₂O. Methanol metabolites have little effect on OG. Because of that, the maximum OG occurs after the absorption of methanol before metabolism. While methanol metabolism progresses, OG decreases and anion gap increases. During methanol poisoning, OG usually exceeds 20 mOsm/kg H₂O, but OG may be normal at the end of the process. This is because toxic formic acid concentrations develop during methanol metabolism (48).

c. Hematological and biochemical abnormalities

Routine laboratory examinations required for the detection of severe toxicity are as follows: serum methanol and ethanol concentrations, serum electrolytes, serum calcium, complete blood count, serum blood urea nitrogen and creatinine, urine analysis, serum osmolarity, hepatic aminotransferase enzymes, serum amylase and serum creatine kinase (48.50). Factors that make it difficult to relate serum methanol concentrations to clinical effects include sample timing, individual variability, concentration of toxic metabolites, and ethanol intake (48.50).

Peak methanol concentrations below 20 mg/dL (200 mg/L) are generally asymptomatic. However, not to misinterpret the methanol concentration, the time elapsed since consumption, taking with ethanol and acid base status should be considered. Peak methanol concentrations above 50 mg/dL (500 mg/L) indicate severe poisoning, especially if there is an increased anion-gated metabolic acidosis (48,52).

Co-consumption with ethanol reduces the toxicity associated with a certain concentration of methanol. It delays the expression of signs and symptoms correlated with methanol exposure (48.53).

6. Treatment

General precautions should be taken to ensure airway patency, sufficient ventilation and sufficient systemic perfusion, as in the first intervention management for all empoisoned patients. Gastric lavage can be recommended as a traditional method to removing poison residues, but it is useful only when administered immediately after intake, as methanol is absorbed very fast from the gastrointestinal tract (10). The medication of an antidote in therapy, which blocks the function of alcohol dehydrogenase and thus prevents the formation of toxic metabolites, is the basis of treatment for methanol intoxication. In addition, metabolic acidosis and electrolyte abnormalities may need to be treated. Hemodialysis may also be required. There are two antidotes that block the ADH metabolism used today: ethanol, a competitive ADH substrate, and Fomepizole, a competitive ADH inhibitor (28.54).

Ethanol is a traditional antidote for the treatment of acute methanol poisoning. It has about ten times more affinity for alcohol dehydrogenase than methanol. Ethanol effectively inhibits the conversion of methanol to formaldehyde when the blood serum concentration rises above about 22 mmol. Another effective antidote is fomepizole (4-methylpyrazole). It has several times more affinity for ADH than methanol (39.45). Fomepizole was recently included in the WHO List of Essential Medicines (2013). However, drug supply is limited (29,45,55). Fomepizole is used as an antidote in place of ethanol in many places in the United States (29.55).

Ethanol is a substrate for ADH, fomepizole (4-methylpyrazole) competitively inhibits the ADH enzyme and blocks metabolite formation. (Figure 2) The adverse effects of high doses of ethanol do not result in the treatment of fomepizole. Thus, it is the preferred antidote in severe poisoning (56).

Some reasons to prefer fomepizole as an antidote rather than ethanol are higher affinity for ADH than ethanol, minimal side effects, no necessary to check fomepizole blood levels, no hospitalization in the intensive care unit (29.55).



Figure 2. Elimination of the harmful effects of methanol by antidotes: (I) ethanol and fomepizole inhibit both methanol metabolism and the formation of toxic metabolites. This treatment approach is very important. (II) Folinic acid may increase formic acid metabolism; still, in daily clinical practice, this effect is much less important than in (I) (56).

Indications for using antidote treatment using fomepizole or ethanol, in cases of diagnosed or suspected methanol intoxication are; $\geq 20 \text{ mg/dl}$ plasma methanol concentration (6.2 mmol per liter), an osmolal gap of >10 mOsm/L per liter with toxic methanol consumption, arterial pH level <7.3 with suspicion pf methanol poisoning, serum carbon dioxide level <20 mmol/L, osmolal gap >10 mOsm/L. At least two of these indications are required (29,48,55).

The clinical purpose of ethanol therapy is to achieve a therapeutic serum ethanol level between 100-150 mg/dl. Recommended doses of ethanol for methanol poisoning are 0.6-1 g/kg intravenously as maximal tolerable dose (7.5-12.5 ml ethanol/kg in 10% glucose solution) or oral 40% ethanol solution (2.5 ml/kg) (29.48.55).

For the patients who do not receive hemodialysis treatment, fomepizole's maximale tolerable dose of is 15mg/ kg and maintenance dose 10mg/kg are administered every 12 hours. They should be used in 30 ml infusion in 100 ml of 0.9% NaCl or 5% dextrose. Fomepizole induces its own metabolism, so after the 48th hour of treatment, the dose is increased to 15 mg/kg. The drug doses administered to the patients who received hemodialysis treatment and who did not are the same. Only, the drug should be administered to the patients receiving hemodialysis treatment six hours after the first dose and then every four hours, too (29,48,55).

Hemodialysis eliminates methanol and toxic metabolite formic acid in the blood. In general, dialysis treatment should be started regardless of symptoms in all cases with ocular symptoms and developing kidney failure. Indications for hemodialysis are 50 mg/dL (15.6 mmol/k) or more serum methanol concentration, presence of metabolic acidosis, seizures, coma and visual disorders (27,28,48).

According to guidelines based on clinical experience rather than evidences, treatment should be continued until the plasma methanol concentration falls below 20 mg per deciliter (6.2 mmol methanol per liter). The exact point to stop the treatment of the patient has not been reported, still, it has been reported that it is safe to stop treatment when the plasma methanol concentration is 25-30 mg per deciliter (9.4 mmol methanol per liter) (29.48).

The described relationship between formic acid metabolism and folic acid-dependent enzyme systems shows that, folic acid can play a therapeutic additive in methanol intoxication. Thus, folic or folinic acid should be administered intravenously every four hours (50-100 mg) to all patients diagnosed or suspected with methanol poisoning (10,48). Also, this is may be necessary that to include very high amounts of bicarbonate (NaHCO₃) into the treatment to reach normal pH values (9,48).

7. Prognosis

Methanol poisoning has a quite high mortality ratio. The degree of metabolic acidosis at the first admission (low serum bicarbonate, high anion gap, serum lactate and format concentrations), negative serum ethanol, lack of respiratory compensation when severe acidotic and coma are bad prognostic factors (45).

The time from the first application to a hospital to the diagnosis is very important. There is no consistent coherence between serum methanol concentration at the first application and mortality, but patients with bad results frequently have a higher serum methanol concentration. Stress-induced hyperglycemia in the worsened patients has been claimed as a bad prognostic factor (45).

In the 2007 study of Hassanian-Moghaddam et al., it was reported that the mortality rate was 90% in patients with comatose state at the time of admission, 20% in noncomatose patients, and there was a significant difference in mean pH in the first arterial blood gas values of the deceased patients and survivors (57).

In another study, it was reported that untreated methanol intoxication was associated with a 28% mortality rate and 30% vision deficiency or blindness in survivors (29).

In the study of 725 cases by McNally, it was reported that, 90 cases experienced total blindness, 85 cases had visual defect at some degrees during acute poisoning, 335 people survived. Among the survivors, visual impairment recovery is common (10).

In the epidemic reported by Chew et al., there were 26 people, all of whom were somewhat acidic and 15 had visual impairments in the acute phase, but only two patients had permanent vision loss (58).

The mortality rate is higher in the individuals who survive methanol intoxication in the next six months compared to the normal population (59).

8. Postmortem Findings

a. Macroscopic and histopathological findings

In patients who died due to methanol intoxication, internal and external postmortem findings and anoxia/hypoxia findings are similar in macroscopic examination. In cases, cerebral edema and congestion, intracerebral hemorrhage, pulmonary edema, erosion and hemorrhage in the gastric mucosa can be detected. Cases of subendocardial bleeding are rarely shown. Changes due to chronic alcoholism such as hepatosteatosis, micronodular, macronodular and mixed type cirrhosis are observed in the liver (25,60).

Common histopathological features observed are cerebral congestion and edema, basal ganglion hemorrhage, basal ganglion necrosis. In histology, capillary obstruction in the putamen, hyperemia and hemorrhagic necrosis of the putamen can be detected. Bleeding can be detected in the tissue surrounding the optic nerve. Common histopathological features observed; cerebral congestion and edema are basal ganglion hemorrhage, basal ganglion necrosis, capillary obstruction in the putamen in histology, hyperemia and hemorrhagic necrosis of the putamen. Bleeding can be detected in the tissue surrounding the optic nerve. Alveolar edema and hemorrhages in the lungs, microvesicular and macrovesicular fatty changes in the liver, glomerulosclerosis, tubular degeneration, hydropic changes and interstitial bleeding in the kidneys may occur (20, 27, 60, 61).

In Japan, Mittal et al. published a study on 28 cases that resulted in death. It was reported that, in 85.7% of cases, neuron contraction and degeneration in the parietal cortex. Putamen degeneration and necrosis (7.14%), hemorrhage in optic chiasm (3.5%) and spongy degeneration (7.14%) were also detected in the same study. Severe renal tubular degeneration and patchy necrosis have been reported in all cases (62).

b. Collection, preservation and transportation of postmortem laboratory samples

In cases of methanol intoxication, external pathognomonic findings cannot be detected except non-specific autopsy findings. Because of that, the most important step in the diagnostic process is toxicological examinations. Proper samples should be collected with proper methods and in proper quantities, stored and transport to the laboratory properly. The ideal postmortem blood sample to be used in forensic toxicological analysis should be taken from the femoral or jugular vein area and the sample should have sufficient amount (approximately 10-30 mL). In condition of putrefaction and blood samples deterioration, it is recommended that vitreous fluid should be used for alcohol determination. Blood samples should be collected in clean and capped tubes with protective materials, such as NaN₃, NaF at a rate of 0.5-2% (w/v), labeled. The name, age, gender, type of the sample, date and time of collection should be written on the label. The safety chain should be followed until the samples collected during the autopsy are delivered to the laboratory. Preservation and transportation should be carried out in accordance with cold chain rules. Ideally, samples should be delivered to the laboratory immediately after collecting and toxicological analysis should be carried out. Sometimes, the sample may need to wait a while until analysis. In this situation, antemortem or postmortem samples should be stored at 4° C if analyzed within a few days. If it waits longer, it should be stored at (-20)-(-80) °C (20,63-65).

c. Postmortem laboratory findings

While methanol intoxication in humans, blood methanol and formic acid concentrations are quite variable, various studies of postmortem methyl alcohol levels are in the range of 74-485 mg/dl (20), in the range of 55-479 mg/dl (66), in the range of 151-300 mg/dl (18), in the range of 18.2-465 mg/dl (24), in the range of 50-755 mg/100 ml (67) and in the range of 0-826 mg/100 ml (23).

In Mittal et al.'s studies, they reported that the levels of methanol in the blood and internal organs were variable, the average level of methyl alcohol was 155.87 mg (maximum 420.4 mg), and no alcohol was detected in the blood of seven cases. However in all these situations, they reported that they revealed the presence of methyl alcohol in viscera and stomach contents (62).

Many factors can be claimed as a reason for the variation of the half-life in such a wide range, such as the volume and percentage of methanol consumed, the duration of survival, whether medical intervention was performed, consumption of ethanol simultaneously, time between death and alcohol consumption, material intake, and time to analyze (20,68,69).

If death occurs without medical intervention, postmortem methanol and formic acid levels are high enough to explain death. If death occurs despite medical intervention, postmortem methanol and formic acid levels can be found below the lethal dose. In such cases, the analysis of antemortem samples considerably contributes to the interpretation of the results obtained. For easy interpretation of analytical results, it is important to learn a complete case history including information on medical intervention techniques used and survival time. In case of overdose of methanol consumption that causes death of individuals, postmortem methanol and formic acid concentrations are adequate to explain the cause of death (69).

Hospitalized patients who received hemodialysis treatment, it was reported that when the postmortem methanol levels were compared, the brainstem methanol level was very high compared to the blood. Hemodialysis effectively reduces toxic blood methanol concentrations. Thus, brain methanol concentrations can be many times more than blood levels. Therefore, in addition to blood analysis of patients with longer survival time, brain methanol analysis is recommended after autopsy (68). - 136 -

In cases with a significant time gap between methanol consumption and death and negative methanol in the blood, methanol intoxication can be confirmed by determining formic acid in vitreous humor or blood samples (70).

9. Conclusion

In our country, the majority of the cases of autopsy and methanol poisoning in recent years consist of distillers or people who consume fake alcoholic products that are known to be cheaper. It is observed that retails of fake alcohol (no record label), as well as the amount of distillers have increased with the escalation of alcohol prices. In addition to licensed ethanol distributors, illegal supply of methanol to the market leads to an increase in the amount of methanol poisoning cases, too. That is why, consumption of uncontrolled/ illegal products and methanol poisoning can be prevented through an effective inspection mechanism over chemicals in question.

References

- Bozzano G, Manenti F. Efficient Methanol Synthesis: Perspectives, Technologies and Optimization Strategies. Prog Energy Combust Sci. 2016;56:71-105. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.pecs.2016.06.001.
- Kayaalp SO. Alkoller In: Tıbbi Farmakoloji. Ankara: Hacettepe-Taş;1998. p. 921-33.
- Shafi H, Imran M, Usman H, Sarwar M, Tahir M. Eight Fatalities Due to Drinking Methanol-tainted Alcohol in Pakistan: A Case Report. Egypt J Forensic Sci. 2016;6:515-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejfs.2016.06.004.
- Chen L, Jiang Q, Song Z, Posarac D. Optimization of Methanol Yield from a Lurgi Reactor. Chem. Eng. Technol. 2011;34(5):817-22. https://doi.org/10.1002/ ceat.201000282.
- Taymaz İ, Benli M. Metanolün Taşıtlarda Enerji Kaynağı Olarak Farklı Kullanım Yöntemlerinin İncelenmesi. Mühendis ve Makina. 2009;50:20-6.
- Moral A, Çankayalı İ, Sergin D, Boyacılar Ö. Deneysel Akut Metanol İntoksikasyonunda Nöromüsküler Fonksiyonlar. Turk J Anaesthesiol Reanim. 2015;43:337-43. https://doi.org/10.5152/TJAR.2015.13471.
- Maejima K, Suzuki T, Numata H, Maekawa A, Nagase S, Ishinishi N. Recovery from Changes in the Blood and Nasal Cavityand and/or Lungs of Rats Caused by Exposure to Metanol-fueled Engine Exhaust. J Toxicol Environ Health. 1993;39:323-40. https://doi. org/10.1080/15287399309531755.
- Bulur A. Çukurova Bölgesinde Üretilen Boğma Rakıların Kimyasal Bileşimleri Üzerine Bir Araştırma (Yüksek Lisans Tezi). Adana, Çukurova Üniversitesi,2010.
- Yaycı N, İnanıcı MA. Metil Alkol (Metanol) Zehirlenmesi. Turkiye Klinikleri J Foren Med. 2005;2:101-8.

- Kruse JR. Methanole poisoning. Intensive Care Med. 1992;18:391-7. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01694340.
- 11. Baduroğlu E, Durak D. Alkol İle İlgili Adli Tıp Sorunları. Uludağ Üni. Tıp Fakültesi Derg. 2010;36(2):65-71.
- Givens M, Kalbfleisch K, Bryson S. Comparison of Methanol Exposure Routes Reported to Texas Poison Control Centers. West J Emerg Med. 2008;9(3):150-153.
- Wallace E, Green A. Methanol Toxicity Secondary to İnhalant Abuse in Adult Men. Clin Toxicol. 2009;47:239-42. https://doi.org/10.1080/15563650802498781.
- 14. Köprülü AŞ, Şener T, Sungar D, Turunç V, Kalfoğlu E. Accidental Transdermal Methanol Poisoning: Difficulties and Suggestions: Case Report. Turkiye Klinikleri J Case Rep. 2016;24(1):89-92. https://doi.org/10.5336/ caserep.2014-41812.
- Vural S. Transdermal Methanol Intoxication Via Folk Medicine. J Emerg Med Case Rep. 2019;10(2):50-2. https://doi. org/10.33706/jemcr.551137.
- Robledo C, Saracho R. Methanol Poisoning Caused by Inhalation of Solvent. Nefrologia (English Edition). 2018;38(6):679-80. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. nefroe.2018.03.013.
- Keklikoğlu HD, Yoldaş TK, Çoruh Y. Metanol Zehirlenmesi ve Putaminal Hemoraji: Olgu Sunumu. J Neurol Sci. (Turk). 2007;13:338-42.
- Turla A, Yaycı NO, Koç S. Ölümle Sonuçlanan Metil Alkol (Metanol) Zehirlenmeleri. J For Med (Turk). 2001;15(1):37-44.
- İnanıcı MA, Birgen N, Anolay N. Methyl Alcohol Poisonning: an Autopsy Study. 18th Congress of the International Academy of Legal Medicine; 6-9 Sept. 2000, Santiago De Compostela, Spain.
- Eke M, Büyük Y, Dinç H, Çitici I. Ankarada Otopsisi Yapılmış Fatal Alkol Entoksikasyonları (2001-2004). J For Med (Turk). 2007;21(2):25-30.
- Gülmen MK, Meral D, Hilal A, Akcan R, Çekin N. Methanol Intoxications in Adana, Turkey. Toxicology Mechanisms and Methods J. 2006;16:353-7. https://doi. org/10.1080/15376520600616917.
- Sönmez E, Karakuş A, Çavuş UY, Civelek C, İpek G, Zeren C. Bir Üniversite Hastanesi Acil Servisine Başvuran Zehirlenme Olgularının Değerlendirilmesi. Dicle Tıp Derg. 2012;39(1):21-6.
- Kurtas O, Imre KY, Ozer E, Can M, Birincioglu I, Butun C, et al. The Evaluation of Deaths Due to Methyl Alcohol Intoxication. Biomedical Research. 2017;28(8):3680-7.
- Kaya K, Tok ÖK, Dip A, Hilal A, Çekin N. Methanol Releated Deaths in Adana, Turkey. Acad J Sci Res. 2019;7(7):419-22. https://doi.org/10.15413/ajsr.2019.0203
- Anderson IB. Methanol. In: Kent R. Olson, editor. Poisoning and Drug Overdose. 4th ed. New York: The McGraw-Hill Companies; 2004. p. 260-1.
- Pohanka M, Toxicology and the Biological Role of Methanol and Ethanol: Current View. Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub. 2016;160(1):54-63. https://doi.org/10.5507/bp.2015.023.
- 27. Palatnick W, Redman L, Sitar D, Tenenbein M. Methanol Half-life During Ethanol Administration: Implicationsfor

Management of Methanol Poisoning From the Departments of Emergency Medicine. Ann Emerg Med. 1995;26:202-7. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0196-0644(95)70152-4.

- Roberts DM, Yates C, Megarbane B, Winchester JF, Maclaren R, Gosselin S, et. al. Recommendations for the Role of Extracorporeal Treatments in the Management of Acute Methanol Poisoning: A Systematic Review and Consensus Statement. Crit Care Med. 2015;43(2):461-72. https://doi. org/10.1097/CCM.000000000000708.
- Brent J. Fomepizole for Ethylene Glycol and Methanol Poisoning. Engl J Med. 2009;360:2216-23. https://doi. org/10.1056/NEJMct0806112.
- Vural N. Toksikoloji. 2. Baskı. Ankara: Ankara Üniversitesi Basımevi;2005. p. 481-4.
- Taşyürek M. İş Hijyeni & Kimyasal Etkenler. Bursa: Kimya Mühendisler Odası Bursa Şubesi Yayınları; 2014.
- Pohanish RP. Sittig's Handbook of Toxic and Hazardous Chemicals and Carcinogens. 6th ed. USA: Elsevier; 2012. p. 1752-4.
- 33. NSC [Internet]. Faculty Portal: Fundamentals Industrial Hygiene 6th ed. [Updeted: 3 Aug 2018]. Apppendix B - ACGIH Threshold Limit Values (TLVs) and Biological Exposure Indices (BEIs) for Chemical Substances and Physical Agents 2012. Available from: https://www.nsc. org/Portals/0/Documents/facultyportal/Documents/fih-6eappendix-b.pdf.
- 34. Swartz RD, Millman RP, Billi JE, Bondar NP, Migdal SD, Simonian SK, et al. Epidemic Methanol Poisoning: Clinical and Biochemical Analysis of a Recent Episode. Medicine. 1981;60:373-82. https://doi. org/10.1097/00005792-198109000-00005.
- Aghababaeian H, Ahvazi LA, Ostadtaghizadeh A. The Methanol Poisoning Outbreaks in Iran 2018. Alcohol Alcohol. 2019;54(2):128-30. https://doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/ agz005.
- Abidin MA, Jalaluddin NZ, Halim HA, Rao G, Habib MN, Suli Z. Methanol Outbreak in the District of Hulu Langat, 2018. Med J Malaysia. 2019;74(5):413-7.
- Bennett IL Jr, Cary FH, Mitchell GL, et al. Acute Methyl Alcohol Poisoning: A Review Based on Experiences in An Outbreak of 323 Cases. Medicine. 1953;32(4):431-63. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005792-195312000-00002.
- Cabaroğlu T, Yılmaztekin M. Methanol and Major Volatile Compounds of Turkish Raki and Effect of Distillate Source. J. Inst. Brew. 2011;117(1):98-105. DOİ: https://doi. org/10.1002/j.2050-0416.2011.tb00449.x.
- Dönderici ZS, Dönderici A, Sayan M. Adana Hıfzıssıhha Enstitüsüne Ocak 2007 ile Aralık 2011 Arasında Gönderilen Boğma Rakı Çeşitlerindeki Metanol Miktarının İncelenmesi. Turk Hij Den Biyol Derg. 2013;70(2):59-64.
- Klaassen CD, Watkins JB. Casarett & Doull's Toksikolojinin Temelleri. 3. baskı. Ankara: Nobel;2017. p. 755-7.
- Ashurst JV, Nappe TM. Methanol Toxicity. [Updated 2019 Nov 26]. In: StatPearls [Internet]. Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; 2019 Jan. Available from: https:// www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK482121/.

- IPCS INCHEM [Internet]. Methanol [cited 2019 Jun 18]. Environmental Health Criteria 196. Available from: http:// www.inchem.org/documents/ehc/ehc/ehc196.htm.
- T.C. Sağlık Bakanlığı Birinci Basamağa Yönelik Zehirlenmeler Tanı Ve Tedavi Rehberleri. Ankara: Refik Saydam Hıfzıssıhha Merkezi Başkanlığı; 2007. p. 165-70.
- Ziegler SL. The Ocular Menace Of Wood Alcohol Poisoning. Br J Ophthalmol. 1921;5(8):365-73. https://doi. org/10.1136/bjo.5.8.365.
- 45. Zakharov S, Pelclova D, Navratil T, Belacek J, Komare M, Eddleston M, et al. Fomepizole versus Ethanol in Thetreatment of Acute Methanol Poisoning: Comparison of Clinical Effectiveness in A Mass Poisoning Outbreak. Clin Toxicol. 2015;53(8):797-806. https://doi.org/10.3109/15563650.201 5.1059946.
- Shahangian S, Ash KO. Formic and Lactic Acidosis in a Fatal Case of Methanol Intoxication. Clin Chem. 1986;32/2:395-7.
- Martin-Amat G, McMartin KE, Hayreh SS, Hayreh MS, Tephly TR. Methanol Poisoning: Ocular Toxicity Produced by Formate. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 1978;45(1):201-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/0041-008X(78)90040-6.
- Barceloux DG, Bond GR, Krenzelok EP, Cooper H, Allister J. American Academy of Clinical Toxicology Practice Guidelines on the Treatment of Methanol Poisoning. J Toxicol Clin Toxicol. 2002;40(4):415–46.
- 49. Hayreh MS, Hayreh SS, Baumbach GL, Cancilla P, Martin-Amat G, Tephly TR, McMartin KE, Makar AB. Methyl Alcohol Poisoning III. Ocular toxicity. Arch Ophthalmol. 1977;95(10):1851-8. https://doi.org/10.1001/ archopht.1977.04450100153022.
- Ran M, Li Y, Zhang L, Wu W, Lin J, Liu Q, et al. Clinical Features, Treatment, And Prognosis Of Acute Methanol Poisoning: Experiences In An Outbreak. Int J Clin Exp Med 2019;12(5):5938-50.
- Ünal Ö, Tombul T, Arslan H, Şişman E, Erkoç R. Metil Alkol İntoksikasyonu: Olgu Sunumu. Van Tıp Derg. 1999;6:31-2.
- Grufferman S, Morris D, Alvarez J. Methanol Poisoning Complicated by Myoglobinuric Renal Failure. Am J Emerg Med. 1985;3:24-6. https://doi. org/10.1016/0735-6757(85)90006-3.
- Nanji AA. Absence of Symptoms and Acidosis in Potentially Lethal Methanol Poisoning. Ann Emerg Med. 1984;13:487. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0196-0644(84)80040-2.
- Beatty L, Green R, Magee K, Zed P. A Systematic Review of Ethanol and Fomepizole Use in Toxic Alcohol Ingestions. Hindawi Publishing Corporation. Emerg Med Int. 2013;2013:638057. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/638057.
- 55. Rietjens SJ, de Lange DW, Meulenbelt J. Ethylene Glycol or Methanol Intoxication: Which Antidote Should Be Used, Fomepizole or Ethanol?. Neth J Med. 2014;72(2):73-9.
- Mulder GJ, Dencker L, editors. Pharmaceutical Toxicology. 1st ed. London, UK: Pharmaceutical Press; 2006.
- Hassanian-Moghaddam H, Pajoumand A, Dadgar SM, Shadnia SH. Prognostic Factors in Methanol Poisoning. Hum Exp Toxicol. 2007;26:583–6. https://doi. org/10.1177/0960327106080077.

- Chew WB. Alkali Treatment Of Methyl Alcohol Poisoning. J Amer Med Ass. 1946;130(2):61. https://doi.org/10.1001/ jama.1946.02870020005002.
- 59. Chung YJ, Ho CH, Chen YC, Chen JH, Lin HJ, Wang JJ, et al. Association Between Acute Methanol Poisoning and Subsequent Mortality: A Nationwide Study in Taiwan. BMC Public Health. 2018;18(1):985. https://doi.org/10.1186/ s12889-018-5918-3.
- Patil AM, Meshram SK, Kharat RD, Mohite SC, Vaz WF, Sukhadeve RB, et al. Profile of Fatal Methyl Alcohol Poisoning Outbreak - A Medicolegal Autopsy Case Study. Indian J Med Forensic Med Toxicol. 2013;7(1):16-20.
- Rohani M, Munhoz R, Haeri G. Abnormal Movements Induced by Methanol Toxicity. Postgrad Med J 2017;93:1. https://doi.org/10.1136/postgradmedj-2017-134947.
- Mittal BV, Desai AP, Khade KR. Methyl Alcohol Poisoning an Autopsy Study of 28 Cases. J Postgrad Med 1991;37:9-13.
- Eyvaz S, Yalçın N. Canlı ve Ölü İnsan Kan Örneklerinde Metanol Entoksikasyonunun İncelenmesi. SAU Fen Bil Der. 2002;6(2):178-84.
- Turan N, Tırtıl L, Koç S. Alkol, Uyuşturucu ve Benzeri Madde İntoksikasyonlarının Adli Tıbbi Özellikleri. Klinik Gelişim. 2009;22:133-40.

- Battal D. Adli Toksikoloji Analizlerinde Biyolojik Örnek Ve Analitik Yöntem Seçimleri. Adli Tıp Dergisi. 2012; 27(1):44-53.
- 66. Azmak D, Erdönmez Ö, Altun G, Zeren C, Yılmaz A. Edirne İlinde Metil Alkol Zehirlenmesine Bağlı 13 Ölüm Olgusunun İncelenmesi. Yıllık Adli Tıp Toplantıları Kongre Kitabı. Antalya; 2002. p. 193-6.
- Yayci N, Agritmiş H, Turla A, Koç S. Fatalities due to Methyl Alcohol Intoxication in Turkey: An 8-year Study. Forensic Sci Int . 2003;131:36-41. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S0379-0738(02)00376-6.
- Andresen H, Schmoldt H, Matschke J, Flachskampf FA, Turk EE. Fatal Methanol Intoxication with Different Survival Time - Morphological Findings and Postmortem Methanol Distribution. Forensic Sci Int. 2008;179(2-3):206-10 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2008.05.014.
- Wallage HR, Watterson JH. Formic Acid and Methanol Concentrations in Death Investigations. J Anal Toxicol. 2008;32(3):241-7. https://doi.org/10.1093/jat/32.3.241.
- Ghorbani H, Nezami A, Sheikholeslami B, Hedjazi A, Ahmadimanesh M. Simultaneous Measurement of Formic Acid, Methanol and Ethanol in Vitreous and Blood Samples of Postmortem by Headspace GC-FID. J Occup Med Toxicol. 2018;13:1. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12995-017-0184-3.



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tıp Bülteni

Review

Evaluation of Sexually Transmitted Diseases in Cases of Sexual Assault and Abuse

Derya Çağlayan, Ahsen Kaya*, Ekin Özgür Aktaş

Abstract: It is important to be evaluated cases of sexual assault and sexual abuse in terms of sexually transmitted diseases along with physical and psychological trauma. In these cases, the examination is usually limited to the detection of trauma findings and the taking of samples for the identification of the assailant. There are a large number of sexually transmitted diseases such as Neisseria gonorrhoeae, Chlamydia trachomatis, Trichomonas vaginalis, Hepatitis B virus, Human immunodeficiency virus and syphilis; nevertheless, there are no standardized guidelines for screening tests and prophylaxis practices for these agents in our country. Therefore, the risk of transmission should be taken into consideration in all cases and assessment should be made in terms of treatment and prophylaxis practices if necessary. Also, in cases that the assailants can be determined, these people's tests and examinations should be performed for both determination of the victim's need for medical care for sexually transmitted diseases and the assailants' trial process and also establishing the casual relation. In this review, it was aimed to draw attention to the evaluation of sexually transmitted diseases which can be seen in victims of sexual assault and sexual abuse and also the examination of the assailants in the light of the literature by the view of medico-legal aspect.

Keywords: Forensic Medicine; Sexual Assault; Sexual Abuse; Sexually Transmitted Diseases.

Öz Cinsel saldırı ve cinsel istismar olgularının fiziksel ve ruhsal travma ile birlikte cinsel yolla bulaşan hastalıklar (CYBH) açısından da değerlendirilmesi önemlidir. Bu olgularda muayene genellikle travma bulgularının tespiti ve saldırganın kimliğinin tespitine yönelik örnek alımı ile sınırlı olmaktadır. Cinsel yolla bulaşan Neisseria gonorrhoeae, Chlamydia trachomatis, Trichomonas vaginalis, Hepatit B virüsü, Human immunodeficiency virüs ve sifiliz gibi çok sayıda etken mevcut olmakla birlikte ülkemizde bu etkenlere yönelik tarama testleri ve profilaksi uygulamaları ile ilgili standardize edilmiş bir rehber bulunmamaktadır. Bu nedenle, tüm olgularda bulaş riski göz önünde bulundurulmalı, gereklilik halinde tedavi ve profilaksi uygulamaları açısından değerlendirme yapılmalıdır. Ayrıca saldırgana ulaşılabildiği durumlarda gerek mağdurun CYBH için tıbbi bakım ihtiyacının belirlenebilmesi gerekse saldırganın yargılanma süreci ve illiyet bağının kurulabilmesi için bu kişilerin de muayenesi ve tetkikleri yapılmalıdır. Bu derlemede, cinsel saldırı ve cinsel istismar mağdurlarında görülebilecek cinsel yolla bulaşan hastalıkların değerlendirilmesi ve saldırganın muayenesi hususlarının, literatür bilgileri eşliğinde, adli-tıbbi yönden incelenerek sağlık çalışanlarının bu konuva dikkatlerini cekmek amaclandı.

Anahtar kelimeler: Adli Tıp; Cinsel Saldırı; Cinsel Istismar; Cinsel Yolla Bulaşan Hastalıklar

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1346

Derya Çağlayan, Res. Asst. Dr., Department of Forensic Medicine, Ege University Faculty of Medicine, İzmir

E-mail: drderya caglayan@yahoo.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-9088-5097

Ahsen Kaya, Assoc. Prof. Department of Forensic Medicine, Ege University Faculty of Medicine, İzmir E-mail: pekcanahsen@yahoo.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6969-1562

Ekin Özgür Aktaş, Prof. Dr., Department of Forensic Medicine, Ege University Faculty of Medicine, İzmir E-mail: eoaktas@yahoo.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0003-0934-3731

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest:

terests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources:

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study and no ethical approval is need for this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Cinsel Saldırı ve İstismar Olgularında Cinsel Yolla Bulaşan Hastalıkların Değerlendirilmesi"

Received: 08.10.2019 **Revised:** 08.11.2019 Accepted: 11.11.2019

p-ISSN: 1300-865X e-ISSN: 2149-4533

1. Introduction and Purpose

Sexual assaults and abuses are important judicial incidents that have serious physical and mental adverse effects on victims. In the United States, it is estimated that approximately 19.3% of women and 1.7% of men suffer sexual assault, which occurs by penetration (1). The recognition, medical treatment and management of these cases is a complex process with forensic, medical, psychological and social aspects (2). In this process, many issues from various aspects should be considered carefully such as evaluation and treatment of physical injury; contraception; evaluation, treatment and prevention of sexually transmitted diseases (STDs); specimen collection and giving psychological support (3,4). Therefore, it is important that the examinations of victims should be carried out by experienced physicians and as a whole to cover all processes.

In our country, examinations of victims of sexual assault and abuse can be carried out by obstetricians and gynecologists, emergency medicine specialists and general practitioners besides forensic medicine specialists. In accordance with "Law of Criminal Procedure" and "Regulation on Physical Examination, Genetic Examination and Physical Identification in Criminal Procedure", the examinations related to sexual assaults, which are organized with special provisions as internal body examination, can be mostly focused on genital examination-hymen and anal region due to the characteristics of the case- and consequently, focus could be on the determination of trauma findings and collection of specimen for forensic purposes. Evaluation according to STDs which is involved in preventative and therapeutic medicine services is one of the most important tasks of the physician who does medico-legal examination. However, STDs evaluation generally falls behind the trauma care and treatment and it can be ignored. In a survey study of adolescent sexual abuse in our country, it has been reported that physicians responded correctly to questions about STDs risk factors 93.6%, questions related to STDs agents 74%, and questions about prophylactic treatment and vaccine practices 58%. Scientific data also support the need to increasing of health care workers' knowledge about STDs (5).

There are many causes of sexually transmitted diseases such as *Neisseria gonorrhoeae*, *Chlamydia trachomatis*, *Treponema pallidum*, *Trichomonas vaginalis*, Human immunodeficiency virus 1/2 (HIV-1/2), Herpes simplex virus (HSV), Human papilloma virus (HPV), Hepatitis B virus (HBV), *Mycoplasma genitalium*, *Haemophilus ducreyi* (chancroid), and *Phthirus pubis* which causes pediculosis pubis (3). Appropriate management of the process for diagnosis, treatment and prevention of diseases and complications caused by these pathogens are important as at least the detection of trauma findings, collection of samples and treatment of physical trauma findings, while these pathogens which sometimes caused irreversible damages in the health of the victim.

In this review, it was aimed to draw the attention of health workers by providing knowledge about STDs and the evaluation of these diseases that can be seen in victims of sexual assault and sexual abuse. In the article, the term of "sexual assault" shall be used to refer to non-consensual sexual acts performed against adults and the term of "sexual abuse" shall be used to refer to sexual acts performed against children in accordance with the legislation of our country. Since STDs can show different qualifications in adults and children, the subheadings created will be dealt with primarily from the point of view of adults and children. Due to the fact that it then contains a separate regulation in the legal legislation, examination of the defendant and suspect will be mentioned separately. Suggestions will also be given on the important points such as in the forensic examinations and evaluations performed about sexual assaults and abuses, prevention of possible transmission and establishment of a casual relation with sexual assault and abuse in case of transmission.

A. Sexually Transmitted Diseases in Adults

A.1. Prevalence:

The rate of transmission of STDs after sexual assaults varies considerably between populations (6). Overall prevalence is reported between 4% and 56%, and the wide range in prevalence may be due to factors such as differences in patient groups, the ages and sex of the victims included in the study and the differences in diagnostic testing procedures (7, 8). Positive culture results depending on methodological methods may also indicate preexisting infection (6). In a research conducted, in three months before the assault, the positive infection results in those who do not have sexual intercourse and those who have recently had intercourse, was reported as 4.3% and 25.6%, respectively, (9), while in another study, the rate of STDs was reported as 26.6% in virgins and 34.2% in non-virgins and there was no significant difference (10).

Jauréguy et al. were reported as the rates of genital chlamydia 13.8%, gonorrhea 3.6%, and coinfection of chlamydia and gonorrhea % 1.6 in females after sexual assault, and also these were detected in males as the rates of anorectal chlamydia 4.8%, gonorrhea 4.8%, and oropharyngeal gonorrhea 14.3% (8). In another study, the chlamydia infection rate was reported as 28.8% and

gonorrhea infection rate as 6.2% in female victims (10). For trichomonas infection, positivity rates were detected as 2.1% and 11.2% in different studies (11, 12).

Although there is not enough data available in the literature on the risk of transmission of Hepatitis B, HIV and genital herpes after sexual assault, van Rooijen et al. reported that the rate of newly diagnosed HIV infection in females admitted after the attack was 0.2%, the rate of HBV infection (HBsAg positivity) 0.6%, the rate of syphilis 0.1%, and in males for HIV, HBV and syphilis were reported as 1.6%, 1%, 3% respectively (6, 13). In another study, it was found that 2.6% of victims had Hepatitis B and HPV and 1.3% had syphilis during their six-month follow-up (11).

A.2. Factors That Increase the Risk of Transmission:

The risk of STDs is associated with the nature of the attack, and penetrating attacks often result in genital traumas, which increase the risk of transmission of infections (14). The seroprevalence of infection in population is also important in terms of risk. According to the some studies in our country, gonorrhea infection was reported as 8.6%, chlamydia infection 9.3% and trichomonas infection 2.8% in male patients with urethritis (15, 16).

For HIV, the type of contact is indicated as a factor that increases or decreases the risk of transmission. Accordingly, sexual intercourse with the consent of either side, the risk of transmission of HIV is reported as 10 for the females in penile-vaginal intercourse for every 10.000 encounters with the infected source; and 50 for the recipient in anal intercourse; and 1 for the recipient in oral intercourse (17). As for that, in sexual assaults, in cases of penetration, bleeding accompanying trauma, viral load in ejaculate, presence of STDs/genital lesions in the victim or assailant may increase the risk of HIV transmission (3).

Most STDs are included in mandatory notifiable diseases in our country (18). Therefore, it is clear that regular reporting and effective surveillance will contribute to the assessment of possible post-attack transmission risk.

A.3. Screening of Pathogens and Diagnostic Tests:

There is no standard recommendation for screening of STDs in the victims of sexual assault. In Australian STI Management Guidelines, it is recommended to be performed initial and control tests for all adult victims for HIV, HBV, syphilis, gonorrhea, chlamydia, trichomonas except HSV and HPV infections which do not have clinical findings (19). In Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) guidelines for Sexually Transmitted Diseases for 2015, it was taken as a basis that decision about performing tests evaluated on a case-by-case basis. (3). The HCV test is not included in the recommended tests for victims in this guide. It is represented that this is due to the low risk of transmission and lack of prophylaxis protocols (20). However, testing for HCV is also recommended in the CDC's updated guidelines for nonoccupational HIV post-exposure prophylaxis and in our country's HIV/AIDS guidance (21, 22).

<u>Tests that could be included in the initial evaluation</u> <u>recommended by the CDC:</u>

- For the examples taken from body regions that penetration or attempted penetration occurred; Nucleic Acid Amplification Tests (NAAT) for chlamydia and gonorrhea,
- For vaginal or urine samples; NAAT for T.vaginalis
- For the presence of especially the complaints of vaginal discharge, odor or itching; pH test and direct fresh examinations including KOH tests for bacterial vaginosis and candidiasis,
- For HIV, HBV and syphilis; blood samples may be taken, if the first test results do not detect infection, serological tests may be repeated at the fourth-sixth week and third month for syphilis, at the sixth week and the third and sixth months for HIV (3).

Detection of the infection agent in the sample taken within the first 72 hours may indicate a previously acquired infection or infected semen (23), as well as the possibility that very early tests may not be able to detect the infection. Therefore, many centers where sexual assault cases are evaluated do not routinely recommend screening tests at first examination (24). Taking the necessary samples for the test is especially important in people who initially refuse to receive treatment and want to receive appropriate treatment for pathogens (20). Besides, the negative results detected in the samples taken after the recent attack may be valuable in terms of establishing a basal value in follow-up (23). In addition to diagnosis and treatment, the tests to detect the pathogens also contribute to the psychological management of the victim, the management of the voluntary sexual partner and the reporting of the diseases (24).

A.4. Prophylaxis:

Whether or not to give prophylaxis for infections after sexual assaults is a frequently debated topic. The decision depends on the local prevalence of sexually transmitted infections, the likelihood that the victim will continue to have control, the type of attack, the risk factors of the assailant, the occurrence of genital injury and the decision of the victim (25). In the studies, the arrival of victims for control examination within 1-2 weeks, is ranged from 53.2-62% (26, 27). Empirical treatment is usually recommended for reasons such as low concordance, undetectable infection agent in the initial evaluation after the attack and need to take samples from all regions in the control examination unless the victims refuse (4).

Antimicrobial treatment for gonorrhea, chlamydia and *T.vaginalis* is stated that it should contain 250 mg ceftriaxone, 1 g azithromycin and 2 g metronidazole/tinidazole (3, 21).

Prophylaxis of viral pathogens in sexual assaults should also be considered. The recommendations for prophylaxis by viral pathogens are as follows:

<u>Prophylaxis for Hepatitis B Infection</u>: It changes according to the victim's immune system condition (3, 20):

- Previously infected by HBV/existence of documentation about immunity to the disease; prophylaxis is not required.
- In cases that vaccination has been performed but the immune response has not been evaluated; a single dose of hepatitis B vaccination is recommended.
- In cases of uncertainty about the completion of the vaccination chart, the persons should be evaluated as unvaccinated.
- If the assailant is either known to be HBV-positive or the presence of infection is unknown and if the victim is not infected/unvaccinated/the history of vaccination is unknown; Hepatitis B immunoglobulin with the vaccine should be recommended, however according to the CDC guidelines, if the assailant's HBsAg status is not known, only the vaccine should be given to non-vaccinated victims.

Prophylaxis for HIV Infection: The number of HIV infections detected in male and female sexual assault victims is minimal (21). There are different practices for post-exposure prophylaxis (PEP) and in the studies, initiation rate of the PEP varies between 18%-76% (28-30). The factors affecting PEP suggestions are the likelihood of the assailant being infected with HIV, the presence of contact characteristics that may increase the risk of transmission, the duration after the event, the benefit/risk assessment of the PEP (31).

• If it is known that the source is HIV-positive and in the situations that exposure of vagina, rectum, eye, mouth, or other mucous membrane, nonintact skin with blood, semen or any body fluid that is contaminated by blood, and applications to the hospitals within the first 72 hours; antiretroviral prophylaxis per 28 days is recommended.

- For the applications after 72 hours; individual evaluation is recommended.
- HIV antibody tests are recommended to be examined in the sixth week, third and sixth months after contact (17). During the initial examination, since the determination of the status of HIV infection of the assailant is usually not possible, health care workers should consider local HIV/AIDS epidemiology, having vaginal/anal penetration or not, having ejaculate contact with mucous membranes or not, the presence of mucosal lesion in assailant or victim, the number of assailants and their characteristics (such as IV drug use) and they also should take into consideration of any situation that may increase the risk of transmission (3). Expert's opinion on the subject should be taken for PEP. In addition, necessary arrangements must be made for the easy supply of antiretroviral drugs.

Prophylaxis for HPV Infection: HPV vaccination is also recommended for victims of sexual assault. In practice, the age ranges recommended by the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) should be considered. Routine vaccination schema should start at the ages of 11-12 for females and males, but it can be also started at the age of 9. For those who have not previously been vaccinated properly, females at 13-26 ages and males at 13-21 ages can be vaccinate and homosexual, bisexual and men with immunodeficiency can be vaccinate until the age of 26. Two doses are recommended for those who start to be vaccinated between the ages of 9-14 and three doses for those who start to be vaccinated between the ages of 15-26 (32).

B. Sexually Transmitted Diseases in Children

B.1. Prevalence:

The prevalence of sexual abuse in children varies depending on country, sex, and methodological factors of the studies.

In a systematic review study evaluating the prevalence of sexual abuse; four different types of sexual abuse have been identified and it has been stated that for girls, general prevalence was observed 8-31% and prevalence for the acts of sexual abuse by penetration was 9%; and for boys, general prevalence was observed 3-17% and the prevalence for the acts of sexual abuse was 3% (33). A questionnaire study performed among high school students by Hébert et al.; it was reported that 14.9% of girls and 3.9% of boys were sexually abused, also 5.3% of girls and 1.4% of boys were forced to have sexual intercourse by penetration (34). In another study, it was reported that the prevalence of sexually transmitted diseases in children after sexual abuse ranged between 5-8% (35). In Girardet and et al.'s study about sexually abused children aged between 0-13, it was reported that at least one STDs pathogen was detected in 485 girls by the rate of 8.2% and no pathogen was detected in 51 boys. Also, in this study, rates were determined for the infections of gonorrhea 3.3%, chlamydia 3.1%, *Tvaginalis* 5.9%, syphilis 0.3% and HIV 0% (36).

The prevalence of STDs was low in prepubertal girls examined for possible sexual abuse (37), and in a study, chlamydia infection was 6.7%, gonorrhea infection was 1.8% (38), while in another study which evaluated trichomonas infection, the rate was 4% (39).

B.2. Examination in Terms of Suspicion of Sexual Abuse:

The detection of STDs in prepubertal children also raises questions about the path of transmission. STDs seen in infants and in early childhood, can be transmitted by vertical transition which can lead to long periods of colonization, through autoinoculation of infections present elsewhere in the body or through heteroinoculation among children (40) and also it may be the evidence of sexual abuse (41). Therefore, the detection of any STDs in children should be a warning to health workers about the possibility of sexual abuse. At this stage, it is important to evaluate the case especially with forensic medicine specialists in a multidisciplinary approach, and to make essential notifications.

The detection of STDs in children after the neonatal period strongly supports sexual abuse, but there are some exceptions of this condition. In the STDs guide of CDC's: gonorrhea, syphilis, and HIV infections which are not transfusion-associated/acquired in perinatal period are pointed out indicators of sexual abuse. In the same guide, it is emphasized that chlamydia infection may be an indicator for sexual abuse in children older than three years and children younger than 3 years of age who are not considered a perinatal acquired infection which can persist for two to three years. If genital warts, T. vaginalis or genital herpes are diagnosed, it is stated that abuse should be suspected again (3). In the Adams criteria updated in 2018, genital, rectal or pharyngeal N. gonorrhea which is determined by the appropriate test method, excluded perinatal transition, genital or rectal Chlamydia trachomatis infections, T. vaginalis infections, syphilis, and HIV which transmission by blood/contaminated needles is excluded, are all indicators of sexual contact (37).

It is a common aspect that the main transmission path of HPV, which is the cause of anogenital warts, is vertical and auto-heteroinoculation (42). In a study that HPV was researched by NAAT in prepubertal girls and sexually active and inactive adolescents, the positivity rates detected in vaginal samples were 34.5%, 47.4% and 28.6%, respectively; and also it was emphasized that it should be taken care only if sexual abuse is suspected based on the positive test result due to the prevalence of HPV infection prior to sexual contact (43). On the other hand, in another study, it was shown that HPV was detected in 13.7% of sexually abused cases and 1.3% in children who had not been sexually abused; moreover, as the certainty of abuse increases, the rate of detection increases, too. Increased HPV detection with advancing age, decreased association with maternal genital warts does not support vertical transmission after two years of age (44).

About genital herpes, it has been more reported as sexual transmission when HSV type 2 was isolated and in the presence of only genital lesions at children over the age of five. In the presence of both genital and oral lesions, young children may be infected by infected adults during maintenance such as diapering or autoinoculation (45). In Adams criteria, *Molluscum contagiosum*, condyloma acuminatum (HPV) and HSV type 1/2 infections can occur with other modes of transmissions as well as sexual transmission. In the examination of these infections, additional information may be needed, such as the mother's gynecological history (HPV), the child's oral lesions (HSV) or the presence of lesions in other areas of the body (molluscum).

Genital ulcers caused by viral pathogens such as Epstein-Barr virus and vaginitis caused by fungal pathogens such as *C. albicans* or bacterial pathogens are infections that unrelated to sexual contact (37).

B.3. Pathogen Screening and Diagnostic Tests:

If the child is asymptomatic, it is not routinely recommended to take samples and test for all pathogens from all regions due to not be prevalent of STDs in children examined for sexual abuse. Each case should be evaluated individually for the risk of STDs. In the following cases, clinicians should take in consideration screening (3, 46):

- Oral-anal-vaginal penetration or findings of recent/ healed penetration,
- Abuse by a foreign person,
- Abuse by one who is known to have STDs or is at high risk for STDs (such as having IV drug addict and multiple sex partners),
- Having a sibling, relative or household member with STDs,

- Living in an area with a high rate of STDs in the community,
- The child has symptoms or signs of STDs (vaginal discharge, genital ulcers, urinary symptoms, etc.),
- A child who has previously been diagnosed with STDs should be screened for other STDs pathogens,
- The child or his family wants to be tested for STDs.

Because of the psychosocial and legal consequences of false positive results, high-specificity tests should be used in diagnosis. If the test is planned in children, it is the first proposed microbiological culture method (3). However, due to the low sensitivity of culture-based tests, the fact that many laboratories no longer recommend these tests, and especially the difficulties in accessing the culture method for *C.trachomatis*, the use of molecular tests has become widespread in recent years. Concerns about NAAT in children are being cross-reactivity in *N.gonorrhoeae* and having insufficient data for the usage in extragenital (pharynx and rectum) samples (24).

At the CDC STDs guide, it is stated for girls that NAAT may be used in vaginal and urine samples as an alternative to culture method for the detection of *N.gonorrhoeae* and *C.trachomatis* and additional tests can be performed in all positive detected samples. It is also stated for boys and extragenital samples that culture method is still preferred for testing (3). In many centers where the sexual abuse cases examined, urine samples are taken to be studied with NAAT for chlamydia and gonorrhea due to the convenience of its provision (24, 37).

The American Academy of Pediatrics have proposed NAAT for the detection of these agents due to its high sensitivity and close to cultural specificity. In addition, recent studies have reported that NAAT may be used in extra genital samples following sexual abuse (47, 48).

Data on the use of molecular methods for *T.vaginalis* are insufficient. So, direct fresh examination and culture method are recommended for vaginal discharged and asymptomatic children, and direct fresh examination are recommended for bacterial vaginitis (3, 24). The control examination should be conducted approximately two weeks after the last contact, taking into account the incubation periods of possible pathogens if the initial examination was not performed or the pathogen was not detected (3,49).

Although there is not enough data on the risk of HIV transmission after sexual abuse in children, girls may be under risk more than adults because of their vaginal epithelium is thin, there is more cervical ectopia in children, also children may be more exposed to recurrent sexual abuse than adults. Therefore, HIV screening testing in children should be considered and an antiretroviral prophylaxis decision should be made considering the type of attack and the likelihood of infection of the attacker (3, 50). Considering that the HBV vaccine entered the childhood vaccine calendar in 1988, in our country; evaluation should be performed according to the Hepatitis B vaccine. If syphilis, HBV and HIV basal serological tests are detected negative, control examination after 6 weeks and 3 months is recommended for the development of antibodies (3).

B.4. Prophylaxis:

Antimicrobial treatment is not recommended for such reasons that the incidence of STDs after sexual abuse in children is low, prepubertal girls have a lower risk for ascending infection than adults and regular follow-up of children can be provided. However, empirical treatment can be started after samples are taken because some children or their families are concerned about the possibility of infection (3). In addition, HPV vaccination is recommended for unvaccinated children aged 9 and over who have not been vaccinated or whose vaccination scheme has not been completed in accordance with ACIP recommendations (24).

C. Collection of Biological Materials from Clothes and from Skin:

In sexual abuses and sexual assaults, there is a possibility that biological evidence of the assailant may be found on the skin and clothing of the victim. Especially semen and blood within these, play an important role in the transmission of pathogens of STDs. The resistance of microorganisms to environmental conditions is variable and while Chlamydias are not susceptible to the external environment, N. gonorrhoeae and HIV are highly unstable (51). In cases who the infection agent cannot be isolated and identified by immunologically, DNA, RNA or proteins can be detected by molecular methods and microorganisms can be identified. It can also be studied on chemically fixed samples or extracts, and by these methods, the interrelated origins of pathogens can be distinguished based on their differences in genotypes (52). For these reasons, it should be cooperated with medical microbiologists about studying of tests for pathogens of STDs s from biological materials which found on the victim's skin and clothes except the genital and extragenital organs. In a reported sexual abuse case, the defendant has been sentenced by the way of molecular genotyping of N.gonorrhoeae which was detected in the taken samples from the child and from the defendant's underwear who had urethral discharge (53).

D. Points to be Paid Attention during The Examination of the Suspect or Defendant

The examination of the suspect and the defendant after sexual assault or sexual abuse is important as well as the examination of the victim in terms of proving the assault/ abuse. The examination of genital region inferred internal body examination must be done by the physicians and the biological samples should be taken by the physicians or health professionals.

During the assailant's examination after sexual assault or abuse, the required examination about STDs should be performed and required tests should be requested. Detection of existing diseases in the assailant is also very important to determine the victim's need for prophylaxis. Besides, medical examinations of suspect or assailant have particular importance to be determined the casual relation of abuse or assault with STDs, when the negative results of the victim before the sexual assault turn to the positive after the assault/abuse. Also, cases have been reported that the identity of assailant was determined by typology of *N. gonorrhoeae* strains with molecular methods (53, 54).

Results

STDs should always be kept in mind in victims of sexual assault and abuse, and if suspect and assailant are known, they should be examined appropriately for these diseases.

Appropriate prophylaxis and follow-up of assault/ abuse victims have medico-legal importance to both establishing casual relation with assault/abuse and prevention of STDs. If the assailant attacks to the victim consciously, even he/she predicts that the current disease would transmit to the victim, it should be also evaluated with regards to the crimes of the intentional injury.

There are currently no agreed guidelines for the examination of STDs after sexual assault/abuse in our country. Not carrying out an evaluation for STDs during the examination of the assault/abuse cases should be considered as a medical deficiency. National guidelines and algorithms should be prepared for screening, diagnosis, treatment and prophylaxis of sexually transmitted diseases in cases of sexual assault and abuse, examinations should be carried out at special centers. Accessibility of diagnostic tests and the treatments to be applied should be provided. Until this preparation is made, it is considered to be beneficial to follow recommendations written below:

- In all sexual assault/abuse cases' examinations, the risk of STDs should also be evaluated.
- The assessments should include an appropriate examination, if necessary, consultation with specialists, and the request for the necessary tests.
- Empirical prophylaxis requirements should be evaluated and if necessary should be performed at the risky cases and victims that could not be determined suspect and assailant.
- If the suspect or assailant can be determined, they should be also examined and tested or the judicial authorities should be warned to do so.
- All cases should be followed in terms of STDs and records of the cases should be kept in comprehensively for the evaluations to be made for casual relation in the next process.

References

- Breiding MJ, Smith SG, Basile KC, Walters ML, Chen J, Merrick MT. Prevalence and characteristics of sexual violence, stalking, and intimate partner violence victimizationnational intimate partner and sexual violence survey, United States, 2011. MMWR Surveill Summ. 2014;63(8):1-18.
- Argo A, Zerbo S, Triolo V, Averna L, D'Anna T, Nicosia A, et al. Legal aspects of sexually transmitted diseases: abuse, partner notification and prosecution. G Ital Dermatol Venereol. 2012;147(4):357-71.
- Sexually Transmitted Diseases Treatment Guidelines, 2015. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. MMWR. 2015/64(RR3);1-137.
- Vrees RA. Evaluation and Management of Female Victims of Sexual Assault. Obstet Gynecol Surv. 2017;72(1):39-53. https://doi.org/10.1097/OGX.00000000000390
- Eliaçık K, Sürgel NA, Kanık A, Yetim A, Bolat N, Bakiler AR. Knowledge, Attitude and Behavior of Physicians Related to Adolescent Sexual Abuse. Çocuk ve Medeniyet Dergisi. 2016;2(1):111-23
- Sachs CJ, Thomas B. Sexual Assault Infectious Disease Prophylaxis. In: StatPearls (Internet). Treasure Island (FL): StatPearls Publishing; https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ books/NBK482239/ [Accessed 14.07.2019]
- McConkey TE, Sole ML, Holcomb L. Assessing the female sexual assault survivor. Nurse Pract. 2001;26(7 Pt 1):28-30, 33-4, 37-9; quiz 40-1.
- Jauréguy F, Chariot P, Vessières A, Picard B. Prevalence of Chlamydia trachomatis and Neisseria gonorrhoeae infections detected by real-time PCR among individuals reporting sexual assaults in the Paris, France area. Forensic Sci Int. 2016;266:130-3. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. forsciint.2016.04.031
- Lacey HB. Sexually transmitted diseases and rape: the experience of a sexual assault centre. Int JSTDAIDS. 1990;1(6):405-9. https://doi.org/10.1177/095646249000100603

- Jo S, Shin J, Song KJ, Kim JJ, Hwang KR, Bhally H. Prevalence and correlated factors of sexually transmitted diseases-chlamydia, Neisseria, cytomegalovirus--in female rape victims. J Sex Med. 2011;8(8):2317-26. https://doi. org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2010.02069.x
- Oshikata CT, Bedone AJ, Faúndes A. Emergency care for women following sexual assault: characteristics of women and six-month post-aggression follow-up. Cad Saude Publica. 2005;21(1):192-9. https://doi.org/10.1590/ s0102-311x2005000100021
- Andrianarivelo Andry M, Raherinaivo Anjatiana A, Razafindrakoto Ainamalala C, Rasoanandrasana S, Ravaoarisaina Zakasoa M, Rasamindrakotroka A. Trichomonas vaginalis among women raped in Antananarivo, 2005-2011. Med Sante Trop. 2017;27(1):109-110. https://doi.org/10.1684/ mst.2014.0373
- 13. van Rooijen MS, Schim van der Loeff MF, van Kempen L, de Vries HJC. Sexually Transmitted Infection Positivity Rate and Treatment Uptake Among Female and Male Sexual Assault Victims Attending The Amsterdam STI Clinic Between 2005 and 2016. Sex Transm Dis. 2018;45(8):534-41. https://doi.org/10.1097/OLQ.00000000000794
- Sayın Kutlu S, Serinken M. Practice of Urgent Prophylaxis for Sexually Transmitted Infection (STI)s JAEM. 2010;9:143-7. https://doi.org/10.4170/jaem.2010.54366
- Pelit S, Bulut ME, Bayraktar B. The frequency of Neisseria gonorrhoeae, Chlamydia trachomatis, Ureaplasma urealyticum and Mycoplasma hominis in patients with urethral symptoms. Medical Journal of Bakırköy. 2017;13(1):10-3 https://doi.org/10.5350/BTDMJB201713102
- Çulha G, Görür S, Helli A, Akçin S, Kiper AN. The Prevalence of Trichomonas vaginalis in Male Patients with Urethritis who Referred to Mustafa Kemal University Hospital Urology Clinic. Turk Hij Den Biyol Derg. 2008;65(1):37-41.
- Gökengin D, Kurtaran B, Korten V, Tabak F, Ünal S, eds. HIV/AIDS Diagnosis, Monitoring and Treatment Handbook, 2018.
- T.C. Ministry of Health, Notification and Communications System of Infectious Diseases. Standard Diagnosis, Surveillance and Laboratory Guide. Ankara, 2004.
- Australian STI Management Guidelines (Internet) Available from: http://www.sti.guidelines.org.au/populations-and-situations/adult-sexual-assault [Accessed 10.09.2019]
- UpToDate. Bates CK. Evaluation and management of adult and adolescent sexual assault victims. (Internet) Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/evaluation-andmanagement-of-adult-and-adolescent-sexual-assault-victims [Accessed 19.08.2019]
- Updated Guidelines for Antiretroviral Postexposure Prophylaxis after Sexual, Injection-Drug Use, or Other Nonoc-cupational Exposure to HIV-United States, 2016. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2016;65(17):458. https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm6517a5
- Buzgan T, Torunoğlu MA, Gökengin D, eds. HIV/AIDS Diagnosis and Treatment Guide, T.C. Ministry of Health Public Health Agency of Turkey, 2013. T.C. Ministry of Health Publication No: 919

- Vitale E. The forensic nursing in sexual assaults: the immunochemical diagnosis and prevention of its adverse effects. Immunopharmacol Immunotoxicol. 2012;34(2):232-43. https://doi.org/10.3109/08923973.2011.596842
- Seña AC, Hsu KK, Kellogg N, Girardet R, Christian CW, Linden J, et al. Sexual Assault and Sexually Transmitted Infections in Adults, Adolescents, and Children. Clin Infect Dis. 2015;61, Suppl 8:S856-64. https://doi.org/10.1093/cid/ civ786
- Cybulska B. Immediate medical care after sexual assault. Best Pract Res Clin Obstet Gynaecol. 2013;27(1):141-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2012.08.013
- Morgan L, Brittain B, Welch J. Medical care following multiple perpetrator sexual assault: a retrospective review. Int J STD AIDS. 2015;26(2):86-92. https://doi. org/10.1177/0956462414530886
- Forbes KM, Day M, Vaze U, Sampson K, Forster G. Management of survivors of sexual assault within genitourinary medicine. Int J STD AIDS. 2008;19(7):482-3. https://doi. org/10.1258/ijsa.2008.008029
- Ebert J, Sperhake JP, Degen O, Schröder AS. The use of HIV post-exposure prophylaxis in forensic medicine following incidents of sexual violence in Hamburg, Germany: a retrospective study. Forensic Sci Med Pathol. 2018;14(3):332-41. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12024-018-9985-7
- Muriuki EM, Kimani J, Machuki Z, Kiarie J, Roxby AC. Sexual Assault and HIV Postexposure Prophylaxis at an Urban African Hospital. AIDS Patient Care STDS. 2017;31(6):255-60. https://doi.org/10.1089/apc.2016.0274
- Olshen E, Hsu K, Woods ER, Harper M, Harnisch B, Samples CL. Use of human immunodeficiency virus postexposure prophylaxis in adolescent sexual assault victims. Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med. 2006;160(7):674-80. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpedi.160.7.674
- 31. Smith DK, Grohskopf LA, Black RJ, Auerbach JD, Veronese F, Struble KA, et al. Antiretroviral postexposure prophylaxis after sexual, injection-drug use, or other non-occupational exposure to HIV in the United States: recommendations from the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. MMWR Recomm Rep. 2005;54(RR-2):1-20.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Vaccines and Preventable Diseases. HPV Vaccine Recommendations. (Internet) Available from: https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/vpd/ hpv/hcp/recommendations.html [Accessed 20.07.2019]
- Barth J, Bermetz L, Heim E, Trelle S, Tonia T. The current prevalence of child sexual abuse worldwide: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Public Health. 2013;58(3):469-83. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00038-012-0426-1
- 34. Hébert M, Amédée LM, Blais M, Gauthier-Duchesne A. Child Sexual Abuse among a Representative Sample of Quebec High School Students: Prevalence and Association with Mental Health Problems and Health-Risk Behaviors. Can J Psychiatry. 2019, Epub ahead of print. https://doi. org/10.1177/0706743719861387
- 35. UpToDate. Bechtel K, Bennett BL. Evaluation of sexual abuse in children and adolescents. (Internet) Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/evaluation-of-sexualabuse-in-children-and-adolescents [Accessed 21.07.2019]

- 36. Girardet RG, Lahoti S, Howard LA, Fajman NN, Sawyer MK, Driebe EM, et al. Epidemiology of sexually transmitted infections in suspected child victims of sexual assault. Pediatrics. 2009;124(1):79-86. https://doi.org/10.1542/ peds.2008-2947
- Adams JA, Farst KJ, Kellogg ND. Interpretation of Medical Findings in Suspected Child Sexual Abuse: An Update for 2018. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 2018;31(3):225-31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpag.2017.12.011
- Leder MR, Leber AL, Marcon MJ, Scribano PV. Use of AP-TIMA Combo 2: the experience of a child advocacy center. J Child Sex Abus. 2013;22(3):297-311. https://doi.org/10.1 080/10538712.2013.743954. In: Adams JA, Farst KJ, Kellogg ND. Interpretation of Medical Findings in Suspected Child Sexual Abuse: An Update for 2018. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 2018;31(3):225-31. https://doi.org/10.1016/j. jpag.2017.12.011
- 39. Gallion HR, Dupree LJ, Scott TA, Arnold DH. Diagnosis of Trichomonas vaginalis in female children and adolescents evaluated for possible sexual abuse: A comparison of the InPouch TV culture method and wet mount microscopy. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 2009;22(5):300-5. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jpag.2008.12.006
- Jain N. Sexually transmitted diseases in the pediatric patient. BCMJ. 2004;46(3):133-8.
- Dokgöz H, Kar H. Çocukta Cinsel İstismar. Turkiye Klinikleri J Foren Med-Special Topics. 2018;4(1):8-16
- Rogstad KE, Wilkinson D, Robinson A. Sexually transmitted infections in children as a marker of child sexual abuse and direction of future research. Curr Opin Infect Dis. 2016;29(1):41-4. https://doi.org/10.1097/QCO.00000000000233
- 43. Bacopoulou F, Karakitsos P, Kottaridi C, Stefanaki C, Deligeoroglou E, Theodoridou K, et al. Genital HPV in children and adolescents: does sexual activity make a difference?. J Pediatr Adolesc Gynecol. 2016;29(3):228-33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jpag.2015.08.010
- 44. Unger ER, Fajman NN, Maloney EM, Onyekwuluje J, Swan DC, Howard L, et al. Anogenital human papillomavirus in sexually abused and nonabused children: a multicenter study. Pediatrics. 2011;128(3):e658-65. https://doi. org/10.1542/peds.2010-2247
- 45. Reading R, Rannan-Eliya Y. Evidence for sexual transmission of genital herpes in children. Arch Dis

Child. 2007;92(7):608-13. https://doi.org/10.1136/ adc.2005.086835

- 46. Jenny C, Crawford-Jakubiak JE; Committee on Child Abuse and Neglect; American Academy of Pediatrics. The evaluation of children in the primary care setting when sexual abuse is suspected. Pediatrics. 2013;132(2):e558-67. https://doi.org/10.1542/peds.2013-1741
- 47. Cosentino LA, Danby CS, Rabe LK, Macio I, Meyn LA, Wiesenfeld HC, et al. Use of Nucleic Acid Amplification Testing for Diagnosis of Extragenital Sexually Transmitted Infections. J Clin Microbiol. 2017;55(9):2801-7. https://doi. org/10.1128/JCM.00616-17
- 48. Kellogg ND, Melville JD, Lukefahr JL, Nienow SM, Russell EL. Genital and Extragenital Gonorrhea and Chlamydia in Children and Adolescents Evaluated for Sexual Abuse. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2018;34(11):761-6. https://doi.org/10.1097/PEC.000000000001014
- Lahoti SL, McClain N, Girardet R, McNeese M, Cheung K. Evaluating the Child for Sexual Abuse. Am Fam Physician. 2001;63(5):883-893.
- 50. UpToDate. Bechtel K, Bennett BL. Management and sequelae of sexual abuse in children and adolescents. (Internet) Available from: https://www.uptodate.com/contents/management-and-sequelae-of-sexual-abuse-in-children-andadolescents [Accessed 28.07.2019]
- Aydın D. Neisseria gonorrhoeae, Gökengin Dereli D. Chlamydia trachomatis. Ağaçfidan A, Anğ Ö, eds. Sexually Transmitted Diseases. İstanbul, 1999. p: 81-5, 113-6
- Karakoç E. (translator) Molecular Diagnosis. In: Patrick Murray, Ken S. Rosenthal, Michael A. Pfaller, Eds. Tıbbi Mikrobiyoloji. Ankara, 2010. sayfa:165-8.
- 53. Martin IM, Foreman E, Hall V, Nesbitt A, Forster G, Ison CA. Non-cultural detection and molecular genotyping of Neisseria gonorrhoeae from a piece of clothing. J Med Microbiol. 2007;56(Pt 4):487-90. https://doi.org/10.1099/jmm.0.46956-0
- 54. Sathirareuangchai S, Phuangphung P, Leelaporn A, Boonyasidhi V. The usefulness of Neisseria gonorrhoeae strain typing by Pulse-Field Gel Electrophoresis (PFGE) and DNA detection as the forensic evidence in child sexual abuse cases: a case series. Int J Legal Med. 2015;129(1):153-7. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00414-014-1007-z



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tip Bülteni

Case Report

Lighter Fluid Inhalation and Neurological Sequelae as a Forensic Case

Ahsen Kaya, Selen Can Temürkol*, Burcu Özçalışkan, Hülya Güler

Abstract: The use of volatile substances, also known as inhalant substances, is increasing all over the world. One of the most often encountered misuses of these substances is lighter fluid; which is easily accessible, legally and cheaply purchased, and which has a pleasurable effect in a short period of time.

In this report; 18 years-old case who was found in cardiac arrest on a street after lighter fluid inhalation nearly three years ago, which had been generalized tonic seizure during intensive care monitoring, observed changes in cranial Magnetic Resonance Imaging secondary to hypoxic-ischemic damage and butane gas inhalation and detected a severe motor and mental neurological sequelae was presented.

To our knowledge, in the literature, there were more autopsy studies on sudden death cases due to lighter fluid inhalation. Therefore, this presented case would contribute to the literature as it clearly reveals the neurological sequelae, as a result of lighter fluid inhalation.

Keywords: Lighter Fluid, Volatile Substance, Inhalation, Forensic Medicine, Ventricular Fibrillation.

Öz: Uçucu maddelerin, bir diğer adıyla inhalan maddelerin tüm dünyada kullanımları giderek artmaktadır. Bu maddelerden kötüye kullanımıyla en sık karşılaşılanlardan biri, kolay ulaşılabilmesi, yasal olarak ve ucuza satın alınabilmesi, kısa sürede keyif verici etki göstermesi nedenleriyle çakmak gazıdır.

Bu olgu sunumunda, yaklaşık üç yıl önce çakmak gazı inhalasyonu sonrası sokakta kardiak arrest halinde bulunan, yoğun bakım izlemi sırasında jeneralize tonik nöbet geçiren, kranial Manyetik Rezonans Görüntülemesinde hipoksik iskemik hasar ve bütan gazı inhalasyonuna sekonder değişiklikler izlenen, ağır motor ve mental nörolojik sekelleri saptanan 18 yaşındaki olgu sunuldu.

Literatür taramasında daha çok çakmak gazı inhalasyonuna bağlı ani ölüm olguları ile ilgili otopsi çalışmaları olduğu görüldü. Sunulan olgunun, çakmak gazı inhalasyonu sonucu meydana gelebilecek nörolojik sekelleri belirgin bir şekilde ortaya koyması nedeniyle literatüre katkı sağlayacağı düşünüldü.

Anahtar Kelimeler: Çakmak Gazı, Uçucu Madde, Inhalasyon, Adli Tıp, Ventriküler Fibrilasyon.

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1327

Ahsen Kaya: Assoc. Prof., Ege University Faculty of Medicine Department of Forensic Medicine, İzmir Email: pekcanahsen@yahoo.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6969-1562

Selen Can Temürkol: Res. Asst. Dr., Ege University Faculty of Medicine Department of Forensic Medicine, İzmir Email: selen.can.91@gmail.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-1074-405X

Burcu Özçalışkan: Res. Asst. Dr., Ege University Faculty of Medicine Department of Forensic Medicine, İzmir Email: burcuozcaliskan@windowslive.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-6112-8989

Hülya Güler: Asst. Prof. Dr., Ege University Faculty of Medicine Department of Forensic Medicine, İzmir Email: drhulyaguler@yahoo.com ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3205-4113

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Part of this case report was as a poster presentation in the 16th Forensic Sciences Congress, İzmir, April 04-07, 2019.

Support Resources:

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Conflict of Interest:

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Informed consent was obtained from the participant and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Adli Bir Olgu Olarak Çakmak Gazı İnhalasyonu ve Nörolojik Sekelleri

Received: 15.08.2019 **Revised:** 22.08.2019 **Accepted:** 28.08.2019

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

1. Introduction

The volatile substances, also known as inhalant substances, are defined as substances that can easily evaporate at room temperature (1). Among these substances, butane and propane are the most common substances to be abused because of their pleasurable properties, and these fluids are also used in air freshener sprays, deodorants and lighters (2).

There are different ways of administration in the misuse of inhalant substances. They can be used by breathing through the nose of the container they are in, squeezing aerosol sprays directly into the mouth and/or nose, pouring the substance into plastic or paper bag and then breathing through nose and mouth and pouring the substance onto a piece of cloth and sniffing it (3).

Inhaled substances are increasingly being used all over the world due to their ease of access, being legally and cheaply available, having a pleasurable effect in a short period of time (3). In recent years, there have been studies showing an increase in lighter fluid misuse, especially among adolescents in Turkey (4-6).

Volatile substances cause many problems, including acute and/or chronic, physical and/or mental problems (7). Volatile substances may lead to sudden death due to their effects; such as cardiac arrhythmias, hypoxia, and respiratory depression in the acute period, and often cause neuropsychiatric disorders in the chronic period (7,8).

This case report aims to evaluate the findings and neurological sequelae that arise from lighter fluid inhalation from a forensic-medical perspective.

Ethical Declaration

Informed consent was obtained from the participant and Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

2. Case

After the lighter fluid inhalation, 18 years old male case consulted our Forensic Medicine outpatient clinic with the request to be arranged the forensic report.

From the examined document, it was noted that the patient smelled lighter fluid about three years ago before he consulted the clinic, he was found in cardiac arrest on a street, intervened by 112 ambulance services, defibrillated upon taking ventricular fibrillation rhythm in cardiopulmonary resuscitation, then, he was taken to a State Hospital Emergency Department. He was intubated, and activated charcoal was applied. The case was defibrillated twice more during follow-up, returned to a normal rhythm. His general medical condition was not good and was transferred to the University Hospital on the same day.

In Child Intensive Care Service documents after referral, it was noted that the case was followed up as intubated, the light reflexes were bilaterally taken, there were the coarse crackles (rales) in the lung auscultation, activated charcoal was present in the tracheal aspiration, and the appearance was consistent with possible charcoal aspiration on the right side of the chest X-ray (Picture 1). It has been observed in Echocardiography (Echo) that there was a minimal smear type of pericardial fluid, and ventricular functions were normal.



Picture 1. Appearance consistent with activated charcoal aspiration in the right lung.

On the fourth day of the follow-up, it was reported that antiepileptic treatment was started due to generalized tonic-clonic seizure lasting 20-30 seconds, contractions increased as a spasm, and he had dystonia in the form of opisthotonos position and the way legs crossed.

In electroencephalography of the case (EEG), it was stated that bilateral synchrony of slow waves at theta frequency was recorded in parietooccipital regions, the basic rhythm was slow, and its clinical movements were thought to be non-epileptic. Deep tendon reflexes decreased, and no pathology was detected in electromyography (EMG).

In the Cranial Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI); in the bilateral frontoparietal cortex (Picture 2) and the occipital region, adjacent to calcarine sulcus (Picture 3), there were changes secondary to primarily hypoxicischemic damage and in bilateral putamen secondary appearance to inhalation of toxic gas (butane gas) (Picture 4).



Picture 2. Hyperintense in the diffusion sequence (2a) and hypointense regions in the ADC map (2b) in the diffusion MRI examination.



Picture 3. Hyperintense in the diffusion sequence (3a) and hypointense regions in the ADC map (3b) in the diffusion MRI examination.

Anamnesis and examination of the case were taken in our department (approximately three years after the incident), his family described that he had forgetfulness and we determined gait and speech disorders. No external lesions were observed due to the incident. A neurology consultation was requested. As a result of the consultation, the following problems were detected: dysarthria, dystonic posturing of the extremities and the myocloni, sometimes athetoid movements, impairment in fine hand skills, ataxia and dystonic movements, performance decrease in semantic fluency skills, orientation in space and time, complex attention-concentration, complex calculations, mental flexibility, construction, immediate visual memory, abstraction, disorder of naming skills and significant losses in close memory functions. It is stated that in the forensic report of the case that the injury due to lighter fluid inhalation causes a situation that endangers the person's life, it can't be cured by a simple medical treatment, it causes an incurable illness and a permanent speech defect.

3. Discussion and Conclusions

All over the world, hypnotic substances and drugs are a growing public health problem with the physical and mental problems they cause. This is particularly affecting children-young people who are the future of the societies. In this regard, volatile substances have also been added among the substances commonly used, such as heroin, cocaine, ecstasy and synthetic substances. According to



Picture 4. Hyperintense areas in the bilateral putamen in T2a flair sequences.

the "National Survey on Drug Use and Health", which evaluated the use of volatile substances in children, adolescent and young adult age groups by the U.S. National Institute on Drug Abuse, since 2017, the rate of volatile substance use at least once in life was 9.3% at the age of 12 and below; 8.6% in the 12-17 age group; 9.5% among the 18-25 age group; 9.3% for individuals aged 26 and over were detected (9).

In another report presenting the prevalence of drug use in American youth, the rate of volatile substance use at least once in life for 2018 was stated as 8.7% in eighth grades, 6.5% in tenth grades, and 4.4% in twelfth grades (10). In a meta-analysis study, which looked at the prevalence of lifelong use of different substances among street children and young people living in low socioeconomic environments, it was reported that once-in-a-lifetime use of inhaled substances was 47% (11). When we look at this situation from the perspective of our country, it is seen that the usage rates are slightly lower. For instance, a study which was conducted in Kocaeli in 2017, found that the rate of volatile, drug and stimulant substance use in high schools was 3.6% (12). Again, in our country, one who used volatile substances at least once in their lifetime was determined to be 8.8% in another study, which investigated the prevalence of volatile substance use among high school students in 15 separate provinces. (13). However, it may be considered that these studies may not reflect the actual usage rate because the population with certain characteristics (such as high schools, patients working in occupational groups with volatile substances, patients applying to clinics for treatment) was selected (12-14).

Volatile substances are commonly used in everyday life products, such as adhesives, gasoline, paint thinner, spray paints, deodorants, hair sprays and lighter fluids (7). People often inhale gas to cheer up or enjoy it, or because of curiosity, they prefer lighter filling tubes that contain butane gas, which are easily supplied and cheap (5, 15). Although the presented case was injured as a result of lighter fluid inhalation, it was not possible to obtain information about the method by which lighter fluid was inhaled and how long it was inhaled.

It is reported that patients who use volatile substances, begin to use another addictive substance eventually and that it is common to use volatile substances in combination with another addictive substance (15). Our case has a history of inhalation bally in addition to lighter fluid.

In the literature, it is emphasized that volatile substance usage is the most common in males and adolescents (15). The age and sex of the case presented are in line with the literature. In addition to child/adolescent age group and male sex, the presence of family problems, low socioeconomic level, living on the street, working in occupational groups using volatile substances, are among the other risk factors of volatile substance addiction (16).

Volatile substance abuse is a major cause of morbidity and mortality, pathologies that arise from abuse are diverse (1,2), which may cause sudden death by causing suffocation, vagal inhibition, respiratory depression, and cardiac arrhythmias such as ventricular fibrillation (8). It has been stated that more than 50% of sudden deaths are due to direct toxic (especially cardiac) effects (17-19). The case presented was found in cardiac arrest in the street after inhalation of lighter fluid, and defibrillation was performed on ventricular fibrillation rhythm after cardiopulmonary resuscitation.

Neuropsychiatric sequelae are often seen in chronic volatile substance users. Neurological and behavioral findings and symptoms, peripheral neuropathy, headache, paresthesias, cerebellar symptoms, permanent motor dysfunction, Parkinsonism, apathy, lack of concentration, memory loss, visual-spatial dysfunction, distortion in the processing of verbal material and lead encephalopathy can be considered (1,7). In studies brain atrophy have been shown by Computed Tomography (CT) and; white matter degeneration, deterioration in subcortical structures, such as the thalamus, pons, basal ganglia and cerebellum shown by MRI (1,7). Our patient had seizures on the fourth day of follow-up, and cranial MRI showed changes secondary to hypoxic-ischemic damage and toxic gas (butane gas) inhalation. In the examination of our case conducted by the us and Department of Neurology after about three years, severe motor and mental,

neurological sequelae were detected. In the literature review, it was noted that mostly studies about lighter fluid inhalation were autopsy studies of sudden death cases (20,21). It was thought that our case would contribute to the literature because it clearly reveals the neurological sequelae that may occur as a result of lighter fluid inhalation.

As in this case, it is thought that the ease of access to addictive substances, such as lighter fluid, especially in the childhood age group, will result in a further increase in the use of such substances. Thus; especially under the age of 18, restriction of access to substances that are or may be abused, controlling the sale of such substances are only a few of the precautions that can be taken. In our country, volatile substances are defined by "The Regulation on the Protection of Human Health From The Damages of Volatile Substances" published in the Official Gazette dated 05.08.2010 and numbered 27663 and regulations have been made on the sale and possession of volatile substances. Some governorates have also issued resolutions prohibiting the sale of lighters and lighter fluids to children(22,23). It is also considerable importance that families fulfill their obligations of taking attention and care towards their children.

The situation that occurred in the case presented in this study attracts attention with its permanent neurological sequelae; and it has been endangering a person's life, causing an incurable illness and a permanent speech defect; caused severe damage (24). Simple and small precautions that can be taken, they will prevent situations that may bring about such a severe disability.

References

- Williams JF, Storck M; American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Substance Abuse; American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Native American Child Health. Inhalant Abuse. Pediatrics 2007;119(5):1009-17. https://doi. org/10.1542/peds.2007-0470
- Gökalp G, Berksoy E, Anıl M, Bıcılıoğlu Y, Zengin N, Kamit Can F, Anıl AB. Nadir Görülen Bir Kardiyotoksisite: Bütan İnhalasyonu. J Pediatr Emerg Intensive Care Med 2018;5:132-33. https://doi.org/10.4274/cayd.70883
- World Drug Report 2018, Booklet 4 Drugs and Age, Drugs and associate dissues among young people and older people. https://www.unodc.org/wdr2018/prelaunch/WDR18_ Booklet 4 YOUTH.pdf. Date of access: 10.03.2019
- Sen A, Erdivanli B. Cardiac Arrest Following Butane İnhalation. Anesth Essays Res 2015;9:273-5. https://doi. org/10.4103/0259-1162.156366
- Öncü SB, Güzel A, Paksu Ş, Şahin S, Suna F, Yüce M. Lighter Gas Inhalation: A Case Report. CAYD 2014;1(2):101-3.

- Tekelioglu U, Ocak T, Demirhan A, Erdem A, Tekelioglu V, Kocoglu H. Sudden Death due to Voluntary Lighter Fluid İnhalation: A Case Report. Int J Med Sci Public Health 2013;2(4):1128-30. https://doi.org/10.5455/ ijmsph.2013.220820133
- Boztaş MH, Arısoy Ö. Uçucu Madde Bağımlılığı ve Tıbbi Sonuçları. Current Approaches in Psychiatry 2010;2(4):51631.
- Sugie H, Sasaki C, Hashimoto C, Takeshita H, Nagai T, Nakamura S, et al. Three Cases of Sudden Death due to Butane or Propane Gas Inhalation: Analysis of Tissues for Gas Components. Forensic Sci Int 2004;143:211–4.DOI: https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2004.02.038
- National Survey on Drug Use and Health: Trends in Prevalence of Various Drugs for Ages 12 or Older, Ages 12 to 17, Ages 18 to 25, and Ages 26 or Older; 2015-2017 (in percent)*, https://www.drugabuse.gov/national-survey-druguse-health, Date of access: 09.06.2019.
- Monitoring the Future Study: Trends in Prevalence of Various Drugs for 8th Graders, 10th Graders, and 12th Graders; 2015-2018 (in percent)*, https://www.drugabuse.gov/trends-statistics/monitoring-future/monitoring-futurestudy-trends-in-prevalence-various-drugs, Date of access: 09.06.2019.
- Embleton L, Mwangi A, Vreeman R, Ayuku D, Braitstein P. The Epidemiology of Substance Use among Street Children in Resource constrained Settings: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Addiction 2013;108(10):1722-33. https:// doi.org/10.1111/add.12252
- Taylan HH, Genç Y. Liselerde Sigara, Alkol ve Uyuşturucu/ Uçucu/Uyarıcı Madde Kullanım Eğilimleri: Kocaeli Örneği. ASOS 2017;47:180-99. https://doi.org/10.16992/ ASOS.12367
- Ögel K, Tamar D, Evren C, Çakmak D. The Prevalence of Volatile Substance Abuse: Evaluation of Data In Multi-Center Study. Anadolu Psikiyatri Derg 2000;1(4):220-24
- Kuğu N, Akyüz G, Erşan E, Doğan O. Sanayi Bölgesinde Çalışan Çıraklarda Madde Kullanımı ve Etkileyen Etkenlerin Araştırılması. Anadolu Psikiyatri Derg 2000;1(1):19-25.
- Evren C, Ögel K, Tamar D, Çakmak D. Uçucu Madde Kullanıcılarının Özellikleri. Bağımlılık Dergisi 2001;2(2):57-60.
- Kaya B, Özcan ME. Uçucu Bağımlılığı ve Kötüye Kullanımı: Epidemiyoloji, Risk Grupları ve Önleme Programlarının Gerekliliği. Turkish J Clinical Psychiatry 1999;2(3):189-96.
- Williams DR, Cole SJ. Ventricular Fibrillation Following Butane Gas Inhalation. Resuscitation 1998;37(1):43-5. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0300-9572(98)00030-6
- Pfeiffer H, Al Khaddam M, Brinkmann B, Köhler H, Beike J. Sudden Death After İsobutane Sniffing: A Report of Two Forensic Cases. Int J Legal Med 2006;120(3):168-73. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00414-005-0062-x
- 19. Fuke C, Miyazaki T, Arao T, Morinaga Y, Takaesu H, Takeda T, et all. A Fatal Case Considered to be due to

Cardiac Arrhythmia Associated with Butane Inhalation. Legal Med 2002;4:134-8. https://doi.org/10.1016/ S1344-6223(02)00004-4

- Akcan R, Çekin N, Hilal A, Arslan MM. Gençlerde Uçucu Madde Soluma Sonucu Ani Ölüm: Olgu sunumu. Dicle Med J 2010;37(2):154-6.
- Ilhan R, Artar A, Butun C, Yucel Beyaztas F. Butane Gas Inhalation Resulting in Death: Two Case Reports. Med-Science 2015;4(4):2938-46. https://doi.org/10.5455/ medscience.2015.04.8275
- http://www.izmir.gov.tr/cakmak-ve-cakmak-gazinin-cocuklara-satisinin-yasaklanmasi-hakkinda-karar, Date of access: 05.08.2019.
- 23. http://www.konya.gov.tr/18-yasindan-kucuklere-cakmakve-cakmak-gazi-satisinin-yasaklanmasi-ile-ilgili-valilikkarari, Date of access: 05.08.2019.
- 24. Türk Ceza Kanunu'nda Tanımlanan Yaralama Suçlarının Adli Tıp Açısından Değerlendirilmesi Rehberi. Eds. Balcı Y, Çolak B, Gürpınar K, Anolay NN. https://www.atk.gov. tr/tckyaralama24-06-19.pdf, Date of access: 05.08.2019.



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tip Bülteni

Case Report

Suicide with Like Hara-kiri Method: A Case Report

Ayşe Seydaoğulları Baltacı*, Volkan Zeybek, Özgür Tekin, Kemalettin Acar

Abstract: Suicide is defined as "a person's giving an end to his own life due to emotional, psychological, or social effects". Many factors such as cultural structure, ethnic group, age, gender and accessibility are effective in the choice of suicide method. The most common suicide method is hanging, followed by firearms, jumping from heights and chemical intake. While the suicide with the sharp instruments constitutes %2 of all suicides, the incidence of suicide with the sharp instruments which is similar to Hara-kiri is % 0.2. What makes our case valuable is that the person belongs to the Turkish race and has chosen a suicide method as hara-kiri that is special to the Japanese race. A 56-year-old man diagnosed with psychotic disorder died of peritoneal, small intestine and mesenteric injuries due to abdominal and chest penetrating stab wounds and hypovolemic shock due to bleeding.

Our case is compatible with similar cases in the literature in terms of age and sex. In addition, the presence of a known psychiatric diagnosis and history of suicide attempts were significant.

As a result, suicide with hara-kiri method is not common and it is important to determine the origin of hara-kiri death cases as well as all other medical cases. The medical history of the deceased and the information of relatives should be obtained before the autopsy.

Keywords: Suicide, Hara-kiri, Forensic Medicine, Abdominal Injury

Öz: İntihar 'bireyin duygusal, ruhsal ya da sosyal nedenlerin etkisiyle kendi yaşamına son vermesi' olarak tanımlanmaktadır. İntihar yöntemi seçiminde kültürel yapı, etnik grup, yaş, cinsiyet, ulaşılabilirlik gibi birçok faktör etkilidir. En sık intihar yöntemi ası olup, bunu ateşli silah, yüksekten atlama ve kimyevi madde alımı takip etmektedir. Kesici-delici alet ile intihar tüm intiharların % 2'sini oluştururken, neredeyse Harakiriye eş değer olan batına yönelik kesici-delici aletlerle meydana gelen intihar oranı % 0,2'dir. Olgumuzu değerli kılan, şahsın Türk ırkına mensup olması ve Japon ırkına özgü olan nadir rastlanan harakiriye benzer bir intihar yöntemi seçmiş olmasıdır. 56 yaşında psikotik bozukluk tanılı erkek olgu, batına nafiz kesici-delici alet yaralanmalarına bağlı periton, ince bağırsak ve mezenter yaralanması sonucu kanama ve hipovolemik şok nedeniyle ölmüştür.

Olgumuz yaş ve cinsiyet itibariyle literatürdeki benzer olgularla uyumluluk göstermektedir. Bunun yanında tıbbi geçmişinde ve yakınlarından alınan öyküde bilinen psikiyatrik tanısının bulunuşu ve yaşanmış intihar girişimlerinin varlığı anlamlı bulunmuştur.

Sonuç olarak harakiri yöntemiyle intihar çok sık karşılaştığımız bir olgu türü olmayıp, diğer tüm medikolegal ölüm olgularında olduğu gibi harakiri şeklindeki ölüm olgularının orijininin belirlenmesinde de, ayrıntılı otopsi işlemi ile beraber olay yerindeki bulgular, ölenin tıbbi özgeçmişi ve yakınlarından alınan bilgilerin bir arada değerlendirilmesi önemlidir.

Anahtar Kelimeler: İntihar, Harakiri, Adli Tıp, Batın Yaralanması

DOI: 10.17986/blm.1350

Ayşe Seydaoğulları Baltacı: Res. Asst. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: abaltaci@pau.edu.tr ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-3544-2269

Volkan Zeybek: Asst. Prof. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: vzeybek@paü.edu.tr ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-8079-2671

Özgür Tekin: Res. Asst. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: otekin@pau.edu.tr ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-6935-3854

Kemalettin Acar: Prof. Dr., Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Forensic Medicine, Denizli Email: kacar@pau.edu.tr ORCID iD: https://orcid.org/0000-0002-0200-4764

Acknowledgement

* Corresponding Author

Conflict of Interest:

The authors declare that they have no conflict of interests regarding content of this article.

Support Resources:

The Authors report no financial support regarding content of this article.

Ethical Declaration

Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

This article is English version of the manuscript entitled as "Harakiri Benzeri Yöntem ile İntihar: Bir Olgu Sunumu"

Received: 22.10.2019 **Revised:** 31.12.2019 **Accepted:** 24.02.2020

p-ISSN: 1300-865X **e-ISSN:** 2149-4533

www.adlitipbulteni.com

- 155 -

1. Introduction

Suicide is defined as 'the individual's ending his/her own life under the influence of emotional, spiritual or social motives' (1). Many factors such as cultural structure, ethnic group, age, gender, accessibility are effective in the selection of suicide method. Although the suicide method percentages used differ from each other in studies conducted until today, hanging is the most commonly used suicide method in the medical literature, it is followed by a firearm, high jump and chemical substance intake (2). When we look at the distribution of suicide methods; in one study, while hanging was ranked first with 232 (52.3%) cases, it was followed by the use of firearms with 126 cases (28.4%), chemical use with 40 cases (9%) (medicine and pesticide), high jump with 33 cases (7.4%) (3). In a study involving cases who committed suicide between 2002 and 2009, it was observed that 47% of the cases used hanging, 23.5% used firearms, 14.2% used chemical substances, 9% used jumping from the height method (4). While suicide with a cuttingpiercing device constitutes 2% of all suicides, suicide rate with abdominal cutting-piercing tools, which is almost equivalent to Harakiri, is 0.2%. This low incidence trend remained unchanged from 1983 to 2016 in the literature reviewed (5).

The origins of deaths depending on cutting-piercing tool injuries are mostly accident and murder (6). Unless proven otherwise, it is difficult to say that the deaths caused by the cutting-piercing tool are suicide. Before accepting the deaths that occurred through this method as suicide, wounds must be carefully examined. Suicide wounds are usually found in the parts within the hand reach of the body (7). The presence of hesitation cuts is one of the findings supporting suicide (8).

Harakiri is a suicide method used mostly by the Japanese people. The word harakiri means "to slash the belly" (8). Historically, the first harakiri was practiced by a samurai who committed suicide after being caught by enemies. Harakiri is considered to die with pride; however, it was banned by the government in 1873 (9). Classical harakiri involves inserting a knife into the lower-left area of the abdominal wall and moving the knife horizontally to the right. The blade is then pulled strongly upward so that it cuts an L-shaped line on the abdominal wall. In addition to its being very painful, this method causes a slow death (8).

In this study, a detailed review of the literature is presented to help illuminate a case who was belonged to the Turkish race and used a rare harakiri-like method for suicide and similar cases.

Ethical Declaration

Helsinki Declaration rules were followed to conduct this study.

2. Case

A 56-year-old male was evaluated by us medicolegally for the death incident occurred with a cutting-piercing tool injury from his abdomen. At the crime scene; it was observed that the corpse was found lying face down on the floor, and the upper body garments were lifted upwards, that there was a bed and quilt with heavy blood contamination on its right side, that there was a knife with blood contamination between the bed and the body, which was thought to be used for suicidal purposes. When the knife is examined; it was found that the total length of the blade part was 25 cm, the blade length was 13 cm, the blade width was 3 cm, the one side of the blade was sharp, the other was blunt and with a wooden handle. It was found that no additional examination in terms of blood and fingerprints on the knife was conducted since it was stated that it was not required by the Public Prosecutor's Office during the judicial investigation process.

Based on the statements taken from the relatives, it has been declared that; he was living alone in the village house and diagnosed with psychosis, there was a 3-day hospitalization in Manisa Psychiatric and Neurological Diseases Hospital approximately 45 days before the incident in question, and conducted repeated suicide attempts approximately 6 months ago with the use of cuttingpiercing tools and drugs and he does not have any knowledge and curiosity about Japanese culture.

In the autopsy procedure on the body; it was seen that there is 5 cm long incision wound with skin, subcutaneous and muscular tissue line that is thought to occur in at least 2 strokes on the left-hand wrist inner face, two 1 cm long skin and subcutaneous cutting line wound on the right-hand wrist inner face, numerous mature cutting wound scars on the left anterior surfaces of the chest and abdomen. In the left hemithorax, a 7 cm inferolateral of the nipple, a 1.5 cm long, skin subcutaneous tissue line cutting device wound. Also, in the left lower quadrant of the abdomen, 7 cm inferolateral to the umbilicus It was found that there was an 8 cm long and 4 cm wide cuttingpiercing tool wound, which was thought to be advanced by turning it after penetration.

Small intestines and mesentery were protruded through this cutting-piercing tool wound. When the intestinal tissue protruding to the outside was examined, it was determined that there was a full cut incision in three different places at the level of ileum, and hematomas were present in the mesentery. In the abdomen, 600 cc of free blood was observed apart from the hematoma of the presence of hematomas in addition to this 600 cc of bleeding and considering the presence of dried blood, which cannot be measured at the scene, absorbed by environmental factors. It was concluded that our case died of bleeding and hypovolemic shock depending on the peritoneum, small intestine and mesentery injury caused by injury to the abdomen.

In a toxicological analysis of blood, urine and intraocular fluid samples taken during an autopsy, it was determined that there were no substances in the blood and intraocular fluid samples and tramadol, and that one of the drug active substances analyzed in the urine. It was found that the body was not under the influence of any drunk or drug-stimulating substance at the time of death.

3. Discussion

Suicide with a cutting-piercing tool is a rare method of suicide. The origins of deaths by means of cuttingpiercing tool injuries are mostly accident and murder (6).

When examined in terms of gender and age in studies, the numerical superiority of men aged 35-70 years was observed in self-injuries with cutting-piercing tools (10). In studies when the examination was conducted in terms of gender and age, the numerical superiority of men aged 35-70 years was observed in self-injuries with



Picture 1. Knife used for suicide purposes

cutting-piercing tools (10). In one study, individuals who chose harakiri were shown to be relatively older than those who chose other methods. Previous studies suggested that there was a relationship between the fatality of suicide attempts and the age of those who attempted suicide. It was found that older individuals use methods that are less likely to survive (11). The fact that our case is a 56-year-old man is compatible with the general literature.

Some morphological criteria have been defined in suicide cases caused by cutting-piercing tools. These were stated as: targeting easily reachable body points, mainly the heart spot, the clothes have been removed where the cutting-piercing tool is applied, the wounds were seen on the left side of the body for right-handers, wounds were limited as irregular and grouped in a small area, a rare puncture in the costa and sternum, absence of defensive wounds, less than 10 deep cutting-piercing instrument wounds. In our case, there are many cutting wounds with skin and subcutaneous tissue lines on the left side of the thorax wall. This suggests that the heart spot may have been targeted first and the sweater of the individual has been lifted upwards in order to facilitate access to the targeted area. Besides, there is no defense wound in our case. In the same study, 40% of 23 cases were shown to be localized in the right upper quadrant and 23% in the right lower quadrant (6). In another study, it was found that the injury was most common in the periumbilical region and was followed by the epigastric region (9). In our case, a wound to the abdomen, cutting-piercing instrument is on the left side.

In a study conducted in Japan, cutting tools used by men for suicide; razors (43%), knives (22%), cuttingpiercing kitchen tools (16%), and those used by women



Picture 2. The position of the corpse when the crime scene was arrived.

were shaving knives (43%), 22% kitchen knives, 8% short swords, 8% scissors. In terms of usability, the most commonly used sharp tools are the tools that can be found easily, appropriately sized and appear sharp. In terms of profession, carpenters can mostly use a chisel, doctors and nurses can use surgical tools (12). Our case used a knife with a wooden handle with a total length of 25 cm, blade length of 13 cm, blade width of 3 cm, one end of the blade was sharp, the other end was blunt.

By Di Nunno et al. four cases who committed suicide by the method of Harakiri in 40 years have been examined. It has been revealed that it is important to make a differential diagnosis between suicide and murder in cases of death by harakiri and the presence of hesitation cuts helps in this distinction (8). In our case, there are shallow wounds of cutting tools, which can be described as hesitation cuts in the abdomen and wrists.

Kemal et al. examined the deaths depending on the cutting-piercing device injury, which applied to the Bexar Forensic Medicine Unit from January 1988 until May 2010. It was stated that a total of 418 deaths was originated from 349 murders, 54 suicides, 12 accidents, and the origin of 2 deaths could not be determined. While head, chest and back injuries are more common in murders, injuries in the abdomen and extremities have been proven to be more common in suicides. It has been determined that hesitation incisions were detected in 35% of suicides (13). Neck injuries were the most common in cases of both genders. It was detected that the ratio of abdominal injuries was higher in males than in females. In cases of suicide caused by cutting tools, it was found that wounds were not limited to one area, but also applied to the other areas of the body (12). In our case, there were cutting wounds caused the lethal injury in the abdomen, there



Picture 3. **a)** mature scar tissues caused by old suicide attempt **b)** newly occurred cut did not reach the thoracic cavity and other superficial cuts **c)** protruded bowel loops.

were also non-lethal hesitation incisions in the bilateral wrist and left chest anterior wall.

The suicide cases were examined by Byard et al. In which cutting tools were used from January 20, 1981, to December 2000 of Forensic Science Center in Adelaide, South Australia. It has been shown that in 1.6% (51 cases) of total suicides, a cutting-piercing device was used, in 54% (23 cases) of these cases, there were hesitation scars and in five cases there were wrist scars stemming from the previous suicide attempts. Injuries caused by cuttingpiercing tools are most common in extremities in both genders, and male gender superiority has been identified in abdominal and thoracic injuries (14). In our case, there are old and new cutting-piercing tool wounds in the thorax, lethal cutting-piercing instrument wounds in the abdomen and non-lethal cutting instrument wounds in the bilateral wrist. These results are consistent with the literature in terms of suicide.

Suicide cases were examined occurred by the use of cutting-piercing tools between 1997-2007 in the North Branch of the National Institute of Law (Portugal) by Assunção et al. It was shown that depression symptoms were observed in five cases, a total of nine people had previously expressed some kind of suicidal ideation and eight attempted suicide. The most frequently used object was found to be the kitchen knife and the most common anatomical spot which was fatally injured was the neck area. In six cases, hesitations incisions have been shown in the immediate vicinity of the fatal wound (15). In a study conducted by Kato et al., 647 suicide attempts were examined, it was determined that 25 of these cases attempted suicide with harakiri, In this case group, the ratio



Picture 4. Hesitation cuts on the right wrist made with a sharp-piercing tool.

of males to females and the proportion of patients with mood disorders were found to be significantly higher compared to the other methods (16). In our case, scar tissues from the above-mentioned suicide attempts are seen in the left chest spot and in the upper right quadrant of the abdomen. In addition to that, it was found out that our patient had a psychotic disorder and that he was hospitalized in Manisa Mental and Neurological Diseases Hospital 45 days before his death.

Consequently, suicide by the harakiri method is not a type of case that we encounter frequently. As with all other medicolegal death cases, in determining the origin of death cases in the form of harakiri. It is extremely important to evaluate the findings of the incident, the medical history of the deceased and the information received from the relatives along with the detailed autopsy procedure. It is possible that every finding has the nature of evidence. Starting from the incident scene, careful attention at every stage of the process, the complete and accurate evaluation of the findings shed light on the judicial investigation process.



Picture 5. Cutting-piercing wound on the left wrist that did cause major vascular injury.

References

- Turla A, Aydın B, Gündüz M, Boz H. Şizofreni hastasında intihar: Bir olgu sunumu. Anatolian Journal of Psychiatry. 2007; 8(1):74-78.
- 2. TÜİK İntihar İstatistikleri, 2014
- Demir S, Yazar ME, Kurtuluş Dereli A, Acar K. Denizli'deki İntihar Ölümlerinin Analizi 10 Yıllık Retrospektif Otopsi Çalışması. Adli Tıp Bülteni, 2018; 23(2): 93-99. https://doi. org/10.17986/blm.2017136922

- Gümüş B, Özer E, Yıldırım A, Çetin İ. TÜİK Verilerine Göre Türkiye'de İntihar Olgularının Değerlendirilmesi. Adli Tıp Bülteni. 2010;15(3):104-109. https://doi.org/10.17986/ blm.2010153715
- Mugadlimath AB, Sane MR, Zine KU, Hiremath RM. Suicide by self-disembowelment in prison. Arch Med Sadowej Kryminol. 2018;68(3):171-178. https://doi. org/10.5114/amsik.2018.83094 PubMed PMID: 30786658
- Erkol Z, Büken B, Yılmaz R, Erkol H. Kesici ve kesici-delici alet ile intihar: İki olgu sunumu. Adli Tıp Bülteni, 2007;12(1):36-40. https://doi.org/10.17986/ blm.2007121631
- Kumar A, Mahto T, Kumar S, Kishore K. Different methods of suicide: a review Journal of Evolution of Medical and Dental Sciences. 2013;2(3):256-264. https://doi. org/10.14260/jemds/252
- Di Nunno N, Costantinides F, Bernasconi P, Di Nunno C. Suicide by hara-kiri: a series of four cases. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2001 Mar;22(1):68-72. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000433-200103000-00014 PubMed PMID: 11444667
- Morita S, Inokuchi S, Aoki H, Yamagiwa T, Iizuka S, Nakagawa Y, Yamamoto I. The Comparison of Characteristic and Clinical Features of Self-Inflicted Abdominal Stab Wound Patients in Japan: Simple Stab Wounds Versus Hara-kiri Wounds. J Trauma. 2008 Mar;64(3):786-9. https://doi.org/10.1097/ TA.0b013e318165bb3a PubMed PMID: 18332824
- Venara A, Jousset N, Airagnes GJ, Arnaud JP, Rougé-Maillart C. Abdominal stab wounds: self-inflicted wounds versus assault wounds. J Forensic Leg Med. 2013 May;20(4):270-3. https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.jflm.2012.09.004 PubMed PMID: 23622473
- Takai M, Yamamoto K, Iwamitsu Y, Miyaji S, Yamamoto H, Tatematsu S, Yukawa M, Ide A, Kamijo Y, Soma K, Miyaoka H. Exploration of factors related to hara-kiri as a method of suicide and suicidal behavior. Eur Psychiatry. 2010 Nov;25(7):409-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpsy.2009.10.005 PubMed PMID: 20427155
- Watanabe T, Kobayashi Y, Hata S. Harakiri and suicide by sharp instruments in Japan. Forensic Sci. 1973 May;2(2):191-9. https://doi.org/10.1016/0300-9432(73)90028-9 PubMed PMID: 4696520
- Kemal CJ, Patterson T, Molina DK. Deaths due to sharp force injuries in Bexar County, Texas, with respect to manner of death. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2013 Sep;34(3):253-9. https://doi.org/10.1097/PAF.0b013e31828ced68 PubMed PMID: 23629405
- Byard RW, Klitte A, Gilbert JD, James RA. Clinicopathologic features of fatal self-inflicted incised and stab wounds: a 20year study. Am J Forensic Med Pathol. 2002 Mar;23(1):15-8. https://doi.org/10.1097/00000433-200203000-00003 PubMed PMID: 11953487
- Assunção LA, Santos A, Magalhães T. Suicide by sharp force injuries--a study in Oporto. Leg Med (Tokyo). 2009 Apr;11 Suppl 1:S216-9. https://doi.org/10.1111/1556-4029.12673 PubMed PMID: 19282228
- Kato, K, Kimoto, K, Kimoto, K, Takahashi, Y, Sato, R, Matsumoto, H. Frequency and Clinical Features of Patients who Attempted Suicide by Hara-Kiri in Japan. J Forensic Sci. 2014 Sep;59(5):1303-6. https://doi.org/10.1111/1556-4029.12411 PubMed PMID: 25077671

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine

Adli Tıp Bülteni

INSTRUCTIONS TO AUTHORS

Author Guidelines

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine forensic sciences welcomes original articles, case reports, editorials, and letters to the editor and review articles on basic and clinical medical sciences. The official languages of the journal are Turkish and English.

All manuscripts which will be published in the journal must be in accordance with research and publication ethics.

Manuscripts are received with the explicit understanding that they have not been published in whole or in part elsewhere, that they are not under simultaneous consideration by any other publication. Direct quotations, tables, or illustrations that have appeared in copyrighted material must be accompanied by written permission for their use from the copyright owner and authors. All articles are subject to review by the editors and referees. Acceptance is based on significance, and originality of the material submitted. If the article is accepted for publication, it may be subject to editorial revisions to aid clarity and understanding without changing the data presented. All authors should have contributed to the article directly either academically or scientifically. Presentations at congresses or in symposia are accepted only if they were not published in whole in congress or symposium booklets and should be mentioned as a footnote.

Ethical Declaration

The Methods section should include a statement indicating that the research was approved or exempted from the need for review by the responsible review committee (institutional or national) (name of the ethical board, decision date and its number). If no formal ethics committee is available, a statement indicating that the research was conducted according to the principles of the Declaration of Helsinki should be included.

Identifying information, including names, initials, or autopsy numbers of the patients/deceased should not be exposed in written descriptions or photographs in no ways. Identifying details should be omitted if they are not essential.

Informed consent should be obtained in human studies and it should be stated in the manuscript.

When reporting experiments on human subjects, authors should indicate whether the procedures followed were in accordance with the ethical standards of the responsible committee on human experimentation (institutional and national) and with the Helsinki Declaration of 1975, as revised in 2000 and 2013. When reporting experiments on animals, authors should indicate whether the institutional and national guide for the care and use of laboratory animals was followed.

Submission Preparation Checklist

As part of the submission process, authors are required to check off their submission's compliance with all of the following items, and submissions may be returned to authors that do not adhere to these guidelines.

Manuscript submission: All manuscripts should be submitted by online system of journal at www.adlitipbulteni, com For consideration, all articles must be submitted online. Articles submitted in other forms will not be considered.

Categories of Manuscripts

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine publishes the following types of articles:

1. Original Articles: Original prospective or retrospective studies of basic or clinical researches in areas relevant to medicine.

Abstract of Original Article: Turkish and English, 250 words maximum, the structured abstract should contain the following sections: objective, material and methods, results, conclusion. Editorial office will write Turkish abstract for non-native Turkish speakers.

Structure of Original Article: 1. Introduction. 2. Materials and Methods, 3. Results, 4. Discussion, 5. Conclusion, Acknowledgements, References section must be included.

2. Review Articles: The authors may be invited to write or should be expert in that subject of review article. Abstract of Review Article: Turkish and English, 250 words, without structural divisions. Editorial office will write Turkish abstract for non-native Turkish speakers. Structure of Review Article: Titles or related topics and references.



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tıp Bülteni

3. Case Reports: Brief descriptions of a previously undocumented disease process, a unique unreported manifestation or treatment of a known disease process, or unique unreported complications of treatment regimens. They should include an adequate number of images and figures. Case reports should be accompanied by "Informed Consent" whether the identity of the patients is disclosed or not.

Abstract of Case Reports: Turkish and English, 150 words maximum, without structural divisions. Editorial office will write Turkish abstract for non-native Turkish speakers.

Structure of Case Reports: 1. Introduction, 2. Case Report, 3. Discussion, References.

- **4.** Editorial: Special articles are written by editor or editorial board members. Abstract is not required for editorials.
- 5. Letter to the Editor: These are letters which include different views, experiments and questions of the readers about the manuscript that were published in this journal in the recent year and should not be more than 1000 words. The answer to the letter is given by the editor or the corresponding author of the manuscript and is published in the journal. Please contact the Editor at editor@adlitipbulteni.com for sending this type of papers.

3. Manuscript Preparation

This journal follows a double-blind reviewing procedure. Authors are therefore requested to submit; a blinded manuscript, a separate title page and a copyright form.

Manuscripts should be typed double-spaced with margins of 2.5 cm. Articles should be set out as follows:

a. Title/Cover File: General information about the article and each of its authors is presented on the manuscript title/cover file and it should include the article title, author information, email address of each author, any disclaimers, sources of support, conflict of interest declaration, and contact information of the corresponding author.

b. Main Text File: This is the blinded article file that will be presented to the reviewers. The main text of the article, beginning from Abstract till References (including tables, figures or diagrams) should be in this file. The file must not contain any mention of the authors' names or initials or the institution at which the study was done or acknowledgements.

Abbreviations: Abbreviations that are used should be defined in parenthesis where the full word is mentioned. For commonly accepted abbreviations and usage please use "Scientific Style and Format" (The CBE for Manual for Authors Editors and Publishers, 6th ed. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1994). Abbreviations should not be used in Abstract section.

Keywords: They should be written at least three and also should written in Turkish and English. The words should be separated by comma (,) from each other. Keywords should be appropriate to "Medical Subject Headings" (MESH) (please see www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh).

Acknowledgement: Conflict of interest, financial support, grants and all other editorial and/or technical assistance if present, must be presented at the end of the text.

References: References in the text should be numbered in parenthesis and listed serially according to the order of mentioning on a separate page, double spaced, at the end of the paper in numerical order. All authors should be listed if six or fewer, otherwise list the first six and add the et al. References should be limited 10 for letter to the editor, 25 for case reports, 50 for case reports and review articles. Journal abbreviations should conform to the style used in the Cumulated Index Medicus (please see www. icmje.org). DOI is only acceptable for online reference.

Reference Format for Journal Articles: Initials of authors' names and surnames, titles of article, journal name, date, volume, and inclusive pages must be indicated. Example:

Koçak U, Alpaslan AH, Yağan M, Özer E. Suicide by Homemade Hydrogen Sulfide in Turkey a Case Report. Bull Leg Med. 2016;21(3):189-192. doi: 10.17986/ blm.2016323754

Reference Format for Books: Initial's of author's names and surnames, chapter title, editor's name, book title, city, publisher, date and pages must be indicated. Example;

Gordon I, Shapiro HA, Berson SD, editors. Forensic Medicine: A Guide to principles. 3rd ed. Edinburg: Churchill Livingstone, 1988:196.

Robinson G, Gray T. Electron microscopy 1: Theoretical aspects and instrumention. In: Bancroft JD, Stevens A, eds. Theory and Practice of Histological Techniques. 3rd ed. Edinburg: Churchill Livingstone, 1990:509-23.

Figures, Pictures, Tables and Graphics: All figures, pictures, tables and graphics should be cited at the end of the relevant sentence. Explanations about figures,



The Bulletin of Legal Medicine Adli Tip Bülteni

pictures, tables and graphics must be placed at the end of the article. As of 2020, since we have switched to a new publication system, there is no need to upload the photos, pictures, drawings or shapes in the article as a separate file. However, to avoid blurring of images in the pdf of the article, you should add the photos or other images (X-ray, BT, MR etc.) in your Microsoft Word program as follows.

Insert menu - Pictures - Related image file in your computer

You must add the related image file on your computer and add the picture width to 16 cm.

Since the need to upload each image (photo, X-ray, BT, MR or other images) is eliminated, please do not upload it to the system during submission. Place only at the end of full text and blind text. (approximately 500x400 pixels, 8 cm in width and scanned 300 resolutions. All abbreviations used, must be listed in explanation which will be placed at the bottom of each figure, picture, table and graphic. For figures, pictures, tables and graphics to be reproduced relevant permissions need to be provided. This permission must be mentioned in the explanation. Pictures and photographs must be in color, clear and with appropriate contrast to separate details.

Copyright Notice

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine is an open access scientific journal. Open access means that all content is freely available without charge to the user or his/her institution on the principle that making research freely available to the public supports a greater global exchange of knowledge. The Journal and content of this website is licensed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) License. This is in accordance with the Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI) definition of open access. All manuscripts published must be accompanied by the "Author's Agreement Form" that is available in the journal web site.

Privacy Statement

The names and email addresses enrolled in the journal system will be used exclusively for the stated purposes of the journal; and will not be made available for any other purpose or to any other party.

You can reach a more detailed author's guide on the journal's web site at http://www.adlitipbulteni.com



ABOUT THE JOURNAL

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine is the scientific periodical publication of the Association of Forensic Medicine Specialists in Turkey, being published three times a year on April, August and December. The Journal is published by an international publisher, Academician Publishing and it is internationally peer-reviewed. Each issue of the journal contains original articles, review article, unusual case reports. The Bulletin of Legal Medicine is an open access scientific journal. The Journal and content of this website is licensed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution (CC BY) License. **'Prof.Dr. Halis Dokgöz, Mersin Üniversitesi, Tıp Fakültesi, Adli Tıp Anabilim Dalı Mersin'** must be use for all kinds of conespondence - e-mail: halisdokgoz@gmail.com

The Bulletin of Legal Medicine p-ISSN 1300 - 865X e-ISSN 2149-4533 Volume: 25, Issue: 2, 2020 Owner: **Prof.Dr. Akça Toprak Ergönen** Address: İstanbul,Türkocağı Cad.No:9 Cağaloğlu,34120 Fatih/İstanbul Printing Press: **GÖKTUĞ OFSET / ANKARA,** August, 2020

August 2020 Volume 25 Issue 2 www.adlitipbulteni.com

Adli Tip Bulletin of Legal Medicine

CONTENTS EDITORIAL

Halis Dokgöz

RESEARCH ARTICLE

Retrospective Evaluation of Forensic Medicolegal Childhood Deaths Among Children Aged 0-6 Years 0-6 Yaşlar Arası Adli Nitelikli Çocuk Çağı Medikolegal Ölümlerinin Retrospektif Olarak Değerlendirilmesi Ali Yıldırım, Erdoğan Polater, Celal Bütün

Characteristics of the Sociodemographic, Clinical and Crime-Related Actions in Patients with Psychotic Symptoms Evaluated with the Claim of Committing a Crime-Related Action in a University Hospital between 2012 and 2018

Bir Üniversite Hastanesinde 2012-2018 Yılları Arasında Suç Olarak Nitelendirilen Eylemlerde Bulundukları İddiası ile Değerlendirilen Psikotik Belirtili Olgularda Sosyodemografik, Klinik ve Suç Olarak Nitelendirilen Eylemlerle İlgili Özellikler

Abdulkadir Yıldız, Faruk Kılıç, Selin Çabuk, Gizem Çağla Aktaş Çallıoğlu

Assessment of Suicide Attempt in The Forensic Medicine Outpatient Clinic in Muğla Muğla İlinde Adli Tıp Polikliniğine Başvuran İntihar Girişimi Olgularının Değerlendirilmesi Muazzez Elçin Kıymet, Ümit Ünüvar Göçeoğlu, Betül Yürürdurmaz, Yasemin Balcı

Poison and High Dose Drug as The Cause of Death in Detective Novels: A Comparison of Agatha Christie's and Ahmet Ümit's Works

Polisiye Romanlarda Ölüm Nedeni Olarak Zehir ve Yüksek Doz İlaç: Agatha Christie ve Ahmet Ümit Eserlerinin Karşılaştırılması

Zeynep Tırmıkçıoğlu

Violence Prediction on Somatization and Emotional Self-Awareness with Machine Learning Methods Makine Öğrenmesi Yöntemleri ile Somatizasyon ve Duygusal Öz Farkındalık Üzerinden Şiddetin Tahmini Burcu Türk, Hasan Halit Tali

Age-Related Metric Changes in Ear Size and Position Kulak Ölçü ve Yerleşiminde Yaşa Bağlı Metrik Değişimler Nurdan Sezgin, Gökhan Ersoy

REVIEW ARTICLE

Understanding Homicide-Suicide

Homisit-Suisiti Anlamak

Sunay Fırat, Mehmet Aykut Erk, Halis Dokgöz

Forensic Medicine Education in Problem Based Learning: The Case of Pamukkale University Probleme Dayalı Öğrenimde Adli Tıp Eğitimi: Pamukkale Üniversitesi Örneği Volkan Zeybek, Ayşe Kurtuluş Dereli, <u>Bora Boz, Cüneyt Orhan Kara, Kemalettin Acar</u>

Methyl Alcohol (Methanol) Intoxication Metil Alkol (Metanol) İntoksikasyonu Tuğçe Koca, Ahmet Hilal

Evaluation of Sexually Transmitted Diseases in Cases of Sexual Assault and Abuse Cinsel Saldırı ve İstismar Olgularında Cinsel Yolla Bulaşan Hastalıkların Değerlendirilmesi Derya Çağlayan, Ahsen Kaya, Ekin Özgür Aktaş

CASE REPORT

Lighter Fluid Inhalation and Neurological Sequelae as a Forensic Case Adli Bir Olgu Olarak Çakmak Gazı İnhalasyonu ve Nörolojik Sekelleri Ahsen Kaya, Selen Can Temürkol, Burcu Özçalışkan, Hülya Güler

Suicide with Like Hara-kiri Method: A Case Report Harakiri Benzeri Yöntem ile İntihar: Bir Olgu Sunumu Ayşe Seydaoğulları Baltacı, Volkan Zeybek, Özgür Tekin, Kemalettin Acar



